









www.westgatech.edu

Carroll | Coweta | Douglas | LaGrange | Murphy

West Georgia Technical College is a unit of the Technical College System of Georgia

Welcome to West Georgia Technical College!

Dear Student,

Welcome to West Georgia Technical College — a place dedicated to helping you achieve your highest potential for education and career advancement. Our 2011-2012 catalog gives you the latest curriculum information. West Georgia Tech offers more than 110 associate degree, diploma and technical certificate programs of study that can enhance your quality of life and expand the skills that you need to succeed. In addition, we offer flexible hours, multiple campus sites and the latest in technology for improved training.

At West Georgia Tech, the focus is on your success in today's fast-paced, technically advanced, global economy. Our faculty and staff believe in providing the highest quality instruction and customer service to ensure a fulfilling and satisfying learning experience. Our instructors are academically prepared, experienced and passionate as they meet the changing needs of business and industry, students and the community. We are proud to train citizens for the technical careers of today's workforce.

Thank you for choosing West Georgia Technical College for your education, retraining or career advancement needs. Please visit any of our campus locations in Carroll, Coweta, Douglas, Haralson and Troup counties, or visit us on the web at www.westgatech.edu and get to know us better.

Skip Sullivo

Dr. Skip Sullivan President

Table of Contents

General Information

Telephone Directory	5
Academic Calendar	6
Board Members	7
Mission and Vision Statements	8
Student Rights	9
General Education Outcomes	9
Student Warranty	10
Non-Discrimination Policy/Grievance	10
Our Role and Scope	12
College History	14

Admissions

Policies/Procedures	16
Admission Requirements	16
Placement Testing	17
Transfer	18
Admissions Status	19
Readmission	21
High School Dual Enrollment Program	22
Registration	23
Health Sciences Programs, Procedures	25

Tuition and Fees

Fee Descriptions	28
Fee Chart	29
Tuition/Fee Refund	30

Student Financial Aid

Application Process	31
Eligibility	32
Citizenship Requirements	32
Types of Financial Aid Available	34
Local Scholarships	37
Book Awards	38
Satisfactory Academic Progress	39

Registrar Services

Academic Probation	42
Graduation Information	42
Transfer Credit	43
Advanced Placement	43

Student Affairs Support Services

Career Interest Evaluation	45
Library Services	45
Student Records	45
Career Services	46
One-Stop Career Resource Center	47
Georgia Fatherhood Program	47
Disability Services	48
Student Organizations	49

Academic Affairs

Academic Advising System Course Availability	52 53
Elective Courses	53
Grading System	54
GPA	54
Attendance	55
Work Ethics Procedures	55
Academic Integrity	57
Distance Learning	58
Learning Support	60
Independent Study	60
Student Right to Grade Appeal	61
Intellectual Property	63

Economic Development/ Continuing Education

Quick Start Programs	64
Continuing Education	64
Corporate Training	64

Adult Education

GED

Academic Programs

Associate Degrees	67
Diploma Programs	106
Certificate Programs	148
Course Descriptions	220
Faculty/Staff Credentials	267
Index	275
Campus Locations	280

General Information

The statements set forth in this catalog are for informational purposes only and should not be construed as the basis of a contract between students and this institution. While the provisions of this catalog will ordinarily be applied as stated, West Georgia Technical College reserves the right to change any provision listed in this catalog, including but not limited to academic requirements for graduation, without actual notice to individual students. Every effort will be made to keep students advised of any such changes. Information on changes will be available in the Office of Student Affairs and on the college website. It is especially important that students know that it is their responsibility to remain informed of all changes, including academic requirements for graduation.

West Georgia Technical College is accredited by the Commission on Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools to award associate degrees. Contact the Commission on Colleges at 1866 Southern Lane, Decatur, Georgia 30033-4097 or call 404-679-4500 for questions about the accreditation of West Georgia Technical College. Programs accredited by individual associations include Dental Hygiene, by the American Dental Association; Radiologic Technology, by the Joint Review Committee on Education in Radiologic Technology (JRCERT); Licensed Practical Nursing, by the Georgia Board of Licensed Practical Nurses; Medical Assisting by the Commission on Accreditation of Allied Health Education Programs (CAAHEP) upon the recommendation of the Medical Assisting Education Review Board (MAERB); Clinical Laboratory Technology, by the National Accrediting Agency for Clinical Laboratory Sciences; Surgical Technology, by the National Accreditation of Allied Health Programs (CAAHEP); Associate Degree Nursing by the National League for Nursing Accrediting Commission (NLNAC), approved by the Georgia Board of Nursing; Cosmetology, by the Georgia Board of Cosmetology; Barbering is approved by the Georgia State Board of Barbering; and Automotive by Automotive Service Excellence (ASE).

West Georgia Technical College is a unit of the Technical College System of Georgia.

The Technical College System of Georgia and its constituent Technical Colleges do not discriminate on the basis of race, color, creed, national or ethnic origin, gender, religion, disability, age, political affiliation or belief, disabled veteran, veteran of the Vietnam Era, or citizenship status (except in those special circumstances permitted or mandated by law). This nondiscrimination policy encompasses the operation of all educational programs and activities, including admissions policies, scholarship and loan programs, athletic and other Technical College System and Technical College-administered programs, including any Workforce Investment Act of 1998 (WIA) Title I financed programs. It also encompasses the employment of personnel and contracting for goods and services.

The Technical College System and Technical Colleges shall promote the realization of equal opportunity through a positive continuing program of specific practices designed to ensure the full realization of equal opportunity.

Equity (Title IX) coordinator, Vice President for Student Affairs, **770.537.5729** 176 Murphy Campus Blvd., Waco, GA 30182

ADA (Section 504) coordinator, Vice President for Administrative Services, **770.537.6079** 176 Murphy Campus Blvd., Waco, GA 30182

Disabilities Services, Coordinator for Special Needs, **770.824.5247** 176 Murphy Campus Blvd., Waco, GA 30182

Telephone Directory

Academic Affairs	770.537.7979
Admissions	770.537.5740
Admissions Adult Education/GED	
	770.838.3192
Bookstore	770 027 7702
Carroll	770.836.6702
Coweta	678.423.2000, ext.261
Douglas	770.947.7229
LaGrange	706.756.4611
Murphy	770.537.5732
Business Office	770.537.5701
Campuses, Sites and Locations	
Adamson Square Location	678.664.0400
Carroll Campus	770.836.6800
Coweta Campus	770.755.7440
Douglas Campus	770.947.7300
Franklin Site	706.756.4696
Greenville Site	706.672.3102
LaGrange Campus	706.845.4323
Murphy Campus	770.537.6000
Career Services	706.756.4628
Continuing Education	770.836.6615
Cosmetology	
Carroll	770.836.6826
Coweta	678.423.2000
Douglas	770.947.7358
LaGrange	706.756.4570
Murphy	770.537.6054
Financial Aid	770.537.5740
Human Resources	770.537.5731
Library	
Carroll	770.836.4711
Douglas	770.947.7238
LaGrange	706.845.4323, ext. 3505
Murphy	770.537.6066
Public Relations/Marketing	678.664.0525
Registrar	770.537.5740
Student Affairs	770.537.5740
WGTC Website	www.westgatech.edu

FY 2012 Academic Calendar

Summer Quarter 2011

July 4	Holiday-Independence Day
July 5	Late Student Registration
July 6	Classes Begin
July 6-8	Drop/Add
July 14	Graduation (Murphy Campus)
July 21	Midpoint
August 9	Classes End
August 10	Exams
August II	Grades Due
August 12-19	Workday/Annual Leave
July 14 July 21 August 9 August 10 August 11	Graduation (Murphy Campus) Midpoint Classes End Exams Grades Due

Fall Semester 2011

August 22	Late Student Registration
August 23	Classes Begin
August 23-25	Drop/Add
September I	Graduation (Murphy Campus)
September 5	Holiday – Labor Day
October 17	Midpoint
November 24-25	Holiday-Thanksgiving
December 8	Classes End
December 12-13	Final Exams
December 14	Grades Due
December 15	In-service
December 16-23	Workday/Annual Leave
Dec. 26-Jan. 2	Holidays

Spring Semester 2012

January 9	Late Student Registration
January 10	Classes Begin
January 10-12	Drop/Add
January 16	Holiday-MLK, Jr. Birthday
March 5	Midpoint
March 8	No Classes – planning day
April 2-6	Spring Break – workday/annual leave
May 2	Classes End
May 3, 7	Final Exams
May 8	Grades Due
May 9-16	Workday/Annual Leave
	•

Summer Semester 2012

May 17	Late Student Registration
May 21	Classes Begin
May 21-23	Drop/Add
May 28	Holiday-Memorial Day
June 20	Midpoint
July 4	Holiday – Independence Day
July 18	Classes End
July 19	Exams
July 20	Grades Due
July 23-31	Workday/Annual Leave
May 28 June 20 July 4 July 18 July 19 July 20	Holiday-Memorial Day Midpoint Holiday – Independence Day Classes End Exams Grades Due

Board Members

WGTC Board of Directors

Chairman Bob Patterson, Meriwether County Chair-elect Daniel Jackson Carroll County Michael Bass, Coweta County Terry Harper, Heard County Bill Hightower, Haralson County Chip Jakins, Carroll County Mike Lee, Douglas County Brandon Lovett, Coweta County Rochelle Robinson, Douglas County William R. Stump, Troup County

WGTC Foundation Board of Trustees

Malcolm Jackson, President Don Moore, Vice President Larry Steed, Treasurer Lori Quinlan, Secretary Dr. Robert Anthony Kali Boatright Julian Carter Larry Daniel Jeff Dewberry Milton Edelson Page Estes Ned Fowler **Delores** Goldin Oliver Greene Jimmy Haddle **Robert Harris** Bryant Hightower Susan Lester lim Mottola Alan Smith Leonard Woolsey Greg Wright Dr. Skip Sullivan, ex-officio Dawn Cook, ex-officio Mark Whitlock, ex-officio

State Board of Technical and Adult Education

Ben I. Copeland Sr. Sandra B. Reed, M.D. Dean Alford, Chairman Chunk Newman Don L. Chapman Carl E. Swearingen, Chairman Michael L. "Sully" Sullivan L. McGrath Keen, Jr. Dinah C. Wayne Cedric J. Johnson Otis Raybon, Jr. Tommy David John H. "Pepper" Bullock Ronnie D. Rollins Sylvia E. Russell Mary Flanders Paul Holmes, Vice Chair Earl E. Smith Shaw Blackmon Lynn Cornett Ben J. Tarbutton Jr. Ronald W. Jackson, Commissioner, Technical College System of Georgia

Our Commitment to You

As a member of the Technical College System of Georgia, West Georgia Technical College is committed to providing excellence in both physical facilities designed for the learner and qualified faculty prepared to work with students. We believe in the partnership between faculty and students sharing the responsibility for learning.

Our Mission

The mission of West Georgia Technical College, a unit of the Technical College System of Georgia, is to lead economic and workforce development by offering learning opportunities through quality services and educational programs using traditional and distance learning delivery methods. These opportunities focus on the development of academic and technical competence; critical thinking skills; social, personal, and intellectual values; work ethic traits; and an understanding of society. West Georgia Technical College services--including associate degree, diploma, and certificate programs, adult education, continuing education, and customized corporate training--meet the workforce needs of citizens, communities, businesses, and industries of the West Georgia service area.

Our Vision

West Georgia Technical College is built upon the participation of individual citizens, the collaboration of business and industry, community partners, education groups, and the best possible use of human and financial resources. The College is responsive to the unique needs of each community in our West Georgia service area.

West Georgia Technical College offers a comprehensive range of quality credit and non-credit programs that enhance the West Georgia regional workforce. The College provides state-of-the-art technology and educational resources that enable students to become skillful professionals in their chosen careers.

Our Core Values

West Georgia Technical College believes in the value of integrity, professionalism, excellence, and student centeredness in all aspects of our programs, services, and operations. These core values are fundamental to the success of West Georgia Technical College in realizing our mission and vision.

- **Integrity**: Our actions and words signal the institutional integrity of our college. We embrace honesty and base our decision making on a foundation of ethical standards and practical considerations.
- **Professionalism**: We foster respect and truth through exhibiting ethical standards in a courteous and conscientious manner.
- **Excellence**: We exhibit quality by meeting or exceeding the needs and expectations of our students and the community. We promote exceptional performance by recognizing and rewarding excellence in our students, faculty, staff, and community.
- **Student Centeredness**: We value and respect all students as unique individuals. We assist students in realizing their educational goals and continually strive to create a dynamic learning environment which includes them as stakeholders in their own lifelong learning.

Student Rights

West Georgia Technical College promotes a climate of academic integrity, critical inquiry, strong work ethic, intellectual freedom, and freedom of individual thought and expression consistent with the rights of others. The College protects the rights of its educational mission, vision, and purpose. Students have the right to the following:

- I. To be in an atmosphere that is conducive to learning and to attend WGTC educational programs, courses, offerings and activities on campus or any activity sponsored by WGTC off campus in accordance with WGTC policies and procedures.
- 2. To obtain the necessary knowledge, skills and abilities in order to acquire skill competencies and obtain employment by participating in programs, courses, offerings and activities in accordance with WGTC policies and procedures.
- 3. To develop intellectual, personal and social values.
- 4. To due process procedures.
- 5. To participate in institutional decision making in accordance with WGTC policies and procedures.
- 6. To participate in approved student organizations in accordance with WGTC policies and procedures.
- 7. To privacy as outlined in the Family Education Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA).

General Education Outcomes

West Georgia Technical College stands committed to its mission to focus on the development of academic and technical competence; critical thinking skills; social, personal, and intellectual values; and an understanding of society. In recognition of the growing complexity of society and the workplace, West Georgia Technical College has identified general education outcomes expected of each graduate of its credit programs. These general education outcomes reflect the breadth and balance necessary for success in a global society and provide the foundation for students' lifelong learning experiences. West Georgia's general education outcomes are intended to foster the development of effective communication skills, critical thinking and reasoning abilities, technological literacy, and respect for diversity that are vital for students' success in today's workplace and society. General education outcomes provide the tools to help students understand, in a critical and independent way, the issues and structures in which we are immersed and to develop learning skills that will equip students for a productive life in the 21st century.

- Apply appropriate reading, writing, speaking, and listening skills to express ideas, and opinions.
- Collaborate effectively with others to share information, solve problems, or complete tasks.
- Use everyday mathematical concepts and basic mathematical tools to obtain or convey information.
- Develop critical thinking and reasoning skills for problem solving.
- Apply the principles of purposeful, organized thinking.
- Practice analytical, explorative, and innovative thinking.
- Develop technological literacy.
- Demonstrate knowledge of the applications of technology in everyday life.
- Develop an understanding of gender, ethnic, minority, multicultural, and global issues.
- Possess a sense of personal, social, professional, and work ethics.

Student Warranty

West Georgia Technical College provides a guarantee of quality to all graduates of diploma or degree programs. To demonstrate confidence in and commitment to quality technical education programs which are relevant, current, and responsive to the stated expectations of Georgia's businesses and industries, the Board of the Technical College System of Georgia will warrant every graduate from programs offering a diploma or associate degree according to the following stipulations:

- This warranty guarantees the graduate has demonstrated the knowledge and skills and can perform each competency as identified in the industry-validated Standard and Program Guide; any program graduate who is determined to lack such competence shall be retrained at no cost to the employer or employee for tuition or instruction fees.
- Any claim against the warranty will be based upon an agreement between the employer and the college graduate that the individual could not perform one or more of the competencies contained in the industry-validated Standard and Program Guide.
- This warranty is included as a part of the original tuition cost at all state technical colleges in Georgia and is applicable to graduates of any diploma or degree program who entered the program subsequent to the mandated standards implementation date.
- This warranty will remain in effect for two consecutive years following the date of graduation and will be honored by any state technical college which offers the same program.
- This warranty shall be issued in writing to each graduate who enters a diploma or degree program subsequent to the mandated standards implementation date beginning in the fall quarter, 1989.

WGTC Non-Discrimination Policy and Grievance Procedure

West Georgia Technical College is in compliance with the rules and regulations for the administration of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964; Title IX of the Educational Amendments of 1972; Public Law 83-318, as amended by Section 3 of Public Law 93-568; Title VI, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973; and Public Law 101-336, The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990.

The Technical College System of Georgia and its constituent Technical Colleges do not discriminate on the basis of race, color, creed, national or ethnic origin, gender, religion, disability, age, political affiliation or belief, disabled veteran, veteran of the Vietnam Era, or citizenship status (except in those special circumstances permitted or mandated by law). This nondiscrimination policy encompasses the operation of all educational programs and activities, including admissions policies, scholarship and loan programs, athletic and other Technical College System and Technical College-administered programs, including any Workforce Investment Act of 1998 (WIA) Title I financed programs. It also encompasses the employment of personnel and contracting for goods and services. The Technical College System and Technical Colleges shall promote the realization of equal opportunity through a positive continuing program of specific practices designed to ensure the full realization of equal opportunity.

West Georgia Technical College is adamantly opposed to inappropriate workplace behavior, including unlawful harassment, discrimination, and retaliation, and will take effective measures to stop such behaviors. Since the College can take action to stop such behavior only if it is aware of such activities, it is crucial that employees seek assistance. Please seek assistance if you feel that you have been personally harassed, discriminated against, or have been retaliated against.

Grievance Procedure

The following procedure is to be used in reporting and settling grievances in regard to the policy on the previous page.

- 1. Opportunities will be provided to resolve the complaint informally through meetings with proper faculty, staff, students, and appropriate administrators.
- 2. All grievances or complaints alleging action of a discriminatory nature shall be addressed, in writing, to the appropriate coordinator listed below.
 - In regard to Race or Gender discrimination: Equity/Title IX Coordinator, 770.537.5729, Vice President for Student Affairs
 - In regard to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA): Section 504/ADA Coordinator, 770.537.6079, Vice President of Administrative Services
- 3. Upon written notification of the complaint, the appropriate coordinator shall select (or serve as) a thorough and impartial investigator to examine the allegation including:
 - Interviewing the complainant and the alleged perpetrator separately.
 - Interviewing any witnesses named.
 - Rendering an opinion as to the merit of the complaint based upon the information gathered.
 - Recommending an appropriate response to the allegation.
- 4. The investigator will complete the investigation and inform the President of the College (and the appropriate coordinator if necessary) as to the results of the investigation and the recommended action within thirty (30) calendar days of submittal of the written complaint.
- 5. The President will have ten (10) calendar days to render a final decision and inform the alleged perpetrator of the results of the investigation and then enforce any disciplinary action to be taken (if complaint is found to be justified).
- 6. The appropriate coordinator will inform the complainant as to the outcome of the investigation.
- 7. The President's decision may be appealed in writing, respectively to the West Georgia Technical College Board of Directors, the Commissioner of the Technical College System of Georgia, and the Board of Directors of the Technical College System of Georgia.

Our Role and Scope

West Georgia Technical College provides opportunities for students seeking postsecondary technical education. The services and programs offered include the following:

Administrative Services areas of the College provide effective leadership by setting the tone and direction of the institution, as well as providing resources, qualified personnel, and facilities, thus allowing West Georgia employees to carry out their duties.

Adult Education programs provide individuals a variety of locations and times to take advantage of training in reading, math and other basic skills. Classes prepare students for the General Educational Development (GED) Tests, allow students to improve their English language skills in English Literacy Programs (formerly English as Second Language or ESL), and equip students to function effectively in the workplace.

Advisory Committees, composed of representatives from business and industry, meet with school faculty to make recommendations, offer suggestions, and assist in the evaluation of each training program. Input from community representatives ensures that West Georgia's programs and skills remain relevant to workforce needs.

Career Services personnel provide students and alumni access to career exploration and job search resources while connecting them with potential employers.

Continuing Education offerings provide skills upgrading areas of technical, computer, and other related proficiencies, as well as training for new and interesting occupations in the technical, computer, medical, and clerical fields. Courses are offered to assist in professional development and a wide variety of enrichment courses in areas of personal interest and health. Participants may also earn Continuing Education Units (CEUs) for noncredit courses and seminars.

Corporate Training can assist the business and industry community by designing, developing, and delivering customized training programs. We can conduct quality training on-site at a business or at one of the four campus locations for a reasonable cost that will result in value-added employees for your business. Participants may also earn Continuing Education Units (CEUs) for noncredit courses and seminars.

Disability Services are provided to the student with a disability or who exhibits an economic or academic disadvantage. This includes, but is not limited to, setting realistic goals, developing individual programs of study, providing job orientation, providing assistance in determining the degree and nature of disability and/or disadvantage, and providing referrals to appropriate offices or agencies for assistance. Students may contact Student Affairs for assistance with accommodations for a disability, academic, or economic need.

Distance Learning programs provide activities and services including credit/noncredit and continuing education instruction, video teleconferencing, interactive multimedia, online courses, and other instructional delivery technologies.

Economic Development programs assist local chambers of commerce, development authorities, and other groups in promoting economic development in Carroll, Coweta, Douglas, Haralson, Heard, Meriwether and Troup counties through Quick Start projects for new and expanding industries and customized training for all industries.

Educational Degree, Diploma, and Certificate programs provide technical and general education skills required for employment and career growth. Graduates earn Associate in Applied Science degrees, technical diplomas, and technical certificates of credit.

Institutional Advancement activities communicate the College's programs and services to both internal and external audiences.

Institutional Effectiveness efforts provide continuous planning, reviewing, and evaluating of the College's progress in meeting accreditation needs.

Learning Support programs help students improve their academic and personal preparedness for postsecondary level study.

Library Services and facilities provide printed, audio-visual, and electronic materials that aid students in the pursuit of education, information, and/or research.

Student Affairs offices provide services and activities to support the transition into higher education, maximize chances for success, and enhance the potential for personal and educational growth of the individual.

Technical Support operations provide computing services and learning resources hardware and software support to West Georgia's educational programs and administrative areas of the College.

Tutoring Services are available on the Douglas, Carroll, Coweta, LaGrange and Murphy campuses for students taking reading, English, mathematics, science, or introductory computer courses. Please check in each campus Learning Resources Lab for hours and sign-up sheets.

Our History

On September 4, 2008, the State Board of the Technical College System of Georgia voted unanimously to consolidate 14 technical colleges statewide into six. The West Georgia Technical College/West Central Technical College merger made the newly named West Georgia Technical College the second largest technical college in Georgia. West Georgia Technical College serves seven counties – Carroll, Coweta, Douglas, Haralson, Heard, Meriwether and Troup.

With over 110 approved programs of study, West Georgia Technical College is poised to meet the needs of business, industry and an ever-changing community. Students have multiple opportunities to participate in student groups and organizations. Additionally, students have the opportunity to participate in athletics through the Golden Knights men's and women's athletic teams.

West Georgia Technical College is proud to provide post secondary education and training to the citizens of West Georgia. Through this process, our students have the opportunity to improve their quality of life, achieve their dreams and make our community a better place to live.

The faculty and staff are committed to providing technical education that is responsive to the changing needs of business and industry, students and the community at large. Today, West Georgia's unwavering commitment to educational excellence and student success has made our graduates some of the most competitive individuals in the workforce. West Georgia Technical College's excellent leadership, strong faculty and staff, accessible locations and affordability will continue the rich tradition of excellence.

This page intentionally blank.

Admissions

Admissions Policy

Admission to West Georgia Technical College is a multi-step process which consists of evaluation of prior academic experience and assessment for postsecondary readiness of eligible applicants. Students are admitted on a first-to-qualify/space available basis except for Health Sciences programs. Admission to Health Sciences diploma and degree programs is based on a competitive selection process. There are minimum requirements for admission to individual Health Sciences programs, and meeting minimum requirements does not guarantee admission to the program.

Any individual 16 years of age or older who seeks access to quality instruction designed to develop or improve occupational competencies is eligible for admission.

West Georgia Technical College does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, creed, national or ethnic origin, gender, religion, disability, age political affiliation or belief, disabled veteran, veteran of the Vietnam Era or citizenship status (except in those special circumstances permitted or mandated by law).

Admissions Procedures for Credit Programs

- 1. Complete and submit application for admission with a one-time nonrefundable \$25 fee.
- 2. Submit an official high school or GED transcript. Please refer to High School Diploma/GED Requirements section. Certain identified certificate programs do not require a high school diploma or GED.
- 3. If you have previously attended college/technical school, submit an official transcript from each college/technical school attended.
- If you have taken a SAT, ACT, ASSET or COMPASS college placement test within the last five (5) years, submit your official test scores.
- 5. Complete ASSET or COMPASS placement testing. Applicants who submit official placement test scores or college transcripts may not be required to test with West Georgia if the previous test scores or course completion meet program placement requirements.
- 6. Submit Resident Alien Card (if applicable). Applicants who hold green cards or who qualify under refugee or asylee status must submit photocopies of their resident alien cards.
- 7. The Office of Student Affairs will notify applicants by letter of acceptance status.
- 8. Applicants to diploma and degree Health Sciences programs must complete a competitive selection process prior to admission to the desired diploma or degree program. Applicants may choose to be institutionally accepted to begin taking required core classes or they may choose to be admitted to the Healthcare Science or Healthcare Assistant certificate program. Please refer to the Additional Procedures for Diploma and Associate Degree Level Health Sciences Programs section of this catalog for additional information.

Admissions Requirements for Applicants

Age

Applicants must be 16 years of age or older for college admission. The minimum age for admission in certain programs is greater than 16 years of age. Age requirement for certain programs may be different because of professional accreditation standards or because of applicable state or federal laws. Consult the Program Descriptions section for specific age requirements for each program of study.

High School Diploma/GED Requirements

A General Educational Development diploma (GED) or high school diploma (verified by an official transcript including graduation date and diploma type) will be required for admission to West Georgia Technical College unless otherwise specified by the program's standards. High school diplomas from unaccredited institutions, Certificates of Attendance or special education diplomas are not recognized for admission purposes. Students with diplomas from secondary schools located outside the United States must have their transcripts evaluated for equivalency by an approved outside evaluation organization (suggested agencies). Applicants who have successfully completed (C or better) a minimum of 30 semester or 45 quarter credit hours at the degree level may submit official transcripts from all previously attended colleges accredited by an accepted accrediting agency in lieu of a GED diploma or high school diploma.

In order to be accepted by West Georgia Technical College, the applicant must have been awarded a high school diploma from a secondary school that is accredited by an agency appearing on the Technical College System of Georgia (TCSG) approved accreditation agency list. Graduates of unaccredited high schools must obtain a GED diploma.

Home school students may follow an alternative path for admission. Applicants of home schools located in Georgia who did not attend a recognized accredited program must adhere to the following alternative path for admission:

- Submit a letter from the local superintendent's office verifying that (1) the parent or legal guardian notified the superintendent of intent to home school and (2) that the parent or legal guardian submitted the required attendance reports to the superintendent's office on a monthly basis as required by O.C.G.A. 20-2-690.
- Submit annual progress reports or final transcript for the equivalent of the home-schooled student's junior and senior years. The final progress report should include the graduation date.

Applicants of home schools located outside the state of Georgia who did not attend a recognized accredited program must adhere to the following alternative path for admission:

- Submit annual progress reports or a final transcript for the equivalent of the home-schooled student's junior and senior years. The final report should include the graduation date.
- Submit SAT or ACT scores that meet the TCSG minimum requirements.

Placement Testing

All program applicants must meet minimum placement testing requirements to determine regular, provisional, or learning support admission status. Most program applicants will take the ASSET or COMPASS placement test offered by West Georgia. Applicants may submit recent (within the last five years) SAT, ACT, ASSET or COMPASS scores for review for placement status. Previous college or technical school course work completed at an accredited institution may be submitted for review of placement status.

Non-program seeking students are required to meet placement test score requirements per individual course registration.

Health

All applicants should be physically able to perform ordinary class and laboratory functions that are required by the program of study. Some programs require special immunizations or the submission of medical reports.

Transfer from Other Institutions

Any student wishing to transfer from another institution to West Georgia must have been in good standing at the former institution. An exception may be granted permitting a student provisional/probationary admittance pending satisfactory completion of the first semester's work. Students admitted in probationary status must make satisfactory academic progress their first semester of attendance. Students not making satisfactory academic progress the first semester of attendance will be academically dismissed.

In-State Residents

A student must be a United States Citizen or Eligible Non-Citizen and a resident of the state of Georgia for 12 months before initial enrollment at the college to qualify as an "in-state resident" for admission and tuition purposes. Students must be able to provide appropriate residency documentation to the college.

Out-of-State Residents

An out-of state resident must be a United States Citizen or Eligible Non-Citizen but has not been a resident of the state of Georgia for 12 months before initial enrollment at the college. An out-of-state resident shall be enrolled on a space available basis and shall not displace any student desiring to enroll who is a resident of the State. An out-of-state resident will be charged tuition at two times the rate of in-state residents. A student initially enrolled as an out-of-state resident may complete a Change of Residency Request Form with the Office of Student Affairs 12 months after becoming a resident of the state. Official documentation of state residency will be required. In-state residency for admission and tuition purposes will begin the academic semester following the one-year anniversary date of documented initial Georgia residency.

Residents of Chambers, Cleburne and Randolph counties in Alabama will be considered "in-state residents" for admission and tuition purposes.

International Students

Eligible Non-Citizens may qualify as an "in-state resident" or "out-of-state resident" for admission and tuition purposes as defined in the In-State Residents and Out-of-State Residents sections of this catalog. Eligible Non-Citizens must meet the Federal Title IV definition, a United States permanent resident with a Permanent Resident Card (I-551); or a conditional permanent resident (I-551C); or the holder of an Arrival-Departure Record (I-94) from the Department of Homeland Security showing any one of the following designations: Refugee, Asylum Granted, Parolee (I-94 confirms paroled for a minimum of one year and status has not expired); "Victim of human trafficking," T-Visa holder (T-1, T-2, T-3, etc...), or Cuban Haitian Entrant. Persons with a FI or F2 student visa, a JI or J2 exchange visitor visa, or a G series visa do not meet the definition of an Eligible Non-Citizen. West Georgia Technical College is not approved by the Department of Homeland Security to accept students residing in the United States while on a student visa. Any other international student, determined eligible for admission, shall be enrolled on a space available basis and shall not displace any student desiring to enroll who is a resident of the State. An international student will be charged tuition at four times the rate of in-state residents.

Admissions Categories

- I. Admission categories to a technical college will be one of the following: Regular, Provisional, Learning Support, Special or Transient.
- 2. Minimum admissions requirements are specified in each certificate, diploma and degree program.

Regular Status

Students who meet all requirements for admission into a selected program and are eligible to take all courses in the program curriculum are granted regular admission status.

Provisional Status

Students who do not meet all requirements for regular admission into a selected program are granted provisional admission status. Provisionally admitted students may take learning support classes, and certain specified occupational courses as long as class pre- and co- requisites are satisfied.

All certificate, diploma, and associate degree program students initially admitted on a provisional basis must have satisfactorily completed the necessary prerequisite and learning support course work in order to progress through the State Standard Curriculum.

Learning Support Status

Applicants who score below the provisional cut scores in English, math or reading are granted learning support status or referred to Adult Education. Students with Learning Support status may not take occupational courses until achieving Provisional status. Students with this status are not eligible for federal financial aid (i.e. Pell, FSEOG, ACG or Federal Work Study).

Special Admit Status (Non-credential seeking)

Applicants who wish to take credit coursework, but are not seeking a certificate, diploma, or associate degree are granted Special Admit status. The following specifics define the parameters of this status:

- May apply up to a maximum of 25 quarter or 17 semester credit hours into a specific program for credential seeking purposes after achieving regular admit status. The number of hours taken as a special admit student in no way waives the requirements of the regular admission process.
- May enroll in classes only on a space-available basis.
- Should adhere to the specific institutional prerequisite requirements when selecting courses.
- Will not be eligible for any financial aid.

Transient Status

Students who submit a Transient Agreement Letter from their home institution are granted Transient admission status. The Transient Agreement Letter should verify that the student is in good standing and should list the courses the student is eligible to take. A current Transient Agreement Letter is required for each term of enrollment.

The transient student must:

- I. Complete and submit application for admission with a one-time nonrefundable \$25 fee.
- 2. Submit a transient student letter for initial admission and prior to registration for each subsequent semester of attendance. The letter should be issued by the registrar to the effect

that the student is in good standing and eligible to return to that college. The letter must state the course(s) the student may take for the specific semester of attendance and must be submitted to the Office of the Registrar at least two weeks prior to the scheduled registration date.

3. Students receiving financial aid at their home college will also need to submit a transient letter with proof of financial aid status prior to registration for each semester of attendance. The letter must state the student's financial aid eligibility for the specific semester of attendance and must be submitted to the Office of Registrar at least two weeks prior to the scheduled registration date.

Requirements for Transient Permission at WGTC:

- I. Student must be a current student or complete a student update for current semester.
- 2. Student must be in good academic standing.
- 3. Course(s) must be required for student's current program of study at WGTC.

Note: If the request is for transient classes online at another Technical College System of Georgia college, a student must apply through Georgia Virtual Technical College (GVTC) at the website www.gvtc.org. Students must adhere to the deadline for transient students posted by the host college as they may differ from WGTC.

Readmission

Students who withdraw in good standing from West Georgia and wish to re-enter must apply to the Office of Student Affairs no less than four (4) weeks prior to registration.

- 1. If out only one semester, a student is not required to reapply unless they wish to change their program of study. All other students must reapply.
- 2. Submit a Student Update Form to the Office of Student Affairs if out of school less than one year. A student who has been out of school more than one year must submit a Student Application.
- 3. Submit to the Office of Student Affairs official transcripts from all institutions of higher education attended since the last enrollment at WGTC.
- 4. Meet the West Georgia Technical College General Catalog admission requirements in affect at the time of readmission. Student being readmitted after a break in enrollment (of at least two semesters) must re-enter under the current catalog, admission requirement and program standards.
- 5. Returning students absent from WGTC for more than five years may be required to submit official transcripts and/or new placement examination scores. Student documents are maintained for five years after the last date of attendance.

Double Programs/Majors

The opportunity to pursue a double program/major is available on a limited basis. A student may request approval of a double program/major by submitting a Student Update Form in the Office of Student Affairs.

- Student must have regular program admission in the primary program.
- Student must be in good academic standing.
- Programs must have a common core curriculum and be closely related.
- Dual majors may be a combination of two technical certificates of credit, two diplomas, or two associate degrees only.

Admissions Appeal

Applicants who feel that they were unjustly denied admission to West Georgia Technical College may appeal to the Vice President for Student Affairs. The appeal must be made in writing within five days of the student's receipt of the admissions denial letter. The Vice President for Student Affairs will make a written report of findings within ten working days of receipt of the written appeal. Further appeal may be made to the President of the College.

Program Categories: Certificate/Diploma/Degree

Any student who has been admitted through the regular admissions procedures and is following a course of study toward a certificate, diploma, or degree in any of the programs offered by West Georgia is classified as a certificate, diploma, or degree credit student.

Credit for High School Coursework

A student who has successfully completed a secondary Career Pathway Program of Study (three courses within a single pathway) may be eligible for articulated postsecondary course credit. The College has articulation agreements in place with the local school systems identifying courses in the areas of business, health occupations, and marketing, as well as trade and technical and general core

courses. The applicant shall be responsible for procuring the proper documentation for articulation credit review.

- I. Student must meet all admissions requirements as stated by the institution.
- 2. Student must submit an official high school transcript identifying completion of a Career Pathway Program of Study.
- 3. Student must complete courses to be articulated with a minimum grade of 85%.
- 4. Student must submit a Documentation of Articulated Credit form identifying secondary course(s) completed and postsecondary course(s) articulated. The teacher's signature is required for each secondary course.
- 5. Student must enroll in the postsecondary institution within 18 months of high school graduation.
- 6. Articulated course credit will be transferred upon successful completion of a course skills/knowledge validation exam.
- 7. All articulated courses will be exempt from fees.

For more information about Career Pathways or course articulation agreements, please contact a High School Coordinator at 770.947.7538 or 706.756.4670.

High School Dual Enrollment

High school students who are excelling academically may enroll in identified courses or programs which normally require a high school diploma. The credits earned by completing the college course(s) must be applied to both the high school academic record/transcript and college academic record/transcript. A Dual Credit Agreement or an Accel Program Application must be completed by the student, parent, high school official, and college official. The Dual Credit Agreement, Accel Program Application or Move on When Ready Participant Form must identify the specific college courses in which the student is eligible to enroll.

Certificate & Diploma Dual Enrollment Programs

Program availability is based on individual program agreements between local high schools and WGTC. Each agreement specifies the program of study and the course alignment between the college course/s and the high school course/s. The credits earned by completing the college course(s) must be applied to the high school academic record/ transcript and college academic record/transcript. Please check with an admissions counselor for program availability for specific area high schools.

Georgia high school students dually enrolled in a certificate or diploma program may receive the HOPE (Helping Outstanding Pupils Educationally) Grant if they complete the HOPE Grant application process and meet all HOPE Grant eligibility requirements. Credit hours paid by the HOPE Grant for the student will not count towards the limit of postsecondary hours paid for by the HOPE Program.

Eligibility Requirements:

To be eligible for dual enrollment certificate or diploma programs, the student:

- Must be at least 16 years old.
- Must be a high school junior or senior.
- Must meet the minimum placement test scores required by the college.
- Must be in good academic standing in his or her high school program.
- Must complete the West Georgia Student Application process.
- Must submit a Dual Credit Agreement signed by student, parent and high school official.
- Must, if applying for the HOPE Grant, complete the HOPE Grant application process and meet all HOPE Grant eligibility requirements.

Degree Level Core Course Dual Enrollment (Accel Program)

The High School Accel Program allows Georgia high school students who are excelling academically to enroll in identified degree level core courses while still enrolled in high school. The high school certifying official must identify the high school course/s to be substituted by the postsecondary course/s. The college official must identify the postsecondary course/s to be completed as identified in the Course Directory for High School Courses and College Equivalents for the ACCEL Program. The credits earned by completing the college course(s) must be applied to both the high school academic record/transcript and college academic record/transcript.

The program is funded by the Georgia Lottery for Education, and the credit hours paid by the Accel Program for the student will count towards the limit of postsecondary hours paid for by the HOPE Program.

Eligibility Requirements:

To be eligible for the Accel program, the student:

- Must be at least 16 years old.
- Must be a high school junior or senior.
- Must meet the minimum placement test scores required by the college.
- Must be in good academic standing in his or her high school program.
- Must complete the WGTC Student Application process.
- Student and parent must complete Part I of the Accel Program Application online at www.georgiacollege411.org. The application must be completed at least four weeks prior to registration for each semester.
- High School Counselor must identify the high school courses to be satisfied by the college courses prior to registration each semester through the STARS database.

Move on When Ready

The Move on When Ready (MOWR) program provides Georgia public high school students the opportunity to attend college full-time during their junior and senior years. Once admitted, the participating student will take all coursework with West Georgia Technical College. The student's tuition and fees are paid through the local school system. Courses completed through the MOWR program do not count against the HOPE Scholarship or Grant hours.

Eligibility Requirements:

- Must be at least 16 years old.
- Must be a high school junior or senior.
- Must meet the minimum placement test scores required by the college.
- Must be in good academic standing in his or her high school program.
- Must have attended a Georgia public high school full-time the prior year (full year).
- Must be able to meet high school graduation requirements by completing only the college courses.
- Must attend the college full-time.
- Student, parent and high school official must complete the MOWR Participant Permission Form. The high school official must identify the high school courses to be satisfied by the college courses.

Registration

West Georgia Tech registration dates are listed on the academic calendar at the front of the catalog and on the College's website at www.westgatech.edu/academics/calendar.html. Steps for registration are also available on the WGTC web site, and semester course schedules are posted as the dates and times for advisement and registration become active each semester. Registration is conducted via the web and/or with the assistance of a student affairs staff person or academic advisor. There are several phases of registration each semester, to serve various groups of students.

Returning Student Registration is open to currently enrolled students near the mid-point of each semester. Students who have been out only one semester may register with returning students. Returning student registration is not available to Special Status or Transient students.

NOTE: Students may not register by phone but may schedule an appointment with program advisors by phoning or, preferably, by emailing. In determining semester schedules, the online version is the most accurate list of available classes.

Open Registration (new student registration) begins one week after returning student registration begins and allows for registration of new students, Special Status and Transient students who have been admitted in the first part of the semester and those who are admitted during the time leading up to the final day of open registration, scheduled each semester at each campus.

Late Registration is open to all students who do not take advantage of early registration or the open registration period, or who apply by the application deadline for late registration. Late registration is held on each campus the business day immediately prior to the first day of each semester.

Drop/Add is scheduled the first three days of each academic semester. Students wishing to make changes to their schedules must do so by the third day of the semester. Students may drop or add courses during this period. Courses dropped during Drop/Add will not appear on the student's official academic record.

Withdrawal from one or more courses before or during the Drop/Add period will not incur tuition or fee penalties or appear on a student's academic record. Students who need to withdraw from one or more courses <u>after the third day of the semester</u> must do so either by accessing their Banner Web account to withdraw, or by emailing registrar@westgatech.edu. The course(s) will be included on the student's transcript.

- 1. Any student withdrawing from ALL classes for the academic semester must complete an Official Withdrawal Form in the Office of Student Affairs.
- 2. The date the Office of Student Affairs receives the student's Official Withdrawal Form will be used as the effective date of withdrawal.

Withdrawal during the first three days of the semester provides for the refund of 100 percent of applicable tuition and fees.

'No Shows' are reported for nonattendance in the first week of the semester. Any student who fails to show for class or log in for online classes within the first seven days of the semester will be reported as a 'No Show.' 'No Show' classes will not appear on a student's record. Financial aid students who have been reported as a 'No Show' will become responsible for all charges.

Special Status and Transient Student Registration is available during the open registration period each semester. Registration for students admitted in special status is available to new students who complete their admissions file by the semester application deadline, currently enrolled special status students, and previous special status students who request readmission by the semester application deadline. Registration for transient students is available to new students who complete their admissions file by the semester students is available to new students who complete their admissions file by the semester application for currently enrolled transient students is available to students who submit a transient student letter at least two weeks prior to registration each semester. Registration for previously enrolled transient students is available to students who request readmission and submit a transient student letter by the semester application deadline.

Orientation

Orientation acquaints students with West Georgia Technical College, its policies, and its services. New students and students who have returned to WGTC after two or more semesters away are required to complete the online general orientation at the time of registration. Additional orientation information is provided by instructors in each of the College's programs of study. The catalog also details further information on the policies and services provided by the institution.

Student Identification Number

At the time of admission to the College, each student will be assigned a nine-digit identification number to be used throughout the time of enrollment. This student number will be used during course registration, for online course access, and in many other situations as students' primary means of access to their academic and financial aid records.

Personal Identification Number (PIN)

At the time of admission to the College, each student will be assigned a default six-digit Personal Identification Number (PIN). This number will be used by students to gain access to their academic and financial records in BanWeb. For security purposes, students are encouraged to change their PIN from the default in order to maintain the confidentiality of their records.

Student E-mail

Students will receive a West Georgia e-mail account upon their initial course registration. E-mail is the primary vehicle used for communication of important events, announcements, deadlines, financial aid information, registration, and much more. All instructors will require students to access their e-mail accounts for course information and updates throughout the semester. Instructions for e-mail usage are located on the BanWeb page of the West Georgia web site.

Health Sciences Programs (General Procedures)

Applicants to West Georgia Technical College diploma and degree Health Sciences programs must complete a competitive selection process prior to admission to the program. Applicants may initially choose to be admitted as institutionally accepted to take core courses for their intended program. Applicants to degree-level Health Sciences programs may choose to apply to the Healthcare Science certificate program to take core courses required for their intended degree program. Applicants to diploma level Health Sciences programs may choose to apply to the Healthcare Assistant certificate program to take core courses required for their intended degree.

Institutional Acceptance

Students institutionally accepted will be placed as developmental, provisional, or regular admission status, based on the intended diploma or degree Health Sciences program. Students may take all core courses required for their intended program. Institutionally accepted students are not enrolled in a program of study and are not eligible to receive financial aid.

Healthcare Science Certificate

Students accepted to the Healthcare Science certificate program will be placed as developmental, provisional, or regular admission status based on the certificate requirements and the requirements of the intended degree program. Students will take general core courses and health core courses common to both the certificate and the intended degree program. Students enrolled in the Healthcare Science certificate may be eligible to receive financial aid. Please review the complete program information contained in the Certificate Programs section of this catalog.

Healthcare Assistant Certificate

Students accepted to the Healthcare Assistant certificate program will be placed as developmental, provisional, or regular admission status based on the certificate requirements and the requirements of the intended diploma program. Students will take basic skills and health core courses common to both the certificate and the intended diploma program. Students enrolled in the Healthcare Assistant certificate may be eligible to receive financial aid. Please review the complete program information contained in the Certificate Programs section of this catalog.

Competitive Selection Process

The competitive selection process for diploma and degree Health Science programs is made up of three levels.

Level I: Preparatory/Core Courses

Level II: Competitive Selection

Level III: Occupational and Clinical Courses

Student Guidelines for the Competitive Selection Process

- 1. The student must declare his/her intended diploma or degree Health Science program on the Student Application or Student Update form prior to the selection deadline.
- 2. A student may not declare or be included in the selection process for more than one Health Science program at a time.
- 3. A Competitive Selection File Review Request will include the student in one selection process only—if not selected, a student must submit a new Competitive Selection File Review Request to be included in the next selection process.
- 4. The following specific technical, science, and Health Science courses must be completed within seven years of the start of Level III Occupational and Clinical Courses.

Course	Duration of acceptance
BIO 2113, BIOL 2113	7 years
BIO 2114, BIOL 2113	7 years
BIO 2117, BIOL 2117	7 years
CHM 1111, CHEM 1211	7 years
CHM 1112, CHEM 1212	7 years
AHS 104, ALHS 1040	7 years
AHS 106, ALHS 1060	7 years
AHS 109, ALHS 1090	7 years
AHS 1011, ALHS 1011	7 years
SCT 100, COMP 1000	7 years

- 5. All transcripts reflecting grades earned in required courses must be received prior to the selection deadline.
- 6. After competitive selection is complete, any student who withdraws will forfeit his or her seat and must meet criteria for the next competitive selection process in order to return.
- 7. A student selected and enrolled in Level III courses for any Health Science program who does not successfully complete with his/her cohort must petition the Dean of the school of Health Sciences to be readmitted. The Dean will then forward a recommendation to the Assistant Vice President of Academic Affairs, who will approve or deny the request. Some reentry requirements will apply for selected programs and will be determined on a case-by-case basis.

Competitive Selection Academic Scoring Guidelines

The following are general standards for academic scoring and should be used by students as a guideline. Students with specific questions about the scoring process should contact an admissions counselor in the Office of Student Affairs.

- I. A minimum grade of *C* must be earned in each required course.
- 2. A minimum GPA of 3.0 must be achieved in the courses required to be completed to enter the competitive selection process.
- 3. Specific technical, science, and Health Science courses must be completed within seven years of the start date of Level III-Occupational and Clinical Courses

- 4. The highest grade earned in each required course will be included in the competitive selection academic score.
- 5. Students receiving exemption credit, advanced placement credit, articulated credit, or other nontraditional credit for required courses should consult with an admissions counselor for scoring information.
- 6. Applicants to the ADN Nursing Program must achieve a minimum score of 85 percent on the National League of Nursing Pre-Nursing exam (NLN).
- 7. Applicants to the Clinical Laboratory Technology, Dental Hygiene and Radiologic Technology programs must earn a minimum raw score of 250 on the Psychological Service Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Examination. Raw score total includes Academic Aptitude – Total, Spelling, Reading Comprehension, Information in the Natural Sciences and Vocational Adjustment Index.

Occupational and Clinical Courses

The student must have the following official documentation on file prior to clinical rotations:

- Completed Physical Examination and Health History, with a physician's statement that the student is in satisfactory health
- Approved drug screening at sites arranged by WGTC administration
- Copy of immunization records including proof of administration of two MMRs. Student must show proof of positive rubella, rubeola, varicella and mumps titers.
- Two-step PPD and/or chest x-ray
- Adacel immunization unless the student has received a tetanus immunization within the past five years. Documentation of administration of tetanus immunization is required.
- Hepatitis screen results and documentation of immunity to rubella, measles, varicella and tetanus
- Professional Liability Insurance (may be purchased through the college)
- CPR Certification by American Heart Association for Healthcare Providers
- Criminal background check and urine drug screen

Specific Admissions Procedures for Diploma and Associate Degree Level Health Sciences Programs

Each diploma and degree Health Sciences program has specific admissions and selection criteria. Please refer to the specific criteria listed for each program within this catalog.

Students who withdraw from Health Sciences programs while failing (academically or clinically) for the second time, or who fail a course academically for the second time, are not eligible to return to these programs for a third attempt. This also applies to students who fail Heath Sciences courses at other institutions and transfer to West Georgia Technical College.

Tuition and Fees

The tuition and fees listed below are assessed according to the policies established for all technical colleges governed by the Technical College System of Georgia. Tuition and fees are subject to change without notice. Fees are charged to cover the cost of registration and other incidental items necessary to maintain the operational activities of the college. The following fees will apply:

Application Fee: Students applying for admission must pay a one-time nonrefundable application fee of \$25.

Registration Fee: All students must pay a \$45 registration fee each semester.

Student Activity Fee: Students are required to pay a student activity fee of \$30 each semester.

Tuition Fee: All students will be assessed fees at the rate of \$75 per credit hour for tuition for diploma and degree programs, up to a maximum of 15 credit hours per semester. Certificate fees may vary, depending on program.

Change of Major Fee: Admissions Office will charge a processing fee of \$10 for each Student Update involving a Change of Major (program change request). Students selected to advance from Healthcare Science or Healthcare Assistant certificate programs to diploma or degree-level Health Sciences programs are exempt from this charge.

Graduation Fee: All graduating students must pay a \$35 graduation fee.

Student Accident Insurance Fee: Students are required to pay a student accident insurance fee of \$6 each semester. All students enrolled in a credit program are covered while on campus by the student's accident insurance.

Out-of-State Tuition Fee: Out-of-state students are charged tuition twice that charged for in-state residents. Out-of-state students pay activity and registration fees equal to that charged for in-state residents. Student residency is determined at initial enrollment. (Please refer to the Admissions section of this catalog for definitions). **Residents of Chambers, Cleburne and Randolph counties in Alabama will be considered as in-state residents for fee purposes.**

International Tuition Fee: International students pay tuition four times that charged for in-state residents. International students pay activity and registration fees equal to that charged for in-state residents. Student residency is determined at initial enrollment. (Please refer to Admissions section of this catalog for definitions).

Instructional and Technology Support Fee: A fee of \$55 will be charged to all students each semester regardless of how many hours a student is enrolled. These funds will be used to increase instructional resources and technology.

Textbooks: Students will be expected to purchase necessary text books, materials for personal projects, and other items required for each course. For the convenience of the students, the college maintains a bookstore on each campus where textbooks and supplies may be purchased. Every student is required to have books, tools, uniforms, and other equipment appropriate to the program of study; in most instances these items will be usable in the student's employment following graduation. All required books and supplies may be purchased from the College bookstores or online.

Check Return Fee: A check return fee of \$30 is charged for handling each check returned to the college.

Facilities Fee: A fee of \$30 per semester will be charged to all students regardless of how many hours a student is enrolled. These funds will used to update and maintain the facilities of the college.

Athletics Fee: A fee of \$30 per semester will be charged to all students regardless of how many hours a student is enrolled. These funds will used to support the College's Golden Knight athletic programs which include women's basketball and volleyball and men's basketball and baseball.

Lab Fee: A fee of \$15 will be charged to students for each term for the areas listed below. These funds will be used to support lab operations and supply costs.

Lab fee is assessed to the following programs:

- All programs in the School of Health Sciences
- All programs in the School of Trade and Technology with the exception of Commercial Truck Driving
- The programs of Early Childhood Care and Education and Criminal Justice

Students may reference the WGTC Website (www.westgatech.edu) for a complete listing of programs by School within the College, under the tab of Academics.

Fee Chart

To determine semester costs, compute the number of credit hours and consult the fee chart.

NUMBER OF CREDITS	TUITION*	FEES**/***	TOTAL
I	\$75	\$196	\$271
2	\$150	\$196	\$346
3	\$225	\$196	\$421
4	\$300	\$196	\$496
5	\$375	\$196	\$57I
6	\$450	\$196	\$676
7	\$525	\$196	\$721
8	\$600	\$196	\$796
9	\$675	\$196	\$87 I
10	\$750	\$196	\$946
11	\$825	\$196	\$1,021
12	\$900	\$196	\$1,096
13	\$975	\$196	\$1,171
14	\$1,050	\$196	\$1,246
15+	\$1,125	\$196	\$1,321

Full-time status= 12 or more credits

*Programs below have a higher ra	ate of tuition	per credit houi	<u>r (plus fees):</u>
*Commercial Truck Driving		\$325	per credit hour

 **Fee totals are based on the following:

 Activity
 \$30

 Athletics
 \$30

 Facilities
 \$30

 Insurance
 \$6

 Registration
 \$45

 Instructional and Technology Support Fee
 \$55

 ***Other fees associated with enrollment in certain programs of study:

 Diesel Fuel Surcharge
 \$130

 Student Malpractice Insurance
 \$6

 CDL Testing Fee
 \$66

 Change of Major Processing Fee:
 \$10

 Graduation Fee
 \$35

Lab Fee	\$15
Student Malpractice Insurance for EMT	\$27

Georgia residents 62 years of age and older may take courses at West Georgia Technical College on a space available basis free of tuition fee. Such students will be responsible for all other fees, books and supplies. Seminars and special courses are excluded.

Miscellaneous Fees and Expenses

Books: Each student is required to purchase required books for courses. Costs vary, depending upon the course in which the student is enrolled.

Tools/Kits: In many training programs, students are required to purchase basic tools essential to the occupational field for which they are training.

Uniforms/Badges/Insurance/Liability Insurance: (can be purchased through the College) varies in cost according to program of study. In many programs students will be required to purchase uniforms and badges related to their programs.

Refund of Tuition and Fees

Dropping a class (or classes) before the fourth day of the semester will generate a 100 percent refund of tuition and applicable fees. Refunds are made by check and mailed to the student. Refunds may take up to 30 days for processing.

Students who pay any tuition, fees, or book costs with a check will not be refunded until 30 days after the issuance of that check. Once the student check has cleared the bank, the business office will proceed in writing a refund check to that student.

Students who are eligible for Title IV funds and withdraw from the College before completing 60 percent of the semester will have their award recalculated according to the Return of Title IV Funds Policy. Recalculations will be based on the number of days completed within the semester.

Student Insurance

All students enrolled in credit programs and continuing education courses are covered by school accident insurance while on campus. NOTE: The insurance is only supplementary.

Financial Obligation to the College

Failure to meet financial obligations to the College may result in the student's automatic withdrawal with no credit for the semester. Additionally, such a student may be denied enrollment in subsequent semesters. The College will withhold copies of educational records of students who have outstanding debts to the institution. After the college has attempted to collect a debt from a student, the debt owed to the college will be sent to a collection agency to collect the debt on behalf of the College. This collection attempt will include, but is not limited to, collection attempts made by phone calls, mailed notifications, placement with credit bureaus and, up to and including, placement with local magistrate court.

The College also makes attempts to collect financial obligations owed to the College prior to the start of classes for each semester so that the student will not lose course enrollment due to non-payment. The College accomplishes this by using a third-party messaging system that enables the College to contact many students at once. This is a complimentary service to the student as a reminder only, and it is the responsibility of the student to ensure all fees and tuition are paid in full prior to attending class on the first day of each semester.

Student Financial Aid

The purpose of the Office of Student Financial Aid is to offer grants, scholarships, and work-study employment to assist students with the cost of their education. All students are encouraged to apply for financial aid. The College has financial aid personnel located in Student Affairs areas of each campus. Students are encouraged to take advantage of the WGTC's web page, which hosts a collection of information and forms pertinent to financial assistance.

Student Loan Information

Current information regarding student loans may be found on the Financial Aid webpage at http://www.westgatech.edu/fa/index.htm.

Application Process for Financial Assistance

It is imperative the Admissions process is completed in a timely manner. A student must be accepted for Admissions before Financial Aid awards can be determined. The student's financial aid file must be complete prior to early registration in order to insure no delays in receiving financial assistance for which the student is eligible. WGTC Financial Aid priority deadlines are posted on the Financial Aid web site.

Forms for financial aid are available in Student Affairs-Financial Aid Offices or on the web site at www.westgatech.edu under Financial Aid.

Applicants for financial assistance must complete and submit the following:

- A current application for admission to WGTC.
- High School, GED and all previous college transcripts.
- Apply on-line for the HOPE Application if you are a Georgia resident at www.GAcollege411.org Or
- Apply for the Free Application for Student Financial Aid (FAFSA) for all students applying for federal aid (PELL, ACG, FSEOG, FWS) and/or state aid (HOPE) at www.fafsa.ed.gov, which must be renewed yearly.

If a student is chosen for verification, he or she must satisfy all financial aid requirements before the financial aid file is considered complete.

A student's financial aid award package is determined annually and is based on the student's current estimated family contribution, cost of attendance, residency, and other financial aid eligibility requirements. Once a student's financial aid award package is complete, the student will be notified by mail or student email of his or her financial aid award.

Eligibility Requirements for Financial Assistance

Anyone applying for financial assistance must meet the following general requirements:

- A student must be enrolled at West Georgia Technical College in an eligible program of study seeking a certificate, diploma or degree.
- A student must be a United States citizen or eligible non-citizen of the United States.
- A student must be in compliance with Selective Service registration requirements. Students ages 18-25 who have not registered for the Selective Service may register online at www.sss.gov.
- A student must not be in default on a federal college loan or owe a repayment to any other college, state or federal program.
- A student must resolve any existing drug conviction issue. Incarcerated students are not eligible for Financial Aid.
- A student must maintain satisfactory academic progress towards the completion of his or her program of study.

A student who already has a bachelor's degree is ineligible for any Federal Grant (PELL, ACG, FWS and FSEOG) and the state's HOPE Scholarship or Grant.

Citizenship Requirements

Citizens and Eligible Non-Citizens

A student must be a U.S. citizen or eligible non-citizen to be eligible for federal or state student aid. State aid programs (HOPE Grant, HOPE Scholarship) also require the eligible non-citizen status to have been granted 12 months prior to the first day of classes of the term for which the student wishes to receive the state aid.

To be considered for financial assistance administered by the Office of Student Financial Aid, you must have one of the following citizenship or eligible resident classifications:

- I. U.S. Citizen
- 2. U.S. National (includes natives of American Samoa and Swain's Island)
- 3. U.S. Permanent Resident who has:
 - a) A Permanent Resident Card (Form I-551 since 1997), or
 - b) A Resident Alien Card (Form I-551 before 1997), or
 - c) An Alien Registration Receipt Card (Form I-151, issued prior to June 1978), or
 - d) An Arrival/Departure Record (CBP Form I-94) or the new Departure Record (Form I-94A with the endorsement "Processed for I-551. Temporary Evidence of Lawful Admission for Permanent Residence. Valid until (Date Cannot Have Passed). Employment Authorized.", or
 - e) A machine readable immigrant visa (MRIV) in the holder's passport. The MRIV will have an admission stamp, and the statement "UPON ENDORSEMENT SERVES AS TEMPORARY I-551 EVIDENCING PERMANENT RESIDENCE FOR I YEAR" which appears directly above the machine readable section. An MRIV with this statement, contained in an **unexpired** foreign passport and endorsed with the admission stamp, constitutes a **temporary I-551**, **valid for one year from the date of endorsement on the stamp.**
 - f) A United States Travel Document (mint green cover), which replaces the Reentry Permit (Form I-327) and the Refugee Travel Document (Form I-571). It is used by lawful permanent residents (as well as refugees and asylees) and is annotated with "Permit to Reenter Form I-327 (Rev. 9-2-03)."
- 4. Citizens of the Federated States of Micronesia and the republics of Palau and Marshall Islands.

Note: Citizens of Palau are eligible only for the Federal Pell Grant, Federal Supplemental

Opportunity Grant or Federal Work-Study (FWS). Citizens of Micronesia and the Marshall Islands are only eligible for the Federal Pell Grant.

- 5. For eligible noncitizens other than permanent residents:
 - a) Refugees with a Form I-94 or I-94A annotated with a stamp showing admission under Section 207 of the Immigration Nationality Act (INA). Also acceptable is the old Refugee Travel Document (Form I-571) or the new U.S. Travel Document cited in paragraph 3.f. above annotated with "Refugee Travel Document Form I-571 (Rev. 9-2-03)."
 - b) Asylees with a Form I-94 or I-94A and a stamp reflecting admission under Section 208 of the INA, or the same travel documents cited in 5.a. above.
 Note: A refugee or an asylee may apply for permanent resident status and may have an I-94 that includes the endorsement "209a (or 209b) pending. Employment Authorized." These students are eligible for federal student aid funds if the I-94 has not expired.
 - c) **Parolees** with a Form I-94 or I-94A with a stamp indicating they have been paroled into the United States for at least one year, with a date that has not expired.
 - d) Cuban-Haitian entrants with a Form I-94 indicating they have been classified as a "Cuban-Haitian Entrant (Status Pending). Reviewable January 15, 1981. Employment authorized until January 15, 1981." This document is valid even if the expiration date has passed. However, if the I-94 is stamped "applicant for permanent residence", the Cuban-Haitian entrant is not eligible for federal student aid and must request documentation of permanent residency status from the USCIS.
 - e) Victims of Human Trafficking are entitled to the same benefits as refugees under the Victims of Trafficking and Violence Protection Act (VTVPA). Because this status is certified by the U. S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and not the DHS, these students must submit their certification or eligibility letter from the HHS to us for review and subsequent contact with the Office of Refugee Resettlement. The spouse, child or parent of a trafficking victim might be eligible for aid, but will have a Tvisa (e.g., T-2 or T-3) which must be submitted to us along with the certification letter.

Students applying for federal Title IV aid as eligible non-citizens whose citizenship status is not electronically confirmed by the FAFSA process must provide the financial aid office with documentation. The financial aid office will then initiate a secondary confirmation process with the United States Citizenship and Immigration Service (USCIS) in the Department of Homeland Security (DHS). The confirmation of an eligible citizenship status must be received before students can be awarded any aid.

Ineligible NON-Citizens

A student does not meet the Citizenship Requirements, for purposes of Financial Aid awards if the student is a non-citizen with an F1 or F2 student Visa, a J1 or J2 exchange visitor Visa, a G series Visa, or any other classification not included in the definition of an eligible non-citizen in Federal Title IV Regulations.

Types of Financial Aid Available

State Grant & Scholarship Programs

HOPE (Helping Outstanding Pupils Educationally) is a program for Georgia residents that provide financial assistance in degree, diploma, or certificate programs at any eligible Georgia post-secondary college. The Financial Aid Office will administer the HOPE programs in accordance with Georgia Student Finance Commission (GSFC) regulations. GSFC regulations and guidance will supersede any local policy.

HOPE Residency Requirements

Students who were legal residents of Georgia at the time of graduation from high school or a home study program must meet the Technical College System of Georgia (TCSG) residency requirements for at least 12 consecutive months immediately preceding the first day of classes of the term. Students who were not legal residents of Georgia at the time of graduation from high school or a home study program must meet the TCSG residency requirements for at least 24 consecutive months immediately preceding the term.

Bachelor's Degree Recipients

Students who have received a Bachelor's Degree, its equivalent or higher, from any institution are ineligible for the HOPE Grant, HOPE Scholarship, and the Zell Miller Scholarship.

HOPE Grant for Diploma and Certificate Programs

Students enrolled in a diploma or certificate program must have earned a cumulative GPA of 3.0 at the end of the terms in which they have attended 30 and 60 semester credit hours for which they received HOPE Grant funds. Students who have reached a checkpoint prior to Fall Semester 2011 with less than a 3.0 will lose the HOPE Grant effective Fall Semester 2011. Students must submit official transcripts from all institutions at which they received HOPE Grant funds. Failure to provide all official transcripts will result in the loss of eligibility.

HOPE Scholarship

Students enrolled in a degree program must have earned a cumulative HOPE GPA of 3.0 at the end of the terms in which they attempt 30, 60, and 90 attempted HOPE hours and at the end of each Spring term. First tier recipients who are enrolled for less than 12 hours for each of their first three terms must have a cumulative HOPE GPA of 3.0 at the end of their third term. Students who lose eligibility at a checkpoint may regain the HOPE Scholarship if their cumulative HOPE GPA is 3.0 at a subsequent checkpoint. Students may only regain eligibility once. No appeals are permitted for the HOPE Scholarship Evaluation to determine eligibility. Students must submit official copies of transcripts from all post-secondary institutions. Students making changes to their program of study should request a new HOPE Scholarship Evaluation.

Zell Miller Scholarship

GSFC will identify students who are eligible for the Zell Miller Scholarship. To remain eligible, recipients must have a 3.3 cumulative HOPE GPA at each of the HOPE Scholarship checkpoints above.

The **HOPE GED Voucher** is a one-time \$500 award given to Georgia residents who earn a General Education Development (GED) diploma awarded by the Technical College System of Georgia. This award can be used toward tuition, books and other educational costs at any eligible Post-secondary college in Georgia. Any funds not used for books or supplies will be refunded to the student during the semester. The HOPE GED Voucher recipient must have a HOPE application or FAFSA on file to be

eligible. HOPE GED VOUCHER recipients are eligible for the HOPE Grant during the same term. The voucher must be used within 24 months of its issuance.

The **HERO Scholarship** (Helping Educate Reservist and their Offspring Scholarship) is a non-need based scholarship that provides educational scholarship assistance to members of the Georgia national Guard and U.S. Military Reservists who served in combat zones and the children and the spouses of such members of the Georgia national Guard and U.S. Military Reserves. Students must be HOPE eligible and have served 181 consecutive days in a combat zone after February I, 2003. Children of USMR or GNG must be under 25 years of age to qualify. The award may be used for any educational expense. An award of \$2,000 yearly for a maximum of \$8,000 is available to full time students and prorated for school terms for less than 12 hours. A military form DD214 or other documents certifying eligibility along with the HERO Application is to be submitted to the Financial aid Office.

The **LEAP Grant** (Leveraging Educational Assistance Partnership) is an academic award given to students who are residents of Georgia and enrolled in 6 or more hours. Student must be eligible for Pell. LEAP is not paid summer semester.

The **Georgia Public Safety Memorial (GSPSM) Grant** program provides non-repayable grants to eligible Georgia residents who are dependent children of Georgia law enforcement officers, prison guards, fire fighters, or emergency medical technicians who were permanently disabled or killed in the line of duty. The amount of the award covers the cost of attendance minus any other financial aid received by the student. The student applicant must be the natural or adopted child of a public safety officer who meets the eligibility requirements of the Georgia Student Finance Commission and the Georgia Board of Public Safety on the date of the accident or event from which death or permanent disability resulted. The GPSM Grant is payable during the normal academic year, and also during the summer term. Recipients are eligible for a maximum of 8 semesters of attendance.

The **Law Enforcement Personnel Dependents (LEPD) Grant** program provides non-repayable grants of \$2,000 per academic year to eligible Georgia residents who are dependent children of Georgia law enforcement officers, prison guards, or fire fighters who were permanently disabled or killed in the line of duty. The student applicant must be the natural or adopted child of a law enforcement officer, prison guard, or firefighter who was employed by a Public Employer on the date of the accident or event from which death or permanent disability resulted. The accident or event must have occurred while performing the duties he or she was assigned in the normal course of employment.

The LEPD Grant may be used at any eligible Georgia public or private college or university or public technical college. The grant is payable during the normal academic year, and also during the summer term. The maximum aggregate amount a student may receive from this program during his or her undergraduate study is \$8,000.

Federal Grants & Work Programs

The **PELL Grant** is a federal need-based grant. PELL is awarded depending on income reported on the various IRS 1040 tax forms, the number of people in the student's household, number of students in college and the number of classes taken at the college. Eligible applicants must have a high school diploma or GED. Students who have earned a bachelor's degree are not eligible to receive any federal grants. A program of study must have 480 contact hours to be eligible for PELL, which eliminates many certificate programs.

PELL awards are calculated based on the number of credit hours. Students must attend classes for 60 percent of the semester before they are eligible for the full PELL award. Dropping classes before the 60 percent timeframe reduces the award to the percentage that the student attends. Attending 20 percent of the semester will reduce the PELL award to 20 percent of the original award. This reduction may cause students to owe a refund to WGTC should they totally withdraw from WGTC before the end of the semester. PELL refund checks representing any left-over federal funds not needed for college charges are traditionally paid within the first four weeks of the semester.

The **Federal Supplemental Opportunity Grant (FSEOG)** is a federal grant available to PELL eligible students. Funds are limited and are awarded to students with the greatest financial need (those having a zero EFC number).

The **Federal Work Study program (FWS)** is a federal work program that allows eligible students with demonstrated financial need to earn money for educational expenses. Funds are limited and awarded on a first come, first-served basis. Students are allowed to work 150 hours per semester. All FWS employment opportunities are listed at the West Georgia Technical College website Job Center. All FWS participants must submit to a criminal background check before employment.

Other Types of Financial Assistance

Veteran Education Benefits

Veteran Education Benefits are provided through the Montgomery G. I. Bill, Survivors and Dependents Benefits and Veterans' Rehabilitation Benefits. Most of West Georgia Technical College's programs are approved for Veteran Educational Benefits with several certifying officials available in the Financial Aid Office for veterans' needs.

Veterans and other eligible students receiving Veterans Affairs (VA) educational entitlements are required to comply with the admissions, academic, and attendance regulations that have been established for all students at WGTC. In addition, those receiving VA benefits must:

- Seek credit for all previous training or experience that could be applicable to their chosen program of study. VA regulation 14253 requires all previous training be evaluated for possible credit. A transcript or other documentation of training must be submitted with the individual's eligibility papers. The school will give written notice granting or denying such credit.
- 2. Once admitted to WGTC, the veteran must comply with the college's attendance regulations and report any schedule changes that could affect their status with the VA. Such changes include notifying the certifying official of the following:
 - Dropping or adding courses
 - Transferring from full- to half-time status or vice versa
 - Changing programs of study
 - Withdrawing from school without filing the proper withdrawal forms in Admissions.

Applications and forms are readily available in the Financial Aid Office. Certifying Officials in Financial Aid will provide counseling and assistance completing forms. Students receiving VA benefits must adhere strictly to their program of study. Program change forms 22-1995 or 22-5495 and enrollment change of status forms 22-1999b must be filed promptly to avoid personal liability resulting from over-payment of VA benefits.

VA benefits are based on the number of credit hours taken per semester, 12 hours is full time: 12 or more..... 100% payment of monthly

9-11 75% payment of monthly

6-8 50% payment of monthly I-5 25% payment of monthly or the cost of tuition and fees

For more information regarding VA Education Benefits view the website www.gibill.va.gov or contact the VA hotline at 1.888.442.4551. WGTC's VA Certifying Official can be contacted at (770) 947.7263.

Vocational Rehabilitation

Funds provided may cover the cost of training at WGTC for students with certain permanent disabilities that prevent employment. Vocational Rehab offers services which may include counseling and guidance, college or university training, work readiness and on the job support. A student who is eligible for Vocational Rehab funds must also meet WGTC's admission requirements and must apply for financial aid. Apply at the following offices of Vocational Rehabilitation:

- Carrollton Office 770.836.6681
- Newnan Office 770.254.7210
- LaGrange Office 706.298.7270

Dislocated workers may be eligible for additional benefits through the Trade Readjustment Act/Trade Assistance Act (TRA/ TAA). Contact your local Department of Labor for more information.

Workforce Investment Act (WIA)

Economically disadvantaged students or dislocated worker may receive financial assistance with technical skills training.

Contact the WIA representative or the local Department of Labor Offices for eligibility.

- Region I—Coosa Valley RDC, 770.824.5246 includes the following counties: Bartow, Catoosa, Chattooga, Dade, Fannin, Floyd, Gilmer, Gordon, Haralson, Murray, Paulding, Pickens, Polk, Walker, and Whitfield.
- Region III—Atlanta Regional Council, 404.463.3327 includes the following counties: Cherokee, Clayton, Douglas, Fayette, Gwinnett, Henry, and Rockdale. Douglas County residents may call for an appointment to meet with someone in Douglasville at 770.806.2020
- Region IV-West Central Region WIB, 770.229.9799 includes the following counties: Butts, Carroll, Coweta, Heard, Lamar, Meriwether, Pike, Spalding, Troup, and Upson. Carroll and Coweta residents also call the DOL Career Center in Carrollton at 770.836.6668.

Local Scholarships

Local scholarships are available each semester for students at West Georgia Tech. Applications for West Georgia Technical College local scholarships are available in the Student Affairs Office and on the scholarship bulletin boards located at each campus. Scholarships and the award amounts vary from semester to semester. If a student is awarded a scholarship and does not enroll during the semester the scholarship is granted, the scholarship will be forfeited.

Book Awards

Federal financial aid awards will be credited to the student's account at the time of registration. Funds will be in the bookstore one week prior to the first day of classes for students who have registered during the early registration period and whose financial aid file is complete.

Students may charge against their PELL grant award to help them pay for books and supplies in the bookstore.

Overaward and Disbursement

Students with a credit on their account after all tuition, fees and books have been paid will receive a refund of their credit balance by the end of the fourth week of the semester. Pell refunds are mailed to students beginning the fourth week of the semester and every 14th day thereafter. Should a Pell student withdraw from all classes before the 60 percent time frame entitlement period, he or she will be required to pay back funds not earned. All refunds are issued from the Business Office. All refund checks will be mailed and are not available for pickup.

Overaward and Indebtedness

It is expected that every student will discharge any indebtedness to the college as quickly as possible. When at all possible, WGTC will attempt to resolve the overpayment during the next term(s). If the overpayment is due to student error and cannot be resolved, WGTC must report the overaward to the National Student Loan Data System. Students who are in overaward status are ineligible for financial assistance at any postsecondary college until the overpayment is resolved and will be prohibited from attending classes. Students are required to repay the over payment received even if it was due to school error. Most awarding errors are due to the dropping of courses, non-attendance or inaccurate information on the financial aid application.

Refund & Repayment Requirements

Recipients of financial aid who withdraw, drop out or otherwise fail to complete the period of enrollment for which they were charged tuition and fees are subject to Federal refund and repayment requirements. The refund and repayment requirements apply to Federal aid programs. One hundred percent (100%) of the financial aid award will be returned to specific financial aid programs for students who do not attend through the three-day drop-add period.

Students receiving Federal Title IV Funds (PELL, ACG, and FSEOG) who completely withdraw from all classes during the semester are subject to a refund of a portion of the award. The percentage of the award to be refunded will depend on the student's formal withdrawal date, or the last recorded date of class attendance provided by their instructor, if the student drops without filing the drop formal paperwork.

If the student drops before the 60 percent point in time of the enrollment period for which they were awarded, the amount refunded must be calculated using the Federal Return to Title IV (R2T4) withdrawal refund calculation. Once more than 60 percent of the enrollment period is completed, a student is entitled to the full amount of the award. The Business Office will distribute refund checks to eligible students.

A student must repay any and all debts to the college before the student is allowed to register for classes.

Financial Aid Satisfactory Academic Progress

In accordance with federal financial aid regulations, financial aid recipients are required to make Satisfactory Academic Progress (SAP) toward completion of their educational goals in a program of study in order to receive financial aid. This SAP policy is separate from WGTC's academic progress policies. Additionally, federal rules state that SAP standards must include a review of all periods of enrollment.

The following requirements must be met in order to receive or continue to receive financial aid. A student must be enrolled in an eligible program of study that leads to a certificate, diploma, or an associate degree. In addition, there are three SAP requirements that students need to meet or they may become ineligible to receive financial aid due to unsatisfactory academic progress:

Quality—this is monitored by grade point average (GPA). To maintain eligibility for financial aid, students must stay in good academic standing by maintaining a 2.0 cumulative GPA. All periods of enrollment at WGTC are included when calculating GPA for SAP purposes. Grades for all attempts of repeated courses are included in the GPA calculation. Learning support grades, transfer credit, exemption exam credit, credit for previous experience, audited courses, and articulated credit are not included.

Quantity—this is monitored by evaluating the percentage of attempted credits in which passing grades are earned. The completion rate is calculated by dividing the cumulative number of credit hours the student has successfully completed by the cumulative number of credit hours the student has attempted. All periods of enrollment at WGTC are included. All attempts of repeated courses are included in the completion rate. Learning Support classes and transfers of credit from other institutions are counted as credit hours attempted and earned in the calculation. Exemption exam credit, credit for previous experience, audited courses, and articulated credit are NOT included. The minimum satisfactory completion rate is 67 percent. Grades which are considered successful completions for financial aid SAP purposes are: A, B, C, D, or A*, B*, C*, D* from learning support classes. Courses in which the student received grades of F*, F, W, WF or I are considered unsuccessful completions for financial aid SAP purposes.

Maximum Timeframe—the final component requires that students complete their program of study within 150 percent of the required credits of the program. For example, if you are in a program of study that requires 80 credits to graduate, you may receive funding for the first 120 credits attempted. All repeated units are included as attempted; therefore, each time a course is taken, the number of units will be included in the calculation of the 150 percent rule and academic progress. Transfer credit hours are also included in this calculation.

SAP is monitored at the end of each semester. Students who do not meet progress requirements will be placed on financial aid warning and may become ineligible for financial aid after one additional semester.

Financial Aid Warning: Students who receive financial aid, but fail to maintain SAP, will be placed on Financial Aid Warning for one semester. Students will be notified in writing that they have been placed on Financial Aid Warning. Students on Financial Aid Warning may continue to receive financial aid during the probationary semester. It is highly recommended that students on Financial Aid Warning meet with an academic advisor or student affairs counselor to discuss educational plans/requirements and overall institutional academic progress. **Removal from Financial Aid Warning**: At the end of a student's Warning semester, the student must have completed the required number of units and/or raised the GPA to the minimum standards for all courses attempted during that semester to return to good academic standing. If the student fails to achieve academic progress after one semester, the student will be placed on Financial Aid Suspension.

Financial Aid Suspension: A student placed on Financial Aid Suspension is no longer eligible to receive financial aid. A student placed on Financial Aid Suspension will be notified in writing that he or she has failed to make SAP.

Reinstatement of Financial Aid: A student who has been suspended from receiving financial aid may be reinstated by registering for classes at his or her own expense (without financial aid funds) and fulfilling the requirements for satisfactory academic progress.

Appeal Procedures

If a student becomes ineligible for financial aid due to extenuating circumstances, the student may appeal the decision within the first week after the end of the term. Extenuating circumstances include: personal illness/accidents, serious illness or death within the immediate family, or some circumstance beyond the reasonable control of the student. Documentation of the extenuating circumstance shall include a letter from doctors, hospital or social services agency, obituary notice/death certificate or police report. To appeal a financial aid decision, a student should:

- Complete the Financial Aid Appeal Form
- Write a letter that answers the following two questions:
 - I. What were the circumstances that caused you to lose your financial aid?
 - 2. What actions have you taken to ensure you will not lose the aid again?

The student should submit documents to the Director of Financial Aid. The appeal will be reviewed by the Financial Aid Appeal Committee, and the Director of Financial Aid will provide written notification of the Appeal Committee's decision. If an appeal is granted, the student will be placed on Financial Aid Probation. After one term on Financial Aid probation, the student must have completed the required number of units and/or raised the GPA to the minimum standards to make SAP. The decision of the Financial Aid Appeal Committee is final.

This page intentionally blank.

Registrar Services

Academic Probation and Suspension

Students who earn a GPA of less than 2.0 for a semester are placed on academic warning. The semester GPA is calculated according to the College's grading system and grade point formula found in sections Grading System and Grade Point Average (GPA) of this catalog.

Students who are placed on academic probation or admitted on probation must earn a minimum of a 2.0 GPA the following semester of attendance to remove themselves from probation. Students who fail to earn a 2.0 GPA while on academic probation are subject to academic suspension.

A student who receives an academic suspension may apply for re-admission after one full semester.

Graduation Information

West Georgia Technical College graduation exercises are scheduled once per semester. Students should meet with their academic advisor before completing the graduation application.

Prior to graduation, each degree, diploma, or certificate student must:

- Achieve regular program admission status for the program.
- Complete all program curriculum requirements.
- Earn a graduation grade point average of 2.0 in their program of study.
- Be in good academic standing with West Georgia Technical College.
- Submit a Graduation Application (for a degree, diploma, or certificate) with the advisor's signature to the Registrar's Office.
- Settle all financial obligations with West Georgia Technical College, including the \$35 graduation fee.
- If applying to graduate with an associate degree, take the ACT Collegiate Assessment of Academic Proficiency (CAAP) exam prior to graduation. Students should contact their advisors for more information.

A separate application and fee of \$35 is required for each degree, diploma, or certificate. The graduation fee is nonrefundable and payable to the Business Office at the time a student submits an application for graduation. This fee will cover the cost of graduation activities and processing of the diploma or certificate. All questions concerning the graduation process should be directed to the Registrar's Office.

Students who are pursuing a degree or diploma program that has embedded certificates will NOT be required to pay the \$35 fee for the embedded certificate.

When all academic requirements and financial obligations are met, the student will receive his/her diploma or certificate through the U.S. mail.

Transfer Credit from Other Institutions

Students may request transfer of credit for course work completed at a nationally or regionally recognized accredited institution. To comply with state policy, West Georgia Technical College requires that a minimum of twenty-five percent (25%) of the course work of a particular program of study be completed at WGTC in order to grant the award. The Registrar may confer with program instructors when determining appropriateness of transfer request but is responsible for final transfer credit approval. Students who have been educated outside of the United States will need to have their transcripts translated and evaluated by professional credential evaluation services before any credit will be considered.

- I. Student may request review for transfer of credit within the first semester of attendance. Request for Transfer of Credit forms are available in the Office of Student Affairs.
- 2. Student must provide an official transcript from the institution with which course work was completed. Transfer credit may not be awarded if credit is showing on transcript as transfer or exemption credit.
- 3. Course work must be concurrent with the curriculum outline of the student's current program of study. Student may be required to furnish course catalog or course syllabus.
- 4. Previous course work must have been completed with a grade of C (2.0) or better to be considered for transfer credit.
- 5. Certain courses are subject to time limitations. Specific technical, science, and Health Sciences courses may not be considered for transfer credit after seven years.
- 6. Student will be notified by mail of approved transferred credits.

Advanced Placement

The Registrar will grant appropriate credit to students who receive scores of three or higher on an approved College Board Advanced Placement (AP) exam. Applicants must have official test scores mailed directly from the College Board to the Registrar at West Georgia Technical College. The Registrar will award credit for approved AP examinations listed below.

AP Exam Course

- for ENGL 1101: English Language and Composition
- for ENGL 1102: English Literature and Composition

Students should direct questions to the Registrar about credit for other AP courses or credit received.

College-Level Examination Placement (CLEP) Credit

West Georgia Technical College awards credit for a limited number of college-level examination subject exams but not for the general exams. To receive CLEP credit, the scores received must be at the 50th percentile or higher. The Registrar awards credit for the following courses:

CLEP Exam Course

- for ENGL 1101: Freshman College Composition with Essay
- for MATH IIII: College Algebra
- for PSYC 1101: General Psychology

Students wishing to earn CLEP credit for any courses not listed should contact the Registrar.

Nontraditional Course Credit

Nontraditional course credit may be awarded for military training or corporate courses where appropriate. The Registrar may confer with program instructors when determining appropriateness of course credit to be awarded but is responsible for final credit approval.

- Students must request review for transfer of credit within their first semester of attendance. Request for Transfer of Credit forms are available in the Office of Student Affairs.
- Students must provide official documentation of previous training or course completion.
- Training/course work must be concurrent with the curriculum outline of the student's current program of study. A form DD 2586 Verification of Military Experience and Training may be required as verification of military experience and training. A course syllabus or training outline may be required for consideration of nonmilitary training.

Student Affairs Support Services

Personnel from Student Affairs help to provide a successful learning environment for students at West Georgia Technical College. They support the total educational effort through services that include testing, admissions, financial aid, job placement assistance, student follow-up, and student records.

Career Interest Evaluation

Interest and abilities testing is available to help an applicant decide which program to enter. During program placement sessions with potential students, admission counselors may use the information gathered from testing to help students explore pre-enrollment career options or develop educational plans.

Library Services

The library exists to support the curricular, professional, and personal development needs of the WGTC academic community. The library staff works closely with the faculty, administration, and students to acquire and make accessible a well-balanced collection in a variety of formats to support the college's instructional programs and adult learning centers.

The Library functions as a research center for students, faculty, staff, and community users. The library staff provides reference services as well as instruction in use of GALILEO and other library resources. Computers with varied software programs including Microsoft Office are available.

Student Records

Procedures relating to the establishment of student records are in accordance with the provision of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) of 1974 (Buckley Amendment), as amended, with the policies of West Georgia Technical College, and with the regulations of the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.

Each student at West Georgia Technical College has the right and may request to inspect his or her general education records within 45 days of the day the college receives a request for access. This right of inspection includes academic records maintained by the Office of Student Affairs. All college records are confidential and are not available without the student's written consent. Directory information (name, address, telephone, number, date and place of birth, major field of study, participation in student activities and organizations, athletics, degrees and awards received) will normally be released without student notification or consent unless a student has requested that such information not be released. Students desiring access to their records should contact the Registrar's Office. The Registrar will make arrangements for access and notify the student of the time and place where the records may be inspected. The student has the right to request the amendment of the student's education records that the student believes in inaccurate or misleading. The student should write the Registrar, clearly identify the records they want changed, and specify why it is inaccurate or misleading. If the school decides not to amend a record as requested by the student, the school will notify the student of his or her right to a hearing regarding the request for an amendment. A student has the right to consent to disclosures of personally identifiable information contained in the student's education records, except to the extent that FERPA authorizes disclosure without consent. One exception which permits disclosure without consent is disclosure to school officials with legitimate educational interests. A school official is a person employed by the school in an administrative, supervisory, and academic or research, or support staff position (including law enforcement personnel and health staff) a person or company with whom the school has contracted; a person serving on the Board of Trustees; or a student serving on an official committee, such as a disciplinary or grievance committee, or assisting another school official in performing his or her task. A school official has a legitimate education interest if the official needs to review an education record in order to fulfill his or her professional responsibility. Upon request, the school discloses education records to officials of another school in which a student seeks or intends to enroll. The student has the right to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning alleged failures by West Georgia Technical College to comply with requirements of FERPA. The name and address of the office that administers FERPA is:

Family Policy Compliance Office U.S. Department of Education 400 Maryland Avenue, S.W. Washington, DC 20202-4605

Career Services

The mission of the West Georgia Technical College Career Services Department is to provide support to students, graduates, and employers while creating a viable link between students and potential career sources.

Career Services is designed to assist students in preparing for the job search process and locating majorrelated employment upon graduation. Career Services maintains contact with the instructional staff and acts as a conduit for referrals. Students may access services such as individual career counseling, career workshops, assessments, and online career resources at any time during their enrollment or after graduating.

Periodic follow-up surveys are conducted to obtain data from former students and employers. This data assists the College as it seeks to meet its training objectives. When contacted, former students and employers are urged to promptly return the completed materials.

Get Connected ... with eRecruiting/Experience and the WGTC Job Web

- Log on to http://www.westgatech.edu/jobweb
- View "Student" box on left of screen.
- Click "Create Account" and follow instructions for completing your personal profile, uploading your resume and conducting a job search.
- Click "submit" after carefully proofreading your profile.
- When applying for any position on eRecruiting/Experience, follow the instructions in the description. You may only apply online if requested by the employer.
- Logon frequently for Weekly Job Listing and daily position updates and other important announcements.
- By setting up a WGTC Job Web account, you will receive email notices for career fairs, oncampus recruiters and other important career-related information.

Questions: Contact the Director of Career Services, 706.756.4628, or the Program Assistant, 706.756.4653.

Visit the Career Services Center in Room 407 at the LaGrange Campus for Job Search Assistance, help preparing a professional résumé and cover letter with WinWay Resume program or to practice successful interviewing and networking skills.

One-Stop Career Resource Center

The West Georgia Technical College One-Stop Career Resource Center, located on the Murphy Campus, assists the economic well being of our community workforce by serving as a focal point for a wide range of services for employers, WGTC students, graduates, and other job seekers through an integrated system of employment, training, and educational resources. The Career Resource Center provides a means of connecting job seekers and employers.

WGTC, the core funding provider, has implemented continual funding efforts with collaborative state agency resource providers such as the Georgia Department of Labor, Vocational Rehabilitation and state service providers with the Technical College System of Georgia Special Services and WIA Program services for the economically disadvantaged and dislocated workers.

The Career Resource Center is a way of reinventing government services so that employers and job seekers can receive better, more comprehensive service in one place, without having to navigate through a bureaucratic maze of programs and services.

Career development resources include access to copy machines, fax machines, computer/LaserJet printer connectivity, internet access, the Workforce Library Center, the WinWay resume program, and O*NET Interest Profiler.

Georgia Fatherhood Program

The Georgia Fatherhood Program was established in 1997 with locations throughout the state of Georgia. The Georgia Fatherhood Program is designed to assist both mothers and fathers who are noncustodial parents, or parents seeking to increase their earning level to become more active, both emotionally and financially, in the lives of their children and to place the parents in jobs or job training leading to permanent employment.

How can Georgia Fatherhood Benefit Students?

The program provides:

- Academic and vocational counseling
- Career guidance
- Support groups for developing self-esteem
- Financial aid assistance
- Life skills and job skills training
- Interpersonal communication skills •
- Skills training needs to find employment and success on the job

Who is Eligible for Georgia Fatherhood?

Parents:

- Who have been court ordered to pay child support, are unemployed or underemployed.
- Who desire assistance in acquiring the skills needed to get a job and succeed in the work environment.
- Primarily those who are residents of Carroll, Coweta, Douglas, Haralson, Heard, Meriwether and Troup counties but may also include neighboring counties.

Does Georgia Fatherhood Cost Anything?

The Georgia Fatherhood Program is FREE to qualified applicants.

When is the Georgia Fatherhood Program Offered?

Program orientations are offered monthly. For more information, please contact the Fatherhood Program Coordinator nearest you:

Carrollton – Carroll Campus – Office 105, Office Phone: 770.838.2526

LaGrange – West Campus - Office 406C, Office Phone: 706.756.4588

Disability Services

West Georgia Technical College provides equal educational opportunities to qualified students with disabilities. Assistance is available for students with a temporary or permanent physical or psychological disability or with a learning disorder, including attention deficit disorder, acquired brain injury and specific learning disability. To receive the services, a student must provide recent documentation (evaluations that clearly indicate that a physical, psychological or learning disorder is present).

For all types of disabilities, certain accommodations are provided in order to offset as much as possible the effect the disability may have on learning, class performance and testing. Based on the student's documentation and a personal interview, these accommodations are determined and developed on a case-by-case basis by the Coordinator for Special Needs. Accommodations may include but are not limited to the following:

- An individualized Classroom Accommodation Form for instructors, if desired
- Extended time for class/work projects/tests (extended time is not allowed for course criteria that require time as part of the competency; for example, typing speed of 25 words per minute)
- Preferred seating in classrooms
- Permission to use audio tapes for classroom lectures
- Sign language interpreters
- Magnification software
- Tutoring

To request reasonable accommodations based on valid documentation or to schedule an appointment to receive additional information, students may contact the disability services provider at 770.824.5241.

Student Academic Success

West Georgia Technical College is committed to providing to enhancing academic performance for all students. These resources are available at all campuses and include learning resource labs, tutoring, academic workshops, on-line tutorials, academic coaching and the Mentor Connection program. These services are free for all WGTC students. The Student Academic Success website at http://www.westgatech.edu/academics/lss/index.htm provides current information and a listing of available resources. For more information, please contact the Coordinator for Student Success at 706.756.4678.

Special Populations

West Georgia Technical College provides technical education to students with special needs. Professional staff members are available to assist special population students as they work toward their educational and professional goals. Special populations includes:

- Individuals with disabilities
- Individuals from economically disadvantaged families, including foster children
- Individuals preparing for non-traditional fields
- Individuals with limited English proficiency
- Single parents
- Displaced homemakers

Services include programs that will enhance or improve the academic, technical and employability skills of special population students. For more information please contact the Coordinator for Special Needs at 770.824.5241.

Student Organizations and Activities

Many student organizations are available at West Georgia Technical College, and other organizations are currently being researched in order to offer a broader range of activities in the near future. Joining one of the following organizations can enrich a student's academic experience and facilitate meeting other students. For more information, students may contact the Student Activities Coordinator at 770.537.5722.

Student Government Association (SGA): The Student Government Association is an elected body of students. SGA participates in fund delegation and discussing important issues on campus. SGA also sponsors and volunteers for charity events on and off campus, lectures and other educational opportunities on campus, small social gatherings for students to get to know one another, and large College-wide events that are both fun and educational.

Student Activities Board (SAB): The Student Activities Board serves as the student event planning committee for West Georgia Technical College. The students involved work hand-in-hand with the Student Activities Coordinator to plan fun and educational events over the various campuses and sites. SAB is open to any student in good standing with the College.

Collegiate DECA: Collegiate DECA is the postsecondary division of DECA, the Distributive Education Clubs of America. Collegiate DECA is a student-centered organization whose program of leadership and personal development is designed specifically for students enrolled in the Marketing Management or Culinary programs.

National Technical Honor Society (NTHS): The National Technical Honor Society is an honor society for students enrolled in technical programs. The purpose of NTHS is to promote services, leadership, honesty, career development and skilled workmanship; to reward student achievement; to encourage and assist student education and career goal setting; to promote a stronger linkage between local and vocational-technical institutions, business and industry; and to promote the image of technical education in America. In order to become a member of West Georgia Technical College's NTHS, the student must:

- Be enrolled in a diploma/degree program;
- Be recommended in writhing (on a special form) by an instructor in his/her program;
- Have competed 20 consecutive quarter/credit hours in one program;
- Have maintained a 3.5 or higher overall GPA in his/her program;
- Must have a 2 or better in Work Ethics; and
- Have good character, exhibit leadership skills, and plan to pursue a career in his/her program of study.

Phi Beta Lambda (PBL): Business Administrative Technology, Accounting, Business Management and Computer Information Systems students are invited to join Phi Beta Lambda, a non-profit educational association that provides preparation for careers in business. The mission of Phi Beta Lambda is to bring business and education together in a positive working relationship through innovative programs.

Phi Theta Kappa (PTK): Phi Theta Kappa is a highly recognized international honor society for students who achieve superior academic success at a two-year college or institution. Chapter members serve as leaders for other students and for people in the community. Membership into the Beta Theta Phi Chapter offers intellectual enrichment and personal development as well as academic scholarships.

SkillsUSA: The SkillsUSA is the national organization for students enrolled in classes with vocational trade, industrial, technology and health occupational objectives. West Georgia Technical College's SkillsUSA operates under a charter granted by the Georgia Association of the Vocational Industrial Clubs of America. SkillsUSA provides student with opportunities to learn and practice leadership and employability skills. They also learn to manage their time, communicate effectively and work as part of a team. Through SkillsUSA students can prepare themselves for future education or a full-time work experience. One of the benefits of being a SkillsUSA member is the opportunity to compete for scholarships and awards that are offered by our industry partners for achievement. Members conduct business using the democratic process. Regular club meetings are scheduled each month. Membership must be established prior to February in order to compete in the annual Local, State and National Skills Olympics.

Radiological Association for the Development of Students (RADS): The Radiological Association for the Development of Students is an organization for students in the Radiologic Technology program at West Georgia Technical College. This organization provides an opportunity for members to improve their leadership skills, attend educational seminars, and explore the many career opportunities available in the radiology field.

Student Nursing Association: The Student Nursing Association at West Georgia Technical College is part of the Georgia Student Association of Nurses. This program is for students majoring in Registered Nursing and is the way to maximize a student's experience in the nursing program. This program provides networking opportunities, NCLEX review courses, aid with books, discounts, and educational conferences in- and out-of-state.

Student Members of the American Dental Hygienists' Association: Membership in this student organization is available for students enrolled in the Dental Hygiene program at West Georgia Technical College. Much like the Student Nursing Association, this program aids students in attending annual conferences for the Dental Hygienists Association, discounts, books, and recreational activities.

Housing

West Georgia Technical College does not provide housing for students attending the school; however, students desiring housing may obtain information through local newspaper advertisements and real estate agencies.

Voter Registration

West Georgia encourages all students to become registered voters. To register to vote you must:

- Be a citizen of the United States.
- Be a legal resident of Georgia.
- Be at least 17 years of age (must be 18 years of age to vote).
- Not be serving a sentence for a conviction of felony involving moral turpitude.
- Not have been found mentally incompetent by a judge.

Drug Free Schools and Communities Act

The Federal *Drug Free Schools and Communities Act* of 1990 contains Section 20, Drug Free Schools and Campuses, which was enacted to ensure that any institution of higher education that received funds under any federal program has adopted and implemented a program to prevent the use of illicit drugs and abuse of alcohol by students. No student may engage in the unlawful manufacture, possession, use or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol on the Technical College's property or as part of any of its sponsored activities. Such unlawful activity may be considered sufficient grounds for serious punitive action, including expulsion. Disciplinary sanctions for students convicted of a felony offense involving alcohol or the manufacture, distribution, sale, possession or use of marijuana, controlled substances or other illegal or dangerous drugs shall be immediate suspension and denial of further state and/or federal funds from the date of conviction. Specifically in the case of a drug related offense the student shall minimally be suspended for the remainder of the quarter and forfeit all academic credit for that period.

WGTC shall notify the appropriate state/federal funding agency within 10 days after receiving notice of the conviction from the student or otherwise after receiving the actual notice of conviction. Within 30 days of notification of conviction, the Technical College shall with respect to any student so convicted:

- 1. Take additional appropriate action against such student up to and including expulsion as it deems necessary.
- 2. Provide such student with a description of any drug or alcohol counseling treatment, or rehabilitation or re-entry programs that are available for such purposes by a federal, state or local health, law enforcement or other appropriate agency.

WGTC is responsible for ensuring the development and implementation of a drug free awareness program to inform students of the following:

- 1. The dangers of drug and alcohol abuse on the campus and elsewhere.
- 2. Any available drug and alcohol counseling, rehabilitation and assistance programs.
- 3. Any penalties to be imposed upon students for drug and alcohol abuse violations occurring on the campus.

Academic Affairs

Each student at West Georgia Technical College must be a responsible partner in the learning process and should observe all current published regulations and procedures required by the College and by the program in which he or she is enrolled. A current published regulation will not be waived nor will an exception be granted because a student pleads ignorance of the regulation or asserts that he or she was not informed of a specific requirement by a faculty advisor or by a College staff member.

Students must become especially familiar with the offerings and requirements of their individual majors or programs of study and the content of the semester schedule of classes, which may contain notices of changes in academic regulations or procedures. West Georgia Technical College will make a reasonable effort to keep students advised of any such changes, and information on changes made by the College will be available in the Student Affairs Office. Students must be aware that it is their own responsibility to remain informed about current graduation requirements for their particular programs.

A candidate for graduation is normally subject to the catalog requirements that are in effect at the time of initial enrollment. However, in consultation with his or her advisor, a student may elect to satisfy the graduation requirements specified in any of the catalogs in effect subsequent to the time of initial enrollment, with the following exception: a student not enrolled for one or more consecutive semesters is subject to the requirements in effect at the time of reentry.

Academic Advising System

Full-time instructors are responsible for advising students within their departments. Each student is assigned to an academic advisor at enrollment and works with that advisor throughout enrollment at West Georgia Technical College. Enrolled credit students may access Banner Web at any time to identify their advisors. Status or program changes may involve advisor reassignment, so students making such changes should check Banner Web or with the Office of Admissions.

The role of an academic advisor is to assist students in the development of meaningful educational plans that are compatible with their life goals. The ultimate responsibility for making informed decisions about life goals and educational plans rests with the individual student. However, the academic advisor can assist by working with students to identify and assess alternatives and consequences of decisions.

An academic advisor's responsibilities include helping students to design a program of study, interpret catalogs and degree requirements, and choose among academic alternatives. Advisors also monitor academic progress and recommend appropriate resources to answer questions or solve problems related to academic and career matters. They are also valuable sources of information about College policies, procedures, resources, and programs.

Academic advisors keep regularly scheduled office hours and consult with student's each semester to plan appropriate class schedules. Students are encouraged to contact advisors during the first two weeks of the announced registration period for academic counseling. Advisors' schedules are posted on the College web site, and students receive information regarding semester advisement and registration via their student email accounts.

Course Availability

A listing of semester course offerings at West Georgia Technical College is available on the website. The College reserves the right to cancel classes due to low enrollment or other reasons. A full refund is made for any class canceled by the College.

Course Progression

To meet academic requirements, students may not make a grade of D in their program courses, including program-specific electives. (This policy excludes core courses, unless a grade of C or better is required as a prerequisite to other courses.) Students who make a D must repeat the course and obtain a final grade higher than D. The first grade will, however, still be recorded on the transcript. A minimum cumulative grade point average of 2.0 is required for graduation.

To fulfill the academic requirements of all Health Sciences programs, a minimum grade of *C* is required for progress from specified courses to more advanced courses. In addition, a minimum grade of 75 is required for academic course progression in both the Registered Nursing and Licensed Practical Nursing programs. Students unable to meet the academic requirements for continuation in any Health Sciences program will not be allowed to continue until the requirements are met. Upon completion of these requirements, the student will be allowed to continue when course sequence permits. A second unsatisfactory attempt in any required program-specific course would result in dismissal of the student from the program.

Course Numbering System

Courses numbered 0-0099 are preparatory courses and do not carry credit toward graduation. Courses numbered 1000 and above carry credit toward graduation. General education courses carrying a course number of 1100 and above (e.g., ENGL 1101) are taught in associate degree programs.

Elective Courses

Program elective courses may be inside or outside the program of study, based on the list of approved electives provided in each program description. Program majors may include three types of electives:

- 1. Occupational/technically-related electives are those that are relative to the student's chosen academic major. These electives are generally satisfied by courses found in the student's academic major area or in a major related to the student's chosen field of study.
- 2. General core electives must be taken from the general core course offerings. General core electives must be selected from the general core class offerings available at the award level of the academic program in which the student is enrolled. Degree general core electives must come from degree level academic courses. Diploma level general core must come from diploma level basic skills offerings. However, if a student's placement score in a particular diploma program meets the degree level, the student may substitute the higher level degree course for the lower level diploma course. For example, if a student's diploma level program requires ENGL 1010 but the student's placement score in English is at the degree level (or higher), the student may take the higher degree level ENGL 1101 Composition and Rhetoric course. Diploma level courses cannot be used as electives in degree programs.
- 3. General electives may be satisfied by either a technically-related occupational course or a general education course. When a general education class is used to satisfy this elective, it must be selected from offerings available at the award level of the academic program in which the student is enrolled. Degree general education electives must come from degree level general education course offerings. Diploma level basic skills electives must come from diploma level basic skills offerings. However, if a

student's placement score in a particular diploma program meets the degree level, the student may substitute the higher level degree course for the lower level diploma course (see example in paragraph above).

Learning support classes cannot be used to satisfy any elective requirement. Students should consult with their program advisors before registering for any elective course to ensure that the course selection will meet program graduation requirements.

Grading System

The following grade system is used to report student progress in credit courses:

Grade	Nature of Work	Grade Points
А	(90-100) Excellent	4
В	(80-89) Good	3
С	(70-79) Satisfactory	2
D	(60-69)	I
F	(Below 60) Failing	0
WF	Withdrew Failing	0
I	Incomplete	Not Computed
WP	Withdrew Passing	Not Computed
NG	No Grade	Not Computed
AU	Audit	Not Computed
EX	Credit by Competency Exam	Not Computed
TR	Transfer Credit	Not Computed
W	Withdrew	Not Computed
AC	Articulated Credit	Not Computed

Learning support courses are graded on an A* through F* scale. The following learning support grades are not computed in a student's institutional GPA but do apply toward the Financial Aid Satisfactory Progress Policy.

A *	= 90-100	Not Computed
B*	= 80-89	Not Computed
C*	= 70-79	Not Computed
D*	= 60-69	Not Computed
F*	= 00-59	Not Computed
WF*	= 00-59	Not Computed

Grade Point Average (GPA)

A grade point average (GPA) is calculated by (1) multiplying the credits for each course by the grade points associated with the grade earned, (2) totaling the points earned for all courses, and (3) dividing the total points by the total number of credits attempted.

I (Incomplete) The grade of I is given to students only in extenuating circumstances. It signifies that a student has not completed all required course work by the end of the semester. Student and instructor must request a grade of I before grades are posted. If the required make-up work is not completed by the end of the first three weeks of the following semester, the I will automatically become an F. If a student received a grade of I in a course which is a prerequisite to other courses, the student must complete the required make-up work to determine the final grade and eligibility to enroll in other courses.

AU (Audit) By registering as an auditor, a student is permitted to audit a course/program and attend classes without receiving credit. Students are not permitted to change from audit to credit after the drop/add period or from credit to audit after the drop/add period at the beginning of each semester. Students who audit a class must pay regular tuition and fees for enrollment in any course(s).

W (Withdraw) This grade signifies that a student has officially withdrawn by the midpoint of the semester.

WF (Withdraw Failing) This grade indicates that a student officially withdrew after the midpoint of the semester. The WF has zero quality points and is calculated in the grade point average (GPA).

WP (Withdraw Passing) The grade of WP is given only to students with extenuating circumstances. This grade indicates that a student was passing when he or she officially withdrew after the midpoint of the semester.

Transcripts and grade reports contain two grades for each occupational course. The first grade is the letter grade assigned for academic work and skill development in the course. The second grade reflects the work ethics of the student in the course. (See section on Work Ethics.)

Attendance

Students are expected and encouraged to attend each scheduled class. Absences and tardies will become a part of the student's record through the work ethics grade (detailed in the catalog section on Work Ethics Procedures). It is recognized that there may be times when a student will not be able to attend class. In such cases, it is the student's responsibility to make arrangements with the instructor concerning the completion of work missed. All make-up work will be at the discretion of the instructor, under the guidelines of the work ethics policy and procedures.

A student may be dropped from a course in which the number of his or her absences, whether excused or unexcused, exceeds 20 percent of the total number of course meetings in the semester, according to the following guidelines:

Number of course meetings per week	May be dropped if absences exceed
1	3
2	6
3	9
4	12

If there are extenuating circumstances, the teacher's discretion will be considered in the final decision for an exception. The grade of withdraw passing (WP) or withdraw failing (WF) will be assigned after the midpoint of the semester. The grade of WP is given only to students with extenuating circumstances.

Health Sciences programs and all online or hybrid courses have attendance guidelines specific to those methods of instructional delivery. These guidelines will be detailed in individual course syllabi for Health Sciences and for online/hybrid courses.

Work Ethics Procedures

The Technical College System of Georgia and WGTC believe it is extremely important to identify, evaluate, and encourage good work habits as an integral part of the instructional program. Therefore, a system to evaluate "work ethics" in each course has been developed. Work ethics grades (3, 2, 1, 0) are

earned in each completed credit hour course and are included on the student's permanent record and transcript.

Characteristics

The following work ethics characteristics are emphasized:

- I. Attendance 6. Productivity 2. Character
 - 7. Organizational Skills
- 8. Communication 3. Teamwork
- 4. Appearance 9. Cooperation
- 5. Attitude 10. Respect

Throughout the semester consistent emphasis is given to each of these characteristics or traits. Periodic presentation by each instructor is provided through a brief lesson, exercise, or activity featuring the trait which may be introduced in classes or labs.

Grading

Grading is performed "by exception." Instructors record a grade for students who display either poor work ethics or exceptional work ethics behaviors. A plan of improvement is given to the student who displays a poor work ethic, and a review date is set.

There are two formal reports—the Mid-Semester Report, a progress report given to those students who need an opportunity to improve, and the Final Report, a semester work ethics grade to be displayed on the student's academic record.

Evaluation Process:

- 3 points = Exceeds expectations
- 2 points = Meets expectations
- I points = Needs improvement
- $0 \text{ points} = Unacceptable}$

NOTE: The work ethics credits do not count toward graduation requirements or in calculating eligibility for financial aid.

Excused Absences

No points are deducted from the attendance portion of the work ethics report if the student must be absent under any of the following conditions and follows the outlined procedures:

- Jury duty (prior notification of instructor with written proof). Ι.
- 2. Death of immediate family member (mother, father, sister, brother, spouse, or child; notify instructor during the first day of absence with maximum of three days excused).
- Court summons (prior notification of instructor with written proof). 3.
- 4. Military duty (prior notification of instructor with written proof).
- 5. Job interview (prior approval of instructor and a job interview verification form to be signed by the employer-may be obtained from the job placement specialist).
- 6. Doctor's official work/school release form (completed and signed by attending physician and provided for the instructor the first day of return; a maximum of three days in a given semester will be excused for medical reasons, but only with proper documentation).

NOTE: Students are expected to follow individual instructors' make-up policies, and the excused absences outlined above are included in the total allowable 20% of course absences. Absences above 20% of the total number of course meetings may result in the student's withdrawal from the course.

(See individual course syllabi for attendance guidelines for Health Sciences programs and for online or hybrid courses.)

Academic Honors

The College recognizes the following academic honors for students enrolled in credit programs:

<u>Honor Graduate</u> – These graduation honors are awarded based on the cumulative grade point average, in the following categories: Highest honors (3.9-4.0 GPA), High Honors (3.7-3.89 GPA), and Honors (3.5-3.69 GPA).

President's List - Students achieving a 4.0 grade point average for the semester.

Dean's List - Students achieving a grade point average of 3.5 to 3.99 for the semester.

Names of qualifying students are acknowledged on the College website.

Satisfactory Academic Progress

Students are considered to be in good standing and making satisfactory academic progress if they maintain a semester GPA of 2.0 or higher. A cumulative GPA of 2.0 or higher is required for graduation. This designation appears on the semester grade report and the official transcript. Students who earn a GPA of less than 2.0 for a semester are placed on academic probation. Additional information about SAP is included in the Financial Aid section of the catalog. Additional information about Academic Probation and Suspension is included in the Registrar Services section of the catalog.

NOTE: Students enrolled in the Health Services programs should refer to the specific academic requirements for these programs.

NOTE: Health Sciences students who fail to earn a program defined satisfactory grade in any course required for their selected program of study may repeat a course one time only. A second unsatisfactory attempt in any required program-specific course will result in dismissal of the student from the program (See Course Progression).

Academic Integrity

West Georgia Technical College encourages an academic culture of honesty and personal integrity among its faculty, staff, and student body. Academic integrity is defined by the Center for Academic Integrity as "a commitment, even in the face of adversity, to five fundamental values: honesty, trust, fairness, respect and responsibility." In this context, academic honesty means performing all academic work without plagiarizing, cheating, lying, tampering, stealing, receiving assistance from any other person or using any source of information that is not common knowledge (unless authorized by the instructor). The work of another person represented as one's own is dishonest and does not fairly measure the competence, knowledge, and achievement of the individual. Academic dishonesty is contrary to the standards, ethics, and goals of higher education and is unacceptable in the technical college community. West Georgia Technical College promotes and expects each member of the College to conduct himself or herself with professional behavior and intellectual integrity. Prohibited behaviors include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Plagiarizing any assignment. "Plagiarism" means using someone else's ideas or words without using quotation marks and/or giving credit by citation of source(s).
- Copying/submitting another person's work.
- Unauthorized taking of someone else's work.
- Using unauthorized notes or equipment (including programmable calculators) during an examination.
- Stealing an examination or using a stolen examination.
- Allowing another student to have access to your work, thereby enabling that student to represent the work as his or her own.
- Having someone else take an assessment in your place.
- Fabricating information such as data for a lab report.
- Falsifying a patient's medical record or a student's clinical record.
- Using another person's personal electronic file or copying another student's computer program.

Depending on the severity of the situation, any student found to be in violation of any of the above prohibitions will be subject to a range of disciplinary actions, which may include the following:

- A zero for the assignment
- An F for the course
- Dismissal from the program
- Dismissal from the College

The Student Code of Conduct (see the Student Handbook) is enforced for traditional, hybrid, webenhanced, and online classes. If an online student is suspected of dishonesty, the instructor may require completion of onsite tests or other assessments.

Students have the right to appeal any decision of the instructor regarding academic dishonesty through the academic appeals process detailed in the WGTC Catalog and Student Handbook.

Academic Overload

An acceptable course load will vary depending upon the academic program and courses taken. Please contact your advisor to make an informed decision about a reasonable course load when working full-or part-time.

Students wishing to register for more than 18 credit hours in any semester must obtain prior approval from the Dean of the School in which the student's program is included. In general, a student must have been at West Georgia Technical College for at least two semesters and have achieved an overall GPA of at least 2.5 before an overload will be approved.

Distance Learning

Types of Courses

The following terms describe the delivery methods of distance learning courses offered at West Georgia Technical College:

Online—A course in which all instruction occurs online, and testing may occur online or in a proctored environment.

Hybrid—A course in which 50 percent of the learning activities are conducted online and 50 percent are conducted in a traditional classroom. Traditional class meeting times will vary within these guidelines, depending on course content and instructor discretion. Meeting times will be predetermined and specified in the semester class schedule.

Web-enhanced—A traditional classroom course that uses the Internet as a component of the course. That component supports classroom instruction and may require students to use the Internet and/or online course room in order to interact with one another and the instructor, do research, complete and/or submit assignments, or take tests.

Requirements

The content, assessments, and student learning outcomes of online courses are the same as those of their traditional counterparts. The primary difference is that online courses offer students an alternative form of course delivery that is more flexible and convenient than traditional classroom attendance. As a trade-off, however, online courses require a greater time commitment than traditionally delivered courses. Students who take online courses need strong skills in studying, time management, Internet navigation, and reading comprehension to be successful. Individual courses may require additional specific skills, such as proficiency in word processing. Following instructions, working independently, and submitting assignments by due dates are an important part of online learning. Students must have frequent access to a computer (preferably at home) and a reliable Internet provider as some providers are not compatible with the online platform. (For more information on appropriate providers and online requirements, see our School of Distance Learning web page.)

Students admitted in provisional status generally should not register for online courses; learning support and online courses are both demanding, and trying to do both decreases a student's chance of academic success. Provisional students permission to enroll in learning support online courses may be granted through recommendation of an advisor and following adequate assessment of computer skill proficiency and online instructional readiness. Students who failed or withdrew from a specific course or provisional students who fail to meet minimum assessed proficiency requirements for a course will not be allowed to take that course online.

Online learning may not be the right choice for all learners, but for those who meet the requirements, it is an exciting and viable alternative to traditional classes. Students interested in pursuing online learning opportunities should visit the Distance Learning page of the West Georgia Technical College web site or contact their advisor for more information.

Academic Support Services

West Georgia Technical College is committed to student success and to assisting students in achieving their individual goals. The following resources for academic support are offered to all students studying in credit program areas:

College Success (COLL 1000) is a two-credit course designed to assist students to develop effective study skills, become acquainted with the programs and services of the College, and adjust to life as a college student. COLL 1000 is required for any student who, upon taking the admissions placement exam, is required to enroll in two or more learning support courses, or for any student readmitted after academic probation.

Learning Resource Labs available on each campus include a computer lab equipped with instructional software, DVD/VCR player for instructional videos, and a tutoring area for all levels of English and math

classes. A basic computer literacy tutor is also available for students enrolled in COMP 1000 classes. Tutorial services are provided free to students enrolled in credit courses. Students are encouraged to access tutors early in the semester in order to receive the most benefit from the free tutoring services.

Learning Support

The Learning Support Program at West Georgia Technical College serves students who are in need of academic assistance. It includes learning support courses designed to improve students' basic abilities in the areas of English composition, mathematics, and reading skills. These courses, designated by course numbers 0097-0099, carry institutional credit and may be taken prior to enrollment in credit courses or in combination with credit courses, depending on a student's admission status.

Students required to take learning support courses must take those classes each semester until they have fulfilled the requirements.

In order to successfully complete learning support courses that lead to an Associate of Applied Science degree course of study, students must pass an exit exam with a qualifying score before entering credit classes that require regular status admission.

Learning support courses will be covered by Title IV assistance if the student is enrolled as a provisional admit student in an eligible program at West Georgia Technical College and the learning support course is required by the College.

Grades received for learning support courses are counted in the HOPE Scholarship GPA calculation. All learning support courses are included in the 67 percent hours attempted completion rate.

Learning Support Courses Over Five Years Old

Learning support courses over five years old must be repeated unless the student presents acceptable placement test scores less than five years old. The student may retake the placement exam if the exam scores are over five years old.

Independent Study

Upon the recommendation of the advisor and the instructor and with approval of the appropriate academic dean, a course may be taken as an independent study during a student's last two semesters. Independent study will be allowed only under extenuating circumstances in which a course is not available through a normal schedule or through Georgia Virtual Technical College. A student must have a GPA of at least 3.0, as verified by the Registrar, in order to take a course as independent study. A student may not take through independent study a course in which he/she has previously received a grade of *D*, *F*, *W*, *WP*, or *WF*. Courses used as electives will not be offered as independent study. Final approval is given by the Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs and is dependent upon the student's having met all requirements outlined in the independent study request. Students wishing to request independent study should contact their advisors the semester before the course is needed in order to begin the process.

Institutional Course Exemption

For students with previously acquired knowledge and skills, course credit may be obtained by demonstrating mastery of the subject through written and/or performance tests. Exemption examinations are available for several, but not all, courses at West Georgia Technical College. Students should contact the Dean of the school which includes the course in question to verify whether an exemption exam exists.

The following procedures for course exemption exams are to be followed:

- Student must be accepted to or currently enrolled as a credit student at West Georgia Technical College and must take the exemption exam prior to enrolling in the course. (Exemption exams may be taken only once.)
- 2. Student presents evidence to the Dean of the appropriate school indicating that prior education, training, or work experience is similar to that of the course being challenged. If approved, the Dean will sign the Exemption Exam Request form and forward it to the student's program advisor.
- 3. Student meets with program advisor, who verifies the student's eligibility and signs the form, which lists all course exemption information and scheduled dates/times/locations of the exam.
- Student presents Exemption Exam Request form to the campus cashier for fee payment. Exemption exam fee is 25% of the course tuition. This fee is nonrefundable and is not covered by financial aid.
- 5. Student presents Exemption Exam Request form and photo ID to exam proctor at scheduled time of exam, on predetermined campus.
- 6. Student completes exemption exam. Student must receive minimum score of 80% to be awarded exemption credit.
- 7. The Dean of the appropriate school submits official exam score to the Registrar for academic recording.
- 8. Registrar notifies the student of exemption exam results by mail and student email.
- 9. If the student has passed the exam, the Registrar records the grade as EX on the student's transcript. (EX grades are not included in the calculation of the student's grade point average.)
- 10. No more than 6 credit hours may be earned by course exemption.

Internship

The internship program provides related work experience in a student's program of study prior to graduation. Internship is an option as an elective or as a required part of several diploma and degree programs. It is taken upon completion of prerequisites and with advisor approval. Students should see their advisors for more information.

Student Right to Grade Appeal

A student who wishes to contest a final course grade must first institute an informal appeals process through the instructor who awarded the grade or made the decision. A student must make every effort to resolve the appeal through initially contacting the instructor by phone, email, or personal visit before filing a formal appeal. The appeal must be filed within two weeks from the date that the student learned or reasonably should have learned of the grade.

If consultation with the instructor does not resolve the appeal, the student may appeal to the Academic Dean of the school in which the course was taught by filing a written request for review. The written appeal must state the class in which the grade was received, the instructor of the class, the reason for the appeal, and the action requested based on the appeal. (Forms for the appeal may be requested from the Office of Academic Affairs.) This request must be filed within four weeks from the date that the student learned or reasonably should have learned of the grade.

The Academic Dean will respond to the student within two weeks of receiving the written request. If the student is not satisfied with the Dean's decision, the student may appeal in writing to the Vice President for Academic Affairs within two weeks of receiving the Dean's decision The Vice President will respond to the student's request within one week. The decision of the Vice President for Academic Affairs shall be final.

The College assures that a student will not face retaliation for filing a formal grievance.

The previous appeal procedures do not apply to equity issues (i.e. race, age, national origin, or gender discrimination.) See the Non-Discrimination Policy and Grievance Procedure section of this catalog for an explanation of other grievance procedures.

Notification to Students Regarding Testing As a Degree Requirement

Students finishing Associate of Applied Science degrees must complete the three-part Collegiate Assessment of Academic Proficiency (CAAP) during either the last semester or next to last semester prior to graduation. The CAAP assesses mathematical reasoning, writing skills, and critical thinking skills. Those in Health Sciences AAS degree programs (Dental Hygiene, Clinical Laboratory Technology, Registered Nursing, and Radiologic Technology) will also be required to take the Science Reasoning portion of the CAAP. Unless otherwise provided for in an individual program, no minimum score or level of achievement is required for graduation. The CAAP will be given multiple times during the second half of fall and spring semester to accommodate all graduating students.

Students may also be asked to participate in one or more satisfaction surveys designed to measure institutional effectiveness. Participation in testing may be required for all students, students in selected programs, and for students selected on a sample basis.

Licensure Programs

Certain programs are designed to satisfy the educational requirements for licensure examinations. However, the licensing board may change these requirements prior to the completion of the course of study. While reasonable efforts will be made to enable students to satisfy additional requirements, no assurances can be made that the College will be able to offer these additional courses or, if taken, that such courses will entitle students to take or pass licensure examinations.

Embedded Certificate/Diplomas

Any student enrolled in a diploma/degree program will be recorded as a graduate of a lower level program (diploma, TCC) when the following conditions have been met:

- Student has met all of the admissions requirements for the diploma/TCC
- Student has successfully completed all coursework for the diploma/TCC
- Student requests to receive a diploma/TCC
- The College chooses to award a diploma/TCC with acknowledgement from the student

Data recording practices must represent an accurate history of student participation in programs. Students formally enrolled in a major will remain in that major until they formally change majors, graduate from that major, or leave the College. They may, however, simultaneously receive awards for diplomas/TCCs for which the requirements have been met.

Intellectual Property

The College encourages the development, writing, invention, or production of intellectual property designed to improve the productivity of the College or to enhance the teaching/learning environment.

Intellectual property includes, but is not limited to, any copyrightable subject matter or material(s), patentable inventions, online courses, computer software or materials, or works of art that might be normally developed on a proprietary basis. Intellectual property also includes the common meaning, definition and description of intellectual property as established by the Copyright Act (Title 17 of the United States Code). Intellectual and creative works that can be copyrighted or patented, such as literary, dramatic, musical and artistic works, computer software, multimedia presentations, inventions, etc., are "intellectual property."

Unless otherwise provided in a separate agreement, the College owns all rights to a copyrightable or patentable work created by the employee or student with College support. The ownership of a copyright or patent resulting from the development of intellectual property and any rewards or recognition attributed to the copyright or patent will be determined according to the following conditions:

Ownership resides with the employee or student if the following criteria are met:

- The work is the result of individual initiative, not requested or required by the College.
- The work is not the product of a specific contract or assignment made as a result of employment or enrollment with the College.
- The work is not prepared within the scope of the employee's job duties or course/program requirements.
- The work is not completed using equipment or resources provided by the College.

Ownership resides with the College if the above criteria are not met and/or if the following criteria apply:

- The work is prepared within the scope of the employee's job duties or course/program requirements.
- The work is the product of a specific contract or assignment made in the course of the employee's employment or student's enrollment with the College.
- The development of the work involved facilities, time, and/or other resources of the College including, but not limited to, released time, grant funds, College personnel, salary supplement, leave with pay, equipment, or other materials or financial assistance.
- Ownership refers to a legally binding agreement specifying the named party or parties to whom the intellectual property belongs and who will be attributer as the owners of the intellectual property in the general public.
- College resources include, but are not limited to, offices, computers, standard office equipment and supplies, libraries, labs, funds, and personnel.

Economic Development Division

The Economic Development Division provides high-quality solutions for economic and workforce development. This is accomplished by offering a wide variety of programs, courses, and services through the Continuing Education Department, Corporate Training Department, Conference Centers, and Business & Industry Services.

Continuing Education Department

The Continuing Education Department provides individuals with high-quality non-credit training solutions for personal and professional development and enrichment. This is accomplished by offering thousands of courses through the Computer, Healthcare, Industrial, Personal, Professional, and Online Education Centers as well as our Assessment & Testing Center.

Corporate Training Department

The Corporate Training Department provides employers with high-quality solutions for workforce development. This is accomplished by offering a wide variety of customized training for software, soft skills, professional development, safety, industrial maintenance, manufacturing, and much more. Training is specifically tailored to the request of an employer with regard for schedule, location and curriculum that is developed and delivered by professionals with relevant business and industry experience. An Online Education Center may even be customized for a specific company. Two of our most requested training programs include the Leadership Academy and the Industrial Maintenance Education Center that is offered through the WGTC Southwire Center for Manufacturing Excellence.

Leadership Academy provides the Managerial & Supervisory Leadership Certificate that serves employers with a practical solution for succession management through a series of short courses including but not limited to Frontline Leadership & Mentoring, Managerial Leadership, Leadership Overview, Effective Meetings & Presentations, Business Communication & Writing, Excellence in Service & Performance, Organizational Behavior & Communication, Project Management, Teams, & Participation, and Professional Ethics & Etiquette among dozens of other courses.

Industrial Maintenance Education Center offers a wide variety of Industrial Maintenance Technician Certificates that have been endorsed by the U.S. Department of Education as an innovative approach designed to introduce employees to industrial maintenance or enhance the skills of experienced industrial maintenance technicians. Programs are tailored based on a selection of specific industrial maintenance objectives. Each program comprises a series of short courses that each includes a preassessment, self-study interactive online training, a post-assessment, and a hands-on lab that is completed at the WGTC Southwire Center for Manufacturing Excellence located on the WGTC Carroll Campus. There are also plans to have these hands-on labs made available at the WGTC LaGrange East Campus.

Conference Centers

Conference Centers provide organizations and individuals with high quality solutions hosting business meetings, office retreats, conferences, weddings, family reunions, and other events. This is accomplished through our unique venues at the Murphy Conference Center in Waco, GA and the Callaway Conference Center in LaGrange, GA that offer convenient and practical accommodations with up to 11,000 square feet and capacities for up to 650 people in banquet and 1,200 in auditorium seating. The Callaway Conference Center, in partnership with the widely recognized Burson Center in Carroll

County, also offers facility rentals and other services to assist new and existing businesses and entrepreneurs.

Business and Industry Services

Business and Industry Services provide employers with high-quality solutions for economic and workforce development. This is accomplished by facilitating a wide variety of services including but not limited to Georgia Quick Start, Georgia Retraining Tax Credits, and Georgia Work Ready among many other services.

Georgia Quick Start is nationally recognized for providing high-quality training services at no cost to new or expanding businesses in Georgia that are preparing to hire a minimum number of net new employees in the same job classification for the manufacturing and warehouse and distribution industry or the service industry. Since 1967, Quick Start has provided customized training for hundreds of thousands of employees and for thousands of businesses and industries throughout the state.

Georgia Retraining Tax Credits are available to foster the profitability and competitiveness of Georgia's existing businesses by encouraging workforce development through retraining tax incentives, helping companies offset the costs of retraining employees that are affected by the implementation of new equipment or new technology, and enhancing the skills of Georgia employees to enable them to successfully use new equipment, technology or operating systems. An eligible business may be granted tax credits equal to one-half of the direct cost of retraining, up to \$500 per program per year per person, up to \$1,250 per person per year, and up to 50 percent of the amount of the taxpayer's income tax liability for the taxable year as computed without regard to this Code.

Georgia Work Ready was launched in August 2006 by Governor Sonny Perdue and the Georgia Chamber of Commerce to improve the job training and marketability of Georgia's workforce and drive future economic growth for the state. Work Ready Certificates are available to individuals for free and are designed to provide an employer with valuable documentation that illustrates a job applicant's ability to meet a minimum set of educational and skill standards based on Platinum, Gold, Silver, and Bronze certificate ratings. Skills Gap Training also is available for free to individuals who want to improve their scores and gain a higher-level certificate. Customized Job Profiles are available to employers for free and are designed to provide valuable documentation that illustrates the minimum set of educational and skill standards for a specific position. By matching the customized job profile with an employee's Work Ready Certificate, an employer can make reliable decisions about hiring and training. Results and incentives to the employer are typically associated with decreased employee turnover, decreased training, decreased cost for training, increased productivity and ultimately increased revenue.

Adult Education

Adult General Education/GED[®] Preparation Classes

The Adult Education Program at West Georgia Technical College is specifically designed for adults who need assistance with academic skills. Our programs offer flexible schedules that can meet the needs of any adult over 16 years of age who is eligible to participate.

The Adult Education Department is located at the Carroll Campus of West Georgia Technical College. The Department provides free day and evening classes in Carroll, Coweta, Douglas, Haralson, Troup, Heard, and Meriwether Counties to students wishing to improve basic skills, preparing for the GED Tests, or developing English skills. Students requiring Learning Support 095 and 096 classwork in reading, writing, or math may complete their requirements through Adult Education.

To begin classes, call the Adult Education Department at 770.838.3192 or 706-882-2626 to learn more about new student orientation classes and assessment or access our website.

The Adult Education Program offers high quality educational assistance, providing the following:

Basic Skills

- Improve reading, writing, and math skills
- Develop new interests
- Gain increased self-confidence
- Learn to help children with homework
- Improve workplace skills

GED (General Educational Development)

- Prepare for passing GED Tests
- Prepare for a better job
- Use computer lab for class work
- Study for college entrance exam
- Earn a \$500 HOPE voucher with GED
- Improve reading and math skills
- Beginning Learn to speak English
- Intermediate Improve speaking, writing and reading skills
- Advanced Pronunciation and usage

General Educational Development (GED) Testing

West Georgia Technical College has been designated as an official test center for administering the Tests of General Educational Development (GED). Those making satisfactory scores on this test will receive a GED Diploma from the Technical College System of Georgia. This diploma is widely accepted by government, business, industry, and other educational institutions. GED testing is available in Carroll, Coweta, Haralson, Douglas, and Troup counties. For more information on GED testing and registration, call 770.838.2535 or 706-756-4619.

Associate of Applied Science Degrees

West Georgia Technical College offers two-year associate degree programs in applied science (AAS) and the Associate of Science in Nursing (ASN). These programs have been authorized by the Technical College System of Georgia. Students finishing associate degree programs must complete the three-part Collegiate Assessment of Academic Proficiency (CAAP) during the last semester or the next to last semester of their enrollment at West Georgia prior to graduation. The CAAP tests mathematical reasoning, writing skills, and critical thinking skills. Those in Health Sciences AAS or ASN degree programs (Clinical Laboratory Technology, Dental Hygiene, Health Information Technology, Radiologic Technology, and Registered Nursing) will also be required to take the Science Reasoning portion of the CAAP. The CAAP is administered multiple times during the fall and spring semesters to accommodate all graduating students. Students should see their academic advisors for further information.

Associate Degree General Education Requirement

The requirements for general core curriculum of all degree programs are a minimum **15 credit** hours** using the curriculum structure below (all course prerequisites must be met):

Courses that address Language Arts/Communications learning outcomes:			
Program Cou	urse	Credits	
General Core Co	ourses		
ENGL 1101	Composition & Rhetoric	3	
ENGL 1102	Literature & Composition	3	
SPCH 1101	Public Speaking	3	

Area I: Language Arts/Communications (minimum of 3 credit hours)

Successful completion of ENGL 1101 is required as 3 of the minimum credit hours.

Area II: Social/Behavioral Sciences (minimum of 3 credit hours)

Courses that address Social Sciences/Behavioral Sciences learning outcomes:

Program Course			Credits	
	General Core Cou _ECON 1101	Principles of Economics	3	
<u> </u>	_ECON 2105	Principles of Macroeconomics	3	
	_ECON 2106	Principles of Microeconomics	3	
<u> </u>	_HIST	World History I	3	
<u> </u>	_HIST 1112	World History II	3	
	_HIST 2111	U.S. History I	3	
	_HIST 2112	U.S. History II	3	
	_POLS 1101	American Government	3	
	_PSYC 1101	Introductory Psychology	3	
	_SOCI 101	Introduction to Sociology	3	

Courses that address Natural Sciences and Mathematics learning outcomes: Program Course Credits				
General Core Cou BIOL IIII	rses Biology I	3		
BIOL IIIIL	Biology I Lab	I		
BIOL 1112	Biology II	3		
BIOL 1112L	Biology II Lab	I		
CHEM 1211	Chemistry I	3		
CHEM 1211L	Chemistry I Lab	I		
CHEM 1212	Chemistry II	3		
CHEM 1212L	Chemistry II Lab	I		
MATH 1101	Mathematical Modeling	3		
MATH 1111	College Algebra	3		
MATH 1112	College Trigonometry	3		
MATH 1113	Precalculus	3		
MATH 1127	Introduction to Statistics	3		
MATH 1131	Calculus	3		
MATH 1132	Calculus II	3		
PHYS 1111	Introductory Physics I	3		
PHYS 1111L	Introductory Physics I Lab	3		
PHYS 1112	Introductory Physics II	3		
PHYS 1112L	Introductory Physics II Lab	3		

Area III: Natural Sciences/Mathematics (minimum of 3 credit hours)
Courses that address Natural Sciences and Mathematics learning outcomes:

Successful completion of MATH 1101 or MATH 1111 is required as 3 of the minimum credit hours.

Area IV Humanities/Fine Arts (minimum of 3 credit hours)

Courses that address I	Humanities/Fine Arts learning outcomes:	
Program Course	_	Credits
General Core Courses		
ARTS 1101	Art Appreciation	3
	A	2
ENGL 2130	American Literature	3
HUMN 1101	Introduction to Humanities	3
	introduction to Humanities	5
MUSC 1101	Music Appreciation	3

**To meet the minimum required 15 credit hours, the additional 3 credit hours may be selected from Areas I, II, III, or IV.

Some degree programs have additional requirements that must be met in order to be considered for admission and program completion. Please consult individual program descriptions and academic advisors for further information.

Associate Degree Programs

Accounting

Business Administrative Technology

Business Management

Clinical Laboratory Technology

Computer Information Systems Computer Support Specialist Networking Specialist

Criminal Justice

Culinary Arts

Dental Hygiene

Early Childhood Care and Education

Electronics Technology

Fire Science Technology

Health Information Technology

Marketing Management

Radiologic Technology

Registered Nursing

ACI3: Accounting Degree (replaces AC03: Accounting in the Quarter System)

The Accounting associate degree program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for a variety of careers in accounting in today's technology-driven workplaces. Learning opportunities develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as accounting clerks, bookkeepers, junior accountants, payroll clerks, tax preparers or cost accountants. The accounting field continues to provide endless opportunities for professional employment and growth. Strong accounting skills increase a student's employment marketability and earnings potential.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 67 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. **The Accounting associate degree program requires an additional 3 credit hours in any area, for a total of 18 credit hours.** All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses

_____ Area I requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101)

Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include ECON 1101, ECON 2105, or ECON 2106)

_____ Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1111)

_____ Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)

Additional 6 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV

	Program Cour Occupational Cou		Credits
	_ACCT 1100	Financial Accounting I	4
<u> </u>	_ACCT 1105	Financial Accounting II	4
	_ACCT 1110	Managerial Accounting	3
	_ACCT 1115	Computerized Accounting	3
	_ACCT 1125	Individual Tax Accounting	3
<u> </u>	_ACCT 1130	Payroll Accounting	3
<u> </u>	_ACCT 2110	Accounting Simulation	3
	_ACCT 2115	Bookkeeper Certification Review	3

	(continued) _ ACCT 2120	Business Tax	3
	_ACCT 2145	Personal Finance	3
<u> </u>	_BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
<u> </u>	_BUSN 1410	Spreadsheet Concepts and Applications	4
	_ BUSN 1440 *Prerequisite is BL	Document Production JS 1100 or the ability to key at least 30 words per minute.	4 See Admissions Office for testing.
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_MGMT 1100	Principles of Management	3

BA23: Business Administrative Technology Degree (replaces BAT3: Business Administrative Technology in the Quarter System)

The Business Administrative Technology associate degree program is designed to prepare graduates for employment in a variety of positions in today's technology-driven workplaces. The Business Administrative Technology program provides learning opportunities that introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes the use of word processing, spreadsheet, and presentation applications software. Students are also introduced to accounting fundamentals, electronic communications, internet research, and electronic file management. The program includes instruction in effective communication skills and terminology that encompasses office management and executive assistant qualification and technology innovations for the office. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or to retrain in the area of administrative technology.

NOTE: Many BAT students have found that by selecting electives carefully, they were able to obtain several technical certificates. Students should speak with their academic advisors regarding possibilities in relation to their specific needs.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment opportunities as an executive administrative assistant, executive secretary or in a related field.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 67 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. The Business Administrative Technology associate degree program requires an additional 3 credit hours in Area I, for a total of 18 credit hours. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses

_____ Area I requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include ENGL 1101 and SPCH 1101)

Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include PSYC 1101)

_____ Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1111)

_____ Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)

_____ Additional 3 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV

	Program Course Occupational Courses	
ACCT 1100	Financial Accounting I	4
BUSN 1190	Digital Technologies in Business	2
BUSN 1240	Office Procedures	3
BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
BUSN 1400	Word Processing Applications	4
BUSN 1410	Spreadsheet Concepts and Applications	4
BUSN 1420	Database Applications	4
BUSN 1430	Desktop Publishing and Presentation Applications	4
BUSN 1440 *Prerequisite is B	Document Production US 1100 or the ability to key at least 30 words per minute.	4 See Admissions Office for testing.
BUSN 2160	Electronic Mail Applications	2
BUSN 2190	Business Document Proofreading and Editing	3
BUSN 2210	Applied Office Procedures	3
MGMT 1100	Principles of Management	3
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
Occupational Ele BUSN 1100	ctives (3 credits from the list below) Introduction to Keyboarding	3
BUSN 1210	Electronic Calculators	2
BUSN 1250	Records Management	3

MD13: Business Management Degree (replaces MS03: Management and Supervisory Development in the Quarter System)

The Business Management associate degree program is designed to prepare students for entry into management and supervisory occupations in a variety of businesses and industries. Learning opportunities will introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement in management.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as management and/or supervisor assistants or trainees or in related occupations.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 63 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. The Business Management associate degree program requires an additional 3 credit hours in Area I, for a total of 18 credit hours. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

- General Core Courses Area I requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include ENGL 1101) Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours) Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1111) Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)
- _____ Additional 3 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV

Program Course Occupational Courses		Credits
ACCT 1100	Financial Accounting I	4
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
MGMT 1100	Principles of Management	3
MGMT 1105	Organizational Behavior	3
MGMT 1110	Employment Law	3
MGMT 1115	Leadership	3
MGMT 1120	Introduction to Business	3
MGMT 1125	Business Ethics	3

	(continued) _MGMT 2115	Human Resource Management	3
<u> </u>	_MGMT 2125	Performance Management	3
<u> </u>	_MGMT 2215	Team Project	3
	-and-		
	Choose one of	f the following specializations	
		onal Courses (General Management Specia	lization)
·····	_MGMT 2120	tives (12 credits from the list below) Labor Management Relations	3
<u> </u>	_MGMT 2130	Employee Training and Development	3
	_MGMT 2140	Retail Management	3
	_MGMT 2145	Business Plan Development	3
	_MGMT 2155	Quality Management Principles	3
<u> </u>	_MGMT 2205	Service Sector Management	3
	_MGMT 2210	Project Management	3
	Specific Occupatio _MGMT 2120	onal Courses (Human Resources Managem Labor Management Relations	ent Specialization) 3
			- ,
	_MGMT 2120 _MGMT 2130 _MGMT 2205	Labor Management Relations	3
	_MGMT 2120 _MGMT 2130 _MGMT 2205 -or-	Labor Management Relations Employee Training and Development	3
	_MGMT 2120 _MGMT 2130 _MGMT 2205 _or- _MGMT 2210 Pro	Labor Management Relations Employee Training and Development Service Sector Management	3 3 3
	_MGMT 2120 _MGMT 2130 _MGMT 2205 _or- _MGMT 2210 Pro	Labor Management Relations Employee Training and Development Service Sector Management Dject Management	3 3 3
	_ MGMT 2120 _ MGMT 2130 _ MGMT 2205 _or- _ MGMT 2210 Pro Occupational Elec	Labor Management Relations Employee Training and Development Service Sector Management oject Management ctives (3 credits from the list below)	3 3 3 (3)
	_ MGMT 2120 _ MGMT 2130 _ MGMT 2205 _or- _ MGMT 2210 Pro <i>Occupational Elec</i> _ MGMT 2140 _ MGMT 2200	Labor Management Relations Employee Training and Development Service Sector Management oject Management ctives (3 credits from the list below) Retail Management	3 3 3 (3) 3 3
	_ MGMT 2120 _ MGMT 2130 _ MGMT 2205 -or- _ MGMT 2210 Pro Occupational Elec _ MGMT 2140 _ MGMT 2200 Specific Occupatio	Labor Management Relations Employee Training and Development Service Sector Management oject Management trives (3 credits from the list below) Retail Management Production/Operations Management onal Courses (Service Sector Management	3 3 (3) 3 3 3 Specialization)
	_ MGMT 2120 _ MGMT 2130 _ MGMT 2205 _or- _MGMT 2210 Pro Occupational Elec _ MGMT 2140 _ MGMT 2200 _ Specific Occupatio _ MGMT 2130	Labor Management Relations Employee Training and Development Service Sector Management oject Management trives (3 credits from the list below) Retail Management Production/Operations Management onal Courses (Service Sector Management Employee Training and Development	3 3 (3) 3 3 3 Specialization) 3
	_ MGMT 2120 _ MGMT 2130 _ MGMT 2205 -or- _ MGMT 2210 Pro Occupational Elec _ MGMT 2140 _ MGMT 2200 Specific Occupatio _ MGMT 2130 _ MGMT 2140 _ MGMT 2205	Labor Management Relations Employee Training and Development Service Sector Management oject Management trives (3 credits from the list below) Retail Management Production/Operations Management onal Courses (Service Sector Management Employee Training and Development Retail Management	3 3 (3) 3 3 3 Specialization) 3

CLT3: Clinical Laboratory Technology Degree (replaces MLO3: Clinical Laboratory Technician in the Quarter System)

Clinical Laboratory Technology associate degree program prepares students to perform clinical laboratory procedures under the supervision of a qualified pathologist and/or clinical laboratory scientist. Classroom training is integrated with clinical experiences under the medical direction of cooperating hospitals. Graduation from this program allows students to take a national certification examination, which is necessary for clinical employment. The Clinical Laboratory Technology program is accredited by the National Accrediting Agency for Clinical Laboratory Sciences, 5600 N. River Road, Suite 720, Rosemont, IL 60018, 773.714.8880, www.naacls.org.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are most often employed in hospital laboratories, reference laboratories, government and private research laboratories, physicians' offices and clinics, crime labs, home health care agencies, safety and health research laboratories, and as sales representatives for laboratory equipment and supplies.

Competitive Selection Process

Level I: Clinical Laboratory Technology Preparatory/Core Courses

The annual Level I deadline is June I.

The following requirements must be completed by the applicable Level I deadline in order to be eligible for the Clinical Laboratory Technology program selection. The student:

- Must complete the WGTC student application process and achieve regular status program admission.
- Must be in good academic standing with the College.
- Must complete the following courses with a minimum grade of C: BIOL 2113/BIOL 2113L, BIOL 2114/BIOL 2114L, CHEM 1111, ENGL 1101, and MATH 1101 or MATH 1111.
- Must possess certification in CPR by the American Heart Association/BLS for the Healthcare Provider.
- Must complete the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. Students may schedule a testing date by calling the Continuing Education Department at 770.836.6615. There is a fee for each attempt at taking this exam. Students are allowed to repeat the exam in an effort to improve their score.
- Must submit a Health Services Competitive Selection File Review Request to the Office of Student Affairs upon completion of the required courses. Students must also attach a copy of their CPR certification card and a copy of the PSB Health Occupations Aptitude Exam score report.

Level II: Clinical Laboratory Technology Competitive Selection

The competitive selection is based on the following scoring process:

- Students must achieve a cumulative minimum grade point average of 3.0 on the Level I core courses required for eligibility to the selection process. The academic performance demonstrated in the required Level I courses will comprise 75 percent of the overall score.
- Students must achieve a minimum score of 250 on the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. The score on the PSB will comprise 25 percent of the overall score.
- Students with the highest overall scores from Level I courses and the PSB exam will be selected for program admission.

Level III: Clinical Laboratory Technology Occupational and Clinical Courses

Students selected for admission to the Clinical Laboratory Technology program will complete the occupational and clinical program courses in a prescribed sequence as a class unit. A class is admitted beginning each fall semester.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 86 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. The Clinical Laboratory Technology associate degree program requires an additional 3 credit hours in Area I and an additional 4 credit hours in Area III, for a total of 23 credit hours. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses

_____ Area I requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include ENGL 1101 and SPCH 1101)

_____ Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include PSYC 1101)

Area III requirements (minimum 11 hours; must include MATH 1111, CHEM 1211/CHEM 1211L, and CHEM 1212/CHEM 1212L)

_____ Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)

	Program Cou		Credits
	Occupational Cou _ ALHS 1040	Introduction to Health Care	3
	BIOL 2113	Anatomy and Physiology I	3
	BIOL 2113L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab I	I
	_BIOL 2114	Anatomy and Physiology II	3
	BIOL 2114L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab II	I
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_CLBT 1010	Introduction to Clinical Laboratory Technology	2
	_CLBT 1030	Urinalysis/Body Fluids	2
	_CLBT 1040	Hematology/Coagulation	5
	_CLBT 1050	Serology/Immunology	3
	_CLBT 1060	Immunohematology	5
	_CLBT 1070	Clinical Chemistry	5
	_CLBT 1080	Microbiology	6
<u> </u>	_CLBT 2090	Clinical Phlebotomy, Urinalysis, and Serology Practicum	3

 (continued) _ CLBT 2100	Clinical Immunohematology Practicum	4
 _CLBT 2110	Clinical Hematology/Coagulation Practicum	4
 _CLBT 2120	Clinical Microbiology Practicum	4
 _CLBT 2130	Clinical Chemistry Practicum	4
 _CLBT 2180	CLT Certification Review I	I
 _CLBT 2190	CLT Certification Review II	I

CIS - CS23: Computer Support Specialist Degree (replaces CMU3: Computer Support Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Computer Information Systems – Computer Support Specialist associate degree program is a sequence of courses designed to provide students with an understanding of the concepts, principles, and techniques required in computer information processing. Graduates are to be competent in the general areas of humanities or fine arts, social or behavioral sciences, and natural sciences or mathematics, as well as in the technical areas of computer terminology and concepts, program design and development, and computer networking.

NOTE: Program courses in Computer Information Systems require strong aptitudes for math, problem solving, critical thinking, listening, teamwork, and written direction.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in end-user support, systems integration, PC repair/installation, LAN hardware support, commercial software support, and computer hardware/software sales.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 62 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses

___ Area I requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101)

_____ Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours)

_____ Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 or MATH 1111)

_____ Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)

Additional 3 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV

	Program Cou Occupational Cou		Credits
	_CIST 1001	Computer Concepts	4
<u> </u>	_ CIST 22	Hardware Installation and Maintenance	4
	_ CIST 30	Operating Systems Concepts	3
<u> </u>	_CIST 1220	Structured Query Language (SQL)	4
<u> </u>	_ CIST 305	Program Design and Development	3
. <u></u>	_CIST 1401	Computer Networking Fundamentals	4
	_CIST 1601	Information Security Fundamentals	3

(continued)		
 CIST 2120	Supporting Application Software	4
 CIST 2921	IT Analysis, Design, and Project Management	4
 CIST 2311	Visual Basic I	4
-or- CIST 2371	Java Programming I	(4)
 COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
Occupational Elect CIST 1510	ives (7 credits from the list below) Web Development I	3
 CIST 2411	Microsoft Client	4
 CIST 2412	Windows Server Directory Services	4
 CIST 2413	Microsoft Server Infrastructure	4
 CIST 2414	Microsoft Server Administrator	4
 CIST 2431	UNIX/LINUX Introduction	4

CIS - NSI3: Networking Specialist Degree (replaces CIN3: Networking Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Computer Information Systems – Networking Specialist associate degree program is a sequence of courses designed to provide students with an understanding of the concepts, principles, and techniques required in computer information processing. Graduates are to be competent in the general areas of humanities or fine arts, social or behavioral sciences, and natural sciences or mathematics, as well as in the technical areas of computer terminology and concepts, program design and development, and computer networking.

NOTE: Program courses in Computer Information Systems require strong aptitudes for math, problem solving, critical thinking, listening, teamwork, and written direction.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in network installation and maintenance, networking administration, network operating systems support, and hardware repair/maintenance.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 67 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses Area I requirements (minimum 3 hours must include ENGL 1101) ____ Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours) Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 or MATH 1111) Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours) Additional 3 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV **Program Courses** Credits **Occupational Courses** CIST 1001 **Computer Concepts** 4 Hardware Installation and Maintenance CIST 1122 4 CIST 1130 **Operating Systems Concepts** 3 _____ CIST 1401 Computer Networking Fundamentals 4 CIST 1305 Program Design and Development 3 CIST 1601 Information Security Fundamentals 3

(continued) CIST 2311	Visual Basic I	4
-or- CIST 2371	Java Programming I	(4)
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
Occupational Elec	ctives (8 credits from the list below) Structured Query Language	4
CIST 1510	Web Development I	3
CIST 2120	Supporting Application Software	4
CIST 2431	UNIX/LINUX Introduction	4
CIST 2921	IT Analysis, Design, and Project Management	4
-and-		
The following Specific Occupati CIST 2411	specialization onal Courses (Microsoft Specialization) Microsoft Client	4
CIST 2412	Microsoft Server Directory Services	4
CIST 2413	Microsoft Server Infrastructure	4
CIST 2414	Microsoft Server Administrator	4

CJT3: Criminal Justice Technology Degree (replaces CJ03: Criminal Justice Technology in the Quarter System)

The Criminal Justice Technology associate degree program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for criminal justice professions. Learning opportunities develop academic, occupational, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of criminal justice theory and practical application necessary for successful employment. Completion of the Criminal Justice Technology associate degree does not ensure certification of officer status in Georgia. Students must seek such certification from the Peace Officer Standards and Training (P.O.S.T.) Council.

NOTE: Prospective students need to know that they will be required to meet all applicable employment requirements, including satisfactory background and criminal checks, in order to quality for some internships and to gain employment in most law enforcement settings. A felony and/or aggravated misdemeanor conviction may bar students from completing the program. A felony and/or aggravated misdemeanor conviction also may preclude the student from obtaining employment in the Criminal Justice profession.

Career Opportunities

Graduates who are current practitioners will benefit through enhancement of career potential. Entry-level opportunities include corrections, security, investigation, police and sheriff's patrol, administration, and other enforcement areas.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 60 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses _____ Area I requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101)

_____ Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours)

_____ Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 or MATH 1111)

_____ Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)

_____ Additional 3 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV

Program courses appear on next page.

	Program Cour		Credits
	Occupational Cour COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	CRJU 1010	Introduction to Criminal Justice	3
	CRJU 1030	Corrections	3
	CRJU 1040	Principles of Law Enforcement	3
	CRJU 1068	Criminal Law for Criminal Justice	3
	CRJU 1400	Ethics and Cultural Perspectives for Criminal Justice	3
	CRJU 2020	Constitutional Law for Criminal Justice	3
	CRJU 2050	Criminal Procedure	3
	CRJU 2070	Juvenile Justice	3
	CRJU 2090	Criminal Justice Practicum	3
	-or- CRJU 2100	Criminal Justice Externship	(3)
	Occupational Elect	tives (15 credits from the list below) Private Security	3
<u> </u>	CRJU 1043	Probation and Parole	3
	CRJU 1062	Methods of Criminal Investigation	3
	CRJU 1063	Crime Scene Processing	3
	CRJU 1065	Community-Oriented Policing	3
	CRJU 1072	Introduction to Forensic Science	3
	CRJU 1075	Report Writing	3
<u> </u>	CRJU 2060	Criminology	3

CA43: Culinary Arts Degree (replaces CUL3: Culinary Arts in the Quarter System)

The Culinary Arts associate degree program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for the culinary profession. Learning opportunities develop academic, occupational, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of culinary theory and practical application necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates who are current practitioners will benefit through enhancement of career potential. Entry-level persons will be prepared to pursue diverse opportunities in the culinary field as cooks, bakers, or caterers/culinary managers.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 62 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General	Core Courses _ Area I requirem	ents (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101)	
<u> </u>	_Area II requiren	nents (minimum 3 hours)	
	_Area III requirer	ments (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 o	or MATH IIII)
	_ Area IV require	ments (minimum 3 hours)	
<u> </u>	_Additional 3 hou	urs from Area I, II, III, or IV	
	Program Cou		Credits
<u> </u>	Occupational Cou COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_CUUL 1000	Fundamentals of Culinary Arts	4
	_CUUL 1110	Culinary Safety and Sanitation	4
	_CUUL 1120	Principles of Cooking	4
<u> </u>	_CUUL 1129	Fundamentals of Restaurant Operations	4
<u> </u>	_CUUL 1220	Baking Principles	4
<u> </u>	_CUUL 1320	Garde Manger	4
<u> </u>	_CUUL 1370	Culinary Nutrition and Menu Development	4
	_CUUL 1400	Basic Nutrition	4

(continued on next page)

(continued) CUUL 2130	Culinary Practicum and Leadership	6
-or- CUUL 2140	Advanced Baking and International Cuisine	(6)
(continued)CUUL 2160	Contemporary Cuisine	4

DH13: Dental Hygiene Degree (replaces DH03: Dental Hygiene in the Quarter System)

The Dental Hygiene associate degree program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for positions in the dental profession. Learning opportunities develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Registered dental hygienists work in a variety of professional settings. The public is most familiar with dental hygienists in the private dental office, where they perform numerous critical services designed to detect and prevent diseases of the mouth. These include oral prophylaxis; examining the head, neck, and oral areas for signs of disease; educating patients about oral hygien; taking or developing radiographs; and applying fluoride or sealants. In this setting, registered dental hygienists play a vital role in protecting the oral health of the American public. The Dental Hygiene Program is accredited by the Commission on Dental Accreditation of the American Dental Association, 211 East Chicago Ave., Chicago, IL 60611-2678, 312.440.7494, www.ada.org. This accreditation enables graduates to take any regional or state board in the nation.

NOTE: Only one class is accepted into the Dental Hygiene program each year, beginning fall semester.

Career Opportunities

Most dental hygienists work as part of a dental team in private dental practices. Other employment opportunities exist in Health Management Organizations, hospitals, military bases, and community clinics. Further career choices include working for dental supply companies, dental product or pharmaceutical companies, various government agencies or insurance companies. Many dental hygienists continue their education and complete advanced degrees that will allow them to teach dental hygiene or dental assisting, or become dental practice consultants, researchers, editors, dentists or professional writers.

Transfer of Credit for Dental Hygiene

Due to the nature of dental hygiene, the admissions requirements and transfer of credit policy for the program require testing a student's level of knowledge when a transfer of any dental hygiene course is considered. According to West Georgia Technical College's policy, if a DHYG course request for transfer credit is received for a course completed with a grade of *C* or above from another accredited college, a student must take an equivalency examination and in some situations, such as Dental Materials and Radiology, a laboratory competency examination. The didactic and laboratory competency grade must be an 80 or above to consider the transfer of credit. The time limitations for considering these credits are the same as for science courses; the course must have been within the previous seven years. Clinical and preclinical courses will not be considered for transfer due to the uniqueness of each dental hygiene program.

Competitive Selection Process

Level I: Dental Hygiene Preparatory/Core Courses

The annual Level I deadline is June 1.

To be eligible for the Dental Hygiene program selection, the student must complete the following requirements by the applicable Level I deadline. The student:

- Must complete the WGTC student application process and achieve regular status program.
- Must be in good academic standing with the College.
- Must complete the following courses with a minimum grade of C: SPCH 1101, BIOL 2113/BIOL 2113L, BIOL 2117/BIOL 2117L, ENGL 1101, MATH 1101 or MATH 1111, CHEM 1211 and CHEM 1211L.

- Must possess certification in CPR by the American Heart Association/BLS for the Healthcare Provider.
- Must complete the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. Students may schedule a testing date by calling the Continuing Education Department at 770.836.6615. There is a fee for each attempt at taking this exam. Students are allowed to attempt the exam twice in an effort to improve their scores.
- Must submit a Health Services Competitive Selection File Review Request to the Office of Student Affairs upon completion of the required courses. Students must also attach a copy of their CPR certification card and a copy of the PSB Health Occupations Aptitude Exam score report.

Level II: Dental Hygiene Competitive Selection

The competitive selection is based on the following scoring process:

- Students must achieve a cumulative minimum grade point average of 3.0 on the Level I core courses required for eligibility to the selection process. The academic performance demonstrated in the required Level I courses will comprise 50 percent of the overall score.
- Students must achieve a minimum score of 250 on the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. The score on the PSB will comprise 50 percent of the overall score.
- Students will receive an additional one (1) point in the competitive selection process for any health care clinical work. Previous work experience of any type in a dental related field such as lab technician or front office will give an additional two (2) points in the competitive selection process. More than one year equivalent of full-time experience as a dental assistant will give three (3) points in the competitive selection process.
- Students with the highest overall scores will be selected for program admission.

Level III: Dental Hygiene Occupational and Clinical Courses

Students selected for admission to the Dental Hygiene program will complete the occupational and clinical program courses in a prescribed sequence as a class unit. A class is admitted beginning each fall semester.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 85 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. The Dental Hygiene associate degree program requires an additional 3 credit hours in Area I, an additional 3 credit hours in Area II, and an additional 4 hours in Area III, for a total of 22 credit hours. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses _____ Area I requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include ENGL 1101 and SPCH 1101)

Area II requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include PSYC 1101 and SOCI 1101)

_____ Area III requirements (minimum 7 hours; must include MATH 1111 and CHEM 1211/ CHEM 1211L)

_____ Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours) Program courses appear on next page.

Program Cou Occupational Co		Credits
BIOL 2113	Anatomy and Physiology I	3
BIOL 2113L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab I	I
BIOL 2114	Anatomy and Physiology II	3
BIOL 2114L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab II	I
BIOL 2117	Introductory Microbiology	3
BIOL 2117L	Introductory Microbiology Lab	I
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
DHYG 1000	Tooth Anatomy and Root Morphology	2
DHYG 1010	Oral Embryology and Histology	I
DHYG 1020	Head and Neck Anatomy	2
DHYG 1030	Dental Materials	2
DHYG 1040	Preclinical Dental Hygiene Lecture	2
DHYG 1050	Preclinical Dental Hygiene Lab	2
DHYG 1070	Radiology Lecture	2
DHYG 1090	Radiology Lab	I
DHYG 1110	Clinical Dental Hygiene I Lecture	I
DHYG 1111	Clinical Dental Hygiene I Lab	3
DHYG 1206	Pharmacology and Pain Control	3
DHYG 2010	Clinical Dental Hygiene II Lecture	2
DHYG 2020	Clinical Dental Hygiene II Lab	2
DHYG 2050	Oral Pathology	3
DHYG 2070	Community Dental Health	3
DHYG 2080	Clinical Dental Hygiene III Lecture	2
DHYG 2090	Clinical Dental Hygiene III Lab	4
DHYG 2110	Biochemistry and Nutrition Fundamentals for the Dental Hygienist	3
DHYG 2130	Clinical Dental Hygiene IV Lecture	I
DHYG 2140	Clinical Dental Hygiene IV Lab	4
DHYG 2200	Periodontology	3

EC13: Early Childhood Care/Education Degree (replaces OO03: Early Childhood Care/Education in the Quarter System)

The Early Childhood Care and Education associate degree program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare students for a variety of careers in the field of early childhood education. The program emphasizes a combination of early childhood care and education theory and practical application as well as general core competencies necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as paraprofessionals in public schools; preschool teachers in Head Start, Early Head Start, or private schools; private household childcare workers; or self-employed childcare providers.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 72 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. The Early Childhood Care and Education associate degree program requires an additional 3 credit hours in Area ,I for a total of 18 credit hours. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses

Area I requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include ENGL 1101)
Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include PSYC 1101)
Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 or MATH
Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)
Additional 3 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV

	Program Cou Occupational Cou		Credits
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_ECCE 101	Introduction to Early Childhood Care and Education	3
	_ ECCE 1103	Child Growth and Development	3
	_ECCE 1105	Health, Safety and Nutrition	3
	_ECCE 1112	Curriculum and Assessment	3
<u></u>	_ECCE 1113	Creative Activities for Children	3
<u></u>	_ECCE 2	Early Childhood Care and Education Practicum	3
	_ECCE 2115	Language and Literacy	3

||||)

	(continued) _ ECCE 2116	Math and Science	3
	_ECCE 2201	Exceptionalities	3
	_ECCE 2202	Social Issues and Family Involvement	3
	_ECCE 2203	Guidance and Classroom Management	3
	_ ECCE 2240	Early Childhood Care and Education Internship	12
	-and-		
	Choose one o	f the following specializations	
	Specific Occupati	onal Courses (Paraprofessional Specialization)	
	_ECCE 2310	Paraprofessional Methods and Materials	3
<u> </u>	_ECCE 2310 _ECCE 2312	Paraprofessional Methods and Materials Paraprofessional Roles and Practices	3 3
	_ECCE 2312		-
	_ ECCE 2312 Specific Occupati	Paraprofessional Roles and Practices onal Courses (Program Administration)	3
	ECCE 2312 Specific Occupati ECCE 2320 ECCE 2322	Paraprofessional Roles and Practices onal Courses (Program Administration) Program Administration and Facility Management	3

ET13: Electronics Technology Degree (replaces EFA4: Electronics Technology in the Quarter System)

The Electronics Technology associate degree program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare students for careers in electronics professions. Learning opportunities develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of electronics technology theory and practical application necessary for successful employment using both manual and computerized electronics systems.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as specialized industrial or specialized general electronics technicians, assemblers, testers, repairers, and calibrators.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 60 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses Area I requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101)

Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include PSYC 1101)

_____ Area III requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include MATH IIII and MATH III2 or MATH III3)

_____ Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)

	Program Course Occupational Courses		Credits
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_ELCR 1005	Soldering Technology	I
	_ELCR 1010	Direct Current Circuits	5
	_ELCR 1020	Alternating Current Circuits	7
	_ELCR 1030	Solid State Devices	5
<u> </u>	ELCR 1040	Digital and Microprocessor Fundamentals	5
	_ELCR 1060	Linear Integrated Circuits	3

-and-

Choose one of the specializations on next page.

Specific Occupati	ional Courses (Industrial Electronics Technology S Process Control	pecialization) 3
ELCR 2120	Motor Controls	3
ELCR 2130	Programmable Controllers	3
ELCR 2140	Mechanical Devices	2
ELCR 2150	Fluid Power	2
ELCR 2160	Advanced Microprocessors and Robotics	3
	ional Courses (Field Occupation Specialization) ctives (16 credits from the list below)	
DFTG 1101	CAD Fundamentals	4
ELCR 2110	Process Control	3
ELCR 2120	Motor Controls	3
ELCR 2130	Programmable Logic Controllers	3
ELCR 2150	Fluid Power	2
ELCR 2590	Fiber Optic Systems	3
ELCR 2600	Telecommunication and Data Cabling	3
ELCR 2660	Security System Installation and Testing	4
ELTR 1060	Electrical Prints, Schematics, Symbols	3

FS13: Fire Science Technology Degree (replaces FSN3: Fire Science Technology in the Quarter System)

The Fire Science associate degree program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare fire service personnel at all levels to become better officers and leaders. The program provides learning opportunities which introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to retrain and upgrade present knowledge and skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as firefighters, leaders, and officers in the fire service industry.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 62 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses Area I requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101) Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours) Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 or MATH 1111) Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours) Additional 3 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV **Program Course** Credits Occupational Courses COMP 1000 Introduction to Computers 3 FRSC 1100 Introduction to the Fire Service 3 FRSC 1110 Fire Administration – Supervision and Leadership 3 FRSC 1121 Firefighting Strategy and Tactics 3 FRSC 1132 Fire Service Instructor 4 FRSC 1141 Hazardous Materials Operations 4 FRSC 1151 Fire Prevention and Inspection 4 FRSC 1161 Fire Service Safety and Loss Control 3 FRSC 2100 Fire Administration Management 3

(continued) FRSC 2110	Fire Service Hydraulics	3
FRSC 2120	Fire Protection Systems	3
FRSC 2130	Fire Service Building Construction	3
FRSC 2141	Incident Command	4
FRSC 2170	Fire and Arson Investigation	4

HII3: Health Information Technology Degree (replaces HIT3: Health Information Technology in the Quarter System)

The Health Information Technology associate degree program is a sequence of courses designed to provide students with the technical knowledge and skills necessary to process, maintain, analyze, and report health information data according to legal, accreditation, licensure, and certification standards for reimbursement, facility planning, marketing, risk management, utilization management, quality assessment, and research. Program graduates will develop leadership skills necessary to serve in a functional supervisory role in various components of the health information system.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are prepared for professional positions in hospitals, physicians' offices, state and federal health care agencies, clinics, managed care organizations, behavioral health facilities, consulting and law firms, ambulatory care facilities, information system vendors, insurance companies, and long-term care facilities.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 64 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

	General Core Cou _ Area I requirem	urses ents (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101)	
	_Area II requiren	nents (minimum 3 hours)	
<u> </u>	_Area III require	ments (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 o	or MATH IIII)
	_Area IV require	ments (minimum 3 hours)	
	_Additional 3 ho	urs from Area I, II, III, or IV	
	Program Cou		Credits
	Occupational Cou ALHS 1090	Irses Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
	BIOL 2113	Anatomy and Physiology I	3
	BIOL 2113L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab I	I
	BIOL 2114	Anatomy and Physiology II	3
<u> </u>	BIOL 2114L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab II	I
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_HIMT 1100	Introduction to Health Information Technology	3
<u> </u>	_HIMT 1150	Computer Applications in Healthcare	2

(continued) HIMT 1200	Legal Aspects of Healthcare	2
HIMT 1250	Health Record Content and Structure	2
HIMT 1350	Pharmacotherapy	2
HIMT 1400	Coding and Classification I – ICD Coding	4
HIMT 1410	Coding and Classification II – ICD Advanced Coding	3
HIMT 2150	Healthcare Statistics	2
HIMT 2200	Performance Improvement	2
HIMT 2300	Healthcare Management	3
HIMT 2400	Coding and Classification System III – CPT/HCPCS Coding	3
HIMT 2410	Revenue Cycle Management	2
HIMT 2460	Health Information Technology Practicum	3
MAST 1120	Human Pathological Conditions in the Medical Office	3

MMI3: Marketing Management Degree (replaces MM03: Marketing Management in the Quarter System)

The Marketing Management associate degree program is designed to prepare students for employment in a variety of positions in today's marketing and management fields. The Marketing Management program provides learning opportunities that introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or to retrain in the area of marketing management.

Career Opportunities

MKTG 1160

Graduates may find employment as buyers, advertising managers, retail store managers, tellers, general merchandise salespersons, merchandise displayers, department managers, or any of many other marketing related jobs. Any of the above employment opportunities should provide the graduate experience to assist in opening his or her own business.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 62 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. The Marketing Management associate degree program requires an additional 3 credit hours in any area for a total of 18 credit hours. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses Area I requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101) Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours) Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 or MATH 1111) Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours) Additional 6 hours from Area I, II, III, or IV **Program Course** Credits **Occupational Courses** ACCT 1100 Financial Accounting I 4 BUSN 1190 Digital Technologies in Business 2 COMP 1000 Introduction to Computers 3 MGMT 1100 Principles of Management 3 MKTG 1100 Principles of Marketing 3 MKTG 1130 Business Regulations and Compliance 3

Professional Selling

3

(continued)		
MKTG 1190	Integrated Communications	3
MKTG 2000	International Marketing	3
-or- MKTG 2290	Marketing Internship/Practicum	(3)
MKTG 2090	Marketing Research	3
MKTG 2300	Marketing Management	3
	s from the list below)	
BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
BUSN 2170	Web Page Design	2
MKTG 1270	Visual Merchandising	3
MKTG 2010	Small Business Management	3
XXXX xxxx	Any course within any WGTC credit program may	
-and-	requirement for the associate degree in Marketing I	Management
Choose one o	f the following specializations	
Specific Occupati	onal Courses (Entrepreneurship Specialization)	
MKTG 1210 -or-	Services Marketing	3

		Services marketing	3
	-or- _MKTG 2070	Buying and Merchandising	(3)
. <u></u>	_MKTG 2010	Small Business Management	3
	_MKTG 2210	Entrepreneurship	6
	Specific Occupatio _MKTG 1210 -or-	onal Courses (E-Business Specialization) Services Marketing	3
	_MKTG 2070	Buying and Merchandising	(3)
	_BUSN 2170	Web Page Design	2
	_MKTG 2210	Entrepreneurship	6

RT23: Radiologic Technology Degree (replaces RT03: Radiologic Technology in the Quarter System)

The Radiologic Technology associate degree program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for positions in radiology departments and related businesses and industries. Learning opportunities develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of didactic and clinical instruction necessary for successful employment. Program graduates receive an associate of applied science degree, have the qualifications of a radiographer, and are eligible to sit for a national certification examination for radiographers.

The Radiologic Technology program is accredited by the Joint Review Committee on Education in Radiologic Technology (20 N. Wacker Dr. Suite 2850, Chicago, IL 60606-3182, phone 312.704.5300, www.jrcert.org).

Students will have the opportunity to learn about all applications of diagnostic imaging, including routine radiography and fluoroscopy, trauma radiography, surgical and mobile radiography, pediatric radiography, as well as sub-specialty modalities such as computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), ultrasound, nuclear medicine, and radiation therapy.

In order to receive a wide variety of experience, students will receive clinical assignments in a number of clinical environments. Travel will be required to all clinical sites.

NOTE: The Radiologic Technology programs are located on the LaGrange and Douglas campuses and are available in day classes.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may obtain employment as radiographers in the diagnostic field of radiology.

Competitive Selection Process

Level I: Radiologic Technology Preparatory/Core Courses

The annual Level I deadline is June I. The following requirements must be completed by the applicable Level I deadline to be eligible for the Radiologic Technology program selection. The student:

- Must complete the West Georgia Technical college student application process and achieve regular status program admission.
- Must be in good academic standing with the College.
- Must complete the following courses with a minimum grade of C: BIOL 2113/BIOL 2113L, BIOL 2114/BIOL 2114L, ENGL 1101, MATH 1101 or MATH 1111, SPCH 1101, and PSYC 1101. ALHS 1090 is not required for the competitive selection process but must be completed no later than the first semester of the program.
- Must possess certification in CPR by the American Heart Association/BLS for the Healthcare Provider.
- Must complete the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. Students may schedule a testing date by calling the Continuing Education Department at 770.836.6615. There is a fee for each attempt at taking this exam. Students are allowed to attempt the exam twice in an effort to improve their scores.
- Must submit a Health Services Competitive Selection File Review Request to the Office of Student Affairs upon completion of the required courses. Students must also attach a copy of

their CPR certification card and a copy of the PSB Health Occupations Aptitude Exam score report.

Level II: Radiologic Technology Competitive Selection

The competitive selection is based on the following scoring process:

- Students must achieve a cumulative minimum grade point average of 3.0 on the Level I core courses required for eligibility to the selection process. The academic performance demonstrated in the required Level I courses will comprise 75 percent of the overall score.
- Students must achieve a minimum score of 250 on the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. The score on the PSB will comprise 25 percent of the overall score.
- Students with the highest overall scores from Level I courses and the PSB exam will be selected for program admission.

Level III: Radiologic Technology Occupational and Clinical Courses

Students selected for admission to each Radiologic Technology program will complete the occupational and clinical program courses in a prescribed sequence. Program courses begin in fall semester.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 93 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses

_____ Area I requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include ENGL 1101 and SPCH 1101)

_____ Area II requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include PSYC 1101)

_____ Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 or MATH 1111)

_____ Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)

Program Course Occupational Courses		Credits	
	_ ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Services	2
	BIOL 2113	Anatomy and Physiology I	3
	BIOL 2113L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab I	I
	BIOL 2114	Anatomy and Physiology II	3
	BIOL 2114L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab II	I
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_RADT 1010	Introduction to Radiology	4
	_RADT 1030	Radiographic Procedures I	3

(continued)		
RADT 1060	Radiographic Procedures II	3
RADT 1070	Principles of Imaging I	6
RADT 1160	Principles of Imaging II	6
RADT 1200	Principles of Radiation Biology and Protection	3
RADT 1320	Clinical Radiography I	4
RADT 1330	Clinical Radiography II	7
RADT 2090	Radiographic Procedures III	2
RADT 2190	Radiographic Pathology	2
RADT 2260	Radiologic Technology Review	3
RADT 2340	Clinical Radiography III	6
RADT 2350	Clinical Radiography IV	7
RADT 2360	Clinical Radiography V	9

NU43: Nursing Degree (replaces NUN3: Nursing in the Quarter System)

The Registered Nursing associate degree program is designed to provide nursing courses that when successfully completed award graduates an Associate of Science in Nursing (ASN) degree. Graduates are then eligible to apply to take the National Council Licensure Examination for Registered Nurses (NCLEX-RN). Upon successful completion of the NCLEX-RN and licensure by the Georgia Board of Nursing, graduates are employable as registered nurses. The Nursing program is approved by the Georgia Board of Nursing, 237 Coliseum Drive, Macon, Georgia 31217-3858, phone 478.207.1640. The Nursing program is accredited by the National League for Nursing Accrediting Commission, 3343 Peachtree Road NE, Suite 500, Atlanta, GA 30326. Phone 404.975.5000.

NOTE: According to the position statement of the National Organization for Associate Degree Nursing (NOADN) (2006), ADN/ASN graduates are recognized as essential members of the interdisciplinary healthcare team in diverse health care settings. The Nursing faculty is committed to the NOADN tenants of advocacy, professional involvement, life-long learning and leadership and to this end the College supports student participation and involvement in the learning environment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find opportunities in a wide variety of settings, including, but not limited to, acute care in hospitals and long term care facilities, outpatient clinics, physicians' offices, home health care agencies, private or governmental industries, schools, and hospice programs.

Competitive Selection Process

Level I: Registered Nursing Preparatory/Core Course

The annual Level I deadline is June I for fall semester admission. The following requirements must be completed by the applicable Level I deadline to be eligible for the Registered Nursing program selection. The student:

- Must complete the WGTC student application process and achieve regular status program admission.
- Must be in good academic standing with the College.
- Must complete the following courses with a minimum grade of C: BIOL 2113/BIOL 2113L, BIOL 2114/BIOL 2114L, ENGL 1101, MATH 1111, and PSYC 1101. BIOL 2117/BIOL 2117L must be completed with a C or higher prior to the second semester after acceptance into the program but is not calculated in the GPA for the Competitive Selection Process.
- Must possess certification in CPR by the American Heart Association/BLS for the Healthcare Provider.
- Must submit a Competitive Progression File Review Request to the Office of Student Affairs upon completion of the required courses and attach a copy of the CPR certification card and a copy of the Official NLN Pre-RN Admissions Entrance Examination score report.
- Additionally, any licensed LPN graduate or student who has six or more months of current work experience in a clinical setting delivering patient care may submit a letter of verification from the employer. The letter must be attached to the Competitive Progression File Review Request and received by the deadline to be considered in the scoring process. Students are not required to have work experience in a clinical setting to complete Level I requirements or enter the Level II Competitive Selection.

Level II: Registered Nursing Competitive Selection

The competitive selection is based on the following scoring process:

- Students must achieve a minimum National League for Nursing (NLN) Pre-RN Admission Entrance composite percentile score of 85 percent The score earned on the pre-RN exam will comprise 60 percent of the overall score.
- Students must achieve a cumulative minimum grade point average of 3.0 on the seven (7) Level I core courses required for eligibility to the selection process. The academic performance demonstrated in these required Level I courses will comprise 40 percent of the overall score.
- Students with documented clinical work experience within six months prior to the competitive selection deadline will receive one (1) point in the overall score. Clinical experience is defined as actual patient care opportunities that include the delivery of physical care, such as certified nursing assistant, nurse aide, patient care technician, medical assistant, surgical technician, back office worker in a clinic or physician's office, or emergency medical technician.
- LPN graduates who are licensed and working within six months prior to the Competitive Selection Process deadline will receive one (1) additional point in the overall score.
- Students who are ranked with the highest overall scores will be selected for program admission.

Level III: Registered Nursing Occupational and Clinical Courses

Students selected for admission to the Registered Nursing program will complete the occupational and clinical program courses in a prescribed sequence as a class unit, or cohort.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 70 credit hours

Curriculum

The requirements for general core curriculum of all associate degree programs are a minimum 15 credit hours using the curriculum structure outlined in the beginning of this degree program section. All course prerequisites must be met. Please see Associate Degree General Education Requirement Section for Area I, Area II, Area III, and Area IV requirements.

General Core Courses Area I requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101)				
Area II requirements (minimum 6 hours; must include PSYC 1101 and SOCI 1101)				
Area III requirements (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101 or MATH 1111)				
Area IV requirements (minimum 3 hours)				
Program Course Occupational Courses		Credits		
BIOL 2113	Anatomy and Physiology I	3		
BIOL 2113L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab I	I		
BIOL 2114	Anatomy and Physiology II	3		
BIOL 2114L	Anatomy and Physiology Lab II	I		
BIOL 2117	Introductory Microbiology	3		

104

(continued) BIOL 2117L	Introductory Microbiology Lab	I
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
PSYC 2103	Human Development	3
RNSG 1110	Introduction to Nursing Practice	9
RNSG 1120	Adult Health I	10
RNSG 2110	Adult Health II	4
RNSG 2120	Parent Child Nursing	5
RNSG 2130	Adult Health III	4
RNSG 2140	Transitions to Professional Nursing	5

Diploma Programs

West Georgia Technical College offers diploma programs in various occupational fields. The Technical College System of Georgia governs these programs by standards that provide uniform requirements for all technical institutes. Satisfactory completion of course work carries diploma credit. Diploma credit is transferable to other technical colleges within the statewide system.

Accounting	Early Childhood Care and Education
Air Conditioning Technology	Electrical Control Systems
Automated Manufacturing Technology	Electrical Systems Technology
Automotive Technology	Electronics Technology
Barbering	Fire Science Technology
Business Administrative Technology	Industrial Mechanical Systems
Business Management	Industrial Systems Technology
Computer Information Systems Computer Support Specialist Networking Specialist	Machine Tool Technology CNC Technology Machine Tool Technology
Cosmetology	Marketing Management
Criminal Justice	Medical Assisting
Culinary Arts	Practical Nursing
Diesel Equipment Technology	Surgical Technology
Drafting Technology	Welding and Joining Technology

ACI2: Accounting Diploma (replaces AC02: Accounting in the Quarter System)

The Accounting diploma program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for a variety of entrylevel positions in accounting in today's technology-driven workplaces. Learning opportunities develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as bookkeepers or accounting clerks in the areas of accounts receivable or accounts payable.

Curric	ulum Program Cour Basic Skills Course		Credits
	_EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
<u> </u>	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_ MATH 1011	Business Mathematics	3
<u> </u>	-or- _MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	(3)
	Occupational Cou _ACCT 1100	rses Financial Accounting I	4
<u> </u>	_ACCT 1105	Financial Accounting II	4
	_ACCT 1115	Computerized Accounting	3
	_ACCT 1125	Individual Tax Accounting	3
<u> </u>	_ACCT 1130	Payroll Accounting	3
	_BUSN 1410	Spreadsheet Applications	4
<u> </u>	_ BUSN 1440 *Prerequisite is E	Document Production 3US 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per minute. See Ad	4 missions Office for testing.
	_COMP 1000 Int	roduction to Computers	3
	Occupational Elec ACCT 1110	ctives (6 credits from the list below; at least 3 hours must be ACCT Managerial Accounting	courses) 3
	_ACCT 2110	Accounting Simulation	3
	_ACCT 2115	Bookkeeper Certification Review	3
	_ACCT 2120	Business Tax Accounting	3
	_ACCT 2145	Personal Finance	3
	_BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
	_MGMT 1100	Principles of Management	3

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 42 credit hours

ACT2: Air Conditioning Technology Diploma (replaces Al02: Air Conditioning Technology in the Quarter System)

The Air Conditioning Technology diploma program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for careers in the air conditioning industry. Learning opportunities develop academic, occupational, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of air conditioning theory and practical application necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as air conditioning technicians.

Curriculum				
Program Cou		Credits		
Basic Skills Cours EMPL 1000	ses Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2		
		-		
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3		
MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3		
Occupational Co	Occupational Courses			
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3		
AIRC 1005	Refrigeration Fundamentals	4		
AIRC 1010	Refrigeration Principles and Practices	4		
AIRC 1020	Refrigeration Systems Components	4		
AIRC 1030	HVACR Electrical Fundamentals	4		
AIRC 1040	HVACR Electrical Motors	4		
AIRC 1050	HVACR Electrical Components and Controls	4		
AIRC 1060	Air Conditioning Systems Application and Installation	4		
AIRC 1070	Gas Heat	4		
AIRC 1080	Heat Pumps and Related Systems	4		
AIRC 1090	Troubleshooting Air Conditioning Systems	4		

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 51 credit hours

AMI2: Automated Manufacturing Technology Diploma (replaces AM02: Automated Manufacturing Technology in the Quarter System)

The Automated Manufacturing Technology diploma program is a planned sequence of carefully developed courses designed to prepare students to work as technicians in one of the various specialties in the field. Program graduates are to be competent in the general areas of communications, mathematics, and interpersonal relations. In addition, graduates are to be competent to install, program, operate, maintain, service, and diagnose electromechanical equipment used in automated manufacturing applications.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in installation and maintenance of automated components and systems, parts production, or in other manufacturing processing and production related industries.

Curriculum			
	Program Cou Basic Skills Cours		Credits
	_EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
 ,	_MATH 1013	Algebraic Concepts	3
	Occupational Cou	ırses	
<u> </u>	_ AMĆA 2110	CNC Fundamentals	3
	_AUMF 1110	Flexible Manufacturing Systems I	5
	_AUMF 1120	Programmable Controllers	5
	_AUMF1130	Applied Hydraulics, Pneumatics, and Mechanics	2
	_AUMF 1140	Electrical Controls	3
	_AUMF 1150	Introduction to Robotics	3
	_AUMF 1210	Flexible Manufacturing Systems II	5
	_AUMF 1310	Flexible Manufacturing Systems III	5
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
<u> </u>	_DFTG 1101	CAD Fundamentals	4
<u> </u>	_IDFC 1000	Principles of Electricity I	4
	_IDFC 1005	Principles of Electricity II	5

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 55 credit hours

ATI4: Automotive Technology Diploma (replaces UTA4: Automotive Technology and UT02: Automotive Fundamentals in the Quarter System)

The Automotive Technology diploma program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare students for careers in the automotive service and repair profession. Learning opportunities enable students to develop academic, technical and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of automotive mechanics theory and practical application necessary for successful employment.

NOTE: Employers in this field look for people with strong communication and analytical skills. Technicians need good reading, mathematics, and computer skills to study technical manuals and to keep abreast of new technology and learn new service and repair procedures and specifications.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as automotive technicians qualified in the following service areas: engine performance, suspension and steering, brakes, electrical/electronic systems, and heating/air conditioning.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 55 credit hours

Curriculum				
	Program Cour	rse	Credit	s
	Basic Skills Course	29		
	EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2	
	ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3	
	MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics		3
	Occupational Cou	rses		
	AUTT 1010	Introduction to Automotive Technology	2	
	AUTT 1020	Automotive Electrical Systems	7	
	AUTT 1030	Automotive Brake Systems	4	
	AUTT 1040	Automotive Engine Performance	7	
	AUTT 1050	Automotive Suspension and Steering Systems	4	
	AUTT 1060	Automotive Climate Control Systems	5	
	AUTT 2010	Automotive Engine Repair	6	
	AUTT 2020	Automotive Manual Drive Train and Axles	4	
	AUTT 2030	Automotive Automatic Transmissions and Transaxles		5
	COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3	

BAI2: Barbering Diploma (replaces BA02: Barbering in the Quarter System)

The Barbering diploma program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for careers in the field of barbering. Learning opportunities develop academic and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes specialized training in safety, sanitation, hair treatments and manipulations, haircutting techniques, shaving, skin care, reception, sales, and management. The curriculum meets state licensing requirements of the Georgia State Board of Barbering.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may be employable as barbers, salon/shop managers, or salon/shop owners.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 52 credit hours

Curriculum			
	Program Cou Basic Skills Cours		Credits
<u> </u>	_ EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
<u> </u>	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Coı _ BARB 1000	irses Introduction to Barber/Styling Implements	3
<u> </u>	_BARB 1010	Science: Sterilization, Sanitation, and Bacteriology	3
<u> </u>	_BARB 1020	Introduction to Haircutting and Shampooing	5
<u> </u>	_BARB 1030	Haircutting/Basic Styling	3
<u> </u>	BARB 1040	Shaving	2
<u> </u>	_BARB 1050	Science: Anatomy and Physiology	3
	_BARB 1060	Introduction to Color Theory/Color Application	3
	_BARB 1070	Chemical Restructuring of Hair	5
	_BARB 1080	Advanced Haircutting/Styling	5
<u> </u>	_BARB 1090	Structures of Skin, Scalp, Hair and Facial Treatments	3
<u> </u>	BARB 1100	Barber/Styling Practicum and Internship	3
<u> </u>	BARB 1110	Shop Management/Ownership	3
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3

BA22: Business Administrative Technology Diploma (replaces BAT2: Business Administrative Technology in the Quarter System)

The Business Administrative Technology diploma program is designed to prepare graduates for employment in a variety of positions in today's technology-driven workplaces. The Business Administrative Technology program provides learning opportunities that introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes the use of word processing, spreadsheet, presentation, and database applications software. Students are also introduced to accounting fundamentals, electronic communications, internet research, and electronic file management. The program includes instruction in effective communication skills and technology that encompasses office management and executive assistant qualification and technology innovations for the office. Also provided are opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or to retrain in the area of business administrative technology.

NOTE: The Business Administrative Technology program uses a combination of lecture and lab classes. The office tasks help students apply theory to practical situations. Job samples give students responsibility for planning, coordinating, controlling and completing activities used in offices and businesses. Many BAT students have found that by selecting electives carefully, they were able to obtain several technical certificates. Students should speak with their academic advisors regarding possibilities in relation to their specific needs.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as business administrative assistants, medical administrative assistants, or in a related field.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 50 credit hours

Curriculum					
Program Cou	Program Course				
Basic Skills Cour	ses				
EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2			
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3			
MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3			
Occupational Co	burses				
ACCT 1100	Financial Accounting I	4			
BUSN 1400	Word Processing Applications	4			
BUSN 1440	Document Production	4			
*Prerequisite is	BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per minute. S	ee Admissions Office for testing.			
BUSN 2190	Business Document Proofreading and Editing	3			
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3			

Specializations appear on next page.

-and-

Choose of the following specializations

Specific Occupation	onal Courses (Business Administrative Assistant Specializati Digital Technologies in Business	on) 2
BUSN 1240	Office Procedures	3
BUSN 1410	Spreadsheet Concepts and Applications	4
BUSN 1430	Desktop Publishing and Presentation Applications	4
BUSN 2160	Electronic Mail Applications	2
BUSN 2210	Applied Office Procedures	3
Occupational Elec	ctives (7 credits from the list below) Introduction to Keyboarding	3
BUSN 1210	Electronic Calculators	2
BUSN 1250	Records Management	3
BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
BUSN 1420	Database Applications	4
BUSN 2180 *Prerequisite is B	Speed and Accuracy Keying BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per minute. See Ac	l Imissions Office for testing.

Specific Oc ALHS 101	cupational Courses (Medical Administrative Assista I Anatomy and Physiology	nt Specialization) 5
ALHS 109	0 Medical Terminology for Allied Health Science	ces 2
BUSN 234	0 Medical Administrative Procedures	4
BUSN 237	0 Medical Office Billing/Coding/Insurance	3
MAST 112	10 Human Pathological Conditions in the Medic	al Office 3
Occupation BUSN 110	al Electives (9 credits from the list below) 0 Introduction to Keyboarding	3
BUSN 121	0 Electronic Calculators	2
BUSN 125	0 Records Management	3
BUSN 218 *Prerequis	0 Speed and Accuracy Keying ite is BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per	I r minute. See Admissions Office for testing.
BUSN 232	0 Medical Document Processing/Transcription	4
BUSN 233	Advanced Medical Document Processing/Tra	anscription 4
BUSN 235	0 Computerized Medical Office Skills	2

MD12: Business Management Diploma (replaces MS02: Management Supervisory Development in the Quarter System)

The Business Management diploma program is designed to prepare students for entry into management positions in a variety of businesses and industries. Learning opportunities will introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement in management.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as management and/or supervisor assistants or trainees or in related occupations.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 47 credit hours

Curriculum				
Program Cou		Credits		
Basic Skills Cours EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2		
Enil E 1000	interpersonal relations and relessional Development	Z		
PSYC 1010	Basic Psychology	(3)		
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3		
MATH 1011	Business Math	3		

NOTE: Students are encouraged to complete the core courses first—before the bulk of their program courses instead of waiting until closer to program completion.

 Occupational Cou ACCT 1100	rses Financial Accounting I	4
 _COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
 _MGMT 1100	Principles of Management	3
 MGMT 1105	Organizational Behavior	3
 MGMT 1110	Employment Law	3
 MGMT 1115	Leadership	3
 _MGMT 1120	Introduction to Business	3
 MGMT 1125	Business Ethics	3
 _MGMT 2115	Human Resource Management	3
 _MGMT 2125	Performance Management	3
 _MGMT 2215	Team Project	3
 _MGMT 2125	Performance Management	3

Occupational Electives appear on next page.

 Occupational Elect	ives (6 credits from the list below) Employee Training and Development	3
 MGMT 2140	Retail Management	3
 MGMT 2210	Project Management	3

CIS - CSI4: Computer Support Specialist Diploma (replaces CMU4: Computer Support Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Computer Information Systems—Computer Support Specialist diploma program is designed to provide students with an understanding of the concepts, principles, and techniques required in computer information processing.

NOTE: Program courses in Computer Information Systems require strong aptitudes for math, problem solving, critical thinking, listening, teamwork, and written direction.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in end-user support, systems integration, PC repair/installation, LAN hardware support, commercial software support, and computer hardware/software sales.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 55 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course Credits			
	Basic Skills Cours _ EMPL 1000	ies Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
	ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou CIST 1001	urses Computer Concepts	4
	_CIST 22	Hardware Installation and Maintenance	4
	_ CIST 1130	Operating Systems Concepts	3
<u> </u>	_CIST 1220	Structured Query Language (SQL)	4
	_ CIST 1305	Program Design and Development	3
	_CIST 1401	Computer Networking Fundamentals	4
	_CIST 1601	Information Security Fundamentals	3
	_ CIST 2120	Supporting Application Software	4
	_ CIST 2311	Visual Basic I	4
	-or- _ CIST 2371	Java Programming I	(4)
	_CIST 2921	IT Analysis, Design, and Project Management	4
·	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3

Occupational Electives appear on next page.

 Occupational Elec CIST 1510	tives (7 credits from the list below) Web Development I	3
 _CIST 2411	Microsoft Client	4
 _CIST 2412	Windows Server Directory Services	4
 _CIST 2413	Microsoft Server Infrastructure	4
 _CIST 2414	Microsoft Server Administrator	4
 _CIST 2431	UNIX/LINUX Introduction	4

CIS - NSI4: Networking Specialist Diploma (replaces CIN4: Networking Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Computer Information Systems—Networking Specialist—diploma program is designed to provide students with an understanding of the concepts, principles, and techniques required in computer information processing.

NOTE: Program courses in Computer Information Systems require strong aptitudes for math, problem solving, critical thinking, listening, teamwork, and written direction.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in network installation and maintenance, network administration, network operating systems support, and hardware repair/maintenance.

Curriculum Program Course Credits			
	Basic Skills Cours EMPL 1000		2
	_ _ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou CIST 1001	irses Computer Concepts	4
	_CIST 1122	Hardware Installation and Maintenance	4
	_ CIST 1130	Operating Systems Concepts	3
	_CIST 1305	Program Design and Development	3
	_CIST 1401	Computer Networking Fundamentals	4
	_CIST 1601	Information Security Fundamentals	3
	_CIST 2311	Visual Basic I	4
	-or- _CIST 2371	Java Programming I	(4)
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	Occupational Elec CIST 1510	ctives (2 credits from the list below) Web Development I	3
	_CIST 2120	Supporting Application Software	4
	_CIST 1220	Structured Query Language	4
<u> </u>	_CIST 2431	UNIX/LINUX Introduction	4
	_CIST 2921	IT Analysis, Design and Project Management	4
	and		

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 54 credit hours

-and-

The following specialization

Specific Occupa	ational Courses (Microsoft Specialization)	
CIST 2411	Microsoft Client	4
CIST 2412	Windows Server Directory Services	4
CIST 2413	Microsoft Server Infrastructure	4
CIST 2414	Microsoft Server Administrator	4

COI2: Cosmetology Diploma (replaces CS02: Cosmetology in the Quarter System)

The Cosmetology diploma program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for careers in the field of cosmetology. Learning opportunities develop academic and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes specialized training in safety, sanitation, state laws, rules, and regulations, chemistry, anatomy and physiology, skin, hair, and nail diseases and disorders, hair treatments and manipulations, hair shaping, hair styling, artificial hair, braiding/intertwining hair, chemical reformation and application, skin and nail care, hair coloring, hair lightening, reception, sales, management, math, reading, writing, interpersonal relations development, computer skills, employability skills, and work ethics. The curriculum meets state licensing requirements of the State Board of Cosmetology.

NOTE: According to the Georgia State Board of Cosmetology, a person may be denied the opportunity to take the licensing examination and/or may be denied a license if the person has been convicted of a felony or any crime violating federal or state controlled substance laws or other grounds as specified by law.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are employable as cosmetology salespersons, cosmetologists, salon managers, or salon owners, or in related employment.

Curriculum			
	Program Cou Basic Skills Cours		Credits
	_ EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
<u> </u>	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
<u> </u>	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou COMP 1000	urses Introduction to Computers	3
	_COSM 1000	Introduction to Cosmetology Theory	4
	_COSM 1010	Chemical Texture Services	3
<u> </u>	_COSM 1020	Hair Care and Treatment	2
<u> </u>	_COSM 1030	Haircutting	3
	_COSM 1040	Styling	3
<u> </u>	_COSM 1050	Hair Color	3
	_COSM 1060	Fundamentals of Skin Care	3
	_COSM 1070	Nail Care and Advanced Techniques	3
	_COSM 1080	Cosmetology Practicum I	4

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 54 credit hours

(continued)COSM 1090	Cosmetology Practicum II	4
COSM 1100	Cosmetology Practicum III	4
COSM 1110	Cosmetology Practicum IV	4
COSM 1120	Salon Management	3

CJT2: Criminal Justice Technology Diploma (replaces CJ02: Criminal Justice in the Quarter System)

The Criminal Justice Technology diploma program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for Criminal Justice professions. Learning opportunities develop academic, occupational, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of criminal justice theory and practical application necessary for successful employment. Completion of the Criminal Justice Technology diploma does not ensure certification of officer status in Georgia. Students must seek such certification from the Peace Officer Standards and Training (P.O.S.T.) Council.

NOTE: Prospective students should know that they will be required to meet all applicable employment requirements, including satisfactory background and criminal checks, in order to qualify for some internships and to gain employment in most law enforcement settings. A felony and/or aggravated misdemeanor conviction may bar students from completing the program. A felony and/or aggravated misdemeanor conviction also may preclude the student from obtaining employment in the Criminal Justice profession.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are employable in a variety of occupations, including correctional officers, private detectives and investigators, security guards, and police and sheriff's patrol officers.

Curriculum			
	Program Cou Basic Skills Cours		Credits
<u> </u>	_ PSYC 1010	Basic Psychology	3
<u> </u>	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
<u></u>	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Con COMP 1000	urses Introduction to Computers	3
	_CRJU 1010	Introduction to Criminal Justice	3
	_CRJU 1030	Corrections	3
<u> </u>	_ CRJU 1040	Principles of Law Enforcement	3
<u></u>	_ CRJU 1068	Criminal Law for Criminal Justice	3
	_ CRJU 1400	Ethics and Cultural Perspectives for Criminal Justice	3
	_ CRJU 2020	Constitutional Law for Criminal Justice	3
	_ CRJU 2050	Criminal Procedure	3
	_ CRJU 2070	Juvenile Justice	3

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 48 credit hours

	(continued) _ CRJU 2090 -or-	Criminal Justice Practicum	3
<u> </u>	_CRJU 2100	Criminal Justice Externship	(3)
	Occupational Elec CRJU 1043	tives (9 credits from the list below) Probation and Parole	3
	_CRJU 1062	Methods of Criminal Investigation	3
	_CRJU 1063	Crime Scene Processing	3
	_ CRJU 1075	Report Writing	3
<u> </u>	_ CRJU 2060	Criminology	3

CA44: Culinary Arts Diploma (replaces CUL4: Culinary Arts in the Quarter System)

The Culinary Arts diploma program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for the culinary profession. Learning opportunities develop academic, occupational, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of culinary theory and practical application necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates will be prepared to pursue diverse opportunities in the culinary field as cooks, bakers, or caterers/culinary managers.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 49 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course Credits			
	Basic Skills Cours		Credits
<u> </u>	_EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
<u> </u>	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou	Irses	
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_CUUL 1000	Fundamentals of Culinary Arts	4
<u> </u>	_CUUL 1110	Culinary Safety and Sanitation	4
	_CUUL 1120	Principles of Cooking	4
	_CUUL 1129	Fundamentals of Restaurant Operations	4
	_CUUL 1220	Baking Principles	4
	_CUUL 1320	Garde Manger	4
	_CUUL 1370	Culinary Nutrition and Menu Development	4
<u> </u>	_ CUUL 2130	Culinary Practicum and Leadership	6
<u> </u>	-or- _CUUL 2140	Advanced Baking and International Cuisine	(6)
 	_ CUUL 2160	Contemporary Cuisine	4

DET4: Diesel Equipment Technology Diploma (new)

The Diesel Equipment Technology diploma program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare students for careers in the diesel equipment service and repair profession. Learning opportunities enable students to develop academic, technical and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of truck, heavy equipment, marine systems, or emergency power generator repair theory and practical application necessary for successful employment depending on the specialization area a student chooses to complete.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as entry-level diesel equipment technicians.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 48 credit hours

Curriculum			
	Program Cou		Credits
	Basic Skills Cours		
<u></u>	_EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou	irses	
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_DIET 1000	Introduction to Diesel Technology, Tools, and Safety	3
<u> </u>	_DIET 1010	Diesel Electrical and Electronics Systems	7
<u> </u>	_DIET 1020	Preventive Maintenance	5
	_ DIET 1030	Diesel Engines	7
	_DIET 1040	Diesel Truck and Heavy Equipment HVAC Systems	3
	-and-		
	The following	specialization	
		onal Courses (Heavy Equipment Specialization)	
<u> </u>	_ DIET 2001	Heavy Equipment Hydraulics	6
	_ DIET 2011	Off road Drivelines	6

DTI2: Drafting Technology Diploma (replaces DR02: Drafting Technology in the Quarter System)

The Drafting Technology diploma program prepares students for employment in a variety of positions in the drafting field, such as drafter, CAD operator or Civil Tech based on the specialization area a student chooses to complete. The program provides learning opportunities which introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and technical knowledge, skills and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or retrain in drafting practices and software.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as drafters or in various other occupations in the drafting/AutoCAD field.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 50 credit hours

Curriculum			
	Program Cou Basic Skills Cours		Credits
	_ EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1013	Algebraic Concepts	3
	_MATH 1015	Geometry and Trigonometry	3
	Occupational Cou	ırses	
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_DFTG 1101	CAD Fundamentals	4
	_DFTG 1103	Technical Drawing I	4
	-and-		
	Choose one o	f the following specializations	
	Specific Occupati	ional Courses (Mechanical Drafting Specialization)	
<u> </u>	_ DFTG 1105	3D Mechanical Modeling	4
	_DFTG 1107	Technical Drawing II	3
	_DFTG 1109	Technical Drawing III	4
	_DFTG IIII	Technical Drawing IV	4
	_DFTG 1113	Technical Drawing V	4
<u></u>	Occupational Elec DFTG 1127	ctives (9 credits from the list below) Architectural 3D Modeling	4
	_DFTG 2030	Advanced 3D Modeling Architectural	4
	_DFTG 2110	Blueprint Reading for Technical Drawing I	2

	(continued) _ DFTG 2120	Print Reading for Architecture	3
	_DFTG 2210	Blueprint Reading for Technical Drawing II	2
<u> </u>	_ DFTG 2500	Drafting Technology Exit Review	3
	Specific Occupati _DFTG 1125	onal Courses (Architectural Drafting Specialization) Architectural Fundamentals	4
	_ DFTG 1127	Architectural 3D Modeling	4
	_DFTG 1129	Residential Drawing I	4
	_DFTG 3	Residential Drawing II	4
	_DFTG 1133	Commercial Drawing I	4
	Occupational Elec DFTG 2030	ctives (select 8 credits from the list below) Advanced 3D Modeling Architectural	4
	_ DFTG 2110	Blueprint Reading for Technical Drawing I	2
	_ DFTG 2120	Print Reading for Architecture	3
	_DFTG 2210	Blueprint Reading for Technical Drawing II	2
	_ DFTG 2500	Drafting Technology Exit Review	3

ECC2: Early Childhood Care/Education Diploma (replaces OO02: Early Childhood Care and Education in the Quarter System)

The Early Childhood Care and Education diploma program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare students for a variety of careers in the field of early childhood education. The program emphasizes a combination of early childhood care and education theory and practical application, as well as limited basic skills competencies necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as private preschool teachers, household childcare workers, self-employed childcare providers, or Head Start assistants.

Curriculum		
Program Cou		Credits
Basic Skills Cours EMPL 1000	ses Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
EMFL 1000 -or-	interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
PSYC 1010	Basic Psychology	(3)
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
Occupational Co	11/265	
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
ECCE 101	Introduction to Early Childhood Care and Education	3
ECCE 103	Child Growth and Development	3
ECCE 1105	Health, Safety and Nutrition	3
ECCE 1112	Curriculum and Assessment	3
ECCE 1113	Creative Activities for Children	3
ECCE 2	Early Childhood Care and Education Practicum	3
ECCE 2115	Language and Literacy	3
ECCE 2116	Math and Science	3
ECCE 2202	Social Issues and Family Involvement	3
ECCE 2203	Guidance and Classroom Management	3
ECCE 2240	Early Childhood Care and Education Internship	12

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 53 credit hours

EC22: Electrical Control Systems Diploma (replaces ECS2: Electrical Control Systems in the Quarter System)

The Electrical Control Systems diploma program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare students in the field of electrical control systems. Learning opportunities develop academic and professional knowledge, along with skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes specialized training in PLCs, electrical controls, and instrumentation.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as industrial electricians, industrial control technicians, or in related occupations.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 51 credit hours

Curriculum			
	Program Cou		Credits
	Basic Skills Cours		
<u> </u>	_EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou	irses	
<u></u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_IDSY 1100	Basic Circuit Analysis	5
	_ IDSY 1110	Industrial Motor Controls I	5
	_IDSY 1120	Basic Industrial PLCs	6
<u> </u>	_ IDSY 1130	Industrial Wiring	4
<u> </u>	_ IDSY 1150	DC and AC Motors	3
<u> </u>	-or- _IDSY 80	Magnetic Starters and Braking	(3)
<u> </u>	_IDSY 1210	Industrial Motor Controls II	5
	_IDSY 1220	Intermediate Industrial PLCs	6
	_IDSY 1230	Industrial Instrumentation	6

ESI2: Electrical Systems Technology Diploma (replaces IEA2: Industrial Electrical Technology in the Quarter System)

The Electrical Systems Technology diploma program provides instruction in the inspection, maintenance, installation, and repair of electrical systems in the residential, commercial, and industrial industries. A combination of theory and practical application is emphasized to develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment with a number of firms both small and large. Local residential/commercial electrical contractors as well as larger manufacturing businesses or industries will continue to have a need for individuals with basic skills in electricity. Program graduates have the qualifications of entry level electricians.

Curriculum			
	Program Cou Basic Skills Cours		Credits
	_ EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
<u> </u>	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou	irses	
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_ELTR 1020	Electrical Systems Basic I	3
	_ELTR 1060	Electrical Prints, Schematics, and Symbols	3
<u> </u>	_ELTR 1080	Commercial Wiring I	6
	_ELTR 1090	Commercial Wiring II	6
	_ELTR 1110	Electrical Motors	4
	_ELTR 1120	Variable Speed/Low Voltage Controls	2
	_ELTR 1180	Electrical Controls	3
	_IDFC 1007	Industrial Safety Procedures	2
	_IDFC 1011	Direct Current I	3

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 55 credit hours

-and-

Choose one of the specializations on next page

Choose one of the following specifications

	Specific Occupatio _ELTR 1205	onal Courses (Electrical Construction Maintenance Speciali Residential Wiring I	zation) 4
	_ELTR 1210	Residential Wiring II	4
	Occupational Elect _ELTR 1520	tives (4 credits from the list below) Grounding and Bonding	2
	_ELTR 1525	Photovoltaic Systems	5
<u> </u>	_ELTR 1530	Conduit Sizing	2
<u> </u>	_ELTR 1540	Wire Pulling and Codes	3
	Specific Occupatio _ELTR 1220	onal Courses (Industrial Electrical Technology Specialization Industrial PLCs	n) 4
	_ELTR 1250	Diagnostic Troubleshooting	2
	_ELTR 1260	Transformers	3
	_ELTR 1270	National Electrical Code Industrial Applications	3

ET14: Electronics Technology Diploma (replaces EFA3: Electronics Technology in the Quarter System)

The Electronics Technology diploma program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare students for careers in electronics technology professions. Learning opportunities develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Program graduates are to be competent in the general areas of communications, mathematics, computer literacy, and interpersonal relations. The program emphasizes a combination of electronics technology theory and practical application necessary for successful employment using both manual and computerized electronics systems.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as specialized industrial or specialized general electronics technicians, assemblers, testers, repairers, and calibrators.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 56 credit hours

Curriculum					
	Program Cou		Credits		
	Basic Skills Cours				
<u> </u>	_EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2		
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3		
	_MATH 1013	Algebraic Concepts	3		
	_MATH 1015	Geometry and Trigonometry	3		
<u> </u>	-or- _MATH 1017	Trigonometry	(3)		
	Occupational Cou	ırses			
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3		
	_ELCR 1005	Soldering Technology	I		
	_ELCR 1010	Direct Current Circuits	5		
	_ELCR 1020	Alternating Current Circuits	7		
	_ELCR 1030	Solid State Devices	5		
	_ELCR 1040	Digital and Microprocessor Fundamentals	5		
	_ELCR 1060	Linear Integrated Circuits	3		
	_				

-and-

Choose one of the specializations on the next page

Choose one of the following specializations

Specific Occupatio	onal Courses (Industrial Electronics Technology Specializat Process Control	ion) 3
ELCR 2120	Motor Controls	3
ELCR 2130	Programmable Controllers	3
ELCR 2140	Mechanical Devices	2
ELCR 2150	Fluid Power	2
ELCR 2160	Advanced Microprocessors and Robotics	3
1 1 1	onal Courses (Field Occupation Specialization) tives (16 credits from the list below)	
DFTG 1101	CAD Fundamentals	4
ELCR 2110	Process Control	3
ELCR 2120	Motor Controls	3
ELCR 2130	Programmable Logic Controllers	3
ELCR 2150	Fluid Power	2
ELCR 2590	Fiber Optic Systems	3
ELCR 2600	Telecommunication and Data Cabling	3
ELCR 2660	Security System Installation and Testing	4
ELTR 1060	Electrical Prints, Schematics, Symbols	3

FST2: Fire Science Technology Diploma (replaces FSN2: Fire Science Technology in the Quarter System)

The Fire Science diploma program is a sequence of courses designed to prepare fire service personnel at all levels to become better officers and leaders. The program provides learning opportunities which introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to retrain and upgrade present knowledge and skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as firefighters, leaders, and officers in the fire service industry.

Curriculum Program Course Credits				
Basic Skills Cours EMPL 1000	es Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2		
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3		
MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3		
Occupational Cou COMP 1000	Irses Introduction to Computers	3		
FRSC 1100	Introduction to the Fire Science Service	3		
FRSC 1110	Fire Administration – Supervision and Leadership	3		
FRSC 1121	Firefighting Strategy and Tactics	3		
FRSC 1132	Fire Service Instructor	4		
FRSC 1141	Hazardous Materials Operations	4		
FRSC 1151	Fire Prevention and Inspection	4		
FRSC 1161	Fire Service Safety and Loss Control	3		
FRSC 2100	Fire Administration Management	3		
FRSC 2110	Fire Service Hydraulics	3		
FRSC 2120	Fire Protection Systems	3		
FRSC 2130	Fire Service Building Construction	3		
FRSC 2141	Incident Command	4		
FRSC 2170	Fire and Arson Investigation	4		

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 47 credit hours

IMS2: Industrial Mechanical Systems Diploma (replaces MEH2: Industrial Mechanical Systems in the Quarter System)

The Industrial Mechanical Systems diploma program provides instruction to prepare students for employment in a variety of positions within the industrial production equipment maintenance field. The program provides learning opportunities that introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and technical knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to retrain or upgrade present knowledge and skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are prepared for entry-level employment or career advancement as industrial maintenance mechanics in a wide range of industrial settings.

Curriculum					
Program Cou		Credits			
Basic Skills Cours	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2			
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3			
MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3			
Occupational Co COMP 1000	urses Introduction to Computers	3			
IDSY 1100	Basic Circuit Analysis	5			
IDSY 1110	Industrial Motor Controls I	5			
IDSY 1160	Mechanical Laws and Principles	5			
IDSY 1170	Industrial Mechanics	6			
IDSY 1190	Fluid Power and Piping Systems	6			
IDSY 1240	Maintenance for Reliability	4			
WELD 1330	Metal Welding and Cutting Techniques	2			
Occupational Ele	ectives (6 credits from the list below) DC and AC Motors	3			
IDSY 1260	Machine Tool for Industrial Repairs	4			
IDSY 1020	Print Reading and Problem Solving	3			

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 53 credit hours

IST4: Industrial Systems Technology Diploma (replaces ICS4: Industrial Systems Technology in the Quarter System)

The Industrial Systems Technology diploma program is designed for the student who wishes to prepare for a career as an industrial systems technician/electrician. The program provides learning opportunities that introduce, develop and reinforce academic and technical knowledge, skill, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to retrain or upgrade present knowledge and skill. The diploma program teaches skills in industrial systems technology providing background skills in several areas of industrial maintenance including electronics, industrial wiring, motors, controls, PLCs, instrumentation, fluid power, mechanical, pumps and piping, and computers.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as industrial electricians or industrial systems technicians with any industrial enterprise or manufacturing concern.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 60 credit hours

Curriculum					
	Program Cou		Credits		
	Basic Skills Cours _ EMPL 1000	es Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2		
······································	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3		
<u> </u>	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3		
	Occupational Cou	ırses			
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3		
<u> </u>	_ IDSY 1100	Basic Circuit Analysis	5		
<u> </u>	_ IDSY 1110	Industrial Motor Controls I	5		
<u> </u>	_IDSY 1120	Basic Industrial PLCs	6		
	_ IDSY 1130	Industrial Wiring	4		
<u> </u>	_ IDSY 1170	Industrial Mechanics	6		
<u> </u>	_IDSY 1190	Fluid Power and Piping Systems	6		
<u> </u>	_IDSY 1210	Industrial Motor Controls II	5		
<u> </u>	_IDSY 1220	Intermediate Industrial PLCs	6		
<u> </u>	_IDSY 1230	Industrial Instrumentation	6		

MCH - CT12: CNC Technology Diploma (replaces CNC2: CNC Technology in the Quarter System)

The CNC Technology diploma program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for careers in the CNC technology field. Learning opportunities develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of CNC theory and practical application necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as CNC technicians or machine tool technicians or in a related field.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 54 credit hours

Curriculum

Curric	Program Cou		Credits
	Basic Skills Cours _ EMPL 1000	es Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
<u> </u>	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou _ AMCA 2110	urses CNC Fundamentals	3
	_AMCA 2130	CNC Mill Manual Programming	5
<u> </u>	_AMCA 2150	CNC Lathe Manual Programming	5
<u> </u>	_AMCA 2190	CAD/CAM Programming	4
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
<u> </u>	_MCHT 1011	Introduction to Machine Tool	4
<u></u>	_MCHT 1012	Blueprint for Machine Tool	3
<u> </u>	_MCHT 1013	Machine Tool Math	3
<u></u>	_MCHT 1015	Surface Grinder Operations	2
<u></u>	_MCHT 1017	Characteristics of Metals/Heat Treatment I	3
<u></u>	_MCHT 1119	Lathe Operations I	4
<u></u>	_MCHT 1120	Mill Operations I	4
	Occupational Elec _ AMCA 2170	ctives (3 credits from the list below) CNC Practical Applications	3
<u> </u>	_DFTG 1101	CAD Fundamentals	4
<u> </u>	_MCHT 1030	Applied Measurement	3
	_WELD 1000	Introduction to Welding Technology	3

MCH - MTT2: Machine Tool Technology Diploma (replaces MT02: Machine Tool Technology in the Quarter System)

The Machine Tool Technology diploma program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for careers in the machine tool technology field. Learning opportunities develop academic, technical, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of machine tool theory and practical application necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as machine tool technicians or in a related field.

Curric	ulum		
	Program Cou Basic Skills Cours		Credits
	_ EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	Occupational Cou		
<u> </u>	_AMĊA 2110	CNC Fundamentals	3
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_MCHT 1011	Introduction to Machine Tool	4
	_MCHT 1012	Blueprint for Machine Tool	3
	_MCHT 1013	Machine Tool Math	3
	_MCHT 1015	Surface Grinder Operations	2
	_MCHT 1017	Characteristics of Metals/Heat Treatment I	3
	_MCHT 1119	Lathe Operations I	4
	_MCHT 1120	Mill Operations I	4
	_MCHT 1219	Lathe Operations II	4
	_MCHT 1220	Mill Operations II	4
	Occupational Elec AMCA 2170	ctives (3 credits from the list below) CNC Practical Applications	3
	_DFTG 1101	CAD Fundamentals	4
	_MCHT 1030	Applied Measurement	3
	_WELD 1000	Introduction to Welding Technology	3

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 48 credit hours

MM12: Marketing Management Diploma (replaces MM02: Marketing Management in the Quarter System)

The Marketing Management diploma program is designed to prepare students for employment in a variety of positions in today's marketing and management fields. The program provides learning opportunities that introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or to retrain in the area of marketing management.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as display managers, buyers, advertising managers, retail store managers, tellers, apparel trimmings sales representatives, fashion accessories salespersons, general merchandise salespersons, merchandise displayers, department managers, or many other marketing related jobs. Any of the above career opportunities may also provide graduates experience to assist in opening their own businesses.

	Program Course Basic Skills Course		Credits
······································	_ EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	2
	-or- _PSYC 1010	Basic Psychology	(3)
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1011	Business Math	3
	Occupational Cou	ırses	
<u> </u>	_ACCT 1100	Financial Accounting I	4
<u> </u>	_ BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
	-or- _MGMT 1100	Principles of Management	(3)
	_ BUSN 1190	Digital Technologies in Business	2
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_MKTG 1100	Principles of Marketing	3
	_MKTG 1130	Business Regulations and Compliance	3
	_MKTG 1160	Professional Selling	3
<u> </u>	_MKTG 1190	Promotion and Marketing Communications	3
	_ MKTG 2000	International Marketing	3
	-or- _MKTG 2290	Marketing Occupation-Based Instruction	(3)

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 55 credit hours

 (continued) _ MKTG 2090	Marketing Research	3
 _MKTG 2300	Marketing Management	3
 Occupational Ele BUSN 1300	ctives (3 credits from the list below) Introduction to Business	3
 _BUSN 2170	Web Page Design	2
 _MKTG 1270	Visual Merchandising	3
 _MKTG 2010	Small Business Management	3
-and-		
Choose one o	f the following specializations	
 _MKTG 1210	ional Courses (Entrepreneurship Specialization) Services Marketing	3
 		3 (3)
 _MKTG 1210 -or-	Services Marketing	-
 _ MKTG 1210 -or- _ MKTG 2070	Services Marketing Buying and Merchandising	(3)
 _ MKTG 1210 -or- _ MKTG 2070 _ MKTG 2010 _ MKTG 2210	Services Marketing Buying and Merchandising Small Business Management	(3) 3
 _ МКТG 1210 -or- _ МКТG 2070 _ МКТG 2010 _ МКТG 2210 _ Specific Occupati _ BUSN 2170 _ МКТG 1210	Services Marketing Buying and Merchandising Small Business Management Entrepreneurship ional Courses (E-Business Specialization)	(3) 3 6
_ MKTG 1210 -or- _ MKTG 2070 _ MKTG 2010 _ MKTG 2210 Specific Occupati _ BUSN 2170	Services Marketing Buying and Merchandising Small Business Management Entrepreneurship <i>ional Courses (E-Business Specialization)</i> Web Page Design	(3) 3 6 2

MA22: Medical Assisting Diploma (replaces MA02: Medical Assisting in the Quarter System)

The Medical Assisting diploma program prepares students for employment in a variety of positions in today's medical offices. The program provides learning opportunities which introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or to retrain in the area of medical assisting.

NOTE: According to the American Association of Medical Assistants (AAMA), a person may be denied the opportunity to take the certification examination and/or may be denied certification to practice Medical Assisting if the person has been convicted of a felony or any crime violating federal or state controlled substance laws or other grounds as specified by law.

Career Opportunities

Graduates have many choices for future employment, including private physicians' offices, clinics, emergency care facilities, hospitals, and other health care organizations. Positions include medical assistant, transcriptionist, receptionist, insurance clerk, office manager, EKG technician, lab assistant (phlebotomist), and private duty care. The field is presently experiencing rapid expansion, and the trend is expected to continue in the foreseeable future.

Competitive Selection Process

Level I: Medical Assisting Preparatory/Core courses

The annual Level I deadline is June I for the Murphy Campus and the LaGrange Campus. To be eligible for the Medical Assisting program selection, the student must complete the following requirements by the applicable Level I deadline. The student:

- Must complete the West Georgia student application process and achieve regular status program admission.
- Must be in good academic standing with the College.
- Must complete the following courses with a minimum grade of C ALHS 1011, ALHS 1040, ALHS1090, BUSN 1440, ENGL 1010, MATH 1012, PSYC 1010, and COMP 1000.
- Must possess certification in CPR by the American Heart Association/BLS for the Healthcare Provider.
- Must complete the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. Students may schedule a testing date by calling the Continuing Education Department at 770.836.6615. There is a fee for each attempt at taking this exam. Students are allowed to repeat the exam in an effort to improve their score.
- Must submit a Health Services Competitive Selection File Review Request to the Office of Student Affairs upon completion of the required courses. Students must also attach a copy of their CPR certification card and a copy of the PSB Health Occupations Aptitude Exam score report.

Level II: Medical Assisting Competitive Selection

The competitive selection is based on the following scoring process:

- Students must achieve a cumulative minimum grade point average of 3.0 on the Level I core courses required for eligibility to the selection process. The academic performance demonstrated in the required Level I courses will comprise 75 percent of the overall score.
- Students must achieve a minimum score of 200 on the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. The score on the PSB will comprise 25 percent of the overall score.

• Students with the highest overall scores from Level I courses and the PSB exam will be selected for program admission.

Level III: Medical Assisting Occupational and Clinical Courses

Students selected for admission to the Medical Assisting program will complete the occupational and clinical program courses in a prescribed sequence as a class unit. A class is admitted each fall semester at the Murphy Campus and the LaGrange Campus. If a class is failed (below C) or not completed, the student must reapply by the following applicable Level I application deadline.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 47 credit hours

Curriculum					
Program Cou Basic Skills Cours	Credits				
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3			
MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3			
PSYC 1010	Basic Psychology	3			
Occupational Co	urses				
ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5			
ALHS 1040	Introduction to Health Care	2			
ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2			
BUSN 1440	Document Production	4			
*Prerequisite is	BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per minute. See	e Admissions Office for testing.			
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3			
MAST 1010	Legal and Ethical Concerns in the Medical Office	2			
MAST 1030	Pharmacology in the Medical Office	4			
MAST 1060	Medical Office Procedures	4			
MAST 1080	Medical Assisting Skills I	4			
MAST 1090	Medical Assisting Skills II	4			
MAST 1100	Medical Insurance Management	2			
MAST 1110	Administrative Practice Management	3			
MAST 1120	Human Pathological Conditions in the Medical Office	3			
MAST 1170	Medical Assisting Externship	6			
MAST 1180	Medical Assisting Seminar	3			

PNI2: Practical Nursing Diploma (replaces PN04: Practical Nursing in the Quarter System)

The Practical Nursing diploma program is designed to prepare students to write the NCLEX-PN for licensure as practical nurses. The program prepares graduates to give competent nursing care. This is done through a selected number of academic and occupational courses providing a variety of techniques and materials necessary to assist the student in acquiring the needed knowledge and skills to give competent care. A variety of clinical experiences is planned so that theory and practice are integrated under the guidance of the clinical instructor.

NOTE: All students seeking admission to the LPN program must complete a Level I criminal background check and a 10-panel drug screen. If unfavorable results are reported, the clinical facilities may deny the student permission to perform a practicum at their site(s).

A student must complete the entire program sequentially and pass the National Council Licensure Examination (NCLEX) to become licensed. According to the Georgia Board of LPN rules, as well as other state boards of nursing, a person may be denied the opportunity to take the licensure examination and/or may be denied licensure if the person has been convicted of a felony or any crime violating federal or state controlled substance laws or other grounds as specified by law.

Student travel is required to clinical sites.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as licensed practical nurses in hospitals, physicians' offices, long-term care, rehabilitation therapy, clinics, and HMOs, or in related employment.

Competitive Selection Process

Level I: Practical Nursing Preparatory/Core Courses

Three classes are admitted annually. The selection deadline for all campuses is June 1. To be eligible for Practical Nursing program selection, the student must complete the following requirements by the applicable Level I deadline. The student:

- Must complete the College's student application process and achieve regular status program admission.
- Must be in good academic standing with the College.
- Must complete the following courses with a minimum grade of C: ALHS 1011, ALHS 1060, ENGL 1010, MATH 1012, PSYC 1010, and COMP 1000.
- Must possess certification in CPR by the American Heart Association/BLS for the Healthcare Provider.
- Must complete the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. Students may schedule a testing date by calling the Continuing Education Department at 770.836.6615. There is a fee for each attempt at taking this exam. Students are allowed to repeat the exam in an effort to improve their score.
- Must submit a Health Services Competitive Selection File Review Request to the Office of Student Affairs upon completion of the required courses. Students must also attach a copy of their CPR certification card and a copy of the PSB Health Occupations Aptitude Exam score report.

Level II: Practical Nursing Competitive Selection

The competitive selection is based on the following scoring process:

- Students must achieve a cumulative minimum grade point average of 3.0 on the Level I core courses required for eligibility to the selection process. The academic performance demonstrated in the required Level I courses will comprise 50 percent of the overall score.
- Students must achieve a minimum score of 200 on the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. The score on the PSB will comprise 50 percent of the overall score.
- Students with the highest overall scores from Level I courses and the PSB exam will be selected for program admission.

Level III: Practical Nursing Occupational and Clinical Courses

Students selected for admission to the Practical Nursing program will complete the occupational and clinical program courses in a prescribed sequence as a class unit.

Curric			Credits
	Program Cou Basic Skills Cours		Creats
	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	_PSYC 1010	Basic Psychology	3
	Occupational Со. _ ALHS 1011	irses Anatomy and Physiology	5
<u> </u>	_ ALHS 1060	Diet and Nutrition for Allied Health Sciences	3
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_ PNSG 2010	Introduction to Pharmacology and Clinical Calculations	2
	_ PNSG 2030	Nursing Fundamentals	6
	_ PNSG 2035	Nursing Fundamentals Clinical	2
	_PNSG 2210	Medical-Surgical Nursing I	4
	_PNSG 2220	Medical-Surgical Nursing II	4
	_PNSG 2230	Medical-Surgical Nursing III	4
	_PNSG 2240	Medical-Surgical Nursing IV	4
	_PNSG 2250	Maternity Nursing	3
	_PNSG 2255	Maternity Nursing Clinical	I
	_PNSG 2310	Medical-Surgical Nursing Clinical I	2
	_PNSG 2320	Medical-Surgical Nursing Clinical II	2
	_PNSG 2330	Medical-Surgical Nursing Clinical III	2
	_PNSG 2340	Medical-Surgical Nursing Clinical IV	2
	_PNSG 2410	Nursing Leadership	I
	_PNSG 2415	Nursing Leadership Clinical	2

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 59 credit hours

STI2: Surgical Technology Diploma (replaces ST02: Surgical Technology in the Quarter System)

The Surgical Technology diploma program prepares students for employment in a variety of positions in the surgical field. The program provides learning opportunities that introduce, develop, and reinforce academic and technical knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or to retrain in surgical technology.

NOTE: Once students have completed the selection process and have been accepted into the Surgical Technology program, they will be required to purchase all textbooks for the program during their first quarter. (Information regarding costs can be found on the West Georgia Technical College website.)

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as surgical technologists in hospitals, operating rooms, physicians' offices, emergency rooms, ambulatory/day surgery centers, central supply and management roles.

Competitive Selection Process

Level I: Surgical Technology Preparatory/Core courses

The annual Level I deadline is June I. The following requirements must be completed by the applicable Level I deadline to be eligible for the Surgical Technology program selection. The student:

- Must complete the West Georgia student application process and achieve regular status program admission.
- Must be in good academic standing with the College.
- Must complete the following courses with a minimum grade of C: ALHS 1011, ALHS 1040, ALHS 1090, ENGL 1010, MATH 1012, PSYC 1010, and COMP 1000.
- Must possess certification in CPR by the CPR for Healthcare Providers Certification (American Heart Association).
- Must complete the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. Students may schedule a testing date by calling the Continuing Education Department at 770.836.6615. There is a fee for each attempt at taking this exam. Students are allowed to repeat the exam in an effort to improve their score.
- Must submit a Health Services Competitive Selection File Review Request to the Office of Student Affairs up on completion of the required courses and attach a copy of their CPR certification card and a copy of the PSB Health Occupations Aptitude Exam score report.

Level II: Surgical Technology Competitive Selection

The competitive selection is based on the following scoring process:

- Students must achieve a cumulative minimum grade point average of 3.0 on the Level I core courses required for eligibility to the selection process. The academic performance demonstrated in the required Level I courses will comprise 75 percent of the overall score.
- Students must achieve a minimum score of 200 on the Psychological Services Bureau (PSB) Health Occupations Aptitude Exam. The score on the PSB will comprise 25 percent of the overall score.
- Students with the highest overall scores from Level I courses and the PSB exam will be selected for program admission.

Level III: Surgical Technology Occupational and Clinical Courses

Students selected for admission to the Surgical Technology program will complete the occupational and clinical program courses in a prescribed sequence as a class unit. A class is admitted beginning each fall semester.

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 51 credit hours

Curriculum		
Program C		Credits
Basic Skills C ENGL 1010		3
MATH 1012	2 Foundations of Mathematics	3
PSYC 1010	Basic Psychology	3
Occupational	Courses	
ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5
ALHS 1040	Introduction to Health Care	3
ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
COMP 1000) Introduction to Computers	3
SURG 1010	Introduction to Surgical Technology	6
SURG 1020	Principles of Surgical Technology	5
SURG 1080	Surgical Microbiology	2
SURG 1100	Surgical Pharmacology	2
SURG 1120	Surgical Technology Clinical I	3
SURG 1130	Surgical Technology Clinical II	3
SURG 2030	Surgical Procedures I	4
SURG 2040	Surgical Procedures II	4
SURG 2120	Surgical Technology Clinical III	3
SURG 2130	Surgical Technology Clinical IV	3
SURG 2140	Surgical Technology Clinical V	3
SURG 2150	Surgical Technology Clinical VI	3
SURG 2240	Seminar in Surgical Technology	2

WAJ2: Welding and Joining Technology Diploma (replaces WJ02: Welding and Joining Technology in the Quarter System)

The Welding and Joining Technology diploma program is designed to prepare students for careers in the welding industry. Program learning opportunities develop academic, technical, professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes welding theory and practical application necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as oxyfuel cutters, oxyacetylene welders, shielded metal arc welders, GTAW/TIG welders, GMAW/MIG welders, automatic cutting machine operators or in related occupations.

Curriculum Program	Course	Credits
Basic Skills EMPL 1000	Courses	2
EMPL 1000	D Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	Z
ENGL 101	0 Fundamentals of English I	3
MATH 10	12 Foundations of Mathematics	3
Occupation COMP 100	al Courses 00 Introduction to Computers	3
WELD 100	00 Introduction to Welding Technology	3
WELD 101	10 Oxyfuel Cutting	3
WELD 103	30 Blueprint Reading for Welding Technology	3
WELD 104	40 Flat Shielded Metal Arc Welding	4
WELD 105	50 Horizontal Shielded Metal Arc Welding	4
WELD 106	50 Vertical Shielded Metal Arc Welding	4
WELD 107	70 Overhead Shielded Metal Arc Welding	4
WELD 109	90 Gas Metal Arc Welding	4
WELD 111	10 Gas Tungsten Arc Welding	4
WELD 112	20 Preparation for Industrial Qualifications	3
Occupation WELD 115	al Electives (3 credits from the list below) 50 Advanced Gas Tungsten Arc Welding	3
WELD 115	51 Fabrication Processes	3
WELD 115	52 Pipe Welding	3
WELD 115	53 Flux Cored Arc Welding	3
WELD 115	54 Plasma Cutting	3

Credit Required for Graduation: Minimum of 50 credit hours

Certificate Programs

West Georgia Technical College offers technical certificate programs in various occupational fields. The Technical College System of Georgia governs these programs by standards that provide uniform requirements for all technical colleges. Satisfactory completion of course work carries certificate credit. Certificate credit is transferable to other technical colleges within the statewide system.

Accounting

Office Accounting Specialist	Animation and Game Design Specialist
Air Conditioning	Game Development Specialist
Air Conditioning Electrical Technician	Help Desk Specialist
Air Conditioning Repair Specialist	Internet Specialist Web Site Developer
Air Conditioning Technician Assistant	PC Repair and Network Technician
Heating and Air Conditioning	Cosmetology
Installation Technician	Esthetician
Automotive	Shampoo Technician
Automotive Chassis Technician	Criminal Justice
Automotive Climate Control Technician	Crime Scene Fundamentals
Automotive Electrical/Electronic Systems	Criminal Justice Fundamentals
Technician	Culinary Arts
Automotive Engine Performance Technician	Food Production Worker I
Automotive Engine Repair Technician	Prep Cook
Automotive Transmission/Transaxle	Dental Assisting
Technician Specialist	Advanced
Business Administration	Basic
Administrative Support Assistant	Drafting
Medical Billing Clerk	CAD Operator
Medical Front Office Assistant	Drafter's Assistant
Medical Language Specialist	Early Childhood Care and Education
Microsoft Excel Application User	Child Development Specialist
Microsoft Office Applications Professional	Early Childhood Care and Education Basics
Microsoft Word Application Professional	Infant and Toddler Child Care Specialist
Technical Specialist	Electrical Systems Technology
Certified Personal Trainer	Commercial Wiring
Commercial Truck Driving	Residential Wiring Technician
Commercial Straight Truck and Passenger	
Driving	

Commercial Truck Driving

me Design Specialist

Computer Information Systems

Emergency Services Advanced Emergency Medical Technician Emergency Medical Technician Emergency Medical Responder Fire Fighter I Geriatric Care Assistant Healthcare Assistant Healthcare Science Heavy Diesel Service Technician Industrial Electrician Machine Tool Basic Machining Operator CNC Specialist Medical Coding Mobile Electronics Technician

Nurse Aide
Pharmacy Assistant
Phlebotomy Technician
Photovoltaic Systems Installation and Repair
Technician
Radiography
Computed Tomography Specialist
Mammography
Service Sector Management Specialist
Welding
Advanced Shielded Metal Arc Welder
Basic Shielded Metal Arc Welder
Gas Metal Arc Welder
Gas Tungsten Arc Welder
Pipe Welder

OA31: Accounting - Office Accounting Specialist (replaces 5AY1: Office Accounting Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Office Accounting Specialist certificate provides entry-level office accounting skills. Topics include principles of accounting, computerized accounting, and basic computer skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may be employed as entry-level accounting assistants.

Curriculum		
Program Cour	se	Credits
Occupational Cou	rses	
ACCT 1100	Financial Accounting I	4
ACCT 1105	Financial Accounting II	4
ACCT 1115	Computerized Accounting	3
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3

ACKI: Air Conditioning Electrical Technician TCC (replaces AIRI: Air Conditioning Electrical Technician in the Quarter System)

The Air Conditioning Electrical Technician certificate program prepares students in the air conditioning area of study to acquire competencies in electricity related to installation, service, and maintenance of electrical systems.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as service technician helpers, in plant maintenance, or in sales.

Curricu	ılum		
	Program Cour	se	Credits
	Occupational Cou	rses	
	AIRC 1030	HVACR Electrical Fundamentals	4
	AIRC 1040	HVACR Electrical Motors	4
	AIRC 1050	HVACR Electrical Components and Controls	4

ACYI: Air Conditioning Repair Specialist TCC (replaces AI0I: Air Conditioning Repair Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Air Conditioning Repair Specialist certificate program is a series of courses designed to prepare students for positions in the maintenance and repair of air conditioning systems. A combination of theory and practical application provides for the necessary skills to support industry requirements.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment as air conditioning repair persons or in related occupations.

Curriculum		
Program Cour	se	Credits
Occupational Cou	rses	
AIRC 1005	HVACR Refrigeration Fundamentals	4
AIRC 1030	HVACR Electrical Fundamentals	4
AIRC 1040	HVACR Electrical Motors	4
AIRC 1070	Gas Heat	4
And 10/0	Gastileat	Т
AIRC 1080	Heat Pump and Related Systems	4
	···· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

AZ31: Air Conditioning Technician Assistant TCC (replaces AX01: Air Conditioning Technician Assistant in the Quarter System)

The Air Conditioning Technician Assistant certificate is a series of courses that prepares students to hold positions as technician assistants in the HVACR field.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment as service technician helpers, in plant maintenance, or in sales.

Curriculum		
Program Cou		Credits
Occupational Cou	irses	
AIRC 1005	Refrigeration Fundamentals	4
AIRC 1010	Refrigeration Principles and Practices	4
AIRC 1020	Refrigeration Systems Components	4

ASGI: Automotive Chassis Technician TCC (replaces 5CVI: Automotive Suspension and Steering Technician and 5CUI: Automotive Brake Technician in the Quarter System)

The Automotive Chassis Technician Specialist certificate program provides students with skills needed to enter the automotive industry as an entry level chassis technician. Topics covered include shop safety; basic electrical/electronic theory and diagnosis; chassis components and types; steering system components and service; alignment theory and procedures; and brake system operation, diagnosis, and repair.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as automotive front-end technician apprentices, technician's helpers, suspension maintenance technicians, or general brake services technicians.

Curriculum		
Program Course		Credits
Occupational Cou	rses	
AUTT 1010	Introduction to Automotive Technology	2
AUTT 1020	Automotive Electrical Systems	7
AUTT 1030	Automotive Brake Systems	4
AUTT 1050	Automotive Suspension and Steering Systems	4

AH21: Automotive Climate Control Technician TCC (replaces 5AM1: Automotive Heating and Air Conditioning Technician in the Quarter System)

The Automotive Climate Control Technician certificate program provides students with skills for entering the automotive service industry as an entry-level climate control technician. Topics covered include basic shop safety; electrical/electronic theory and diagnosis; and the theory, operation, diagnosis, and servicing of automotive climate control systems.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may be employed as automotive air conditioning service technicians.

Curriculum		
Program Course		Credits
Occupational Cou	irses	
AUTT 1010	Introduction to Automotive Technology	2
AUTT 1020	Automotive Electrical Systems	7
AUTT 1060	Automotive Climate Control Systems	5

AE41: Automotive Electrical/Electronic Systems Technician TCC

(replaces 5ASI: Automotive Electrical/Electronic Systems Technician in the Quarter System)

The Automotive Electrical/Electronic Systems Technician certificate program provides students with the knowledge and skills necessary to diagnose, service, and repair basic electrical/electronic automotive systems as an entry level technician. Topics covered include automotive shop safety, electrical theory and circuit diagnosis, automotive batteries, starting and charging systems, instrumentation, lighting, and various vehicle accessories.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as automotive electrical diagnostic apprentices, technician's helpers, general electrical electronic troubleshooting technicians, and vehicle maintenance technicians.

Curriculum		
Program Cou	rse	Credits
Occupational Courses AUTT 1010 Introduction to Automotive Technology		2
AUTT 1020	Automotive Electrical Systems	7

AE51: Automotive Engine Performance Technician TCC (replaces AEGI: Automotive Engine Performance Technician in the Quarter System)

The Automotive Engine Performance Technician certificate program introduces students to the knowledge and skills they will need as entry-level automotive engine performance technicians. Topics covered include shop safety; electrical/electronics diagnosis; and diagnosis and service of fuel, ignition, emission, and electronic engine controls.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as automotive tune up technician apprentices, technician's helpers, general tune up service technicians, and vehicle maintenance technicians.

Curriculum		
Program Cour		Credits
Occupational Cou	rses	
AUTT 1010	Introduction to Automotive Technology	2
AUTT 1020	Automotive Electrical Systems	7
AUTT 1040	Automotive Engine Performance	7

AE61: Automotive Engine Repair Technician TCC (replaces 5CS1: Automotive Engine Repair Technician in the Quarter System)

The Automotive Engine Repair Technician certificate program provides the student with entry-level automotive engine repair skills. Topics include basic shop safety, basic electrical/electronic diagnosis, principles of engine operation, basic engine diagnosis, and basic engine repair procedures.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment as technician apprentices or technician's helpers with automotive repair and maintenance shops, automobile dealers, or retailers and wholesalers of automotive parts, accessories, and supplies.

Curriculum	
Program Course	Credits
Occupational CoursesAUTT 1010 Introduction to Automotive Technology	2
AUTT 1020 Automotive Electrical Systems	7
AUTT 2010 Automotive Engine Repair	6

AA71: Automotive Transmission/Transaxle Technician Specialist TCC (replaces 5CT1: Automotive Automatic Transmission/Transaxle in the Quarter System)

The Automotive Transmission/Transaxle Tech Specialist certificate program provides students with the skills to enter the automotive industry as an entry-level transmission, transaxle, and drive line technician. Topics covered include shop safety, basic electrical/electronic theory and diagnosis, manual transmission/transaxle operation and diagnosis, automatic transmission/transaxle operation and diagnosis, automatic transmission/transaxle operation and diagnosis, differentials operation and diagnosis, and 4WD/AWD systems operation and diagnosis.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as automotive transmission/transaxle tech specialists or in related occupations.

Curriculum			
Program Cour		Credits	
Occupational Cou		2	
AUTT 1010	Introduction to Automotive Technology	2	
AUTT 1020	Automotive Electrical Systems	7	
	···· ·································		
AUTT 2020	Automotive Manual Drive Train Axles	4	
AUTT 2030	Automotive Automatic Transmission and Transaxles	5	
,(011 2050	Automotive Automatic Transmission and Transaxies	5	

BAT - AS21: Administrative Support Assistant TCC (replaces 5DC1: Administrative Support Assistant in the Quarter System)

The Administrative Support Assistant certificate program prepares individuals to provide administrative support under the supervision of office managers, executive assistants, and other office personnel. Courses of study include introduction to computers, word processing, and office procedures.

Career Opportunities

Graduate may find employment as administrative support assistants or in a related field.

Curriculum		
Program Cou	rse	Credits
Occupational Cou	irses	
BUSN 1240	Office Procedures	3
BUSN 1400	Word Processing Applications	4
BUSN 1440	Document Production	4
*Prerequisite is	BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per	r minute. See Admissions Office for testing.
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
Occupational Ele	ctive Course (6 credits from the list below)	
BUSN 1100	Introduction to Keyboarding	3
BUSN 1210	Electronic Calculators	2
BUSN 1250	Records Management	3
BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3

BAT - MB21: Medical Billing Clerk TCC (replaces 5DO1: Medical Billing Clerk in the Quarter System)

The Medical Billing Clerk certificate program provides instruction in medical insurance and medical billing for reimbursement purposes.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in providers' offices, hospitals, health insurance companies, home health agencies, and independent billing centers.

Curriculum		
Program Cour	Credits	
Occupational Cour	rses	
ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5
ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
BUSN 1440	Document Production	4
*Prerequisite is B	US 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per minute	. See Admissions Office for testing.
BUSN 2370	Medical Office Billing/Coding/Insurance	3
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
Occupational Flee	tives Courses (5 credits from the list below)	
BUSN 1100	Introduction to Keyboarding	3
BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
BUSN 2340	Medical Administrative Procedures	4
BUSN 2350	Computerized Medical Office Skills	2

BAT - MF21: Medical Front Office Assistant TCC (replaces 5DE1: Medical Office Assistant in the Quarter System)

The Medical Office Assistant certificate program is designed to provide the educational opportunities to individuals that will enable them to obtain the knowledge and skills necessary to secure an entry-level position as a receptionist in a physician's office, hospital, clinic, or other related areas. Technical courses apply to the degree or diploma program in office technology.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as medical office assistants or in a related field.

Curriculum		
Program C	Course	Credits
Occupational	Courses	
ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
BUSN 1440	Document Production	4
*Prerequisite	e is BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per minu	ite. See Admissions Office for testing.
BUSN 2340	Medical Administrative Procedures	4
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
Occupational	Electives Courses (6 credits from the list below)	
BUSN 1100	Introduction to Keyboarding	3
BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
BUSN 2320	Medical Document Processing/Transcription	4
BUSN 2330	Adv Medical Document Processing/Transcription	4

BAT - MLSI: Medical Language Specialist TCC (replaces 5DFI: Medical Language Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Medical Language Specialist certificate program includes instruction in transcription, proofreading, and report analysis while applying medical terminology and computer application skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as medical language specialists or in a related field.

Curric	culum		
	Program Cou	Credits	
	Occupational Cou		
<u> </u>	_ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5
	_ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
	BUSN 1440	Document Production	4
	*Prerequisite is I	BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per minute. See Ad	Imissions Office for testing.
<u> </u>	_ BUSN 2320	Medical Document Processing/Transcription	4
	_BUSN 2330	Adv Medical Document Processing/Transcription	4
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
<u> </u>	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_ MAST 1120	Human Pathological Conditions in the Medical Office	3
	Occupational Elec	ctives Courses (4 credits from the list below)	
	BUSN 1100	Introduction to Keyboarding	3
	_BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
	_BUSN 2190	Business Document Proofreading & Editing	3
	_ BUSN 2340	Medical Administrative Procedures	3

BAT - ME51: Microsoft Excel Application Professional TCC (replaces 5BB1: Microsoft Excel Application User in the Quarter System)

The Microsoft Excel Application Professional certificate program prepares students to be end users of Microsoft Excel. The program emphasizes Microsoft Excel operations necessary for successful employment. It provides short-term training for students desiring to progress in their occupation.

Career Opportunities

Graduate may find employment as administrative support assistants or in a related field.

Curric	Curriculum			
	Program Cou	rse	Credits	
	Occupational Cou	rses		
	_BUSN 1410	Spreadsheet Concepts and Applications	4	
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3	
	_MATH 1011 -or-	Business Math	3	
<u> </u>	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	(3)	
	Occupational Elec BUSN 1100	tives (3 credits from the list below) Introduction to Keyboarding	3	
	_BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3	
	_BUSN 1420	Database Applications	4	

BAT - MF41: Microsoft Office Application Professional TCC (replaces 5CG1: Microsoft Office Application Professional in the Quarter System)

The Microsoft Office Applications Professional certificate program provides students with the knowledge and skills to perform word processing, spreadsheet, database, and presentation applications in an office environment. It is designed to provide hands-on instruction for developing foundation skills for office assistant careers as well as to prepare students for Microsoft Certified Application Specialist (MCAS) certification.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as administrative support assistants or in a related field.

Curriculum Program Course C			
Occupational Cou BUSN 1400	Word Processing Applications	4	
BUSN 1410	Spreadsheet Concepts and Applications	4	
BUSN 1420	Database Applications	4	
BUSN 1430	Desktop Publishing and Presentation Applications	4	
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3	
Occupational Elec	tive Courses (3 credits from the list below) Introduction to Keyboarding	3	
BUSN 1190	Digital Technologies in Business	2	
BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3	
BUSN 2160	Electronic Mail Applications	2	

Credit Required for Completion: 22 credit hours

BAT - MWAI: Microsoft Word Application Professional TCC (replaces 5CHI: Microsoft Word Application Professional in the Quarter System)

The Microsoft Word Application Professional certificate program provides students with the knowledge and skills to perform word processing, spreadsheet, database, and presentation applications in an office environment. It is designed to provide hands-on instruction for developing foundational skills for office assistant careers.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as administrative support assistants or in a related field.

Curriculum				
	Program Cour	rse	Credits	
	Occupational Cou	rses		
<u> </u>	BUSN 1400	Word Processing Applications	4	
	BUSN 1440	Document Production	4	
	*Prerequisite is E	BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words p	per minute. See Admissions Office for testing.	
	COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3	
	Occupational Elec	tives (2 credits from the list below)		
	BUSN 1100	Introduction to Keyboarding	3	
	BUSN 1190	Digital Technologies in Business	2	
	BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3	
	BUSN 2160	Electronic Mail Applications	2	

BAT - TC31: Technical Specialist TCC (replaces 5DQ1: Technical Communications in the Quarter System)

The purpose of the Technical Specialist certificate program is to prepare students for positions in business that require technical proficiency to translate technical information to various audiences and in various formats using written and oral communication skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in entry-level positions in a variety of business and industry settings.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 36 credit hours

Curriculum

	irses (from Associate Degree Area Requirements) ents (minimum 3 hours; must include ENGL 1101)	
 _Area II requirem	nents (minimum 3 hours)	
 _Area III requirer	nents (minimum 3 hours; must include MATH 1101	or MATH IIII)
 _Area IV requirer	ments (minimum 3 hours)	
 _Additional 12 hc	ours from Area I, II, III, or IV	
Program Course Occupational Courses		Credits
 _BUSN 1300	Introduction to Business	3
 _BUSN 2190	Business Document Proofreading and Editing	3
 _COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
 _MGMT 1100	Principles of Management	3

BMG - SSMI: Service Sector Management Specialist TCC (replaces SSTI: Service Sector Management in the Quarter System)

The Service Sector Management Specialist certificate program prepares individuals to become supervisors in business and service related companies. Learning opportunities will introduce, develop, and reinforce students' knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement in management.

Career Opportunities

Graduates will be better prepared to function as managers in a service sector environment.

Curriculum			
Program Cou	rse	Credits	
Occupational Cou		_	
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3	
MGMT 1100	Principles of Management	3	
MGMT 2125	Performance Management	3	
MGMT 2130	Employee Training and Development	3	
MGMT 2140 -or-	Retail Management	3	
MGMT 2210	Project Management	(3)	
MGMT 2205	Service Sector Management	3	

CPHI: Certified Personal Trainer TCC (replaces PTRI: Certified Personal Trainer in the Quarter System)

The Certified Personal Trainer certificate program is designed to provide the graduate with the knowledge, skills, and attitudes to engage in the practice of personal training in a variety of settings. The goals and objectives of the program are guided by, but not limited to, the criteria and guidelines set forth by the American Council on Exercise. Upon completion of the program, graduates may be eligible to sit for a national certified personal trainer exam. (Graduation from this program does not guarantee certification. Additional certifications for eligibility to sit for the personal trainer exam include American Heart Association's Healthcare Provider CPR certification, including live skills check, and AED certification.)

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as Certified Personal Trainers in a corporate healthcare or public fitness facility.

Curriculum				
	Program Cou	rse	Credits	
	Occupational Cou	irses		
	_ ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5	
. <u></u>	_ALHS 1040	Introduction to Health Care	3	
	_SFMA 1211	Sports Nutrition	2	
. <u></u>	_SFMA 1250	Biomechanics of Personal Training and Sports Technique I	3	
. <u></u>	_SFMA 1251	Biomechanics of Personal Training and Sports Technique II	3	
	_SFMA 1263	Seminar in Sports and Fitness Management	3	

CSQI: Commercial Straight Truck and Passenger Driving TCC

(replaces STPI: Commercial Straight Truck and Passenger Driving in the Quarter System)

The Commercial Straight Truck and Passenger Driving certificate program is designed to address the needs of the trucking industry in Georgia. It provides basic training in the principles and skills of commercial straight truck and passenger driving operations. Through this program, students will obtain the necessary knowledge, skills, and attitudes to enable them to become a safe, skilled, professional, class B commercial truck driver. It teaches them to operate commercial straight trucks and passenger vehicles of all different sizes and descriptions on all types of roads. At the completion of the program, the student is administered the Georgia CDL Skills Exam.

NOTE: Applicants must be 18 years of age by program admission date. After ASSET/COMPASS scores (and learning support scores if needed) are complete, students should have all the necessary paper work completed and ready to turn in on the first day of class.

Prospective students should be advised that the Federal Motor Carriers Safety Administration (FMCSA) regulates commercial driver licensing and requires a Department of Transportation (DOT) physical and drug test and a satisfactory Motor Vehicle Report prior to the issuance of a commercial drivers license (CDL) or learners permit, which is required prior to beginning in-the-truck training. Further, random drug testing is required during the course of the Commercial Truck Driving program (FMCSA Regulations 382.305 and 391, subpart E). Students are responsible for the cost of all drug screenings and MVR.

Career Opportunities

Graduates of this program may find employment as straight truck drivers, passenger bus operators, or school bus drivers for the local school systems.

Curriculum	
Program Course	Credits
Occupational Courses	
CTDL 1010 Fundamentals of Commercial Driving	3
CTDL 1050 Straight Truck /Passenger Vehicle Basic Operation	3
CTDL 1060 Straight Truck /Passenger Vehicle Advanced Operation	4

CT61: Commercial Truck Driving TCC (replaces TU01: Commercial Truck Driving in the Quarter System)

The Commercial Truck Driving certificate program provides basic training in the principles and skills of commercial truck operations. The program is based on the definition of a truck driver as one who operates a commercial motor vehicle of all different sizes and descriptions on all types of roads. At the completion of the program, the student is administered the Georgia CDL Skills Exam.

NOTE: Applicants must be 18 years of age by program admission date. After ASSET/COMPASS scores (and learning support scores if needed) are complete, students should have all the necessary paper work completed and ready to turn in on the first day of class.

Prospective students should be advised that the Federal Motor Carriers Safety Administration (FMCSA) regulates commercial driver licensing and requires a Department of Transportation (DOT) physical and drug test and a satisfactory Motor Vehicle Report prior to the issuance of a commercial drivers license (CDL) or learners permit, which is required prior to beginning in-the-truck training. Further, random drug testing is required during the course of the Commercial Truck Driving program (FMCSA Regulations 382.305 and 391, subpart E). Students are responsible for the cost of all drug screenings and MVR.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may seek employment as Commercial Truck Drivers or related employment. Applicants must be 18 years of age for employment as an intrastate driver and 21 years of age for employment as an interstate driver. Program graduates who are under the age of 21 may drive a commercial truck only in Georgia; therefore, Career Opportunities may be limited until graduates reach the age of 21.

Curriculum			
	Program Cou	rse	Credits
	Occupational Cou	irses	
<u> </u>	_CTDL 1010	Fundamentals of Commercial Driving	3
<u> </u>	_CTDL 1020	Combination Vehicle Basic Operation and Range Work	3
	_ CTDL 1030 -or	Combination Vehicle Advanced Operations	4
<u> </u>	_CTDL 1040	Commercial Driving Internship	(3)

CIS – AAGI: Animation and Game Design Specialist TCC (new)

The Animation and Game Design Specialist certificate program is designed to prepare students to work in a variety of areas, including animation and interfaces for the game development industry and Web related fields. The graduate will be prepared to work in simulation development, model fantasy characters for games, develop gaming interfaces, work on the interactive media projects.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as entry-level video game developers or video game designers.

Curriculum			
Pro	ogram Cour	se	Credits
	upational Cou	rses	
CIS	T 2710	2D Computer Animation	3
CIS	T 2730	Introduction to 3D Animation	3
			_
CIS	T 2733	3D Graphics for Gaming I	3
	T 2750	Mathematics for Come Developent	2
CIS	T 2759	Mathematics for Game Developers	3

CIS - GDSI: Game Development Specialist TCC (replaces GAMI: Game Development Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Game Development Specialist certificate program is designed to prepare students to work as entrylevel game developers. The student will be able to design and implement a game. Emphasis will be placed on development for the PC platform.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as entry-level programmers, video game developers, or video game designers.

Curriculum			
Program Co	urse	Credits	
Occupational C	ourses		
CIST 2730	Introduction to 3D Animation	3	
CIST 2750	Game Design	3	
CIST 2751	Game Development I	3	
		_	
CIST 2752	Game Development II	3	
		-	
CIST 2759	Mathematics for Game Developers	3	

CIS - HD41: Help Desk Specialist TCC (replaces 5BM1: Help Desk Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Help Desk Specialist certificate program teaches how to maintain and troubleshoot computer hardware and software and be a support person to handle calls from customers.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as entry-level installation and maintenance technicians, hardware repair/maintenance technicians, and help desk technicians.

Curriculum			
Program Courses			Credits
	Occupational Courses		
	_CIST 1001	Computer Concepts	4
	_CIST 1122	Hardware Installation and Maintenance	4
<u> </u>	_CIST 1130	Operating Systems Concepts	3
<u> </u>	_CIST 1401	Computer Networking Fundamentals	4
<u> </u>	_CIST 2130	Desktop Support Concepts	2
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	Occupational Electives (4 credits from the list below)		
<u> </u>	_CIST 2120	Supporting Application Software	4
<u> </u>	_CIST 2411	Microsoft Client	4
	_CIST 2414	Microsoft Server Administrator	4

CIS – ISEI: Internet Specialist Web Site Developer TCC (new)

The Internet Specialist Web Site Developer certificate program prepares the student to create and maintain professional, high-quality web sites. Program graduates will be competent in the technical areas of web design, including web graphic design, XHTML, scripting, web application server-side languages, database driven content, web project management, internet security, and mobile applications. Various software tools will be used throughout the curriculum, including Microsoft Visual Studio, Adobe Web Suite and/or open source products. The purpose of this certificate is to provide training opportunities for persons either already employed in the computer industry or already trained in a related computer area who wish to upgrade their skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in the web design field or as freelance web designers.

Curriculum			
Program Course			
General Core Courses			
CIST 1220	Structured Query Language	4	
CIST 1305	Program Design and Development	3	
CIST 1510	Web Development I	3	
CIST 1520	Scripting Technologies	3	
CIST 1530	Web Graphics I	3	
CIST 1540	Web Animation I	3	
CIST 1601	Information Security Fundamentals	3	
CIST 2510	Web Technologies	3	
CIST 2531	Web Graphics II	3	
CIST 2550	Web Development II	3	
Occupational Electives (4 credits from the list below)			
CIST 2311	Visual Basic I	4	
CIST 2371	Java Programming I	4	

CIS - PR21: PC Repair and Network Technician TCC (replaces 5AVI: PC Repair and Network Technician in the Quarter System)

The PC Repair and Network Technician certificate program prepares the student with the skills needed to perform personal computer troubleshooting and repair.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in entry-level installation and maintenance and hardware repair/maintenance occupations.

Curriculum				
	Program Cour	rse	Credits	
	General Core Cou	irses		
	_CIST 1001	Computer Concepts	4	
	_CIST 1122	Hardware Installation and Maintenance	4	
	_CIST 1130	Operating Systems Concepts	3	
	_CIST 1401	Computer Networking Fundamentals	4	
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3	

COS - CEII: Esthetician TCC (replaces CESI: Cosmetic Esthetician in the Quarter System)

The Esthetician certificate program is designed to offer esthetics training for entry-level students. Completion of the program prepares students to sit for the Esthetics licensure examination given by the Georgia State Board of Cosmetology and to work in a variety of professions that employ estheticians in beauty salons, spas, health clubs, cosmetics stores as well as plastic surgeons' and dermatologists' offices.

Career Opportunities

Graduate may find employment as estheticians in a variety of settings, including beauty salons, spas, health clubs, cosmetics stores, as well as plastic surgeons' and dermatologists' offices.

Curriculum Program Course		
Occupational Cou COSM 1120	Salon Management	3
ESTH 1000	Introduction to Esthetics	3
ESTH 1010	Anatomy and Physiology of the Skin	3
ESTH 1020	Skin Care Procedures	4
ESTH 1030	Electricity and Facial Treatments with Machines	5
ESTH 1040	Advanced Skin Care	3
ESTH 1050	Color Theory and Makeup	4
ESTH 1060	Esthetics Practicum I	4
ESTH 1070	Esthetics Practicum II	4

COS - STII: Shampoo Technician TCC (replaces SHTI: Shampoo Technician in the Quarter System)

The Shampoo Technician certificate program introduces courses that prepare students for careers in the field of cosmetology as shampoo technicians. Learning opportunities develop academic and professional knowledge required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes specialized training for safety, sanitation, state laws, rules and regulations, chemistry, anatomy and physiology, skin, hair, hair treatments and manipulations, hair styling, artificial hair, braiding/intertwining hair, reception sales, management, employability skills, and work ethics.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are employable as cosmetology salespersons, salon managers, or salon owners.

Curriculum			
Program Cou	rse	Credits	
Occupational Co	urses		
COSM 1000	Introduction to Cosmetology Theory	4	
COSM 1020	Hair Care and Treatment	2	
COSM 1030	Haircutting	3	
COSM 1120	Salon Management	3	

CRJ - CZ31: Crime Scene Fundamentals TCC (new)

The Crime Scene Fundamentals certificate program begins to introduce students to various careers in the rapidly growing field of forensic science. Students will gain introductory exposure to knowledge and skills that may encourage further academic preparation in careers in forensic technology in areas such as crime scene investigation, death investigation, laboratory technology, evidence technology, forensic computer science, and general forensic science or criminal justice fields.

Career Opportunities

Graduates will gain introductory exposure to knowledge and skills that may encourage preparation and departmental advancement in the areas of forensic technology or criminal justice.

Curriculum			
Program Cou		Credits	
Occupational Cou			
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3	
CRJU 1010	Introduction to Criminal Justice	3	
CRJU 1062	Methods of Criminal Investigation	3	
CRJU 1063	Crime Scene Processing	3	

CRJ - CJ71: Criminal Justice Fundamentals TCC (replaces LEF1: Law Enforcement Technician in the Quarter System)

The Criminal Justice Fundamentals certificate program is a sequence of courses that prepares students for criminal justice professions. Learning opportunities develop academic, occupational, and professional knowledge and skills required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. The program emphasizes a combination of criminal justice theory and practical application necessary for successful employment. Completion of the Criminal Justice Specialist certificate program may permit students to pursue entry-level opportunities in the criminal justice field. Completion of this certificate program does not ensure certification of officer status in Georgia. Students must seek such certification through the Peace Officer Standards and Training (P.O.S.T.) Council.

Career Opportunities

Graduates qualify for entry-level employment that can lead to on-the-job training for certification as peace officers and may pursue positions with state, local, or federal agencies.

Curriculum			
Program Cou	Credits		
Occupational Co	urses		
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3	
CRJU 1010	Introduction to Criminal Justice	3	
CRJU 1030	Corrections	3	
CRJU 1040	Principles of Law Enforcement	3	

CUL - FPWI: Food Production Worker I TCC (replaces 5ABI: Food Production Worker I in the Quarter System)

The Food Production Worker I certificate program is designed to provide basic entry-level skills for employment in the food service industry as prep cooks and banquet/service prep workers.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may pursue diverse entry-level opportunities in the food service industry as prep cooks and banquet/service prep workers.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 16 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course Credits			
Occupational Cou CUUL 1000	irses Fundamentals of Culinary Arts	4	
CUUL 1110	Culinary Safety and Sanitation	4	
CUUL 1120	Principles of Cooking	4	
CUUL 1129	Fundamentals of Restaurant Operations	4	

CUL - PC51: Prep Cook TCC (replaces 5AC1: Prep Cook in the Quarter System)

The Prep Cook certificate program provides skills for entry into the food services preparation area as a prep cook. Topics include food services history, safety and sanitation, purchasing and food control, nutrition and menu development and design, along with the principles of cooking.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may pursue diverse entry-level opportunities in the food services preparation area as prep cooks.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 12 credit hours

Curriculum			
Program Cour		Credits	
Occupational Cou	rses		
CUUL 1000	Fundamentals of Culinary Arts	4	
CUUL 1110	Culinary Safety and Sanitation	4	
CUUL 1120	Principles of Cooking	4	

This page intentionally blank.

AD21: Advanced Dental Assisting TCC (replaces ADE1: Advanced Dental Assisting in the Quarter System)

The Advanced Dental Assisting certificate program prepares students for employment in a variety of positions in today's dental offices. The program provides learning opportunities that develop and reinforce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition, retention, and advancement. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills in the area of dental assisting.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may be employed as chairside assistants in general dentistry, pediatric dentistry, orthodontics, endodontics, oral surgery, periodontics, and prosthodontics. Other career opportunities include insurance coordinators, infection control coordinators, appointment control coordinators, dental office assistants, and dental hygiene assistants. Graduates of the Advanced Dental Assisting Certificate may be invited to participate in the Georgia Dental Association's Expanded Duties Certificate Courses IV, V and VI based on attendance and academic performance.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 15 credit hours

Curriculum			
	Program Cour	rse	Credits
	Occupational Cou	rses	
<u> </u>	_ DENA 1350	Dental Assisting II: Dental Specialties and EFDA Skills	7
	_DENA 1390	Dental Radiology	4
	_DENA 1400	Dental Practice Management	3
	_DENA 1460	Dental Practicum I	I

BDAI: Basic Dental Assisting TCC (replaces DENI: Basic Dental Assisting in the Quarter System)

The Basic Dental Assisting certificate program prepares students for employment in a variety of positions in today's dental offices. The program provides learning opportunities that introduce academic and occupational knowledge, skills, and attitudes required for job acquisition and retention.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may be employed as chairside assistants in general dentistry and pediatric dentistry. Other career opportunities include infection control coordinators and dental hygiene assistants.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 16 credit hours

Curriculum			
Program Cou	rse	Credits	
Occupational Cou	irses		
ALHS 1040	Introduction to Health Care	3	
DENA 1050	Microbiology and Infection Control	2	
DENA 1080	Dental Biology	5	
DENA 1340	Dental Assisting I: General Chairside	6	

CP41: CAD Operator TCC (replaces DOPI: CAD Operator in the Quarter System)

All courses in the CAD Operator certificate program are embedded in the Drafting Technology diploma program. The CAD Operator certificate program endows students with the prospect to continue on the career pathway toward advancement in the drafting profession. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or to retrain in drafting practices and software.

3

4

4

Career Opportunities

DFTG | 101

DFTG 1103

-and-

Graduates may find employment as specialized CAD operators in manufacturing environment or in related drafting positions such as land surveyors, mechanical drafters, or detailers for construction companies.

Curriculum **Program Course** Credits **Occupational Courses** COMP 1000

CAD Fundamentals

Technical Drawing I

Choose one of the following specializations

Introduction to Computers

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 22 credit hours

	8 · F · · · · · · ·	
 	nal Courses (Mechanical Drafting 3 3D Mechanical Modeling	Specialization) 4
 DFTG 1107	Technical Drawing II	3
 DFTG 1109	Technical Drawing III	4
	nal Courses (Architectural Drafting Architectural Fundamentals	g Specialization) 4
 DFTG 1127	Architectural 3D Modeling	4
 DFTG 1129	Residential Drawing I	4

DA31: Drafter's Assistant TCC (new)

The Drafter's Assistant certificate program endows students with the prospect to begin on the career pathway toward advancement in the drafting profession. Additionally, the program provides opportunities to upgrade present knowledge and skills or to retrain in drafting practices and software.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment in the drafting profession.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 11 credit hours

Curriculum				
Program Cou		Credits		
Occupational Cou COMP 1000	urses Introduction to Computers	3		
DFTG 1101	CAD Fundamentals	4		
DFTG 1103	Technical Drawing I	4		

ECE - CD61: Child Development Specialist TCC (replaces CDE1: Child Development Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Early Childhood Care and Education Child Development Specialist certificate program is a sequence of five courses designed to prepare students for a variety of careers in the field of early childhood education. The program emphasizes the basics needed for a career in early childhood, but this TCC also includes more content about planning curriculum and working in the field. In addition, the student may complete a practicum and work in a childcare program. Graduates have qualifications to be employed in early care and education settings, including childcare centers and Head Start.

NOTE: To be employed in childcare centers, public schools, or Head Start centers, an individual must have a satisfactory criminal background check. Persons who have been convicted of a felony offense are not employable in this field. Evidence of a current satisfactory criminal record background check is required at the student's expense prior to participation in practicum.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as classroom assistants in private educational facilities and learning centers. (Bright from the Start recognizes this certificate as equivalent to a CDA for employment.)

Currio	culum		
	Program Cou	irse	Credits
	Occupational Con	urses	
<u> </u>	_ ECCE 101	Introduction to Early Childhood Care and Education	3
	_ECCE 1103	Child Growth and Development	3
	_ECCE 1105	Health, Safety and Nutrition	3
<u> </u>	_ECCE 1112	Curriculum and Assessment	3
<u> </u>	_ ECCE 1121 -or-	Early Childhood Care and Education Practicum	3
<u> </u>	_EMPL 1000	Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development	(2)

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 14 credit hours

ECE - EC31: Early Childhood Care and Education Basics (replaces EC11: Early Childhood Care and Education Basics in the Quarter System)

The Early Childhood Care and Education (ECCE) Basics certificate program includes three basic Early Childhood Care and Education courses that are needed for entry-level workers. The program provides an introductory course to the ECCE field; a child growth and development course; and a health, safety, and nutrition course.

Career Opportunities

Graduates have qualifications to be employed in early care and education settings including childcare centers, and Georgia Pre-K programs. Bright from the Start (BFTS), the regulatory agency in Georgia, requires the basic knowledge included in this TCC for a person to be a lead teacher in a childcare center and family day care center.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 9 credit hours

Curriculum

Program Cou	urse	Credits
Occupational Co ECCE 1101	ourses Introduction to Early Childhood Care and Education	3
ECCE 1103	Child Growth and Development	3
ECCE 1105	Health, Safety and Nutrition	3

ECE - IC31: Infant/Toddler Child Care Specialist TCC (replaces ITC1: Infant/Toddler Child Care Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Early Childhood Care and Education Infant/Toddler Child Care Specialist certificate program is a sequence of five courses designed to prepare students with the basics needed for working with infants and toddlers. The program provides an intense look at understanding and learning activities and proper care needed for infants and toddlers.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as classroom assistants in private educational facilities and learning centers. (Bright from the Start recognizes this certificate as equivalent to a CDA for employment.)

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 15 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course		Credits	
	Occupational Cou	Irses	
	ECCE 101	Introduction to Early Childhood Care and Education	3
	_ECCE 1103	Child Growth and Development	3
	ECCE 1105	Health, Safety and Nutrition	3
	_ECCE 2330	Infant/Toddler Development	3
	_ECCE 2332	Infant/Toddler Group Care and Curriculum	3

EST – CW31: Commercial Wiring TCC (new)

The Commercial Wiring certificate provides instruction in the knowledge and skills necessary to perform wiring functions in a commercial setting. Topics include safety practices, blueprint and schematic reading and interpretation, and wiring procedures and practices.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment in the field of electrical construction or maintenance.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 17 credit hours

Curriculum			
	Program Cou	rse	Credits
	Occupational Cou	urses	
<u> </u>	_ELTR 1060	Electrical Prints, Schematics, and Symbols	3
	_ELTR 1080	Commercial Wiring I	6
. <u></u>	_ELTR 1090	Commercial Wiring II	6
	_IDFC 1007	Industrial Safety Procedures	2

EST – RW21: Residential Wiring Technician TCC (new)

The Residential Wiring certificate prepares students for employment in the construction industry as qualified residential wiring technicians. Topics include NEC regulations, blueprint reading, principles of direct and alternating current, and residential wiring procedures and practices.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment as residential wiring technicians in the field of electrical construction or maintenance.

Curriculum			
	Program Cou		Credits
	Occupational Cou		-
	_ELTR 1020	Electrical Systems Basics I	3
<u> </u>	_ELTR 1060	Electrical Prints, Schematics, and Symbols	3
<u> </u>	_ELTR 1205	Residential Wiring I	4
	_ELTR 1210	Residential Wiring II	4
	_IDFC 1007	Industrial Safety Procedures	2
	_IDFC 1011	Direct Current I	3

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 19 credit hours

EMS - EMHI: Advanced Emergency Medical Technician TCC (replaces EM0I: Emergency Medical Technician-Intermediate in the Quarter System)

Successful completion of the Advanced Emergency Medical Technician certificate program allows the graduate to take the National Registry of Emergency Medical Technicians AEMT certification examination and apply for Georgia licensure as an AEMT.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment with ambulance services, fire departments, volunteer rescue squads, or with companies that are training designated employees to provide emergency care.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 10 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course Credi			
Occupational Cou EMSP 1510	rrses Advanced Concepts for the AEMT	3	
EMSP 1520	EMT Advanced Patient Care for the AEMT	3	
EMSP 1530	Clinical Applications for the AEMT	I	
EMSP 1540	Clinical and Practical Applications for the AEMT	3	

EMS - EMJI: Emergency Medical Technician TCC (replaces EMBI: Emergency Medical Technician-Basic in the Quarter System)

Successful completion of the Emergency Medical Technician certificate program allows the graduate to take the National Registry of Emergency Medical Technicians EMT certification examination and apply for Georgia licensure as an EMT.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment with ambulance services, fire departments, volunteer rescue squads, or with companies that are training designated employees to provide emergency care.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 16 credit hours

Curriculum				
	Program Cou Occupational Cou		Credits	
<u> </u>	_EMSP 1110	Introduction to the EMT Profession	3	
·····	EMSP 1120	EMT Assessment/Airway Management and Pharmacology	3	
<u> </u>	EMSP 1130	Medical Emergencies for the EMT	3	
<u> </u>	_EMSP 1140	Special Patient Populations	3	
<u> </u>	_EMSP 1150	Shock and Trauma for the EMT	3	
	EMSP 1160	Clinical and Practical Applications for the EMT	I	

EMS – EB71: Emergency Medical Responder TCC (new)

The Emergency Medical Responder certificate program prepares students to initiate immediate lifesaving care to critical patients who access the emergency medical system. This individual possesses the basic knowledge and skills necessary to provide lifesaving interventions while awaiting additional EMS response and to assist higher level personnel at the scene and during transport. Emergency Medical Responders function as part of a comprehensive EMS response, under medical oversight. After successful completion of an SOEMST approved EMR program the graduate may take the National Registry of Emergency Medical Technicians EMR certification examination.

Career Opportunities

EMSP 1010

Graduates of the program are prepared for entry-level positions in emergency medical services professions in a variety of pre-hospital, industrial, and first responder settings.

Curriculum Program	n Course	Credits
•	onal Courses	5
ALHS 10	90 Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2

Emergency Medical Responder

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 11 credit hours

4

EMS - FFII: Firefighter I TCC (replaces FFII: Firefighter I in the Quarter System)

The Firefighter I certificate program is conducted in cooperation with the Georgia Fire Academy and Georgia Firefighter Standards and Training to ensure graduates have the skills, knowledge, and credentials to serve as firefighters in paid and volunteer fire departments. Graduates will be tested and certified at the National Professional Qualifications level.

Career Opportunities

Graduates of the program are prepared for entry-level positions with fire departments and other agencies requiring the services of a trained firefighter for fire safety purposes.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 15 credit hours

Curriculum Program Cou Occupational Cou		Credits
FRSC 1020	Basic Firefighter – Emergency Services Fundamentals	3
FRSC 1030	Basic Firefighter – MODULE I	5
FRSC 1040	Basic Firefighter – MODULE II	3
FRSC 1141	Hazardous Materials Operations	4

This page intentionally blank.

GC51: Geriatric Care Assistant TCC (new)

The Geriatric Care Assistant certificate program provides the basic knowledge and skills needed to qualify for employment as a nurse aide. The certificate emphasizes geriatric patient care, CPR, and first aid. Students successfully completing the certificate are eligible to be placed on the State Registry for nurse aides.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may seek employment as nurse aides in nursing homes, elder personal care homes, and home healthcare agencies.

Curriculum				
Program Cou	rse	Credits		
Occupational Cou	irses			
ALHS 1060	Diet and Nutrition for Allied Health Sciences	2		
ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2		
GERT 1000	Understanding the Gerontological Client	2		
GERT 1020	Behavioral Aspects of Aging	2		
GERT 1030	Gerontological Nutrition	I		
NAST 1100	Nurse Aide Fundamentals	6		

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 15 credit hours

HA21: Healthcare Assistant TCC (replaces 5CJI: Healthcare Assistant in the Quarter System)

The Healthcare Assistant certificate program provides academic foundations at the diploma level in communications, mathematics, and human relations, as well as technical fundamentals. Program graduates are trained in the underlying fundamentals of healthcare delivery and are well prepared for employment and subsequent upward mobility.

NOTE: Students wishing to apply to a diploma level Health Services program after completing the Healthcare Assistant certificate must consult the appropriate section of this catalog that explains the specific requirements for the individual program. Not all courses listed for the Healthcare Assistant certificate will be required for diploma programs. Each program description outlines the Level I preparatory/core course requirements and competitive selection process eligibility criteria explicit to that program.

Career Opportunities

Graduates with any of these specializations may find employment in a variety of entry-level health care positions in nursing homes, home health agencies, medical offices, and hospitals.

Program Cou	ırse	Cre
Basic Skills Cour		-
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
PSYC 1010	Basic Psychology	3
Occupational Co	urses	
ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5
ALHS 1040	Introduction to Health Care	3
ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
-and-		
Choose one o	of the following specializations (8 credits)	
Specific Occupat ALHS 1060	tional Courses (Nurse Aide Specialization) Diet and Nutrition for Allied Health Sciences	2
NAST 1100	Nurse Aide Fundamentals	6
Specific Occupat PHLT 1030	tional Courses (Phlebotomy Specialization) Introduction to Venipuncture	3
PHLT 1050	Clinical Practice	5

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 36 credit hours

HS21: Healthcare Science TCC (replaces HHS1: Healthcare Science in the Quarter System)

The Healthcare Science certificate program provides academic foundations at the degree level in communications, mathematics, and human relations, as well as technical fundamentals. Program graduates are trained in the underlying fundamentals of healthcare delivery and are well prepared for employment and subsequent upward mobility.

NOTE: Students wishing to apply to a degree-level Health Services program after completing the Healthcare Science certificate must consult the appropriate section of this catalog that explains the specific requirements for the individual program. Not all courses listed for the Healthcare Science certificate will be required for degree programs. Each program description outlines the Level I preparatory/core course requirements and competitive selection process eligibility criteria explicit to that program.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment in a variety of entry-level health care positions in nursing homes, home health agencies, medical offices, and hospitals.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 36 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course	Credits
General Core Courses (12 credits) ENGL 1101 Composition and Rhetoric	3
MATH 1101 Mathematical Modeling	3
or- MATH IIII College Algebra	(3)
PSYC 1101 Introductory Psychology	3
Area IV Requirement	3
Occupational Courses (12 credits from the list below) BIOL 2113 Anatomy and Physiology I	3
BIOL 2113L Anatomy and Physiology Lab I	I
BIOL 2114 Anatomy and Physiology II	3
BIOL 2114L Anatomy and Physiology Lab II	I
BIOL 2117 Introductory Microbiology	3
BIOL 2117L Introductory Microbiology Lab	I
CHEM 1211 Chemistry I	3
CHEM 1211L Chemistry Lab I	I
CHEM 1212 Chemistry II	3
CHEM 1212L Chemistry Lab II	I
COMP 1000 Introduction to Computers	3

-and-

The following specialization

Specific Occupational Courses (Nurse Aide Specialization) ALHS 1040 Introduction to Health Care	3
ALHS 1060 Diet and Nutrition Fundamentals	2
ALHS 1090 Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
NAST 1100 Nurse Aide Fundamentals	6

HD31: Heavy Diesel Service Technician TCC (replaces HVD1: Heavy Diesel Service Technician in the Quarter System)

The Heavy Diesel Service Technician certificate program provides training in theory, diagnosis, and repair of basic systems on diesel engines and diesel equipment. Program instruction includes shop safety, shop equipment, diesel engines and fuel systems, electrical and electronic systems, off road power trains, and heavy equipment hydraulics.

NOTE: Employers in this field look for applicants who have mechanical aptitude and strong problem solving skills Technicians constantly receive updated technical manuals and instructions outlining changes in techniques and standards for repair. It is essential that technicians be able to read, interpret, and comprehend service manuals in order to keep abreast of engineering changes.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as entry-level diesel service technicians.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 32 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course Occupational Courses			Credits
<u> </u>	_DIET 1000	Introduction to Diesel Technology, Tools, and Safety	3
<u> </u>	_DIET 1010	Diesel Electrical and Electronic Systems	7
	_DIET 1030	Diesel Engines	7
<u> </u>	_DIET 1040 -or-	Diesel Truck and Heavy Equipment HVAC Systems	3
	_DIET 1050	Diesel Equipment Technology Internship	(4)
<u> </u>	_ DIET 2001	Heavy Equipment Hydraulics	6
	_ DIET 2011	Off Road Drivelines	6

IE41: Industrial Electrician TCC (replaces ISB1: Industrial Electrician in the Quarter System)

The Industrial Electrician Technical certificate program prepares students for employment using electrical maintenance skills. Instruction is provided in the occupational areas of industrial safety, direct and alternating current principles, and industrial wiring.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment in industrial electronics.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 9 credit hours

Curriculum				
Program C	ourse	Credits		
Occupational (IDSY 1100	Courses Basic Circuit Analysis	5		
IDSY 1130	Industrial Wiring	4		

MCH - BMOI: Basic Machining Operator TCC (replaces 5DGI: Basic Machining Operator in the Quarter System)

The Basic Machining Operator certificate program prepares students for entry-level machine shop employment by providing the knowledge and skills in basic machining operations. Instruction is provided in blueprint reading; lathe, mill, and surface grinder operation; mathematical functions; and an introduction to the machine tool industry.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment as machinists in the machine tool industry.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 20 credit hours

Curriculum				
Program Cour	se	Credits		
Occupational Cour				
MCHT 1011	Introduction to Machine Tool	4		
		2		
MCHT 1012	Blueprint for Machine Tool	3		
MCHT 1013	Machine Tool Math	3		
	Thachine Tool Thach	5		
MCHT 1015	Surface Grinder Operations	2		
		-		
MCHT 1119	Lathe Operations I	4		
MCHT 1120	Mill Operations I	4		

This page intentionally blank.

MCH - CS51: CNC Specialist TCC (replaces CNC1: CNC Specialist in the Quarter System)

The CNC Specialist certificate program provides training for graduates to gain employment as CNC machine tool technicians. Topics include CNC Fundamentals, mill and lathe manual programming, CNC practical applications, and CAD/CAM programming. The program emphasizes a combination of CNC theory and practical application necessary for successful employment.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as CNC machinist/operators or in related occupations.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 20 credit hours

Curriculum				
Program Cour	se	Credits		
Occupational Cour	rses			
AMCA 2110	CNC Fundamentals	3		
AMCA 2130	CNC Mill Manual Programming	5		
		_		
AMCA 2150	CNC Lathe Manual Programming	5		
AMCA 2170	CNC Practical Applications	3		
AMCA 2190	CAD/CAM Programming	4		

MC41: Medical Coding TCC (replaces DGP1: Medical Coding in the Quarter System)

The Medical Coding certificate program provides a basic short-term academic credential with potential for future program credit. The curriculum provides advanced training in coding skills for persons wanting to progress in their occupations or who want to prepare for full-time or part-time employment in the medical field. The Medical Coding Technical Certificate of Credit program provides basic training in anatomy and physiology, medical terminology, and medical procedural and physicians' procedural coding skills.

Career Opportunities

Graduates of this program may find employment as medical coders in a medical office.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 24 credit hours

Curriculum				
Program Cou	Credits			
Occupational Co	urses			
ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5		
ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2		
BUSN 1440	Document Production	4		
*Prerequisite is BUS 1100 or ability to key at least 30 words per minute. See Admissions Office for testing.				
ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3		
MAST 1120	Human Pathological Conditions in the Medical Office	3		
MAST 1510	Medical Billing and Coding I	2		
MAST 1520	Medical Billing and Coding II	3		
MAST 1530	Medical Procedural Coding	2		

ME61: Mobile Electronics Technician TCC (new)

The Mobile Electronics Technician certificate program is designed to provide students with short term training to prepare them for entry-level employment in the field of car audio systems installation. Topics include direct and alternating current principles, soldering techniques, and system installation procedures.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment installing car audio systems.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 10 credit hours

Curriculum			
Program Course		Credits	
Occupational Courses			
ELCR 1005	Soldering Technology	I	
ELCR 1300	Mobile Audio and Video Systems	3	
IDFC 1011	Direct Current I	3	
IDFC 1012	Alternating Current I	3	

CN21: Nurse Aide TCC (replaces TTPI: Patient Care Assisting and PCGI: Patient Care Technician in the Quarter System)

The Nurse Aide certificate program prepares students with classroom training and practice as well as the clinical experiences necessary to care for patients in various settings including general medical and surgical hospitals, nursing care facilities, community care facilities for the elderly, and home health care services. Students who successfully complete the Nurse Aide Technical Certificate of Credit may be eligible to sit for the National Nurse Aide Assessment program (NNAAP), which determines competency to become enrolled in the State nurse aide registry.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as nurse aides in hospitals, nursing care facilities, home health care services, and community care.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 13 credit hours

Curriculum		
Program Cou		Credits
Occupational Cou	rses	
ALHS 1040	Introduction to Health Care	3
ALHS 1060	Diet and Nutrition Fundamentals	2
ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
NAST 1100	Nurse Aide Fundamentals	6
		-

PB71: Pharmacy Assistant TCC (replaces PA21: Pharmacy Assistant in the Quarter System)

The Pharmacy Assistant certificate program is designed to provide students with short term training to prepare them for entry-level employment in a variety of settings such as hospitals, retail pharmacies, nursing homes, medical clinics, etc. Students will receive didactic instruction and laboratory training in anatomy and physiology; fundamental concepts; and principles of receiving, storing and dispensing medication.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment in hospitals, retail pharmacies, nursing homes, and medical clinics.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 33 credit hours

Curric	ulum Program Coui Occupational Cou		Credits
	_ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5
	_ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
	_MATH 1012	Foundations of Mathematics	3
	_PHAR 1000	Pharmaceutical Calculations	4
	_PHAR 1010	Pharmacy Technology Fundamentals	3
	_PHAR 1020	Principles of Dispensing Medicines	4
	_PHAR 1040	Pharmacology	4
	_PHAR 1055	Pharmacy Assistant Practicum	5

PT21: Phlebotomy Technician TCC (replaces PYP1: Phlebotomy Technician in the Quarter System)

The Phlebotomy Technician certificate program educates students to collect blood and process blood and body fluids. Phlebotomy technicians typically work in concert with clinical laboratory personnel and other healthcare providers in hospitals or other healthcare facilities. Topics covered include human anatomy, anatomical terminology, venipuncture, and clinical practice.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as phlebotomy technicians in various medical facilities or related areas.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 24 credit hours

Curriculum			
	Program Cou		Credits
	Occupational Cou		5
	_ALHS 1011	Anatomy and Physiology	5
	_ALHS 1040	Introduction to Health Care	3
	_ALHS 1090	Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences	2
<u> </u>	_COMP 1000	Introduction to Computers	3
<u> </u>	_ENGL 1010	Fundamentals of English I	3
	_PHLT 1030	Introduction to Venipuncture	3
	_PHLT 1050	Clinical Practice	5

PSII: Photovoltaic Systems Installation and Repair Technician TCC (new)

The Photovoltaic Systems Installation and Repair Technician certificate program provides individuals with the opportunity to enter a workforce area that specializes in electrical applications of installing, inspecting, and repairing solar panels in the electrical construction industry.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find entry-level employment as photovoltaic systems technicians.

Curriculum			
Program Cou	rse	Credits	
Occupational Cou	irses		
IDFC 1007	Industrial Safety Procedures	2	
IDFC 1011	Direct Currents I	3	
		_	
ELTR 1020	Electrical Systems Basics I	3	
		2	
ELTR 1060	Electrical Prints, Schematics, and Symbols	3	
	Photovoltaio Sustama	F	
ELTR 1525	Photovoltaic Systems	5	

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 16 credit hours

RAD - CT91: Computed Tomography Specialist TCC (replaces CTM1: Computed Tomography Specialist in the Quarter System)

The Computed Tomography (CT) certificate program provides educational opportunities to the postgraduate registered Radiologic Technologist, registered Radiation Therapist and registered Nuclear Medicine Technologist in good standing. It provides students with the knowledge needed to perform CT exams, and to sit for the Post-Primary Computed Tomography Certification Examination. The academic component is designed to meet competency requirements of the American Registry of Radiologic Technologists (ARRT) exam in Computed Tomography, as well as providing for continuing educational requirements.

NOTE: The following requirements must be completed by the application deadline of July 1 for program beginning fall semester.

- Must complete the West Georgia Technical College student application process, including transcripts from all colleges attended.
- Must be certified in radiography, nuclear medicine, or radiation therapy by the American Registry of Radiologic Technologists. (Attach a current copy of ARRT certification with application.) *
- Must possess certification in CPR by the American Heart Association/BLS for the Healthcare Provider. (Attach copy of CPR certification with application; must be current and not due to expire prior to start date.)
- Must attend college and program orientation upon acceptance into the program. (Required health and background check material will be provided to the student upon program acceptance, to be completed before classes begin.)

*Recent graduates of an accredited radiologic technology program may apply to the program, but must have successfully completed ARRT certification prior to beginning classes.

Career Opportunities

Upon ARRT certification, graduates may find employment as computed tomography specialists in healthcare facilities.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 21 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course Occupational Courses		
RADT 2201	Introduction to Computed Tomography	2
RADT 2210	Computed Tomography Physics and Instrumentation	5
RADT 2220	Computed Tomography Procedures I	3
RADT 2230	Computed Tomography Procedures II	3
RADT 2250	Computed Tomography Clinical I	4
RADT 2265	Computed Tomography Clinical II	4

RAD - MAII: Mammography TCC (replaces MZNI: Mammography in the Quarter System)

The Mammography certificate program prepares postgraduate registered radiographers to sit for the national certification examination in mammography offered by the American Registry of Radiologic Technologists (ARRT). The Program meets MQSA initial education requirements for mammographers and continuing education.

NOTE: The following requirements must be completed by the application deadline of July 1 for program beginning fall semester.

- Must complete the West Georgia Technical College student application process, including transcripts from all colleges attended.
- Must be certified in radiography by the American Registry of Radiologic Technologists. (Attach a current copy of ARRT certification with application.) *
- Must possess certification in CPR by the American Heart Association/BLS for the Healthcare Provider. (Attach copy of CPR certification with application; must be current and not due to expire prior to start date.)
- Must attend college and program orientation upon acceptance into the program. (Required health and background check material will be provided to the student upon program acceptance, to be completed before classes begin.)

*Recent graduates of an accredited radiologic technology program may apply to the program, but must have successfully completed ARRT certification prior to beginning classes.

Career Opportunities

Upon ARRT certification, graduates may expect to obtain employment as certified mammographers in a hospital, clinic, or physician's office.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 12 credit hours

Curriculum		
Program Cour	rse	Credits
Occupational Cou	rses	
RADT 2520	Mammographic Anatomy, Physics, and Positioning	6
RADT 2530	Clinical Mammography	6

WLD - OSMI: Advanced Shielded Metal Arc Welder TCC (replaces 5BUI: Overhead Shielded Metal Arc Welder in the Quarter System)

The Advanced Shielded Metal Arc Welder certificate program is a continuation of the basic certificate. Successful completion of FS31: Basic Shielded Metal Arc Welder is a prerequisite to admission to this program. The advanced program provides instruction in shielded metal arc welding in the overhead, horizontal, and vertical positions.

NOTE: Welders need good eyesight, hand-eye coordination, and manual dexterity. They should be able to concentrate on detailed work for long periods and be able to bend, stoop, and work in awkward positions. In addition, welders increasingly need to be willing to receive training and perform tasks in other production jobs.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are employable at an entry level in the welding field.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 12 credit hours

Curriculum		
Program Course		
Occupational	Courses	
WELD 1050) Horizontal Shielded Metal Arc Welding	4
WELD 1060	Vertical Shielded Metal Arc Welding	4
WELD 1070	Overhead Shielded Metal Arc Welding	4

WLD - FS31: Basic Shielded Metal Arc Welder TCC (replaces 5BR1: Flat Shielded Metal Arc Welder in the Quarter System)

The Basic Shielded Metal Arc Welder certificate program prepares students for careers in the welding and joining industry. This certificate emphasizes arc welding in the flat position and is prerequisite to the advanced certificate, OSMI: Advanced Shielded Metal Arc Welder.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are employable at an entry level in the welding field.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 10 credit hours

Curriculum		
Program Course		Credits
Occupational Cou		
WELD 1000	Introduction to Welding Technology	3
		2
WELD 1010	Oxyfuel Cutting	3
WELD 1040	Flat Shielded Metal Arc Welding	4
		1

WLD - GM31: Gas Metal Arc Welder TCC (replaces 5BW1: GAS Metal Arc Welder in the Quarter System)

The Gas Metal Arc Welder certificate program prepares students for welding careers in the MIG process. Topics include an introduction to welding technology, oxyfuel cutting techniques, and MIG welding techniques and processes.

NOTE: Welders need good eyesight, hand-eye coordination, and manual dexterity. They should be able to concentrate on detailed work for long periods and be able to bend, stoop, and work in awkward positions. In addition, welders increasingly need to be willing to receive training and perform tasks in other production jobs.

Career Opportunities

Graduates are employable at an entry level in the welding field.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 13 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course Credits				
Program Course Occupational Courses				
	_WELD 1000	Introduction to Welding Technology	3	
	_WELD 1010	Oxyfuel Cutting	3	
<u> </u>	_WELD 1090	Gas Metal Arc Welding	4	
	Occupational Elec _WELD 1030	tives (3 credits from the list below) Blueprint Reading for Welding Technology	3	
	_WELD 1150	Advanced Gas Tungsten Arc Welding	3	
	WELD 1153	Flux Cored Arc Welding	3	

WLD - GTAI: Gas Tungsten Arc Welder TCC (replaces 5BTI: GAS Tungsten Arc Welder in the Quarter System)

The Gas Tungsten Arc Welder certificate program provides instruction in TIG welding techniques. Topics include understanding the nature and culture of the welding industry, oxyfuel cutting techniques, and TIG welding processes.

NOTE: Welders need good eyesight, hand-eye coordination, and manual dexterity. They should be able to concentrate on detailed work for long periods and be able to bend, stoop, and work in awkward positions. In addition, welders increasingly need to be willing to receive training and perform tasks in other production jobs.

Career Opportunities

Graduated may find employment as entry-level gas tungsten arc welders or related positions in the welding field.

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 13 credit hours

Curriculum				
Program Course				
Occupational Cou WELD 1000	rses Introduction to Welding Technology	3		
WELD 1010	Oxyfuel Cutting	3		
WELD 1110	Gas Tungsten Arc Welding	4		
Occupational Elec WELD 1030	tives (3 credits from the list below) Blueprint Reading for Welding Technology	3		
WELD 1150	Advanced Gas Tungsten Arc Welding	3		

WLD - PWII: Pipe Welder TCC (replaces ADWI: Pipe Welder in the Quarter System)

The Pipe Welder certificate program provides instruction in the specialized field of pipe welding. A good understanding and skill base is essential for the completion of this program. Topics include advanced gas tungsten arc welding practices, fabrication practices, and pipe welding techniques.

Career Opportunities

Graduates may find employment as pipe welders, pipe fitters, boilermaker apprentices, plumber apprentices, process pipe welders in food production, oil rig welders, or pipeline maintenance welders

Credit Required for Completion: Minimum of 12 credit hours

Curriculum Program Course Credits Occupational Courses 3 WELD 1150 Advanced Gas Tungsten Arc Welding 3 WELD 1151 Fabrication Processes 3 WELD 1152 Pipe Welding 3

Course Descriptions

The instructional course categories are general core courses, occupational courses, and elective courses.

General Education courses–Common to many majors, general education courses include English or language arts, speech communications, humanities/fine arts, social or behavioral sciences, mathematics, science, and computer literacy.

Occupational courses-These courses are intended to develop skills and related knowledge for job performance and are part of the course sequence of an occupational program offered by the College. They are designed primarily for job preparation and/or upgrading and not for general education purposes.

Elective courses—The administration of the College, the program faculty, and the program advisory committee cooperate in establishing and utilizing a system to recommend needed and feasible elective courses; advisors will determine the appropriateness of a student's choice of elective courses. The admissions requirements and prerequisites for the elective course must be met.

O.B.I –Occupation-based instruction is defined as instruction that emphasizes supervised work experience activities requiring the application of occupational competencies. These activities include supervised educational work experiences, internships, practicums, and other specialized and/or innovative learning arrangements.

Prerequisite–A course that is required prior to taking another course or a more advanced course. Other conditional criteria required or necessary as a prior condition, such as placement scores or program admission.

Corequisite-A course required to be taken during the same semester as another; simultaneous enrollment.

General education, occupational, occupation-based, and elective courses are specified in individual program descriptions in a previous section of this catalog. Prerequisites and corequisites for each course are listed in this section of course descriptions.

ACCT - ACCOUNTING

ACCT 1100 - Financial Accounting I

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status or Advisor Approval Introduces the basic financial accounting concepts of the complete accounting cycle and provides the student with the necessary skills to maintain a set of books for a sole proprietorship. Topics include accounting vocabulary and concepts, the accounting cycle for a personal service business, the accounting cycle for a merchandising business, inventory, cash control and receivables. Laboratory work demonstrates theory presented in class.

ACCT 1105 - Financial Accounting II 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ACCT 1100 and Instructor Approval for Provisional Status Students

Introduces the intermediate financial accounting concepts that provide the student with the necessary skills to maintain a set of books for a partnership and corporation. Topics include fixed and intangible assets, current and long-term liabilities (notes payable), payroll, accounting for a partnership, accounting for a corporation, statement of cash flows, and financial statement analysis, laboratory work demonstrates theory presented in class.

ACCT 1110 - Managerial Accounting 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ACCT 1105

Emphasizes the interpretation of data by management in planning and controlling business activities. Topics include managerial accounting concepts, manufacturing accounting using a job order cost system, manufacturing accounting using a process cost system, cost behavior and cost-volume-profit, budgeting and standard cost accounting, flexible budgets, standard costs and variances, and capital investment analysis and budgeting. laboratory work demonstrates theory presented in class.

ACCT 1115 - Computerized Accounting 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ACCT 1100; COMP 1000 Emphasizes operation of computerized accounting systems from manual input forms. Topics include company creation (service and merchandising), chart of accounts, customers' transactions, vendors transactions, banking activities, merchandise inventory, employees and payroll, and financial reports. Laboratory work includes theoretical and technical application.

ACCT 1125 - Individual Tax Accounting 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ACCT 1100

Provides instruction for the preparation of individual federal income tax returns. Topics include taxable income, income adjustments, schedules, standard deductions, itemized deductions, exemptions, tax credits, and tax calculations.

ACCT 1130 - Payroll Accounting

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ACCT 1100

Provides an understanding of the laws that affect a company's payroll structure and practical application skills in maintaining payroll records. Topics include payroll tax laws, payroll tax forms, payroll and personnel records, computing wages and salaries, taxes affecting employees and employers, and analyzing and journalizing payroll transactions.

ACCT 2110 - Accounting Simulation 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ACCT 1105; ACCT 1115; BUSN 1410 Students assume the role of a business owner where he/she can directly experience the impact and importance of accounting in a business. At the end of the simulation course, the student will have completed the entire accounting cycle for a service business, merchandising business and a corporation using an Accounting Information System software (different from software used in ACCT 1115-Computerized Accounting). Emphasis placed on providing students with real-world opportunities for the application and demonstration of accounting skills by using Simulation Projects will enable them to build a foundation for understanding and interpreting financial statements. Topics include company creation, chart of accounts, customers transactions, vendors transactions, banking activities, merchandise inventory, employees and payroll, financial statements, preparation of payroll tax forms and preparation of income tax forms. Laboratory work includes theoretical and technical application.

ACCT 2115 - Bookkeeper Certification Review 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Advisor Approval; ACCT 1105 and ACCT 1130 recommended

Reviews the topics of adjusting entries, correction of accounting errors, payroll, depreciation, inventory, internal controls and fraud prevention. Prepares the students to take certification testing.

ACCT 2120 - Business Tax Accounting 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ACCT 1125

Provides instruction for preparation of both state and federal partnership, corporation, and other business tax returns. Topics include organization form, overview of taxation of partnership, special partnership issues, corporate tax elections, adjustments to income and expenses, tax elections, forms and schedules, tax credits, reconciliation of book and tax income, tax depreciation methods, and tax calculations.

ACCT 2145 - Personal Finance

3.000 Credits

Introduces practical applications of concepts and techniques used to manage personal finance. Topics include cash management, time value of money, credit, major purchasing decisions, insurance, investments, retirement, and estate planning.

AIRC – Air Conditioning Technology

AIRC 1005 - Refrigeration Fundamentals 4.000 Credits

Introduces the basic concepts, theories, and safety regulations and procedures of refrigeration. Topics include an introduction to OSHA, safety, first aid, laws of thermodynamics, pressure and temperature relationships, heat transfer, the refrigerant cycle, refrigerant identification, and types of AC systems.

AIRC 1010 - Refrigeration Principles and Practice 4.000 Credits

This course introduces the student to basic refrigeration system principles and practices, and the major component parts of the refrigeration system. Topics include refrigeration tools, piping practices, service valves, leak testing, refrigerant recovery, recycling, and reclamation, evacuation, charging, and safety.

AIRC 1020 - Refrigeration System Components 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AIRC 1005

This course provides the student with the skills and knowledge and skills to install, test, and service major components of a refrigeration system. Topics include compressors, condensers, evaporators, metering devices, service procedures, refrigeration systems, and safety.

AIRC 1030 - HVACR Electrical Fundamentals 4.000 Credits

This course provides an introduction to fundamental electrical concepts and theories as applied to the air conditioning industry. Topics include AC and DC theory, electric meters, electrical diagrams, distribution systems, electrical panels, voltage circuits, code requirements, and safety.

AIRC 1040 - HVACR Electrical Motors

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AIRC 1030

This course provides the student with the skills and knowledge necessary for application and service of electric motors commonly used by the refrigeration and air conditioning industry. Topics include diagnostic techniques, capacitors, installation procedures, types of electric motors, electric motor service, and safety.

AIRC 1050 - HVACR ELCT Components and Controls 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AIRC 1030

Provides instruction in identifying, installing, and testing commonly used electrical components in an air conditioning system. Topics include pressure switches, transformers, other commonly used controls, diagnostic techniques, installation procedures, solid state controls, and safety.

AIRC 1060 - Air Conditioning Systems Application and Installation 4.000 Credits

Provides instruction on the installation and service of residential air conditioning systems. Topics include installation procedures, split-systems, add-on systems, packaged systems, system wiring, control circuits, and safety.

AIRC 1070 - Gas Heat

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AIRC 1030

This course introduces principles of combustion and service requirements for gas heating systems. Topics include servicing procedures, electrical controls, piping, gas valves, venting, code requirements, principles of combustion, and safety.

AIRC 1080 - Heat Pumps and Related Systems 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AIRC 1030

This course provides instruction on the principles, applications, and operation of a residential heat pump system. Topics include installation and servicing procedures, electrical components, geothermal ground source energy supplies, dual fuel, valves, and troubleshooting techniques.

AIRC 1090 - Troubleshooting Air Conditioning Systems 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AIRC 1010; AIRC 1030

This course provides instruction on the troubleshooting and repair of major components of a residential air conditioning system. Topics include troubleshooting techniques, electrical controls, air flow, the refrigeration cycle, electrical servicing procedures, and safety.

ALHS – Allied Health Services

ALHS 1011 - Anatomy and Physiology 5.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status Focuses on basic normal structure and function of the human body. Topics include general plan and function of the human body, integumentary system, skeletal system, muscular system, nervous

integumentary system, skeletal system, muscular system, nervous and sensory systems, endocrine system, cardiovascular system, lymphatic system, respiratory system, digestive system, urinary system, and reproductive system.

ALHS 1040 - Introduction to Health Care 3.000 Credits

Introduces a grouping of fundamental principles, practices, and issues common in the health care profession. In addition to the essential skills, students explore various delivery systems and related issues. Topics include basic life support/CPR, basic emergency care/first aid and triage, vital signs, infection control/blood and air-borne pathogens.

ALHS 1060 - Diet and Nutrition for Allied Health Sciences 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

A study of the nutritional needs of the individual. Topics include nutrients, standard and modified diets, nutrition throughout the lifespan, and client education.

ALHS 1090 – Medical Terminology for Allied Health Sciences 2.000 Credits

Introduces the elements of medical terminology. Emphasis is placed on building familiarity with medical words through knowledge of roots, prefixes, and suffixes. Topics include origins (roots, prefixes, and suffixes), word building, abbreviations and symbols, and terminology related to the human anatomy.

AMCA – Advanced Machine Tool

AMCA 2110 - CNC Fundamentals

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MCHT 1011; MCHT 1012; MCHT 1013 Provides a comprehensive introduction to computer numerical controlled (CNC) machining processes. Topics include safety, Computer Numerical Control of machinery, setup and operation of CNC machinery, introduction to programming of CNC machinery, introduction to CAD/CAM.

AMCA 2130 - CNC Mill Manual Programming 5.000 Credits

Provides instruction for the safe operation and manual programming of computer numerical controlled (CNC) milling machines. Topics include safety, calculation for programming, program codes and structure, program run and editing of programs.

AMCA 2150 - CNC Lathe Manual Programming 5.000 Credits

Provides instruction for the safe operation and manual programming of computer numerical controlled (CNC) Lathes. Topics include safety, calculations for programming, program codes and structure, program run and editing of programs.

AMCA 2170 - CNC Practical Applications 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AMCA 2110; AMCA 2130; AMCA 2150 Provides additional instruction in part holding and fixture design. Students will also gain additional experience in print-to-part development of CNC programming. Topics include safety, fixture design and manufacturing, and CNC part manufacturing.

AMCA 2190 - CAD/CAM Programming 4.000 Credits

Emphasizes the development of skills in computer aided design (CAD) and computer aided manufacturing (CAM). The student will design and program parts to be machined on computer numerical controlled machines. Topics include hardware and software, drawing manipulations, tool path generation, program posting, and program downloading.

ARTS – Art

ARTS 1101 - Art Appreciation 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 1101 with a minimum grade of C Explores the visual arts and the relationship to human needs and aspirations. Students investigate the value of art, themes in art, the elements and principles of composition, and the materials and processes used for artistic expression. Well-known works of visual art are explored. The course encourages student interest in the visual arts beyond the classroom.

AUMF - Automated Manufacturing Technology

AUMF 1110 - Flexible Manufacturing Systems I 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: IDFC 1000; IDFC 1005

This course provides instruction in manufacturing control process and work cell interfacing. Emphasis is placed on open and closed loop systems. Instruction is also given in the area of linear integrated circuits. Topics include process control, sensor and cell level interfacing, fluid level, pressure, and flow measurement, pneumatic controls, and human factors and safety.

AUMF 1120 - Programmable Controllers 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: IDFC 1005

This course studies basic programmable controller application skills and techniques, and programmable controllers in typical environments as an element of a complex manufacturing cell. Topics also discussed will include the hands-on development of the programming, operation, and maintenance of industrial PLC systems.

AUMF 1130 - Applied Hydraulics, Pneumatics, and Mechanics 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Emphasizes mechanical techniques for maintaining, troubleshooting, installing, and repairing drives, conveyor systems, and valves. Topics include gas laws; pressure and force calculations; hydraulic systems vs pneumatic systems; cylinders, pressure controls, and system controls; hydraulic and pneumatic symbology; hydraulic and pneumatic system layout; interfacing hydraulic or pneumatic systems with other systems; applied mechanisms; belt, chain, and gear drives; drive train components; valves; and conveyor systems.

AUMF 1140 - Electrical Controls 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: IDFC 1005

Introduces line and low voltage switching circuits, manual and automatic controls and devices, and circuits. Emphasis will be placed on switching circuits, manual and automatic controls and devices, line and low voltage switching circuits, operation, application, and ladder diagrams. AC and DC servo drives, and DC stepper drives. Topics include ladder and wire diagrams, switching circuits, manual controls and devices, automatic controls and devices, and application and operation of controllers and controls.

AUMF 1150 - Introduction to Robotics 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUMF 1120

Explores basic robotic concepts. Studies robots in typical application environments. Topics include robot history and fundamentals, robot classification, power sources, robot applications in the workplace, robot control techniques, path control, end of arm tooling, robot operation and robot controllers, controller architecture in a system, robotic language programming, and human interface issues.

AUMF 1210 - Flexible Manufacturing Systems II 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUMF 1110

This course reviews flexible manufacturing system electrical, electronic, and mechanical principles by providing opportunities to plan and prepare for constructing and operating an actual flexible automated system. Emphasis is also placed on work cell design by allowing students to work in instructor-supervised teams assembling and operating automated production system cells. Topics include flexible system planning and preparation, work cell design, prototype or demonstration work cell operation, and work cell debugging and troubleshooting.

AUMF 1310 - Flexible Manufacturing Systems III 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUMF 1210

This course continues the study of flexible manufacturing systems. Students will employ planning documentation skills developed in previous flexible manufacturing courses to install an automated system, produce a first run product, and operate the system. Emphasis is placed on changing the function for product produced by the automated system to adapt the system to function as a flexible system.

AUTT – Automotive Technology

AUTT 1010 - Automotive Technology Introduction 2.000 Credits

Introduces basic concepts and practices necessary for safe and effective automotive shop operations. Topics include safety procedures; legal/ethical responsibilities; general service; hand tools; shop organization, management, and work flow systems.

AUTT 1020 - Automotive Electrical Systems

7.000 Credits Prerequisites: AUTT 1010

Introduces automotive electricity, emphasizes the basic principles, diagnosis, and service/repair of batteries, starting systems, starting system components, alternators and regulators, lighting system, gauges, horn, wiper/washer, and accessories.

AUTT 1030 - Automotive Brake Systems

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020 Introduces brake systems theory and its application to automotive systems and anti-lock brake system (ABS) to include ABS components and ABS operation, testing, and diagnosis. Topics include hydraulic system diagnosis and repair; drum brake diagnosis and repair; disc brake diagnosis and repair; power assist units diagnosis and repair; miscellaneous brake components (wheel bearings, parking brakes, electrical, etc.) diagnosis and repair; test, diagnose, and service electronic brake control system.

AUTT 1040 - Automotive Engine Performance 7.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020 Introduces basic engine performance systems that support and control four stroke gasoline engine operations and reduce emissions. Topics include general engine diagnosis, computerized engine controls and diagnosis, ignition system diagnosis and repair, fuel and air induction, exhaust systems, emission control systems diagnosis and repair, and other related engine service.

AUTT 1050 - Automotive Suspension and Steering Systems 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020 Introduces students to principles of steering, suspension, wheel alignment, electronic steering, and electronic active suspension. Topics include general suspension and steering systems diagnosis; steering systems diagnosis and repair; suspension systems diagnosis and repair; related suspension and steering service; wheel alignment diagnosis, adjustment and repair; and wheel and tire diagnosis and repair.

AUTT 1060 - Automotive Climate Control System 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020 Introduces the theory and operation of automotive heating and air conditioning systems. Students attain proficiency in inspection, testing, service, and repair of heating and air conditioning systems and related components. Topics include a/c system diagnosis and repair; refrigeration system component diagnosis and repair; heating, ventilation, and engine cooling systems diagnosis and repair; operating systems and related controls diagnosis and repair; refrigerant recovery, recycling, and handling.

AUTT 1070 - Automotive Technology Internship 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020; AUTT 1030 This elective course will provide the student with an opportunity to relate what they have learned in the classroom and lab to a real world situation either at a place of business or at a technical college. Under the supervision of an experienced ASE certified automotive technician or their instructor, the student will obtain a greater admiration and appreciation of the material learned in the classroom and lab. The internship will also serve the function of bridging the lessons learned at school and applying that to real world situations. The suitability of the work setting will be determined by having a conference with the automotive instructor and the prospective employer. The student will have the option to take the internship program at an approved place of employment or at the college if he or she wishes and perform all the live work duties of the service writer, parts department personnel, and technician to include writing the repair order, ordering parts (if applicable) and repairing the vehicle. Student must work a minimum of 150 hours during the semester to receive credit for this course.

AUTT 2010 - Automotive Engine Repair 6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020

This course introduces the student to automotive engine theory and repair, placing emphasis on inspection, testing, and diagnostic techniques for both 2 cycle and 4 cycle internal combustion engines. Topics include general engine diagnosis, removal and reinstallation, cylinder heads and valve trains diagnosis and repair, engine blocks assembly diagnosis and repair, and lubrication and cooling systems diagnosis and repair.

AUTT 2020 - Automotive Manual Drive Train Axles 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020 This course introduces basics of rear-wheel drive, front-wheel drive, and four-wheel drive line related operation, diagnosis, service and related electronic controls. Topics include drive shaft and half shaft, universal and constant-velocity (CV) joint diagnosis and repair; ring and pinion gears and differential case assembly; limited slip differential; drive axle shaft; four-wheel drive/all-wheel drive component diagnosis and repair. Introduces basics of frontand rear-wheel drive. Clutch operation, diagnosis and service is included. Electronic controls related to transmission/transaxles operation are discussed. Topics include clutch diagnosis and repair and transmission/transaxles diagnosis and repair.

AUTT 2030 - Automotive Automatic Transmissions and Transaxles

5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020 Introduces students to basic automatic transmission/transaxle theory, operation, inspection, service, and repair procedures as well as electronic diagnosis and repair. Topics include general automatic transmission and transaxle diagnosis; in vehicle and off vehicle transmission and transaxle maintenance, adjustment, and repair.

AUTT 2100 - Automotive Alternative Fuel Vehicles 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: AUTT 1010; AUTT 1020 This course will give students the basic knowledge to understand Electric Drive Vehicles, Hybrid Electric Vehicles, and Alternative Fuel Vehicles. The course will cover components, operation, precautions, and diagnostics of BEV, HEV, Fuel Cell Vehicles, and other fuel vehicles. The student will become familiar with the unique hybrid systems and repair procedures on various hybrid vehicles.

BARB – Barbering

BARB 1000 - Introduction to Barber/Styling Implement 3.000 Credits

Designed to give an overview of the barbering profession. Students are also taught the fundamentals of each barber/styling implement. Emphasis will be placed on the maintenance and care of each implement. Topics include barbering history, personality development, professional barbering ethics, and professional barbering image, safety, and reception and telephone techniques, nomenclature, types and sizes, proper use and care, and maintenance.

BARB 1010 - Science: Sterilization, Sanitation, and Bacteriology 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1000

Introduces fundamental theories and practices of bacteriology, sterilization, sanitation, safety, and the welfare of the barber/stylist and patron. Topics include sterilization, sanitation, safety, bacteriology, and Hazardous Duty Standards Act compliance.

BARB 1020 - Introduction to Haircutting and Shampooing 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1000; BARB 1010 Introduces the theory and skills necessary to apply basic haircutting techniques. Safe use of haircutting implements will be stressed. Also introduces the fundamental theory and skills required to shampoo hair. Laboratory training includes shampooing a live model. Topics include preparation of patron, haircutting terminology, safety and sanitation, implements, and basic haircutting techniques, shampoo chemistry, patron preparation, and shampoo procedures.

BARB 1030 - Haircutting/Basic Styling 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1020

Continues the theory and application of haircutting techniques and introduces hairstyling. Topics include introduction to styling, client consultation, head and hair analysis, style cutting techniques, and implements for style cutting and tapering techniques

BARB 1040 - Shaving

2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1020 Introduces the theory and skills necessary to prepare and shave a patron. Simulated shaving procedures will precede practice on live models. Topics include patron preparation, beard preparation, shaving techniques, once-over shave techniques, and safety

precautions.

BARB 1050 - Science: Anatomy and Physiology

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: BARB 1020

Develops knowledge of the function and care of the scalp, skin, and hair. Emphasis is placed on the function, health, and growth of these areas. Topics include cells, skeletal system, muscular system, nervous system, circulatory system, and related systems.

BARB 1060 – Introduction to Color Theory/Color Application 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Introduces the fundamental theory of color, predispositions tests, color selection, and color application. Presents the application of temporary, semi-permanent, and permanent hair coloring products. Topics include basic color concepts, skin reactions, the color wheel, color selection and application, mustache and beards, coloring products, safety precautions and tests, mixing procedures, and color selection and application.

BARB 1070 - Chemical Restructuring of Hair 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1050

Introduces the chemistry and chemical reactions of permanent wave solutions and relaxers. Provide instructions in the applications of permanent waves and hair relaxers. Precautions and special problems involved in applying permanent waves and relaxers will be emphasized. Application of perms and relaxers on live models is included. Topics include permanent wave techniques, safety procedures, chemical relaxer techniques, and permanent wave and chemical relaxer, application procedures on manikins, timed permanent wave, timed relaxer applications, safety precautions, and Hazardous Duty Standard Act.

BARB 1080 - Advanced Haircutting/Styling 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1030; BARB 1040; BARB 1070 Continues the theory and application of haircutting and styling techniques. Topics include elevation and design cutting, introduction to hairpieces, blow-dry styling, and thermal waving and curling, advanced haircutting and styling; use of clippers, shears, and razor; hair chemical texturizing/styling; permanent waving/styling; shaving techniques; and beard trimming.

BARB 1090 – Structures of Skin, Scalp, Hair, and Facial Treatments

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1050

Introduces the theory, procedures, and products used in the care and treatment of the skin, scalp, and hair. Provides instruction on the theory and application of techniques in the treatment of the skin, scalp, and hair; and introduces the theory and skills required in massaging the face, preparing the patron for facial treatment, and giving facial treatments for various skin conditions. Benefits of facial treatments and massage will be emphasized. Emphasis will be placed on work with live models. Topics include treatment theory, basic corrective hair and scalp treatments, plain facial, products and supplies, disease and disorders, implements, products and supplies, diseases and disorders, corrective hair and scalp treatments, facial procedures and manipulations, and safety precautions, theory of massage, preparation of patron for massage, massage procedures, facial treatment, types of facials, and facial treatment benefits.

BARB 1100 - Barber/Styling Practicum and Internship 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1080

Provides experience necessary for professional development and completion of requirements for state licensure. Emphasis will be placed on the display of professional conduct and positive attitudes. The requirements for this course may be met in a laboratory setting or in a combination of a laboratory setting and an approved internship facility. Topics include haircutting/styling, hairstyling texturizing, shaving, beard trimming, thermal waving, hairpiece fitting and styling, safety precautions, and licensure preparation.

BARB 1110 - Shop Management/Ownership 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BARB 1080

Emphasizes the steps involved in opening and operating a privately owned cosmetology salon or barber/styling shop. Topics include planning a salon/shop, business management, retailing, public relations, sales skills, client retention, and entrepreneurship.

BIOL – Biology

BIOL I I I I – Biology I

3.000 Credits Corequisites: BIOL 1111L

Provides an introduction to basic biological concepts with a focus on living cells. Topics include chemical principles related to cells, cell structure and function, energy and metabolism, cell division, protein synthesis, genetics, and biotechnology.

BIOL | | | | L –Biology | Lab

3.000 Credits

Corequisites: BIOL 1111 Selected laboratory exercises paralleling the topics in BIOL 1111. The laboratory exercises for this course include chemical

principles related to cells, cell structure and function, energy and metabolism, cell division, protein synthesis, genetics, and biotechnology.

BIOL 2113 - Anatomy and Physiology I 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status Corequisites: BIOL 2113L

Introduces the anatomy and physiology of the human body. Emphasis is placed on the development of a systemic perspective of anatomical structures and physiological processes. Topics include body organization, cell structure and functions, tissue classifications, integumentary system, skeletal system, muscular system, and nervous and sensory systems. BIOL 2113L - Anatomy & Physiology Lab 1 1.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status Corequisites: BIOL 2113

Selected laboratory exercises paralleling the topics in BIOL 2113. The laboratory exercises for this course include body organization, cell structure and functions, tissue classifications, integumentary systems, skeletal system, muscular system, and nervous sensory systems. Required laboratory components include microscopic studies, physiology exercises, and dissections.

BIOL 2114 - Anatomy and Physiology II 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: BIOL 2113; BIOL 2113L Corequisites: BIOL 2114L

Continues the study of the anatomy and physiology of the human body. Topics include the endocrine system, cardiovascular system, blood and lymphatic system, immune system, respiratory system, digestive system, urinary system, and reproductive system.

BIOL 2114L - Anatomy & Physiology Lab II 1.000 Credits Prerequisites: BIOL 2113; BIOL 2113L Corequisites: BIOL 2114

Selected laboratory exercises paralleling the topics in BIOL 2114. The laboratory exercises for this course include the endocrine system, cardiovascular system, blood and lymphatic system, immune system, respiratory system, digestive system, urinary system, and reproductive. Required laboratory components include microscopic studies, physiology exercises, and dissections.

BIOL 2117 - Introductory Microbiology 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: BIOL 2113; BIOL 2113L Corequisites: BIOL 2117L

Provides students with a foundation in basic microbiology with emphasis on infectious disease. Topics include microbial diversity, microbial cell biology, microbial genetics, interactions and impact of microorganisms and humans, microorganisms, and human disease.

BIOL 2117L - Introductory Microbiology Lab 1.000 Credits Prerequisites: BIOL 2113; BIOL 2113L Corequisites: BIOL 2117

Selected laboratory exercises paralleling the topics in BIOL 2117. The laboratory exercises for this course include microbial diversity, microbial cell biology, microbial genetics, interactions and impact of microorganisms and humans, and microorganisms and human disease.

BUSN – Business Administrative Technology

BUSN 1100 - Introduction to Keyboarding 3.000 Credits

This course introduces the touch system of keyboarding placing emphasis on correct techniques. Topics include computer hardware, computer software, file management, learning the alphabetic keyboard, the numeric keyboard and keypad, building speed and accuracy, and proofreading. Students attain a minimum of 30 GWAM (gross words a minute) on 3-minute timings with no more than 3 errors.

BUSN 1190 - Digital Technologies in Business 2.000 Credits Prerequisites: COMP 1000

Provides an overview of digital technology used for conducting business. Students will learn the application of business activities using various digital platforms. BUSN 1210 - Electronic Calculators 2.000 Credits

Develops skill in the use of electronic calculators to interpret, solve, and record results of various types of problems involving the four arithmetic processes. Topics include machine parts and features, touch system techniques, and arithmetic applications.

BUSN 1240 - Office Procedures 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: COMP 1000 Emphasizes essential skills required for the business office.

BUSN 1250 – Records Management 3.000 Credits

Introduces records management concepts for use in any office environment. Topics include basic records management concepts; alphabetic, numeric, subject, and geographic filing; and records retention, transfer, and disposition of records.

BUSN 1300 - Introduction to Business

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status

ntroduces organization and management concepts of the business world and in the office environment. Topics include business in a global economy, starting and organizing a business, enterprise management, marketing strategies and financial management.

BUSN 1400 - Word Processing Applications 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: COMP 1000

This course covers the knowledge and skills required to use word processing software through course demonstrations, laboratory exercises and projects. Minimal document keying will be necessary as students will work with existing documents to learn the functions and features of the word processing application. Topics and assignments will include word processing concepts, customizing documents, formatting content, working with visual content, organizing content, reviewing documents, sharing and securing content.

BUSN 1410 - Spreadsheet Concepts and Applications 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: COMP 1000 This course covers the knowledge and skills required to use spreadsheet software through course demonstrations, laboratory exercises and projects. Topics and assignments will include spreadsheet concepts, creating and manipulating data, formatting data and content, creating and modifying formulas, presenting data visually, and collaborating and securing data.

BUSN 1420 - Database Applications 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: COMP 1000

This course covers the knowledge and skills required to use database management software through course demonstrations, laboratory exercises and projects. Topics and assignments will include database concepts, structuring databases, creating and formatting database elements, entering and modifying data, creating and modifying queries, presenting and sharing data, and managing and maintaining databases.

BUSN 1430 - Desktop Publishing and Presentation Applications 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: COMP 1000

This course covers the knowledge and skills required to use desktop publishing (DTP) software and presentation software to create business publications and presentations. Course work will include course demonstrations, laboratory exercises and projects. Topics include desktop publishing concepts, basic graphic design, publication layout, presentation design, and practical applications.

BUSN 1440 - Document Production 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BUSN 1100 or the ability to key 30 gross words a minute on 3-minute timings with no more than 3 errors (see Admissions Office for testing) Reinforces the touch system of keyboarding, placing emphasis on correct techniques with adequate speed and accuracy and producing properly formatted business documents. Topics include reinforcing correct keyboarding technique, building speed and accuracy, formatting business documents, language arts, proofreading, and work area management.

BUSN 2160 - Electronic Mail Applications 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: COMP 1000

This course provides instruction in the fundamentals of communicating with others inside and outside the organization via a personal information management program. Emphasizes the concepts necessary for individuals and workgroups to organize, find, view, and share information via electronic communication channels. Topics include internal and external communication, message management, calendar management, navigation, contact and task management, and security and privacy.

BUSN 2170 - Web Page Design

2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status; COMP 1000

This course provides instruction in the concepts necessary for individuals to create and manage professional quality web sites. Topics include web site creation, web page development and design, hyper link creation, test, and repair, integration, web site navigation, and web site management.

BUSN 2180 - Speed and Accuracy Keying 1.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BUSN 1100 or the ability to key 30 gross words a minute on 3-minute timings with no more than 3 errors (see Admissions Office for testing) Further develops speed and accuracy through analysis of keying and prescribed practice drills. Topics include building speed and

and prescribed practice drills. Topics include building speed and accuracy and straight-copy proofreading.

BUSN 2190 - Business Document Proofreading and Editing 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 1010 (diploma) or ENGL 1101 (degree)

Corequisites: BUSN 1440

Emphasizes proper proofreading and editing for business documents. Topics include applying proofreading techniques and proofreaders marks with business documents; proper content, clarity, and conciseness in business documents; and business document formatting.

BUSN 2210 - Applied Office Procedures

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: BUSN 1240; BUSN 1400; BUSN 1410; BUSN 1440

This course focuses on applying knowledge and skills learned in prior courses taken in the program. Topics include

communications skills, telecommunications skills, records management skills, office equipment/supplies, and integrated programs/applications. Serves as a capstone course.

BUSN 2320 - Medical Document Processing/Transcription 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090; BUSN 1440; ENGL 1010

Provides experience in medical machine transcription working with the most frequently used medical reports. Topics include equipment and supplies maintenance and usage, work area management, spelling, definitions, punctuation, processing/transcription speed and accuracy, resource utilization, and pronunciation.

BUSN 2330 - Advanced Medical Document Processing/Transcription 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BUSN 2320

Continues the development of speed and accuracy in the transcription of medical reports with emphasis on a variety of medical specialization. Topics include equipment and supplies maintenance and usage, work area management, spelling, definitions, punctuation, processing/transcription speed and accuracy, resource utilization, pronunciation, and medical transcription work ethics.

BUSN 2340 - Medical Administrative Procedures 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090; BUSN 1440; COMP 1000

Emphasizes essential skills required for the medical office. Introduces the knowledge and skills of procedures for billing purposes. Introduces the basic concept of medical administrative assisting and its relationship to the other health fields. Emphasizes medical ethics, legal aspects of medicine, and the medical administrative assistant's role as an agent of the physician. Provides the student with knowledge and the essentials of professional behavior. Topics include introduction to medical administrative assisting, medical law, ethics, patient relations/human relations, physician-patient-assistant relationship, medical office in litigation, medical records management, scheduling appointments, pegboard or computerized accounting, health insurance, transcription of medical documents, and billing/collection.

BUSN 2350 - Computerized Medical Office Skills 2 000 Credits

Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090; BUSN 1440; COMP 1000

This course provides a study of the content, code sets, storage, retrieval, control, flow, retention, maintenance of the medical administrative and electronic health record, and computerized office management. Topics include electronic health information management, electronic data interchange, coding standards, medical record and office management software, point of entry data entry, electronic coding from medical records, speed data entry in processing medical records, analysis of records to improve patient care, confidentiality, release of information, security of electronic health record, communication, technology, insurance payment, managed care, posting to accounts, appointment schedules, practice management, report generation and HIPAA security. BUSN 2370 - Medical Office Billing/Coding/Insurance 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090 Provides an introduction to medical coding skills and applications of international coding standards for billing of health care services. Provides the knowledge and skills to apply coding of diagnostic statements and procedures for billing purposes. Provides an introduction to medical coding as it relates to health insurance. Topics include International classification of diseases, code book formats; coding techniques; formats of the ICD and CPT manuals; health insurance; billing, reimbursement, and collections; and managed care.

CHEM – Chemistry

CHEM 1211 - Chemistry I 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: MATH 1111 Corequisites: CHEM 1211L

Provides an introduction to basic chemical principles and concepts which explain the behavior of matter. Topics include measurement, physical and chemical properties of matter, atomic structure, chemical bonding, nomenclature, chemical reactions, and stoichiometry and gas laws.

CHEM 1211L - Chemistry I Lab 1.000 Credits Prerequisites: MATH 1111 Corequisites: CHEM 1211

Selected laboratory exercises paralleling the topics in CHEM 1211. The laboratory exercises for this course include measurement, physical and chemical properties of matter, atomic structure, chemical bonding, nomenclature, chemical reactions, stoichiometry and gas laws.

CHEM 1212 - Chemistry II 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: CHEM 1211; CHEM 1211L Corequisites: CHEM 1212L

Continues the exploration of basic chemical principles and concepts. Topics include equilibrium theory, kinetics, thermodynamics, solution chemistry, acid-base theory, and nuclear chemistry.

CHEM 1212L - Chemistry II Lab

1.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CHEM 1211; CHEM 1211L Corequisites: CHEM 1212

Selected laboratory exercises paralleling the topics in CHEM 1212. The laboratory exercises for this course include equilibrium theory, kinetics, thermodynamics, solution chemistry, acid-base theory, and nuclear chemistry.

CIST – Computer Information Systems

CIST 1001 - Computer Concepts 4.000 Credits

Provides an overview of information systems, computers and technology. Topics include information systems and technology terminology, computer history, data representation, data storage concepts, fundamentals of information processing, fundamentals of information security, information technology ethics, fundamentals of hardware operation, fundamentals of networking, fundamentals of the internet, fundamentals of software design concepts, fundamentals of software, (system and application), system development methodology, computer number systems conversion (binary and hexadecimal), mobile computing.

CIST 1122 - Hardware Installation and Maintenance 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course serves to provide students with the knowledge of the fundamentals of computer technology, networking, and security along with the skills required to identify hardware, peripheral, networking, and security components with an introduction to the fundamentals of installing and maintaining computers. Students will develop the skills to identify the basic functionality of the operating system, perform basic troubleshooting techniques, utilize proper safety procedures, and effectively interact with customers and peers. This course is designed to help prepare students for the CompTIA A+ certification examination.

CIST 1130 - Operating Systems Concepts 3.000 Credits

Provides an overview of modern operating systems and their use in home and small business environments. Activities will utilize the graphical user interface (GUI) and command line environment (CLI). This will include operating system fundamentals; installing, configuring, and upgrading operating systems; managing storage, file systems, hardware and system resources; troubleshooting, diagnostics, and maintenance of operating systems; and networking.

CIST 1220 - Structured Query Language 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CIST 1001; CIST 1305; COMP 1000 Includes basic database design concepts and solving database retrieval and modification problems using the SQL language. Topics include database vocabulary, relational database design, data retrieval using

SQL, data modification using SQL, developing and using SQL procedures.

CIST 1305 - Program Design and Development 3.000 Credits

An introductory course that provides problem solving and programming concepts for those that develop user applications. An emphasis is placed on developing logic, troubleshooting, and using tools to develop solutions. Topics include problem solving and programming concepts, structured programming, the four logic structures, file processing concepts, and arrays.

CIST 1401 - Computer Networking Fundamentals 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Introduces networking technologies and prepares students to take the CompTIA's broad-based, vendor independent networking certification exam, Network +. This course covers a wide range of material about networking, including local area networks, wide area networks, protocols, topologies, transmission media, and security. Focuses on operating network management systems, and implementing the installation of networks. It reviews cabling, connection schemes, the fundamentals of the LAN and WAN technologies, TCP/IP configuration and troubleshooting, remote connectivity, and network maintenance and troubleshooting. Topics include: basic knowledge of networking technology, network media and topologies, network devices, network management, network tools and network security.

CIST 1510 - Web Development I 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Explores the concepts of Hypertext Markup Language (HTML), Cascading Style Sheets (CSS), XML, and XHTML following the current standards set by the World Wide Web Consortium (W3C) for developing inter-linking web pages that include graphical elements, hyperlinks, tables, forms, and image maps.

CIST 1520 - Scripting Technologies 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: CIS 1305

Students will learn how to use the features and structure of a client side scripting language. Students will also explore the features on server side scripting. Students will develop professional web applications that include special effects, interactive, dynamic, validated, and secure forms.

CIST 1530 - Web Graphics I 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CIST 1510 Students will explore how to use industry standard or open source graphics software programs to create Web ready images and Web pages. Topics include advanced image correction techniques and adjustments, typography and interpolation as well as conditional scripting statements and arrays. The course includes a final project that allows students to develop a Web page/site using the chosen software.

CIST 1540 - Web Animation I

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status In this course, students will use scripting and the latest industry standard or open source software to cover the creation and manipulation of images and animations. Topics include graphic types, organizational methods, drawing tools, beginning to complex object modeling and an introduction to scripting.

CIST 1601 - Information Security Fundamentals 3.000 Credits

This course provides a broad overview of information security. It covers terminology, history, security systems development and implementation. Student will also cover the legal, ethical, and professional issues in information security.

CIST 2120 - Supporting Application Software 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: COMP 1000

This course provides students with knowledge in the following areas: word processing, spreadsheets, and presentation software. Word processing topics include creating, customizing, and organizing documents by using formatting and visual content that is appropriate for the information presented. Spreadsheet topics include creating and manipulating data, formatting data and content, creating and modifying formulas, presenting data visually, and collaborating on and securing data. Presentation topics include creating and formatting presentation masters and templates, creating and formatting slide content, working with dynamic visual content, and collaborating on and delivering presentations. This course is designed to help prepare students for the Microsoft Certification tests in Word, Excel and PowerPoint.

CIST 2130 - Desktop Support Concepts 2.000 Credits

This course is designed to give an overview to Desktop Support Management.

CIST 2311 - Visual Basic I 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CIST 1305

Visual Basic I introduces event-driven programming. Common elements of Windows applications will be discussed created and manipulated using Microsoft's Visual Studio development environment. Topics include numeric data types and variables, decision making structures, arrays, validating input with strings and functions, repetition and multiple forms, test files, lists and common dialog controls.

CIST 2371 - Java Programming I 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: CIST 1305

This course is designed to teach the basic concepts and methods of objected-oriented design and Java programming. Use practical problems to illustrate Java application building techniques and concepts. Develop an understanding of Java vocabulary. Create an understanding of where Java fits in the application development landscape. Create an understanding of the Java Development Kit and how to develop, debug, and run Java applications using the JDK. Continue to develop student's programming logic skills. Topics include Java language history, Java variable definitions, Java control structures, Java methods, Java classes, Java objects, and Java graphics.

CIST 2411 - Microsoft Client 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides the ability to implement, administrate, and troubleshoot Windows Professional Client as a desktop operating system in any network environment.

CIST 2412 - Microsoft Server Directory Services 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides students with knowledge and skills necessary to install, configure, manage, support, and administer Windows Server. Topics include server deployment, server management, monitor and maintain servers, application and data provisioning, and business continuity and high availability.

CIST 2413 - Microsoft Server Infrastructure 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides students with knowledge and skills necessary to install, configure, manage, support and administer Microsoft Directory Services.

CIST 2414 - Microsoft Server Administrator

4.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides students with knowledge and skills necessary to install, configure, manage, support, and administer a Microsoft network infrastructure.

CIST 2431 - UNIX/Linux Introduction

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status This course introduces the UNIX/Linux operating system skills

necessary to perform entry-level user functions. Topics include history of UNIX/Linux, login and logout, the user environment, user password change, the file system, hierarchy tree, editors, file system commands as they relate to navigating the file system tree, UNIX/Linux manual help pages, using the UNIX/Linux graphical desktop, and command options. In addition, the student must be able to perform directory and file displaying, creation, deletion, redirection, copying, moving, linking files, wildcards, determining present working directory and changing directory locations.

CIST 2510 - Web Technologies 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Students will investigate one or more software packages that help automate Web content creation. Students will explore and utilize various features of software packages such as CSS, multimedia incorporation, scripting technologies, form creation, search functionality, advanced image techniques and database connectivity.

CIST 2531 - Web Graphics II

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CIST 1530

Students will further explore how to use and industry standard or open source graphics software program to create Web-ready images and Web pages. Topics include advanced image correction techniques and adjustments, typography, and interpolation as well as conditional scripting statements and arrays.

CIST 2550 - Web Development II 3 000

Prerequisites: CIST 1220; CIST 1510; CIST 1520 Web Development II teaches students how to manipulate data in a database using the Open Database Connectivity (ODBC) model. Students will learn to retrieve, update, and display database information with a web application. Database access may be accomplished using a web programming language (such as PHP, Microsoft VB, Microsoft C#, or Sun Java). Topics include manipulating data in a database, working with a relational database via Open Database Connectivity (ODBC), working with different database server(s), modifying data in a database, and controls and validation.

CIST 2710 - 2D Computer Animation 3.000 Credits

This course covers the fundamental ideas and principles of 2dimensional form and animation. Emphasis on basic design concepts, pictorial composition, color theory, vocabulary, media and processes that allow for the creation of 2D animations that are specifically Web ready. Topics covered include (but are not limited to) principles and techniques of motion graphics, graphic files types, frame-by frame animation, tweened animation and if the software used permits, combining a scripting language with animation.

CIST 2730 - Intro to 3D Animation 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CIST 1540

This course is an introduction to the creation and manipulation of 3D objects. Topics include 3D types and tools, 3D objects, and inverse kinematics.

CIST 2733 - 3D Graphics for Gaming I 3.000 Credits

This course covers the creation and manipulation of 3D objects and animations in an actual 3D game engine using the latest in industry standard or open source software. Topics covered include graphic types, organizational methods, drawing tools, object modeling, character rigging, bones, nurb manipulation and normal mapping.

CIST 2750 - Game Design 3.000 Credits

This course covers the history of the Video Game Industry and gives a hands-on approach to the design methodologies used to create an interactive 2D and 3D video game. Topics include story and script development, storyboarding, character analysis and creation, interface and sound design and game documentation.

CIST 2751 - Game Development I 3.000 Credits

This course covers the design and creation of a 2D interactive game using the latest in industry standard. Topics include game development and concepts, sprite creation using .png and .giff formats, object placement and orientation, ActionScript, pseudocode and level and class design.

CIST 2752 - Game Development II 3.000 Credits

This course covers the design, creation and implementation of 2D and 3D elements as well as programming concepts into an interactive application. Topics include interface design, 3D object creation, game flow and scripting.

CIST 2759 - Math for Game Developers 3.000 Credits

This course emphasizes the math skills needed in 2D game design. These skills include trigonometric properties, vectors, and motion in one dimension.

CIST 2921 - IT Analysis Design and Project Management 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CIST 1305

IT Analysis, Design, and Project Management will provides a review and application of systems life cycle development methodologies and project management. Topics include systems planning, systems analysis, systems design, systems implementation, evaluation, and project management.

COMP 1000 - Introduction to Computers 3.000 Credits

Introduces the fundamental concepts, terminology, and operations necessary to use computers. Emphasis is placed on basic functions and familiarity with computer use. Topics include an introduction to computer terminology, the Windows environment, Internet and email, word processing software, spreadsheet software, database software, and presentation software.

CLBT - Clinical Laboratory Technology

CLBT 1010 - Introduction to Clinical Lab Technology 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status Introduces students to the terms, concepts, procedures, and equipment used in a professional clinical laboratory. Topics include professional ethics and regulatory agencies; laboratory safety, equipment, and techniques; phlebotomy/specimen processing; related lab math, quality control concepts; process improvement; documentation and computer usage; and point of care testing. Practical experience in phlebotomy will be provided in the institution laboratory and/or the clinical setting.

CLBT 1030 - Urinalysis/Body Fluids

2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BIOL 2113; BIOL 2113L; CLBT 1010 Provides theory and techniques required to conduct tests on urine and various body fluids. Theory and tests are related to disease states and diagnosis. Topics include fundamental theory of urinalysis; basic urinalysis tests; correlation of urinalysis to disease states; related lab math; body fluid tests; special urinalysis and related testing; and safety and quality control.

CLBT 1040 - Hematology/Coagulation 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BIOL 2113; BIOL 2113L; CLBT 1010 Introduces the fundamental formation, function, and degradation of bloodcells. Topics include reticuloendothelial system and blood cell formation, complete blood count and differential, other related blood test, r elated lab math, correlation of test results to disease states, coagulation and fibrinolysis, instrumentation for hematology and coagulation, critical values and blood cell dycrasias, safety and quality control, and process improvement.

CLBT 1050 - Serology/Immunology 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1010

Introduces the fundamental theory and techniques applicable to serology and immunology practice in the medical laboratory. Topics include immune system, antigen and antibody reactions, immunological diseases, related lab math, common serological techniques, safety and quality control, and process improvement.

CLBT 1060 - Immunohematology 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1050

Provides an in-depth study of immunohematology principles and practices as applicable to medical laboratory technology. Topics include genetic theory and clinical applications, immunology, donor unit collection, related lab math, pre-transfusion testing, management of disease states and transfusion reactions, safety and quality control, and process improvement.

CLBT 1070 - Clinical Chemistry

5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BIOL 2114; BIOL 2114L; CHEM 1212; CHEM 1212L; CLBT 1010

Develops concepts and techniques of clinical chemistry applicable to medical laboratory technology. Topics include carbohydrates, electrolytes and acid-base balance, nitrogenous compounds, related lab math, enzymes and endocrinology, liver functions, lipids, toxicology and therapeutic drug monitoring, safety and quality control, correlation of disease states, process improvement (team approach), and critical thinking skills.

CLBT 1080 - Microbiology

6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1010

Introduces fundamental microbiology and parasitology theory and techniques applicable to disease state identification. Topics include microbiology fundamentals; basic techniques; clinical microbiology; related lab math; anti-microbial sensitivity; safety and quality control; parasitology; mycology, mycobacteriology, and virology; correlation of disease states; and process improvement.

CLBT 2090 - Clinical Phlebotomy, Urinalysis, and Serology 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1010; CLBT 1030; CLBT 1050 Provides students with an opportunity for in-depth application and reinforcement of principles and techniques in a medical laboratory job setting. This clinical practicum allows the student to become involved in a work situation at a professional level of technical application and requires concentration, practice, and follow through. Topics include urinalysis tests, serological tests and techniques, blood and specimen processing, correlation of test results to disease states, safety and quality control, and quality assurance. The clinical practicum is implemented through the use of written training plans, written performance evaluation, and coordinated supervision.

CLBT 2100 - Clinic Immunohematology Practicum 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: CLBT 1060

Provides students with an opportunity for in-depth application and reinforcement of immunohematology principles and techniques in a medical laboratory job setting. This clinical practicum allows the student to become involved in a work situation at a professional level of technical application and requires concentration, practice, and follow through. Topics include specimen processing; slide and tube immunological techniques; criteria for special techniques; component and therapy practices; management of disease states; transfusion complications; safety; documentation/quality control; and process improvement. The clinical practicum is implemented through the use of written training plans, written performance evaluation, and coordinated supervision.

CLBT 2110 - Clinic Hematology/Coagulation Practicum 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1040

Provides students with an opportunity for in-depth application and reinforcement of hematology/coagulation principles and techniques in a medical laboratory job setting. This clinical practicum allows the student to become involved in a work situation at a professional level of technical application and requires concentration, practice, and follow through. Topics include complete blood count and differentials; other related blood tests; coagulation and fibrinolysis tests; correlation of test results to disease states and critical values; instrumentation; safety; documentation/quality control; and process improvement. The clinical practicum is implemented through the use of written training plans, written performance evaluation, and coordinated supervision.

CLBT 2120 - Clinical Microbiology Practicum 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1080

Provides students with an opportunity for in-depth application and reinforcement of principles and techniques in a medical laboratory job setting. This clinical practicum allows the student to become involved in a work situation at a professional level of technical application and requires concentration, practice, and follow through. Topics include specimen inoculations; stains; culture work-ups; bacterial identification; anti-microbial sensitivity; media preparation; safety; documentation/quality control; and process improvement. The clinical practicum is implemented through the use of written training plans, written performance evaluation, and coordinated supervision.

CLBT 2130 - Clinical Chemistry Practicum 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1070

Provides students with an opportunity for in-depth application and reinforcement of chemistry principles and techniques in a medical laboratory job setting. This clinical practicum allows the student to become involved in a work situation at a professional level of technical application and requires concentration, practice, and follow through. Topics include therapeutic drugs and toxicology; automated and manual chemistry; immuno chemistry; special chemistry; safety; correlation of test results to disease states and critical values; instrumentation; documentation/quality control; and process improvement. The clinical practicum is implemented through the use of written training plans, written performance evaluation, and coordinated supervision.

CLBT 2180 - CLT Certification Review I 1.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1030; CLBT 1040; CLBT 1050 Provides a review of basic knowledge from previous courses and helps the student prepare for national certification examinations for the medical laboratory technician level. Topics include review of professional ethics, regulatory agencies, safety, and fundamental techniques; phlebotomy and specimen collection and processing; quality control concepts; computer applications; urinalysis and body fluids; hematology and coagulation; and immunology and serology.

CLBT 2190 - CLT Certification Review II 1.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CLBT 1060; CLBT 1070; CLBT 1080 Provides a review of basic knowledge from previous courses and helps the student prepare for national certification examinations for the medical laboratory technician level. Topics include review of immunohematology; clinical chemistry in solutions; microbiology; parasitology, mycology, mycobacteriology, and virology; and test taking skills.

COLL – College Life

COLL 1000 - College Life 2.00 Credits Prerequisite: Learning Support or Provisional

Admission Status

This course is designed to help students increase their success in college and life. The course will focus on assisting in developing practical study skills and techniques that will enhance academic success and increase the enjoyment of learning. In addition, the students will be exposed to academically supportive resources that are available on campus and in the community.

COSM – Cosmetology

COSM 1000 - Introduction to Cosmetology Theory 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Introduces fundamental both theory and practices of the cosmetology profession. Emphasis will be placed on professional practices and safety. Topics include state rules, and regulations; state regulatory agency, image; bacteriology; decontamination and infection control, chemistry fundamentals, safety, Hazardous Duty Standards Act compliance, and anatomy and physiology.

COSM 1010 - Chemical Texture Services 3.000 Credits

Provides instruction in the chemistry and chemical reactions of permanent wave solutions and relaxers, application of permanent waves and relaxers. Precautions and special problems involved in applying permanent waves and relaxers will be emphasized. Topics include permanent wave techniques, chemical relaxer techniques, chemistry, physical and chemical change, safety procedures, permanent wave and chemical relaxer application procedures, hair analysis, scalp analysis, permanent wave procedures (in an acceptable time frame), relaxer application (in an acceptable time frame), and Hazardous Duty Standards Act Compliance.

COSM 1020 - Hair Care and Treatment 2.000 Credits

Introduces the theory, procedures and products used in the care and treatment of the scalp and hair, disease and disorders and their treatments, and the fundamental theory and skills required to shampoo, condition, and recondition the hair and scalp.

COSM 1030 - Haircutting

3.000 Credits

Introduces the theory and skills necessary to apply haircutting techniques, advanced haircutting techniques, proper safety and decontamination precautions, hair design elements, cutting implements, head, hair and body analysis, and client consultation.

COSM 1040 - Styling 3.000 Credits

Introduces the fundamental theory and skills required to create shapings, pin curls, fingerwaves, roller placement, blow dry styling, thermal curling, thermal pressing, thermal waving, artificial hair and augmentation, and comb-outs. Laboratory training includes styling training on manikin. Topics include braiding/intertwining hair, styling principles, pincurls, roller placement, fingerwaves, skip waves, ridge curls, blow dry styling, thermal curling, thermal pressing, thermal waving, artificial hair and augmentation, combouts, and safety precautions.

COSM 1050 - Hair Color 3.000 Credits

Introduces the theory and application of temporary, semipermanent, demipermanent-deposit only, and permanent hair coloring, hair lightening, and color removal products and application. Topics include principles of color theory, hair structure, color, tone, classifications of color, hair lightening, color removal, application procedures, safety precautions, client consultation, product knowledge, haircolor challenges, corrective solutions, and special effects.

COSM 1060 - Fundamentals of Skin Care 3.000 Credits

This course provides a comprehensive study in care of the skin for theory and practical application. Emphasis will be placed on client consultation, safety precautions, skin conditions, product knowledge, basic facials, facial massage, corrective facial treatments, hair removal, and make-up application. Other topics in this course include advanced skin treatments in electrotherapy, light therapy, galvanic current, high frequency, and microdermabrasion.

COSM 1070 - Nail Care and Advanced Techniques 3 000 Credits

Provides training in manicuring, pedicuring and advanced nail techniques. Topics include implements, products and supplies, hand and foot anatomy and physiology, diseases and disorders, manicure techniques, pedicure techniques, nail product chemistry, safety precautions and practices, and advanced nail techniques (wraps/tips/acrylics).

COSM 1080 - Cosmetology Practicum I

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: COSM 1000; COSM 1010; COSM 1020; COSM 1030; COSM 1040; COSM 1050; COSM 1060; COSM 1070

Provides laboratory experiences necessary for the development of skill levels required to be a competent cosmetologist. The allocation of time to the various phases of cosmetology is required by the Georgia State Board of Cosmetology. This course includes a portion of the required hours for licensure. Topics include permanent waving and relaxers; various hair color techniques, foiling and lightening; skin, scalp, and hair treatments; haircutting; styling; manicure/pedicure/advanced nail techniques; dispensary; reception; safety precautions/decontamination; and Hazardous Duty Standards Act compliance.

COSM 1090 - Cosmetology Practicum II 4 000 Credits

Provides laboratory experiences necessary for the development of skill levels required to be a competent cosmetologist. The allocation of time to the various phases of cosmetology is prescribed by the Georgia State Board of Cosmetology. This course includes a portion of the hours required for licensure. Topics include permanent waving and relaxers; hair color, foiling, lightening, skin, scalp, and hair treatments; haircutting; clipper design, precision cutting, styling; dispensary; manicure/pedicure/advanced nail techniques; reception; safety precautions/decontamination; Hazardous Duty Standards Act compliance; product knowledge, customer service skills, client retention, State Board Rules and Regulations guidelines, and State Board foundation prep.

COSM 1100 - Cosmetology Practicum III 4.000 Credits

Provides experience necessary for professional development and completion of requirements for state licensure. Emphasis will be placed on the display of professional conduct and positive attitudes. The appropriate number of applications for completion of state board service credit requirements for this course may be met in a laboratory setting. Topics include texture services; permanent waving and relaxers; haircolor and lightening; skin, scalp, and hair treatment; haircutting; styling; dispensary; manicure/pedicure/advanced nail techniques; reception; safety precautions/decontamination; and Hazardous Duty Standards Act compliance.

COSM 1110 - Cosmetology Practicum IV 4.000 Credits

Provides experience necessary for professional development and completion of requirements for state licensure. Emphasis will be placed on the display of professional conduct and positive attitudes. The requirements for this course may be met in a laboratory setting. Topics include permanent waving and relaxers; hair color and bleaching; skin, scalp, and hair treatments; haircutting; dispensary; styling; manicure/pedicure/advanced nail techniques; reception; safety precautions/decontamination; Hazardous Duty Standards Act compliance; and state licensure preparation.

COSM 1120 - Salon Management 3.000 Credits

Emphasizes the steps involved in opening and operating a privately owned salon. Topics include law requirements regarding employment, tax payer education / federal and state responsibilities, law requirements for owning and operating a salon business, business management practices, and public relations and career development.

CRJU – Criminal Justice

CRJU 1010 - Introduction to Criminal Justice 3 000 Credits

Introduces the development and organization of the criminal justice system in the United States. Topics include the American criminal justice system; constitutional limitations; organization of enforcement, adjudication, and corrections; and career opportunities and requirements.

CRJU 1021 - Private Security 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides an orientation to the development, philosophy, responsibility, and function of the private security industry. A historical and philosophical perspective of private security will help students better understand the present stage of private security, its principles, its legal authority and its effect on society in general. Topics include private security: an overview; basic security goals and responsibilities; when prevention fails; and security systems at work: putting it all together.

CRJU 1030 - Corrections 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides an analysis of all phases of the American correctional system and practices, including its history, procedures, and objectives. Topics include history and evolution of correctional facilities; legal and administrative problems; institutional facilities and procedures; probation, parole, and prerelease programs; alternative sentencing; rehabilitation; community involvement; and staffing.

CRJU 1040 - Principles of Law Enforcement 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course examines the principles of the organization, administration, and duties of federal, state and local law enforcement agencies. Topics include history and philosophy of law enforcement, evaluation of administrative practices, problems in American law enforcement agencies, emerging concepts, professionalism, and community crime prevention programs.

CRJU 1043 - Probation and Parole 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course will cover the history of both juvenile and adult probation as well as the history of parole. The probation and parole systems will be covered generally with a special emphasis on the Georgia systems and related laws. Topics include history and philosophy of probation and parole; function of the probation and parole systems; Georgia law related to probation and parole; characteristics and roles of probation and parole officers; and special issues and programs of probation and parole.

CRJU 1062 - Methods of Criminal Investigation 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course presents the fundamentals of criminal investigation. The duties and responsibilities of the investigator both in field and in the courtroom are highlighted. Emphasis is placed on techniques commonly utilized by investigative personnel as well as the procedures used for investigating various crimes.

CRJU 1063 - Crime Scene Processing 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status This course presents students with practical exercises dealing with investigating crime scenes and gathering various forms of physical evidence. Emphasis is placed on crime scene assessment, search, fingerprinting, and evidence collection. Topics include crime scene management, evidence characteristics, identification, documentation and collection as well as techniques for developing and lifting latent fingerprints.

CRJU 1065 - Community-Oriented Policing 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Presents the fundamentals for the community-oriented policing philosophy, including the comparison of traditional and community policing philosophies; law enforcement and community relationships; importance of political and public support and involvement; attitudinal changes involving the roles of police management, supervisors and line personnel; creation of partnerships with community organizations, businesses, private security, other governmental agencies, and special interest groups; and police problem-solving methodologies. Topics include foundations of community-oriented policing, partnerships and problem-solving in community-oriented policing, and communityoriented policing projects and programs.

CRJU 1068 - Criminal Law for Criminal Justice 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course introduces criminal law in the United States, but emphasizes the current specific Status of Georgia criminal law. The course will focus on the most current statutory contents of the Official Code of Georgia Annotated (O.C.G.A.) with primary emphasis on the criminal and traffic codes. Topics include historic development of criminal law in the United States; statutory law, Georgia Code (O.C.G.A.) Title 16 - Crimes and Offenses; statutory law, Georgia Code (O.C.G.A.) Title 40 - Motor Vehicle and Traffic Offenses; and Supreme Court rulings that apply to criminal law.

CRJU 1072 - Introduction to Forensic Science 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

The origin, history and role of forensic science in the investigative process. Philosophical, rational and practical framework that supports a case investigation will be outlined. The unifying principles of forensic science, the rooting of forensic science in the pure sciences, and the unique ways in which a forensic scientist must think will also be discussed. The special areas of forensic science will be explored.

CRJU 1075 - Report Writing 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Explains and demonstrates the effectiveness of the entire criminal investigation process by the quality of notes reports, and accurate documentation. An examination of what goes into the preparation, content, elements, mechanics, and format of documenting the criminal investigation process. Topics include Field notes, initial information, observations, evidence, victims, witnesses, property, neighborhood canvass, crime scene, laboratory analysis and results, investigative follow-up, suspect statements, and the characteristics essential to quality report writing.

CRJU 1400 - Ethics and Cultural Perspectives for Criminal Justice 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course provides an exploration ethics and cultural perspectives in criminal justice. In presenting ethics, both the individual perspective and the organizational standpoint will be examined. Four areas of ethical decision making opportunities are studied including: law enforcement ethics; correctional ethics; legal profession ethics; and policymaking ethics. The presentation of cultural perspectives is designed to aid law enforcement officers to better understand and communicate with members of other cultures with whom they come in contact in the line of duty. Topics include defining and applying terms related to intercultural attitudes, role-play activities related to intercultural understanding, developing interpersonal/intercultural communication competence, and development of personal intercultural growth plan.

CRJU 2020 - Constitutional Law for Criminal Justice 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course emphasizes those provisions of the Bill of Rights which pertain to criminal justice. Topics include characteristics and powers of the three branches of government; principles governing the operation of the U.S. Constitution, the Bill of Rights and the Fourteenth Amendment.

CRJU 2050 - Criminal Procedure 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Introduces the substantive law of major crimes against persons and property. Attention is given to observation of courtroom trials. Topics include laws of arrest and search and seizure; procedures governing arrest, trial, and administration of criminal sanctions; rules of evidence; general court procedures; rights and duties of officers and citizens; and Supreme Court rulings that apply to Law Enforcement/Overview of Constitutional Law.

CRJU 2060 - Criminology

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Introduces the nature, extent, and factors related to criminal behavior, and the etiology of criminal offenses and offenders. Topics include sociological, psychological, and biological causes of crime; effectiveness of theories in explaining crime; theory integration; and application of theory to selected issues.

CRJU 2070 - Juvenile Justice

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Analyzes the nature, extent, and causes of juvenile delinquency, and examines processes in the field of juvenile justice. Topics include survey of juvenile law, comparative analysis of adult and juvenile justice systems, and prevention and treatment of juvenile delinquency.

CRJU 2090 - Criminal Justice Practicum 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status and Advisor Approval Provides experiences necessary for further professional development and exposure to related agencies in the criminal justice field. The student will pursue a professional research project supervised by the instructor. Topics include criminal justice theory applications.

CRJU 2100 - Criminal Justice Externship 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status and Advisor Approval Provides experiences necessary for further professional development and exposure to related agencies in the criminal justice field. The student will pursue an externship in a related agency supervised by the instructor. Topics include criminal justice theory applications.

CTDL – Commercial Truck Driving

CTDL 1010 - Fundamentals of Commercial Driving 3.000 Credits

Introduces students to the transportation industry, federal and state regulations, records and forms, industrial relations, and other non-driving activities. This course provides an emphasis on safety that will continue throughout the program.

CTDL 1020 - Combination Vehicle Basic Operation and Range Work

3.000 Credits

This course familiarizes students with truck instruments and controls and performing basic maneuvers required to drive safely in a controlled environment and on the Driving Range. Each student must receive 12 hours behind the wheel (BTW) instructional time in range operations such as operating a tractor trailer through clearance maneuvers, backing, turning, parallel parking and coupling/uncoupling.

CTDL 1030 - Combination Vehicle Advanced Operations 4.000 Credits

Develops students' driving skills under actual road conditions. The classroom part of the course stresses following safe operating practices. These safe operating practices are integrated into the development of driving skills on the road. Each student must receive at least twelve (12) hours behind-the-wheel (BTW) instructional time on the street/road. In addition the student must have a minimum program total of forty-four (44) hours BTW instructional time in any combination (with CTDL 1020) of range and street/road driving. Note: State law requires that whenever a combination vehicle is operated on public roads, an instructor must be present in the vehicle while the student is driving.

CTDL 1040 - Commercial Driving Internship 3.000 Credits

Provides the opportunity for an individual to complete his/her training with a company. The internship takes the place of CTDL-1030, Advanced Operations. Working closely with the school a company provides the advanced training which focuses on developing students' driving skills. Each student must receive at least twelve (12) hours behind-the-wheel (BTW) instructional time on the street/road. In addition the student must have a minimum program total of forty-four (44) hours BTW instructional time in any combination (with CTDL 1020) or range and street/road driving. Note: State law requires that whenever a vehicle is operated on public roads, an instructor must be present in the truck while the student is driving.

CTDL 1050 - Straight Truck/Passenger Vehicle Basic Operation 3.000 Credits

This course focuses on familiarizing students with truck instruments and controls and performing basic maneuvers required to drive safely in a controlled environment and on the Driving Range. Each student must receive at least twelve (12) hours behind-the-wheel (BTW) instructional time in range operations by operating a straight truck or passenger vehicle through clearance maneuvers, backing, turning, parallel parking and coupling and uncoupling.

CTDL 1060 - Straight Truck/Passenger Vehicle Advanced Operations

4.000 Credits

Focuses on developing students' driving skills under actual road conditions. The classroom part of the course stresses safe operating practices. These safe operating practices are then integrated into the development of driving skills on the road. Each student must receive at least twelve (12) hours behind-the-wheel (BTW) instructional time on the street/road. In addition the student must have a minimum program total of forty-four (44) hours BTW instructional time in any combination (with CTDL 1050) of range and street/road driving. Note: State law requires that whenever a vehicle is operated on public roads, an instructor must be present in the truck while a student is driving.

CUUL - Culinary Arts

CUUL 1000 - Fundamentals of Culinary Arts 4.000 Credits

Provides an overview of the professionalism in culinary arts, culinary career opportunities, Chef history, pride, and espirit d corp. Introduces principles and practices necessary to food, supply, and equipment selection, procurement, receiving, storage, and distribution. Topics include cuisine, food service organizations, career opportunities, food service styles, basic culinary management techniques, professionalism, culinary work ethics, quality factors, food tests, pricing procedures, cost determination and control, selection, procurement, receiving, storage, and distribution. Laboratory demonstration and student experimentation parallel class work.

CUUL 1110 - Culinary Safety and Sanitation 4.000 Credits

Emphasizes fundamental kitchen and dining room safety, sanitation, maintenance, and operation procedures. Topics include cleaning standards, O.S.H.A. M.S.D.S. guidelines, sanitary procedures following SERV-SAFE guidelines, HACCAP, safety practices, basic kitchen first aid, operation of equipment, cleaning and maintenance of equipment, dishwashing, and pot and pan cleaning. Laboratory practice parallels class work.

CUUL 1120 - Principles of Cooking 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: CUUL 1110

This course introduces fundamental food preparation terms, concepts, and methods. Course content reflects American Culinary Federation Educational Institute apprenticeship training objectives. Topics include weights and measures, conversions, basic cooking principles, methods of food preparation, recipe utilization, and nutrition. Laboratory demonstrations and student experimentation parallel class work.

CUUL 1129 - Fundamentals of Restaurant Operations 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CUUL 1120

Introduces the fundamentals of dining and beverage service and experience in preparation of a wide variety of quantity foods. Course content reflect American Culinary Federation Education Institute apprenticeship training objectives. Topics include dining service/guest service, dining service positions and functions, international dining services, restaurant business laws, preparation and setup, table side service, and beverage service and setup, kitchen operational procedures, equipment use, banquet planning, recipe conversion, food decorating, safety and sanitation, and production of quantity food. Laboratory practice parallels class work.

CUUL 1220 - Baking Principles 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: CUUL 1120

Baking Principles presents the fundamental terms, concepts, and methods involved in preparation of yeast and quick breads and baked products. Emphasis is placed on conformance of sanitation and hygienic work habits with health laws. Course content reflects American Culinary Federation Educational Institute cook and pastry apprenticeship training objectives, along with Retail Bakery Association training program. Topics include baking principles; science and use of baking ingredients for breads, desserts, cakes, pastries; weights, measures, and conversions; preparation of baked goods, baking sanitation and hygiene, baking supplies and equipment. Laboratory demonstrations and student experimentation parallel class work.

CUUL 1320 - Garde Manger 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CUUL 1120

Introduces basic pantry manger principles, utilization, preparation, and integration into other kitchen operations. Course content reflects American Culinary Federation Educational Institute apprenticeship pantry, garnishing, and presentation training objectives. Topics include pantry functions; garnishes, carving, and decorating; buffet presentation; cold preparations; hot/cold sandwiches; salads, dressings and relishes; breakfast preparation; hot/cold hors d'oeuvres; chaudfroids, gelees, and molds; and pats and terrines. Laboratory practice parallels class work.

CUUL 1370 - Culinary Nutrition and Menu Development 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CUUL 1120

This course emphasizes menu planning for all types of facilities, services, and special diets. Topics include menu selection, menu development and pricing, nutrition, special diets, cooking nutritional foods, and organics. Laboratory demonstrations and student management and supervision parallel class work.

CUUL 1400 - Basic Nutrition 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course will emphasize nutrients and nutritional needs. Special needs and diets will be explored with an emphasis on manipulating meal components in order to meet the needs of these diets. Nutrition for different phases of the life cycle and current trends in nutrition will also be explored.

CUUL 2130 - Culinary Practicum and Leadership 6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CUUL 1220; CUUL 1320 This course familiarizes the student with the principles and methods of sound leadership and decision making in the hospitality industry and provides the student with the opportunity to gain management/ supervision experience in an actual job setting. Students will be placed in an appropriate restaurant, catering, or other food service business for four days per week throughout the quarter. On-the-job training topics include restaurant management/on-off premise catering/food service business, supervisory training, and management training, on-off premise catering, hotel kitchen organization, kitchen management, restaurant kitchen systems, institutional food systems, kitchen departmental responsibilities, and kitchen productivity. Topics include basic leadership principles and how to use them to solicit cooperation, use of leadership to develop the best possible senior-subordinate relationships, the various decision making processes, the ability to make sound and timely decisions, leadership within the framework of the major functions of management, and delegation of authority and responsibility in the hospitality industry.

CUUL 2140 - Advanced Baking and International Cuisine 6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CUUL 1220; CUUL 1320

This course introduces international cuisine and acquisition of advanced cookery techniques. Course content reflects American Culinary Federation Educational Institute cook apprenticeship training objectives and provides background for those aspiring to become chefs. Topics include international cuisine, advanced grill cookery, advanced vegetable cookery, advanced meat cookery, advanced line cookery, advanced fry cookery and nutrition. Laboratory practice parallels class work. Provides in-depth experience in preparing many types of baked goods commonly found in restaurants and hotels. Course content reflects American Culinary Federation and Retail Bakery Association training objectives and provides background for those aspiring to become pastry chefs or bakery supervisors. Topics include: breads, pies, cakes, pastry dough, puff pastry, icing, filling, and candy. Laboratory practice parallels class work.

CUUL 2160 - Contemporary Cuisine 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: CUUL 1220; CUUL 1320 This course emphasizes all modern cuisine and introduces management concepts necessary to the functioning of a commercial kitchen. Topics include international cuisine, cuisine trends, kitchen organization, kitchen management, kitchen supervision, competition entry, nutrition, menu selection, layout and design, and on/off premise catering. Laboratory demonstration and student experimentation parallel class work.

DENA - Dental Assisting

DENA 1050 - Microbiology and Infection Control 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Introduces fundamental microbiology and infection control techniques. Topics include classification, structure, and behavior of pathogenic microbes; mode of disease transmission; body's defense and immunity; infectious diseases; and infection control procedures in accordance with CDC recommendations and OSHA guidelines.

DENA 1080 - Dental Biology

5.00 Credits Prerequisite: Regular Status

Focuses on normal head and neck anatomy and the development and functions of oral anatomy. Topics include: dental anatomy; oral histology; oral embryology; osteology of the skull; muscles of mastication and facial expression; temporal mandibular joint; blood lymphatic nerve supply of the head; and salivary glands and related structures

DENA 1340 - Dental Assisting I: General Chairside 6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DENA 1050; DENA 1080 Introduces student to ethics and jurisprudence for the dental assistant and to chairside assisting with diagnostic and operative procedures. Topics include ethics and jurisprudence in the dental office; fourhanded dentistry techniques; clinical data collection techniques; introduction to operative dentistry; and dental material basics.

DENA 1350 - Dental Assisting II: Dental Specialties and EFDA Skills 7.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DENA 1340

Focuses on chairside assisting with dental specialty procedures. Topics include prosthodontic procedures (fixed and removable); orthodontics; pediatric dentistry; periodontic procedures; oral and maxillofacial surgery procedures; endodontics procedures; management of dental office emergencies; medically compromised patients and expanded functions approved by law for performance by dental assistants in the state of Georgia. Student will pass a comprehensive examination and successfully perform all required clinical skills to receive EFDA certification.

DENA 1390 - Dental Radiology

4.000 Credits Prerequisites: DENA 1080

After completion of the course the student will be able to provide radiation safety for patient and self, expose x-rays, process x-rays, and prepare dental films for the dental office. Topics include fundamentals of radiology and radiation safety; radiographic anatomy and interpretation; intraoral and extraoral radiographic techniques; and quality assurance techniques.

DENA 1400 - Dental Practice Management 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: COMP 1000; DENA 1340

Emphasizes procedures for office management in dental practices. Topics include oral and written communication; records management; appointment control; dental insurance form preparation; accounting procedures; supply and inventory control; employability skills and basic computer skills. A computer lab provides basic skills in computer use and utilization of these skills to perform office procedures on a microcomputer.

DENA 1460 - Dental Practicum I 1.000 Credits Prerequisites: DENA 1050; DENA 1340; DENA 1350; DENA 1390

Practicum focuses on infection control in the dental office and assisting with diagnostic and simple operative procedures. Topics include infection control procedures; clinical diagnostic procedures; and general dentistry procedures.

DFTG - Drafting Technology

DFTG 1015 - Practical Geometry and Trigonometry for Drafting Technology

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 1013

This course introduces and develops basic geometric and trigonometric concepts. Course content will emphasize geometric concepts and trigonometric concepts as they pertain to drafting/CAD.

DFTG 1101 - CAD Fundamentals 4.000 Credits

Establishes safety practices as they relate to a drafting environment. Introduces basic CAD functions while presenting essential principles and practices for line relationships, scale, and geometric construction.

DFTG 1103 - Technical Drawing I 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 1101

Technical Drawing I provides multiview and pictorial sketching, orthographic drawing and fundamental dimensioning methods necessary to develop 2D and 3D views that completely describe machine parts for manufacture using intermediate CAD software techniques.

DFTG 1105 - 3D Mechanical Modeling 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: DFTG 1103

In the 3D Mechanical Modeling course, the student becomes

acquainted with concepts of the software related to Parametric modeling for mechanical drafting. The student will develop the skills necessary to create 3D models and presentation/working drawings.

DFTG I 107 - Technical Drawing II

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: DFTG 1103

Technical Drawing II continues dimensioning skill development and introduces tools for precision measurement and sectional views.

DFTG 1109 - Technical Drawing III

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 1105

Introduces techniques necessary for auxiliary view drawings, surface development, and developing sheet metal parts. Topics include primary auxiliary views, secondary auxiliary views, surface development, and developing sheet metal parts.

DFTG 1111 - Technical Drawing IV 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 1103

This course covers the basics of identifying fastening techniques, interpreting technical data, and creating working drawings. Topics include utilization of technical data, identifying thread types, graphic representation of threaded fasteners, utilization of other fastening techniques, welding symbol identification, and welding symbol usage in working drawings.

DFTG 1113 - Technical Drawing V 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 1111

Technical Drawing V provides knowledge and skills necessary to create working drawings for the manufacturer of machine parts. Topics include detail drawings, orthographic assembly drawings, pictorial assembly drawing, and utilization of technical reference source.

DFTG 1125 - Architectural Fundamentals 4.000 Credits

Introduces architectural fundamental principles and practice associated with architectural styles and drawing. Fundamentals of residential and commercial practices will be covered. Topics include specifications and materials; architectural styles, construction drawing practices and procedures, dimensioning, and scales.

DFTG 1127 - Architectural 3D Modeling 4.000 Credits

In the Architectural 3D Modeling course, the student becomes acquainted with concepts of the software related to parametric modeling for architectural drafting. The student will develop the skills necessary to

create 3D models and presentation/construction drawings.

DFTG 1129 - Residential Drawing I 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 1125

Introduces the essential skills necessary for assessing the expected materials, labor requirements, and costs for given structures or products. Also students will be introduced to architectural drawing skills necessary to produce a basic set of construction drawings given floor plan information. Topics include material take-offs; footing and foundation; floor plans; exterior elevations, site plans; and construction drawing techniques/practices.

DFTG 1131 - Residential Drawing II 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 1129

Continues in-depth architectural drawing practice and develops architectural design skills. Plans are designed to meet applicable codes. Topics include material take-offs; footing and foundation; floor plans; exterior elevations; site plans; and construction drawing techniques/practices.

DFTG 1133 - Commercial Drawing I 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 1125

Introduces commercial drawing skills necessary to produce construction drawings given floor plan information. Topics include structural steel detailing, reflected ceiling plans, rebar detailing, and commercial construction drawings.

DFTG 2030 - Advanced 3D Modeling Architectural

4.000 Credits Prerequisites: DFTG | 127

In this course students become acquainted with concepts of the software related to Presentations for architectural renderings and architectural animations. Students will demonstrate skills in texture applications, camera angles for presentations, lighting and shadow techniques for architectural renderings, and animation techniques for architectural presentations.

DFTG 2040 - Advanced 3D Modeling Mechanical 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 1105

In this course, the student becomes acquainted with concepts of the software related to sheet metal modeling for mechanical drafting, multi-body parts assemblies, and basic animation techniques for mechanical assembly presentations.

DFTG 2110 - Blueprint Reading for Technical Drawing I 2.000 Credits

Introduces the fundamental principles and practices associated with interpreting technical drawings. Topics include interpretation of blueprints and sketching.

DFTG 2120 - Print Reading for Architecture

3.000 Credits

This course emphasizes skills in reading, producing, and interpreting construction drawings. Topics include reading and measuring plans, identifying and understanding lines, symbols, dimensions, materials, schedules, and specifications.

DFTG 2210 - Blueprint Reading for Technical Drawing II

2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DFTG 2110

This course continues the development of blueprint reading as applied to technical drawing. Topics include threads (inch and metric), auxiliary views, geometric tolerancing, and weldments.

DFTG 2500 - Drafting Technology Exit Review 3.000 Credits

Emphasis is placed on students' production of portfolio-quality pieces. Focuses on the preparation for entry into the job market.

DHYG - Dental Hygiene

DHYG 1000 - Tooth Anatomy and Root Morphology 2.000 Credits

Provides the student with a thorough knowledge of external and internal morphological characteristics of human primary and secondary dentition. Also introduces the student to various tooth identification systems, classifications of occlusion and dental anomalies. Topics include oral cavity anatomy, dental terminology, external and internal tooth anatomy, tooth nomenclature and numbering systems, individual tooth and root morphology, occlusion and dental anomalies.

DHYG 1010 - Oral Embryology and Histology 1.000 Credits

Focuses on the study of cells and tissues of the human body with emphasis on those tissues that compose the head, neck, and oral cavity. Topics include cellular structure and organelles; histology of epithelium; histology of connective tissue; histology of muscle tissue; histology of nerve tissue; histology of oral mucosa and orofacial structures; embryological development of the head and neck; tooth development; and development of tooth supporting structures.

DHYG 1020 - Head and Neck Anatomy 2.000 Credits

Focuses on anatomy of the head and neck. Emphasis is placed on those structures directly affected by the practice of dentistry. Topics include terminology; anatomic landmarks; osteology of the skull; temporomandibular joint; muscles of mastication; muscles of facial expression; nervous system; blood supply of the head and neck; lymphatic system and immunology; endocrine and exocrine glands of the head and neck; nasal and paranasal sinuses; fascial spaces and the spread of dental infections; and anatomy concerning local anesthesia.

DHYG 1030 - Dental Materials 2.000 Credits

Focuses on the nature, qualities, composition, and manipulation of materials used in dentistry. The primary goal of this course is to enhance the student*s ability to make clinical judgments regarding the use and care of dental materials based on how these materials react in the oral environment. Topics include dental materials standards, dental materials properties, impression materials, gypsum products, mouthguards and whitening systems, dental bases, liners and cements, temporary restorations, classifications for restorative dentistry, direct restorative materials, polishing procedures for dental restorations, removable dental prostheses, sealants, and implants.

DHYG 1040 - Preclinical Dental Hygiene 2.000 Credits

Corequisites: DHYG 1050

Provides fundamental skills to be utilized in the delivery of optimum patient care by the dental hygienist. Topics include patient assessment, instrumentation, charting, occlusion, caries, emergencies, ethics and professionalism, asepsis, and patient and clinician positioning.

DHYG 1050 - Preclinical Dental Hygiene Lab

2.000 Credits Corequisites: DHYG 1040

Provides fundamental skills to be utilized in the delivery of optimum patient care by the dental hygienist. Topics include asepsis, ethics and professionalism, emergencies, patient assessment, patient and clinician positioning, instrumentation, charting, occlusion and caries.

DHYG 1070 - Radiology Lecture

2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DHYG 1020 Emphasizes the application of radiology principles in the study of the teeth and their surrounding structures. Topics include radiation physics principles, radiation biology, radiation safety, radiographic quality assurance, imaging theory, radiographic interpretation, radiographic need, legal issues of dental radiography, and digital radiography techniques and principles.

DHYG 1090 - Radiology Lab I.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 1020

Emphasizes the application of radiology principles in the study of the teeth and their surrounding structures. Topics include radiation safety, radiographic quality assurance, imaging theory, radiographic interpretation, radiographic need, and digital radiography principles and techniques.

DHYG 1110 - Clinical Dental Hygiene I 1.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 1040 Corequisites: DHYG 1111

Continues the development of knowledge in patient care. Topics include prevention, instrumentation, patient management, dental appliances, and treatment planning.

DHYG 1111 - Clinical Dental Hygiene I Lab 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 1050 Corequisites: DHYG 1110

Continues the development of knowledge in patient care. Topics include prevention, instrumentation, patient management, dental appliances, treatment planning, and applied techniques.

DHYG 1206 - Pharmacology and Pain Control 3.000 Credits

Introduces principles of basic pharmacology as they pertain to the practice of dentistry and dental hygiene. Emphasizes actions and reactions of medications commonly used in the dental office or taken by dental patients. Topics include pharmaceutical referencing, legal and ethical considerations, drug effects, contraindications, drug related emergencies, dental related anesthesia, and pain control.

DHYG 2010 - Clinical Dental Hygiene II 2.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 1070; DHYG 1110 Corequisites: DHYG 2020

Continues the development of student knowledge in treating patients and preventing oral disease. Topics include instrument sharpening; patient assessment; antimicrobial use; pulp vitality testing; treatment of hypersensitivity; whitening; implant care; tobacco cessation; pit and fissure sealants; scaling, debridement, and root planing; ultrasonics and air polishing; and dietary analysis.

DHYG 2020 - Clinical Dental Hygiene II Lab

2.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 1070; DHYG 1090; DHYG 1111 Corequisites: DHYG 2010

Continues the development of student knowledge in treating patients and preventing oral disease. Topics include instrument sharpening; patient assessment; antimicrobial use; pulp vitality testing; treatment of hypersensitivity; whitening; implant care; tobacco cessation; pit and fissure sealants; scaling, debridement, and root planing; ultrasonics and air polishing; dietary analysis, and applied techniques.

DHYG 2050 - Oral Pathology 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DHYG 1010; DHYG 1020 Introduces pathology as a specialty of dentistry and includes the etiology, pathogenesis and recognition of various pathological conditions. Emphasis is placed on oral and paraoral pathology and systemic conditions affecting the head and neck. Topics include terminology and biopsy procedures; inflammation, repair, and regeneration; soft tissue and dental anomalies; pathogenesis of caries and pulpal pathology; cysts and tumors of the head and neck; systemic conditions that affect the oral structures; infectious diseases; diseases of the salivary glands; diseases of bone; blood dyscrasias; vesiculo-erosive and autoimmune diseases; and genetic diseases and syndromes of the head and neck.

DHYG 2070 - Community Dental Health 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 1110

Provides students with a broad understanding of the healthcare system and an objective view of the significant social, political, psychological and economic forces directing the system. Prepares students to promote oral health and prevent oral disease in a community, by meeting specific dental health needs of community groups. Topics include epidemiology, community dental care assessment, community dental care provision, preventive counseling for groups, group oral health education, terminology, dental care systems, biostatistics, and concepts of dental research.

DHYG 2080 - Clinical Dental Hygiene III 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: DHYG 2010

Corequisites: DHYG 2090

Continues the development of student knowledge necessary for treatment and prevention of oral diseases. Topics include treatment of patients with special needs.

DHYG 2090 - Clinical Dental Hygiene III Lab 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 2020

Corequisites: DHYG 2080 Continues the development of student skills necessary for treatment and prevention of oral disease. Topics include special needs patients and applied techniques.

DHYG 2110 - Biochemistry and Nutrition Fundamentals for the Dental Hygienist

3.000 Credits

Provides a basic introduction to organic chemistry and biochemistry. Familiarizes students with the role of nutrition in the human body with an emphasis on the dental hygienist's role as a nutritional educator. Topics include molecular structure, carbohydrates, proteins, nutrition and digestion, bioenergetics, nutritional aspects, nutritional disorders, and diet assessment.

DHYG 2130 - Clinical Hygiene IV Lecture 1.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 2080 Corequisites: 2140

Focuses on the dental hygiene field and presents the fundamental concepts and principles necessary for successful participation in the dental profession. Topics include employability skills, State of Georgia Dental Practice Act, office management, expanded duties, legal aspects, ethics, dental hygiene practice settings, and dentistry and dental hygiene regulation.

DHYG 2140 - Clinical Dental Hygiene IV Lab 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 2090 Corequisites: 2130

Continues the development of student skills necessary for treatment and prevention of oral disease. Topics include applied techniques and time management.

DHYG 2200 - Periodontology

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: DHYG 1010

Provides fundamental information on periodontal anatomy, pathogenesis of the periodontal diseases, and an introduction to modern rational periodontal therapy, including preventive, nonsurgical, and surgical methods. Topics include tissues of the periodontium, periodontal pathology, periodontal diseases, assessment and treatment planning, periodontal disease therapy, and periodontal emergencies.

DIET – Diesel Equipment Technology

DIET 1000 - Introduction to Diesel Technology, Tools, and Safety 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course introduces basic knowledge and skills the student must have to succeed in the Diesel Equipment Technology field. Topics include an overview of diesel powered vehicles, diesel technology safety skills, basic tools and equipment, reference materials, measuring instruments, shop operation, mechanical fasteners, welding safety, and basic welding skills. Classroom and lab experiences on safety, precision measuring, and basic shop practices are highly emphasized.

DIET 1010 - Diesel Electrical and Electronic Systems 7.000 Credits

This course introduces students to electrical and electronic systems used on medium/heavy duty trucks and heavy equipment. Topics include general electrical system diagnosis, battery diagnosis and repair, starting system diagnosis and repair, charging system diagnosis and repair, lighting system diagnosis and repair, gauges and warning devices, and an introduction and familiarization with electrical and electronic systems.

DIET 1020 - Preventive Maintenance 5.000 Credits

This course introduces preventive maintenance procedures pertaining to medium/heavy duty trucks and heavy equipment. Topics include engine systems, cab and hood, heating, ventilation and air conditioning (HVAC), electrical and electronics, frame, and chassis.

DIET 1030 - Diesel Engines 7.000 Credits

This course introduces diesel engines used in medium/heavy duty trucks and heavy equipment. Topics include general engine diagnosis, cylinder head and valve train, engine block, engine lubrication system, hydraulic pumps, engine cooling, air induction, exhaust, fuel supply systems, electronic fuel management, and engine brakes. Using and interpreting test and measuring equipment is highly emphasized.

DIET 1040 - Diesel Truck and Heavy Equipment HVAC Systems 3.000 Credits

This course introduces systems used in medium/heavy duty trucks and heavy equipment. Classroom instruction on HVAC theory and operation along with local, state, and federal regulations are strongly emphasized. Topics include HVAC safety, HVAC system theory and operation, A/C system component diagnosis and repair, HVAC system diagnosis and repair, HVAC operating systems and related controls, and refrigeration recovery, recycling, and handling procedures.

DIET 2001 - Heavy Equipment Hydraulics 6.000 Credits

This course introduces the student to basic hydraulic fundamentals, components, system servicing, symbols and schematics. The student will learn component operation and service techniques for maintaining a hydraulic system. The student will also learn to identify the ISO symbols used on hydraulic schematics and to trace the hydraulic schematics. Topics include general system operation; basic hydraulic principles; hydraulic system components; hydraulic control valves; load sensing pressure control systems; pilot operated hydraulic system operation; and hydraulic actuators.

DIET 2011 - Off Road Drivelines

6.000 Credits

This course introduces power trains used on heavy equipment such as bulldozers, excavators, wheel loaders, back-hoe loaders and skidders. Classroom and lab instruction on components and systems with use and interpreting testing and diagnosing equipment are highly emphasized. Topics include power train theory and principles, clutches, manual transmissions, drive shafts, differentials, final drives, special drives, final drive failure analysis, torque converters, hydraulically shifted transmissions, electronic transmissions, hydrostatic transmissions, and transmission failure analysis.

ECCE – Early Childhood Care and Education

 $\mathsf{ECCE}\ \mathsf{I101}\ \mathsf{-}\ \mathsf{Introduction}\ \mathsf{to}\ \mathsf{Early}\ \mathsf{Childhood}\ \mathsf{Care}\ \mathsf{and}\ \mathsf{Education}$

3.000 Credits

Introduces concepts relating the responsibilities and procedures involved in a variety of early childhood care situations. Topics include historical perspectives; professionalism; guidance; developmentally appropriate practices; learning environment (including all children); cultural diversity; and licensing, accreditation, and credentialing.

ECCE 1103 - Child Growth and Development 3.000 Credits

Introduces the student to the physical, social, emotional, and cognitive development of the young child (prenatal through 12 years of age). The course provides for competency development in observing, recording, and interpreting growth and development stages in the young child; advancing physical and intellectual competence; supporting social and emotional development; and examining relationships between child development and positive guidance. Topics include developmental characteristics, prenatal through age 12, developmental guidance applications, observing and recording techniques, ages and stages of development, and introduction to children with special needs.

ECCE 1105 - Health, Safety and Nutrition 3.000 Credits

Introduces the theory, practices, and requirements for establishing and maintaining a safe, healthy learning environment. Topics include CPR and first aid, health issues, safety issues, child abuse and neglect, and nutritional needs of children.

ECCE 1112 - Curriculum and Assessment 3.000 Credits

Corequisites: ECCE 1103

Provides the student with an understanding of developmentally effective approaches to teaching, learning, observing, documenting and assessment strategies that promote positive development for young children. The course will enable the student to establish a learning environment appropriate for young children and to identify the goals, benefits, and uses of assessment in the development of curriculum for young children. Topics include observing, documenting, and assessing; learning environments; development of curriculum plans and materials; curriculum approaches; and instructional media.

ECCE 1113 - Creative Activities for Children 3.000 Credits

Introduces the concepts related to creativity in art, music, movement and creative drama, and facilitating children's creative expression across the curriculum. Topics include concepts of creativity and expression; theories of young children's creative development; facilitation of children's creative expression, media, methods and materials across the curriculum; appreciation of children's art processes and products; appreciation of children's creativity in music, movement and dance; appreciation of children's creative expression in play and creative drama; and art and music appreciation.

ECCE 1121 - Early Childhood Care and Education Practicum 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ECCE 1105 or approved CPR

certification (see advisor)

Provides the student with the opportunity to gain a supervised experience in a practicum placement site allowing demonstration of techniques obtained from course work. Practicum topics include promoting child development and learning; building family and community relationships; observing, documenting, and assessing to support young children and families; teaching and learning; becoming a professional; and guidance techniques and classroom management.

ECCE 2115 - Language and Literacy 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ECCE 1103

Develops knowledge, skills, and abilities in supporting young children's literacy acquisition and development, birth through age twelve. Topics include developmental continuum of reading and writing, literacy acquisition birth to five years of age, literacy acquisition in kindergarten, literacy acquisition in early grades, and literacy acquisition in children who are culturally and linguistically diverse.

ECCE 2116 - Math and Science 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ECCE 1103

Presents the process of introducing math and science concepts to young children. Includes planning and implementation of developmentally appropriate activities and development of math and science materials, media and methods. Topics include inquiry approach to learning; cognitive stages and developmental processes in developing math and science concepts with children birth to five; cognitive stages and developmental processes in developing math and science concepts with children in kindergarten and primary grades; planning math and science activities; and development of math and science materials, media and methods.

ECCE 2201 - Exceptionalities 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ECCE 1103

Provides for the development of knowledge and skills that will enable the student to understand individuals with special needs and appropriately guide their development. Special emphasis is placed on acquainting the student with programs and community resources that serve families with children with special needs. Topics include inclusion/least restrictive environment (LRE), physical and motor impairments, gifted/talented, intellectual and cognitive disabilities, emotional and behavioral disorders, communication disorders in speech and language, autism spectrum disorders, visual impairments, deaf and hard of hearing, health impairments, multiple disabilities, and community resources.

ECCE 2202 - Social Issues and Family Involvement 3.000 Credits

Enables the student to value the complex characteristics of children's families and communities and to develop culturally responsive practices which will support family partnerships. Students use their understanding to build reciprocal relationships which promote children's development and learning. Students are introduced to local programs and agencies that offer services to children and families within the community. Topics include professional responsibilities, family/social issues, community resources, family education and support, teacher-family communication, community partnerships, social diversity and antibias concerns, successful transitions, and school-family activities.

ECCE 2203 - Guidance and Classroom Management 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ECCE 1103

Examines effective guidance practices in group settings based upon the application of theoretical models of child development and of developmentally appropriate practices. Focus will be given to individual, family, and cultural diversity. Topics will include developmentally appropriate child guidance (birth through 12); effective classroom management, including preventive and interventive techniques; understanding challenging behaviors; and implementing guidance plans.

ECCE 2240 - Early Childhood Care and Education Internship 12.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ECCE 1101; ECCE 1103; ECCE 1105 or approved CPR certification (see advisor)

Provides the student with the opportunity to gain a supervised experience in an actual or simulated work site allowing demonstration of techniques obtained from course work. Practicum topics include promoting child development and learning; building family and community relationships; observing, documenting, and assessing to support young children and families; teaching and learning; becoming a professional; and guidance techniques and classroom management.

ECCE 2310 - Paraprofessional Methods and Materials 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ECCE 1103

Develops the instructional skills to enable the student to work as a paraprofessional in a program for kindergarten through elementary age children. Topics include assessment and curriculum, instructional techniques, and methods for instruction in a learning environment.

ECCE 2312 - Paraprofessional Roles and Practices 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status; ECCE 1103 Develops skills to enable the student to work as a paraprofessional in a program for kindergarten through elementary aged children. Topics include professional qualifications, professional and ethical conduct, professionalism and employment, and paraprofessional roles and responsibilities.

ECCE 2320 - Program Administration and Facility Management 3.000 Credits

Provides training in planning, implementation, and maintenance of an effective early childhood program and facility. Topics include organization, mission, philosophy, goals of a program; types of programs; laws, rules, regulations, accreditation, and program evaluation; needs assessment; administrative roles and board of directors; anti-bias program development; child development and developmentally appropriate practices; marketing, public and community relations, grouping, enrollment and retention; working with families; professionalism and work ethics; space management; money management; and program, equipment, and supplies management.

ECCE 2322 - Personnel Management 3.000 Credits

Provides training in early childhood personnel management. Topics include staff records; communication; personnel policies; managing payroll; recruitment, interviewing, selection, hiring, motivating, and firing; staff retention; staff scheduling; staff development; staff supervision; conflict resolution; staff evaluations; ethical responsibilities to employees; and time and stress management.

ECCE 2330 - Infant/Toddler Development 3.000 Credits

Introduces the three developmentally meaningful age periods during infancy. Provides knowledge, grounded in brain and attachment research, about how children learn and the skills and attitudes necessary to support optimum social/emotional, cognitive, and physical development for children from birth to three. Principles of brain development and language and communication will be explored in depth. Special emphasis is placed on experiential learning to show caregivers practical ways of meeting the fundamental needs of all infants in group care settings and of helping them learn the lessons that every infant comes into the world eager to learn. The needs of infants and toddlers with established disabilities as well as those at risk for developmental problems will be examined from the perspective of early intervention and inclusion.

ECCE 2332 - Infant/Toddler Group Care and Curriculum 3.000 Credits

Provides the knowledge, skills and attitudes necessary to meet the fundamental needs of children from birth to three in group care settings. Establishes a foundation for a responsive, relationshipbased curriculum for children birth to three who are in group care settings. Introduces the philosophy behind primary care, continuity of care, and respectful care. Explores ways of creating environments for infant/ toddler group care which foster optimum social/emotional, physical and cognitive development, promote cultural sensitivity and encourage positive parent caregiver relations.

ECON – Economics

ECON 1101 - Principles of Economics 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides a description and analysis of economic operations in contemporary society. Emphasis is placed on developing an understanding of economic concepts and policies as they apply to everyday life. Topics include basic economic principles; economic forces and indicators; capital and labor; price, competition, and monopoly; money and banking; government expenditures, federal and local; fluctuations in production, employment, and income; and United States economy in perspective

ECON 2105 - Macroeconomics 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides a description and analysis of macroeconomic principles and policies. Topics include basic economic principles, macroeconomic concepts, equilibrium in the goods and money markets, macroeconomic equilibrium and the impact of fiscal and monetary policies.

ECON 2106 – Microeconomics 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides an analysis of the ways in which consumers and business firms interact in a market economy. Topics include basic economic principles, consumer choice, behavior of profit maximizing firms, modeling of perfect competition, monopoly, oligopoly and monopolistic competition.

ELCR – Electronics

ELCR 1005 - Soldering Technology 1.000 Credits

Develops the ability to solder and desolder connectors, components, and printed circuit boards using industry standards. Topics include safety practices, soldering, desoldering, anti-static grounding, and surface mount techniques.

ELCR 1010 - Direct Current Circuits

5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 1013 (diploma) or MATH 1111 (degree)

This course provides instruction in the theory and practical application of simple and complex direct current circuitry. Topics include laboratory safety practices and procedures, electrical laws and principles, DC test equipment basic series, parallel and combination circuits, complex series and parallel circuits, and DC theorems.

ELCR 1020 - Alternating Current Circuits 7.000 Credits Prerequisites: ELCR 1010

This course introduces the theory and application of varying sine wave voltages and current, and continues the development of AC concepts with emphasis on constructing, verifying, and troubleshooting reactive circuits using RLC theory and practical application. Topics include AC wave generation, frequency and phase relationship, impedance, admittance, and conductance power factors, reactive components simple RLC circuits, AC circuit resonance, passive filters, and non-sinusoidal wave forms.

ELCR 1030 - Solid State Devices

5.000 Credits Prerequisites: ELCR 1020

This course provides instruction in the theory and application of solid state devices in the electronics industry. Emphasis is placed on the physical characteristics and uses of solid state devices. Topics include PN diodes, power supplies, voltage regulation, bipolar junction theory and application, field effect transistors, and special applications.

ELCR 1040 - Digital and Microprocessor Fundamentals 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ELCR 1020

This course is designed to provide sufficient coverage of digital electronics and microprocessor fundamentals. Digital fundamentals will introduce basic topics such as binary topics such as binary arithmetic, logic gates and truth tables, Boolean algebra and minimization techniques, logic families, and digital test equipment. Upon completion of the foundational digital requirements, a more advanced study of digital devices and circuits will include such topics as flip-flops, counters, multiplexers and de-multiplexers, encoding and decoding, displays, and analog to digital and digital to analog conversions. Students will also explore the basic architecture and hardware concepts of the microprocessor.

ELCR 1060 - Linear Integrated Circuits 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ELCR 1030

Provides in-depth instruction on the characteristics and applications of linear integrated circuits. Topics include operational amplifiers, timers, and three-terminal voltage regulators.

ELCR 1300 - Mobile Audio and Video Systems 3.000 Credits

Provides the fundamental concepts for the installation of automotive audio and video systems. Topics include charging and electrical systems, automotive wiring harnesses, basic audio systems, advanced audio systems, and mobile video systems.

ELCR 2110 - Process Control

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ELCR 1030 Introduces industrial process control applications with an emphasis on sensors and signal conditioning. Topics include symbology and drawing standards, control techniques, sensors and signal conditioning, and ISA and other relevant standards.

ELCR 2120 - Motor Controls

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ELCR 1030

Introduces the application of motor controls in the industrial environment. Topics include AC/DC motors, AC/DC drives, MCC and contractors, NEC and NEMA standards, ladder diagrams, and power sources.

ELCR 2130 - Programmable Controllers 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ELCR 1030

Provides the basic skills and techniques used in industrial application of programmable controls. Topics include controller hardware, programming, PC applications, and troubleshooting.

ELCR 2140 - Mechanical Devices 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Develops knowledge and skills necessary to transmit mechanical power using common industrial linkage types. Emphasis is placed on use of mechanical devices in combination with electronic controls. Topics include linkages, motion analysis, gear drives, and preventative maintenance.

ELCR 2150 - Fluid Power

2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides an overview of fluid power operation as applied to industrial electronics. Emphasis is placed on the interfacing of electronic and fluidic systems. Topics include safety, fluid dynamics, hydraulics, pneumatics, air logic, and electrical interfacing.

ELCR 2160 - Advanced Microprocessors and Robotics 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ELCR 2130; ELCR 2140; ELCR 2150 This course continues an earlier study of microprocessor fundamentals and introduces robotic theory and application. Topics include the microprocessor instruction set, programming and debugging applications and troubleshooting, microprocessor applications for embedded systems, basic DSP concepts, robotic terminology and languages, and robotic programming.

ELCR 2590 - Fiber Optic Systems

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ELCR 1040

Introduces the fundamentals of fiber optics and explores the applications of fiber optic transmission systems. Laboratory exercises give students hands-on experience with fiber optic devices and test equipment. Topics include fundamentals of fiber optics, types of optical fibers, fiber materials and manufacture, cabling, light sources/transmitters/receivers, connectors, splicing, test measurement, and fiber optic system design.

ELCR 2600 - Telecommunication and Data Cabling 3.000 Credits

Introduces the basic of cable installation from the initial site survey to splicing cable and making connections. Through laboratory activities, students perform the basic tasks of a cable installer. Topics include basic standards and practices, cable rating and performance, cable installation and management, testing and troubleshooting, industry standards, pulling cable, and understanding blueprints.

ELCR 2660 - Security System Installation and Testing 4.000 Credits

This course is designed to give students a working knowledge of basic security system applications and theory. Students will be able to identify system components and their uses and apply that knowledge to system design. The course utilizes hands-on training in system installation, programming, testing, and troubleshooting to assess the preparedness of the student in the security system installation and service industry.

ELTR - Electrical Technology

ELTR 1020 - Electrical Systems Basics I 3.000 Credits

Introduces the theory and application of varying sine wave voltages and current. Topics include magnetism, AC wave generation, AC test equipment, inductance, capacitance, and basic transformers.

ELTR 1060 - Electrical Prints, Schematics, and Symbols 3.000 Credits

Introduces electrical symbols and their use in construction blueprints, electrical schematics, and diagrams. Topics include electrical symbols, component identification, print reading and scales and measurement.

ELTR 1080 - Commercial Wiring I 6.000 Credits

This course introduces commercial wiring practices and procedures. Topics include industrial safety procedures, the National Electrical Code, and commercial load calculations.

ELTR 1090 - Commercial Wiring II 6.000 Credits

This course is a continuation of the study in commercial wiring practices and procedures. Topics include transformer connections, an introduction to low voltage systems, conduit design and installation practices, and system design concepts.

ELTR 1110 - Electric Motors 4.000 Credits

Introduces the fundamental theories and applications of singlephase motors. Topics include motor theory/operating principles, motor terminology, motor identification, NEMA standards, motor efficiencies, preventive maintenance, troubleshooting/failure analysis, and NEC requirements.

ELTR 1120 - Variable Speed/Low Voltage Controls 2.000 Credits

Introduces types of electric motor control, reduced voltage starting, and applications. Emphasis will be placed on motor types, controller types, and applications. Includes information on wye and delta motor connections; part wind, autotransformer; adjustable frequency drives and other applications; and oscilloscopes and their operation. Topics include types of reduced voltage starting, reduced voltage motor connections, and adjustable frequency drive.

ELTR 1180 - Electrical Controls

3.000 Credits

Introduces line and low voltage switching circuits, manual and automatic controls and devices, and circuits. Emphasis will be placed on switching circuits, manual and automatic controls and devices, line and low voltage switching circuits, and operation, application and ladder diagrams. Topics include ladder and wire diagrams, switching circuits, manual controls and devices, automatic controls and devices, and application and operation of controllers and controls.

ELTR 1205 - Residential Wiring I 4.000 Credits

Introduces residential wiring practices and procedures. Topics include residential circuits, print reading, National Electrical Code, and wiring materials.

ELTR 1210 - Residential Wiring II 4.000 Credits

Provides additional instruction on wiring practices in accordance with National Electrical Code. Topics include hand and power tools, branch circuits/feeders, residential single family load calculations, residential multifamily service calculations and installations, and equipment installations.

ELTR 1220 - Industrial PLCs 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ELTR 1110; ELTR 1180 Introduces operational theory, systems terminology, PLC installations, and programming procedures for programmable logic controls. Emphasis is placed on PLC programming, connections, installations, and start-up procedures. Topics include PLC hardware and software, PLC functions and terminology, introductory numbering systems, PLC installation and set up, PLC programming basics, relay logic instructions, timers and counters, connecting field devices to I/O cards, and PLC safety procedures.

ELTR 1250 - Diagnostic Troubleshooting 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ELTR 1180

Introduces diagnostic techniques related to electrical malfunctions. Special attention is given to use of safety precautions during troubleshooting. Topics include problem diagnosis, advanced schematics, and sequential troubleshooting procedures.

ELTR 1260 - Transformers 3 000 Credits

Prerequisites: ELTR 1180: ELTR 1190

Provides instruction in the theory and operation of specific types of transformers. Emphasis will be placed on National Electrical Code requirements related to the use of transformers. Topics include transformer theory, types of transformers, National Electrical Code requirements, and safety precautions.

ELTR 1270 - National Electrical Code Industrial Applications 3.000 Credits

Provides instruction in industrial applications of the National Electrical Code. Topics include rigid conduit installation, systems design concepts, equipment installation (600 volts or less) and safety precautions.

ELTR 1520 - Grounding and Bonding

2.000 Credits

Presents the theory and practical applications for grounding and bonding systems. Emphasis will be placed on the use of the requirements of the National Electrical Code. Topics include branch circuit grounding, equipment grounding/ bonding, and earth connections.

ELTR 1525 - Photovoltaic Systems 5.000 Credits

This class introduces techniques and method on how to install residential and commercial photovoltaic systems.

ELTR 1530 - Conduit Sizing

2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides practice in calculating conduit size. Emphasis is placed on use of the requirement of the National Electrical Code. Topics include National Electrical Code, conduits types/trade sizes, and percent of fill.

ELTR 1540 - Wire Pulling and Codes 3.000 Credits

The purpose of this course is for instruction in the installation of cabling systems. Emphasis will be on the types of cabling

technologies that address voice, video, and data communications and the applicable codes.

EMSP – Emergency Medical Services

EMSP 1010 - Emergency Medical Responder 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

The Emergency Medical Responder (EMR) course prepares the student to provide initial stabilizing care to the sick or injured prior to the arrival of Emergency Medical Services Professionals (EMS), and to assist EMS personnel in transporting patients for definitive care at an appropriate hospital/facility. Major areas of instruction include medical terminology and anatomy & physiology; responder safety; incident command; bloodborne pathogen training; basic physical assessment; and treatment of trauma and medical emergencies; cardiopulmonary resuscitation and the use of Automatic External Defibrillators. The course is a blend of lecture, hands on lab/learning, and practical scenario based learning/testing. The course will include Healthcare Provider CPR/AED Certification from a Nationally Recognized Body (American Heart Association, Red Cross, etc). If this course is also approved by the Georgia State Office of Emergency Medical Services and Trauma (SOEMST), successful completion will allow the student to be eligible to take the National Registry of Emergency Medical Technicians (NREMT) Emergency Medical Responder (EMR) certification. Topics include preparatory; anatomy and physiology; medical terminology; pathophysiology; life span development; public health; pharmacology; airway; management; respiration and artificial ventilation; assessment; medicine: shock and resuscitation: trauma: special patient populations; EMS operations; and integration of patient assessment and management.

EMSP 1110 - Introduction to the EMT Profession 3.000 Credits

This course serves as the introductory course to the Emergency Medical Services (EMS) profession. It orients the student to the prehospital care environment, issues related to the provision of patient care in both in-hospital and out-of-hospital circumstances. It further provides foundational information upon which subsequent curriculum content is based so that successful completion of this content increases the potential for success in subsequent courses and should allow students to apply the fundamental knowledge, skills, and attitudes gained in order to effectively communicate and function safely, ethically and professionally within the emergency medical services environment. Topics include anatomy and physiology, medical terminology, pathophysiology, CPR for HCP, EMS systems, research, workforce safety and wellness, documentation, EMS system communication, therapeutic communication, medical/legal and ethics, public health, principles of safely operating a ground ambulance, incident management, multiple casualty incidents, air medical, vehicle extrication, hazmat, MCI due to terrorism/disaster, and life span development.

EMSP 1120 - EMT Assessment/Airway Management and Pharmacology

3.000 Credits

This course prepares students for initial scene management and assessment of patients as well as management of the airway. Introduction to pharmacology is also covered. Includes application of scene information and patient assessment findings (scene size up, primary and secondary assessment, patient history, and reassessment) to guide emergency management. Topics include scene size-up; primary assessment; history taking; secondary assessment; monitoring devices; reassessment; airway management; respiration; artificial ventilation; principles of pharmacology; medication administration; and emergency medications.

EMSP 1130 - Medical Emergencies for the EMT 3.000 Credits

This course integrates pathophysiological principles and assessment findings to formulate a field impression and implement the treatment plan of cases involving non-traumatic medical emergencies. Topics include medical overview; neurology; abdominal and gastrointestinal disorders; immunology; infectious disease; endocrine disorders; psychiatric; cardiovascular; toxicology; respiratory; hematology; genitourinary/renal; nontraumatic musculoskeletal disorders; diseases of the eyes, ears, nose, and throat; and medical assessments.

EMSP 1140 - Special Patient Populations 3.000 Credits

This course provides a fundamental knowledge of growth, development, and aging and assessment findings to provide basic emergency care and transportation for a patient with special needs. Topics include obstetrics, gynecology, neonatal care, pediatrics, geriatrics, patients with special challenges, and special patient populations - assessments.

EMSP 1150 - Shock and Trauma for the EMT 3.000 Credits

This course is designed to prepare the EMT student to apply prehospital emergency care to patients who have sustained injuries resulting from various mechanisms of injury, including abdominal and genitourinary trauma; orthopedic trauma; soft tissue trauma; head, facial, neck, and spine trauma and nervous system trauma. Special considerations in trauma related injuries will be presented including the physiology of shock as well as multi-system trauma and environmental emergencies. Topics include shock and resuscitation; trauma overview; bleeding; chest trauma; abdominal and genitourinary trauma; orthopedic trauma; soft tissue trauma; head, facial, neck, and spine trauma; nervous system trauma; special considerations in trauma; environmental emergencies; and multi-system trauma.

EMSP 1160 - Clinical and Practical Applications for the EMT 1.000 Credits

This course provides supervised clinical experience in various clinical settings as well as opportunities to demonstrate critical thinking skills and assessment based management techniques through competency based evaluations relevant to the practice of an EMT. Topics include clinicals and assessment based management.

EMSP 1510 - Advanced Concepts for the AEMT 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course serves as the introductory course to the advanced level practice of the Advanced Emergency Medical Technician (AEMT). It expands on the information attained at the EMT level. Topics include EMS systems; documentation; EMS system communication; therapeutic communication; principles of pharmacology; medication administration; emergency medications; airway management; respiration; artificial ventilation; primary assessment; and secondary assessment.

EMSP 1520 - EMT Advanced Patient Care for the AEMT 3.000 Credits

This course provides opportunities to apply fundamental knowledge of basic and selected advanced emergency care and transportation based on assessment findings for the following: an acutely ill patient; a patient in shock, respiratory failure or arrest, cardiac failure or arrest, and post resuscitation management; and an acutely injured patient. In addition, it provides a fundamental knowledge of growth, development, and aging and assessment findings to provide basic and selected advanced emergency care and transportation for a patient with special needs. Topics include geriatrics; patients with special challenges; medical overview; neurology; immunology; infectious disease; endocrine disorders; cardiovascular; toxicology; respiratory; hematology; genitourinary/renal; shock and resuscitation; chest trauma; abdominal and genitourinary trauma; orthopedic trauma; head, facial, neck, and spine trauma: nervous system trauma; and integration of medical/trauma assessments.

EMSP 1530 - Clinical Applications for the AEMT 1.000 Credits

This course provides supervised clinical experience in various clinical settings.

EMSP 1540 - Clinical and Practical Applications for the AEMT 3.000 Credits

This course provides supervised clinical experience in various clinical settings as well as opportunities to demonstrate critical thinking skills and assessment based management techniques through competency based evaluations relevant to the practice of an AEMT. Topics include clinicals and assessment based management.

ENGL – English

ENGL 0097 - English II

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0096 with a minimum grade of C or entrance writing score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes the rules of grammar, punctuation, capitalization, spelling, and writing in order to ensure a smooth transition into communicating orally and in writing. Topics include basic grammar, basic mechanics, spelling, and writing skills.

ENGL 0098 - English III

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0097 with a minimum grade of C or entrance writing score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes the ability to communicate using written methods. Topics include writing, grammar, and revising.

ENGL 1010 - Fundamentals of English I

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ENGL 0097 with a minimum grade of *C* or entrance writing score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes the development and improvement of written and oral communication abilities. Topics include analysis of writing, applied grammar and writing skills, editing and proofreading skills, research skills, and oral communication skills.

ENGL 1101 - Composition and Rhetoric

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 AND READ 0098 with a minimum grade of *C* or degree program admission level writing AND reading competency

Explores the analysis of literature and articles about issues in the humanities and in society. Students practice various modes of writing, ranging from exposition to argumentation and persuasion. The course includes a review of standard grammatical and stylistic usage in proofreading and editing. An introduction to library resources lays the foundation for research. Topics include writing analysis and practice, revision, and research. Students write a research paper using library resources and using a formatting and documentation style appropriate to the purpose and audience.

ENGL 1102 - Literature and Composition 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 1101 with a minimum grade of C Emphasizes the student's ability to read literature analytically and meaningfully and to communicate clearly. Students analyze the form and content of literature in historical and philosophical contexts. Topics include reading and analysis of fiction, poetry, and drama; research; and writing about literature.

ENGL 1105 - Technical Communications 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 1101 with a minimum grade of C Emphasizes practical knowledge of technical communications techniques, procedures, and reporting formats used in industry and business. Topics include reference use and research, device and process description, formal technical report writing, business correspondence, and technical report presentation.

. .

ENGL 2130 - American Literature

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 1101 with a minimum grade of *C* Emphasizes American literature as a reflection of culture and ideas. A survey of important works in American literature. Includes a variety of literary genres: short stories, poetry, drama, nonfiction, and novels. Topics include literature and culture, essential themes and ideas, literature and history, and research skills.

ESTH – Esthetician

ESTH 1000 - Introduction to Esthetics 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Introduces the fundamental theory and practices of the Professional Esthetician. Emphasis will be placed on professional practices and safety. Topics include state and local laws, rules and regulations, professional image, history of the skin, care and use of cosmetics, bacteriology, sterilization and sanitation, chemistry for estheticians, ingredients and product analysis, and hazardous duty standards act.

ESTH 1010 - Anatomy and Physiology of the Skin 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ESTH 1000

Introduction to anatomy and physiology; disorders of the skin and nutrition and health of the skin. Topics include cells/tissues/organs, skeletal system, muscular system, nervous system, circulatory system, endocrine system, excretory system, respiration system, digestive system, structure of the skin, disorders of the skin, and nutrition and health of the skin.

ESTH 1020 - Skin Care Procedures 4.000 Credits

Introduces the theory, procedures, and products used in the care and treatment of the skin. Topics include client consultation and preparation, cleansing the skin, techniques for professional massage, facial treatments and body treatments, aromatherapy, body wraps, reflexology, and airborne and blood borne pathogens and OSHA updates.

ESTH 1030 – Electricity and Facial Treatments with Machines 5.000 Credits

Provides instruction on and application of techniques and theory in the treatment of the skin. Topics include skin analysis equipment, basic skin care products, basic electricity, men's skin care products, post consultation and home care, mechanical versus chemical exfoliations, microdermabrasion, and advanced product types and features.

ESTH 1040 - Advanced Skin Care 3.000 Credits

Provides instruction on and application of techniques and theory in the treatment of the skin. Topics include intrinsic aging, analysis of sensitive skin, treatment for hyperpigmentation, causes of acne, methods of holistic therapy, joining a medical team, and preoperative and postoperative care.

ESTH 1050 - Color Theory and Makeup 4.000 Credits

Provides instruction on and application of techniques and theory in the treatment of the skin. Topics include morphology of hair, hair removal, sanitation, eyebrow shaping, waxing, ingrown hair service, color theory, face proportions and shape, choosing and using makeup products, makeup tools, basic makeup application, camouflage therapy, and medical application.

ESTH 1060 - Esthetics Practicum I

4.000 Credits Prerequisites: ESTH 1000; ESTH 1010; ESTH 1020; ESTH 1030; ESTH 1040; ESTH 1050

Provides laboratory experience necessary for the development of skill levels to be a competent esthetician. The allocation of time to the various phases of esthetics is prescribed by the state board of cosmetology. This course includes a portion of the hours for licensure. Topics include body treatments, aromatherapy, reflexology, facials, and hair removal.

ESTH 1070 - Esthetics Practicum II

4.000 Credits

Provides experience for professional development and completion of requirements for state licensure. Emphasis will be placed on the display of conduct and positive attitudes. The requirements for this course will be met in a laboratory setting. Topics include body treatments, aromatherapy, reflexology, facials, and hair removal.

FRSC –Fire Science

FRSC 1020 - Basic Firefighter – Emergency Services Fundamentals

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status This course provides the student with information on the applicable laws, policies, and standards that the Firefighter I course is designed, and how the course will be administered. This course will provide the student basic knowledge of where and how the fire service originated from the colonial periods to present day firefighting operations. The student will learn basic roles and responsibilities of a firefighter, how firefighters have to abide by and work from standard operating procedures and guidelines, and how the chain of command works and their position within it.

This course provides the emergency responder with basic principles and functions of the Incident Command System. The course will provide the necessary knowledge and skills to operate within the ICS and their role within the ICS at the fire station, at a non-emergency scene, and at emergency scenes. It will provide also provide the emergency responder with knowledge on how to perform basic skills at emergency scenes that deal with infection control, cardiopulmonary resuscitation, basic first aid measures, and using an AED. Finally, it will provide the emergency responder skills and knowledge on how to recognize the presence of and the potential for a hazardous materials release, and how and who personnel should call. Upon completion of this course the student emergency responder candidate/recruit will have the basic skills and knowledge to be able to obtain a certificate of completion or become certified through the appropriate governing agency for the following:

- I. Infection Control
- 2. CPR
- 3. First Aid
- 4. ICS-100
- 5. IS-700
- 6. NPQ Hazardous Materials for First Responders Awareness Level

This course meets the requirements NFPA 1001 Standard for Fire Fighter Professional Qualifications and all other state, local, and provincial occupational health and safety regulatory requirements.

FRSC 1030 - Basic Firefighter - MODULE I 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course provides the firefighter candidate/recruit with basic knowledge and skills to perform various fire ground operations as a firefighter on emergency scenes. The candidate/recruit will learn about safety during all phases of a firefighters career, the personal protective equipment that is required for training and every emergency response, and how to properly don it for use and doff it after use. The candidate/recruit will learn about the dynamics of fire through fire behavior and how to extinguish the different phases of fires with either portable fire extinguishers or through fire suppression attacks and techniques. The candidate/recruit will also learn the three tactical priorities of Life Safety, Incident Stabilization, and Property Conservation that have to be achieved on every fireground. Basic knowledge and skills will be provided to the candidate/recruit so they can achieve the tactical priorities through various fireground operations such as: response + sizeup, forcible entry, ladders, search + rescue, ventilation, water supply, fire hose, fire nozzles, fire streams, salvage, and overhaul.

Upon completion of this course the student emergency responder candidate/recruit will have the basic skills and knowledge to be able to obtain a certificate of completion or become certified through the appropriate governing agency for Module I.

This course meets the requirements NFPA 1001 Standard for Fire Fighter Professional Qualifications and all other state, local, and provincial occupational health and safety regulatory requirements.

FRSC 1040 - Basic Firefighter - MODULE II 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course builds from the skills and knowledge in Module I and provides the knowledge and skills to support the fireground techniques learned in the previous courses. The firefighter will learn various uses of ropes + knots and how to hoist fire fighting tools and equipment. The fire fighter will also gain the knowledge and skills of building construction principles that will be used throughout their firefighting career to identify building conditions such as: fire spread and travel, how and where to ventilate, indications of potential building collapse, etc. The firefighter will learn survival techniques that will be used throughout their career to help keep themselves safe and how to rescue themselves or another firefighter. Firefighter rehabilitation will be discussed during this course, so that the firefighter will know how and when to properly rehab themselves before, during, after an emergency response. Knowledge of fire suppression systems will be discussed, so that the firefighter will have a basic understanding of the components of a fire detection, protection, and suppression system. Basic cause determination will be discussed so that firefighters will be aware of observations during various phases of fireground operations.

Finally, to complete the Firefighter I program the firefighter will participate in the following live fire scenarios in order to complete the objectives of the program.

- I. Exterior Class A Fire
- 2. Interior Structure Attack Above Grade Level
- 3. Interior Structure Attack Below Grade Level
- 4. Vehicle Fire
- 5. Dumpster Fire

Upon completion of this course the student emergency responder candidate/recruit will have the basic skills and knowledge to be able to obtain a certificate of completion or become certified through the appropriate governing agency for NPQ Fire Fighter I. This course meets the requirements NFPA 1001 Standard for Fire Fighter Professional Qualifications and all other state, local, and provincial occupational health and safety regulatory requirements.

FRSC 1100 - Introduction to the Fire Service

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course is a survey of the philosophy and history of Fire Protection, loss of property and life by fire, review of municipal fire defenses and the organization and function of the federal, state, country, city and private fire protection. Includes introduction to: fire technology education and the firefighter selection process; fire protection career opportunities; public fire protection; chemistry and physics of fire; public and private support organizations; fire department resources; fire department administration; support functions; training; fire prevention; codes and ordinances; fire protection systems and equipment; emergency incident management; and emergency operations.

FRSC 1110 - Fire Administration – Supervision and Leadership 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course provides the necessary knowledge and skills for an emergency responder to become a successful fire officer. The student will learn how to become a responsible leader and supervisor to a crew of firefighters, how to manage a budget for the fire station, understand standard operating procedures, and be able to manage an incident. Also, an understanding of basic fire prevention methods, fire and building codes, and records systems will be covered throughout the course.

Upon completion of this course the student emergency responder candidate/recruit will have the basic skills and knowledge to be able to qualify for a certificate of completion or seek certification through the appropriate governing agency for the following: 1. NFA Leadership I

- 2. NFA Leadership II
- 3. NFA Leadership III

This course meets the requirements NFPA 1021 Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications and all other state, local, and provincial occupational health and safety regulatory requirements.

FRSC 1121 - Firefighting Strategy and Tactics 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course presents the principles of applying fire department resources to mitigate a fire or related emergency. General topics include principles of firefighting, size up, engine company operations, hose line selection and placement, water supply, standpipe and sprinkler operations, ladder company operations, forcible entry, ventilation and search and rescue. Specific-fires reviewed will include private dwellings, multiple dwellings, commercial buildings, high-rise structures, buildings under construction, structural collapse, flammable liquid and gas fires and waterfront fires.

FRSC 1132 - Fire Service Instructor 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Students will learn to analyze jobs and information, then prepare and present related training. Emphasis is placed on planning, organizing, presenting, and testing, using methodologies appropriate to the subject. Topics include orientation to emergency services instruction, communication, planning and analysis, objectives, learning, assessment, methods of instruction, instructor materials, media, training related group dynamics, classroom management, the legal environment, and NPQ Fire Instructor I. Students will have numerous hands-on opportunities to apply what they learn. Successful completers of FRSC 1132 are qualified to test for the National Professional Qualification (NPQ) Fire Instructor I Exam.

FRSC 1141 - Hazardous Materials Operations 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course provides emergency responder personnel with the information to respond safely, limit possible exposure to all personnel, and to provide information to the proper authorities as being a primary goal while reacting in the defensive mode of operation. The first responder operations level responsibilities are recognition and identification of a hazardous material scene, the gathering of information, the notification of the proper authorities, the isolation of the area by setting perimeters/ zones, possible evacuation, protection by initiating the incident management system, emergency decontamination, and performing defensive actions only. Even though the first responder is a member of an emergency response service, they are not trained in specialized protective clothing or specialized control equipment. Thus, the first responder is not a member of a hazardous materials response team. This course meets the requirements of NFPA 472 - Professional Competence of First Responders to HazMat Incidents at the Operations Level. This course also meets the requirements of OSHA 29 CFR 1910.120, EPA, USDOT, and all other appropriate state, local and provincial occupational health and safety regulatory requirements. Also required as prerequisite: NPQ FF I and NPQ Hazardous Materials Awareness Level

FRSC 1151 - Fire Prevention and Inspection 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Emphasis is placed on the shared responsibility of all fire service personnel to prevent fires and fire losses by survey of fire prevention activities, conducting basic fire prevention inspections, practicing life safety codes, review of local and state laws regarding fire inspection, and review of applicable codes and standards. Topics include: code administration, inspection, use and occupancy, building limitations and types of construction, fire resistive construction elements, installation of fire protection systems, mean of egress, interior finish requirements, general fire safety provisions, maintenance of fire protection systems, means of egress maintenance for occupancies, hazardous materials, flammable liquids and aerosols, detonation and deflagration hazards, hazardous assembly occupancies, other storage and processing occupancies, compressed gases and cryogenic liquids, pesticides and other health hazards, and using referenced standards. Successful completion of FRSC 1151 qualifies individuals to test for the National Professional Qualification (NPQ) Inspector Level-I examination

FRSC 1161 - Fire Service Safety and Loss Control 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course will provide the necessary knowledge and skills for the emergency responder to understand occupational safety and

health and be able to develop safety programs. The course starts with an introduction to occupational safety and health and covers the history, national agencies that produce injury and fatality reports, and efforts that have been made to address safety and health problems in emergency service occupations. The course will review safety related regulations and standards and discuss how to implement them through risk management processes. There will be lectures and discussions on pre-incident safety, safety at fire emergencies, safety at medical and rescue emergencies, safety at specialized incidents, and post-incident safety management. Personnel roles and responsibilities will be covered, so that knowledge can be gained on the relationship to the overall safety and health program by the different responding and administrative personnel at emergency scenes. Lectures and discussions on how to develop, manage, and evaluate safety programs will be covered to provide general knowledge and basic skills on occupational health and safety programs. Finally, information management and various other special topics will be covered to gain knowledge on the legal, ethical, and financial considerations that programs need to be aware of and how to collect the data and report it.

FRSC 2100 - Fire Administration Management 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status This course will provide the necessary knowledge and skills for the emergency responder to become a diverse leader and manager in their department. The course starts with the history of the fire service, which focuses on the historical events that have forged the fire service today. Discussions on preparing for the future are designed to provide information to develop a game plan for personal success. Leadership and Management principles will be taught to blend the academics of leadership and management research into what occurs in the fire service organization on a daily basis. Leadership styles will be discussed to help understand how to lead and manage and, as important, why it is done. The course will take an insightful look into how people handle change personally and organizationally. Discussions on ethics will be focused on the elements critical to ethical leadership and management practices. The course will explore the elements of team building and provide a depth of understanding how to blend various styles and personalities to get the most from people. Discussions on managing emergency services will target budgeting and personnel management the support elements that are so vital to every organization. Quality of the fire service will also be looked at for methods of quality improvement and their applications to improve the services delivered to citizens everyday. An in-depth overview of the changes in disaster planning and response since 9-11, and includes ways to help with community evaluation and preparedness processes. Finally, shaping the future will explore the possibilities of what may occur in the fire service and how you can play an important role in helping to shape the fire service of the future.

FRSC 2110 - Fire Service Hydraulics 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course begins with the history and theories of the use of water for fire extinguishment then moves to practical application of the principles of hydraulics in water systems and on the fire ground. Topics include water at rest and in motion, velocity and discharge, water distribution systems, fire service pumps, friction loss, engine and nozzle pressures, fire streams, standpipe systems, automatic sprinkler systems, firefighting foams, and the clip board friction loss system.

FRSC 2120 - Fire Protection Systems 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status A review of fire detection and protection systems including: automatic sprinkler systems, portable fire extinguishers, restaurant/kitchen systems, special hazard systems, detection systems, and control systems. The applicable laws, codes and standards will be introduced along with regulatory and support agencies. Specific topics include: introduction to fire protection systems, water supply systems for fire protection systems, waterbased suppression systems, non-water-based suppression systems, fire alarm systems, smoke management systems, and portable fire extinguishers.

FRSC 2130 - Fire Service Building Construction 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Presents building construction features from the perspective of the fire service with emphasis placed on the use of building construction information to prevent and reduce fire fighter and civilian deaths and injuries. Topics include principles of building construction, building construction classification, building construction hazards and tactical considerations, structural loads and stresses, structural building components and functions, fire resistance and flame spread, building codes, structural failure and firefighter safety, and firefighter safety in structural and wildland firefighting.

FRSC 2141 - Incident Command 4 000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

The Incident Command course is designed to illustrate the responsibilities to use, deploy, implement, and/or function within an Incident Command System (ICS) as well as functioning within multi-jurisdictions incident under the Incident Management System (IMS). The course emphasizes the need for incident management systems, an overview of the structure and expandable nature of ICS, an understanding of the command skills needed by departmental officers to use ICS guidelines effectively, and scenario practice on how to apply ICS and IMS. The National Incident Management System (NIMS) will illustrate and provide the consistent nationwide template to enable all government, private-sectors, and non-governmental organizations to work together during virtual all domestic incidents. These course competencies will cover those objectives entailed in NIMS 100, 200, 700, and 800.

FRSC 2170 - Fire and Arson Investigation 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Presents an introduction to fire investigation. Emphasis is placed upon: fire behavior, combustion properties of various materials sources of ignition, and investigative techniques for structures, grassland,

wildland, automobiles, vehicles, ships, and other types of fire investigation, causes of electrical fires, chemical fires, explosive evaluations, laboratory operation. Techniques used in fire deaths and injuries, arson as a crime, other techniques, State and Federal laws, and future trends in fire investigative technology.

GERT – Gerontology

GERT 1000 - Understanding the Gerontological Client 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course provides a description of the aging client in the aging services network, as well as an examination of sociological, psychological, and biological aspects of aging.

GERT 1020 - Behavioral Aspects of Aging 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course addresses behavioral health issues associated with aging, including psycho-social impact of cultural and cohort influences; a discussion of prevention, diagnosis, assessment, and intervention; as well as an examination of pertinent legislation.

GERT 1030 - Gerontological Nutrition 1.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status This course provides a study of the nutritional needs of the individual, including older adults. Topics include nutrients, standard and modified diets, nutrition throughout the lifespan, and client education.

HIMT - Health Information Technology

HIMT 1100 – Introduction to Health Information Technology 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course focuses on orienting the student to health information management. Topics include introducing students to the structure of healthcare in the United States and its providers, and the structure and function of the American Health Information Management Association (AHIMA).

HIMT 1150 – Computer Applications in Healthcare 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: COMP 1000

Designed to provide students with computer and software skills used in medical offices. Topics include hardware and software components of computers for medical record applications; database software and information management; specialized information management systems in healthcare; methods of controlling confidentiality and patient rights; accuracy and security of health information data in computer systems as well as future directions of information technology in healthcare.

HIMT 1200 - Legal Aspects of Healthcare 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status This course focuses on the study of legal principles applicable to health information, patient care and health records. Topics include working of the American Legal System, courts and legal procedures, principles of liability, patient record requirements, and address to health information, confidentiality and informed consent, the judicial process of health information, specialized patient records, risk management and quality assurance, HIV information, and the electronic health record.

HIMT 1250 - Health Record Content and Structure 2.000 Credits

This course provides a study of content, storage, retrieval, control, retention, and maintenance of health information. Topics include health data structure, content and standards healthcare information requirements and standards.

HIMT 1350 - Pharmacotherapy 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ALHS 1090

Introduces drug therapy with emphasis on safety, classification of drugs, their action, side effects, and/or adverse reactions. Also introduces the basic concept used in the administration of drugs. Topics include introduction to pharmacology, sources and forms of drugs, drug classification, and drug effects on the body systems.

HIMT 1400 - Coding and Classification I 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: BIOL 2114; BIOL 2114L; ALHS 1090; HIMT 1350

This course provides the student an introduction to medical coding and classification of diseases, injuries, encounters, and procedures using standard applications of Medical Coding Guidelines to support reimbursement of healthcare services.

HIMT 1410 - Coding and Classification II 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: HIMT 1400

This course is a continuation of HIT 1400 (Coding and Classification I). This course provides the student with case studies for in-depth review of inpatient and outpatient develop auditing and compliance strategies in the work setting.

HIMT 2150 - Healthcare Statistics

2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH IIII

This course analyzes the study of methods and formulas used in computing and preparing statistical reports for health care services and vital records. It also focuses on the study of methods and techniques used in presenting statistical data.

HIMT 2200 - Performance Improvement 2.000 Credits

This course introduces the students to the peer review and the role health information plays in evaluating patient care. This course investigates the components of performance improvement programs in health care facilities, including quality assessment, utilization management, risk management, and critical clinical pathways. State and local standards are included as well as review of the federal government role in health care accreditation requirements of various agencies.

HIMT 2300 - Healthcare Management 3.000 Credits

This course will engage in the functions of a merger, planning, organizing, decision making, staffing, leading or directing, communication and motivating. Further study will include principles of authority/responsibility, delegation and effective communication, organization charts, job descriptions, policies and procedures, employee motivation, discipline and performance evaluations.

HIMT 2400 – Coding and Classification System III 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: HIMT 1400

This course provides an introduction to, and application of, codes using CPT/HCPCS system. Codes will be applied to workbook exercises, case studies, and actual outpatient charts. Codes will be assigned manually as well as by an encoder.

HIMT 2410 - Revenue Cycle Management 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: HIMT 1400

This course focuses on how the revenue cycle is impacted by various departments within the facility such as patient access/registration, case management/quality review, health information management, and patient accounting. Subjects include insurance plans, medical necessity, claims processing, accounts receivable, chargemaster, DRGs, APCs edits, auditing and review. ICD and CPT coding as they relate to the billing function will be reviewed. The importance of revenue cycle management for fiscal stability is emphasized.

HIMT 2460 - Health Information Technology Practicum 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: HIMT 1200; HIMT 1250

This course will allow students to perform advanced functions of a health information management (HIM) department. Students will work in realistic work environments in either a traditional, nontraditional, or lab setting. Activities will include application of all HIMT coursework. The student will also learn professional skills to prepare them for employment in the HIM Career field.

HIST – History

HIST IIII - World History I

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 AND READ 0098 with a minimum grade of C or degree program admission level writing AND reading competency

Emphasizes the study of intellectual, cultural, scientific, political, and social contributions of the civilizations of the world and the evolution of these civilizations during the period from the prehistoric era to early modern times. Topics include the Prehistoric Era the Ancient Near East, Ancient India, Ancient China, Ancient Rome, Ancient Africa, Islam, the Americas, Japan, Ancient Greece, the Middle Ages, and the Renaissance.

HIST 1112 - World History II

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 AND READ 0098 with a

minimum grade of C or degree program admission level writing AND reading competency

Emphasizes the study of the intellectual, cultural, scientific, political, and social contributions of the civilizations of the world and the evolution of these civilizations during the period from early modern times to the present. Topics include transitions to the Modern World, scientific revolution and the Enlightenment, political modernization, economic modernization, imperialism, and the Twentieth Century.

HIST 2111 - U.S. History I

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 AND READ 0098 with a minimum grade of *C* or degree program admission level writing AND reading competency

Emphasizes the study of U. S. History to 1877 to include the post-Civil War period. The course focuses on the period from the Age of Discovery through the Civil War to include geographical, intellectual, political, economic, and cultural development of the American people. It includes the history of Georgia and its constitutional development. Topics include colonization and expansion; the Revolutionary Era; the New Nation; nationalism, sectionalism, and reform; the Era of Expansion; and crisis, Civil War, and reconstruction.

HIST 2112 - U.S. History II

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 AND READ 0098 with a minimum grade of *C* or degree program admission level writing AND reading competency

Emphasizes the study of the social, cultural, and political history of the United States from 1865 to the beginning of the twenty-first century and will equip the student to better understand the problems and challenges of the contemporary world in relation to events and trends in modern American history. The course also provides an overview of the history of Georgia and the development of its constitution. Topics include the Reconstruction Period; the great West, the new South, and the rise of the debtor; the Gilded Age; the progressive movement; the emergence of the U. S. in world affairs; the Roaring Twenties; the Great Depression; World War II; the Cold War and the 1950s; the 1960s and 1970s; and America since 1980.

HUMN - Humanities

HUMN 1101 - Introduction to Humanities

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 1101 with a minimum grade of C Explores the philosophic and artistic heritage of humanity expressed through a historical perspective on visual arts, music, and literature. The humanities provide insight into people and society. Topics include historical and cultural developments, contributions of the humanities, and research.

IDFC - Industrial Fundamentals

IDFC 1000 - Principles of Electricity I 4.000 Credits

Provides an in-depth study of the health and safety practices required for maintenance of industrial, commercial, and home electrically operated equipment. Topics include introduction to OSHA regulations; safety tools, equipment, and procedures; and first aid and cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

IDFC 1005 - Principles of Electricity II 5.000 Credits

This course introduces the theory and application of varying sine wave voltages and current and solid state devices. Topics include magnetism, AC wave generation, AC test equipment, inductance, capacitance, basic transformers, an introduction to semiconductor fundamentals, diode applications, basic transistor fundamentals, basic amplifiers, and semiconductor switching devices.

IDFC 1007 - Industrial Safety Procedures 2.000 Credits

Provides an in-depth study of the health and safety practices required for maintenance of industrial, commercial, and home electrically operated equipment. Topics include introduction to OSHA regulations; safety tools, equipment, and procedures; and first aid and cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

IDFC 1011 - Direct Current I 3.000 Credits

Introduces direct current (DC) concepts and applications. Topics include electrical principles and laws; DC test equipment; series, parallel, and simple combination circuits; and laboratory procedures and safety practices.

IDFC 1012 - Alternating Current I 3.000 Credits

Introduces the theory and application of varying sine wave voltages and current. Topics include magnetism, AC wave generation, AC test equipment, inductance, capacitance, and basic transformers.

IDSY – Industrial Systems Technology

IDSY 1100 - Basic Circuit Analysis 5.000 Credits

This course introduces direct current concepts and applications, alternating current theory and application of varying sine wave voltages and current, and the physical characteristics and applications of solid state devices. Topics include, but are not limited to, electrical laws and principles, magnetism, series, parallel, and simple combination circuits, inductance and capacitance, diodes and amplifiers, and semiconductory fundamentals.

IDSY 1110 - Industrial Motor Controls I 5.000 Credits

This course introduces the fundamental concepts, principles, and devices involved in industrial motor controls, theories and

applications of single and three-phase motors, wiring motor control circuits, and magnetic starters and braking. Topics include, but are not limited to, motor theory and operating principles, control devices, symbols and schematic diagrams, NEMA standards, Article 430 NEC and preventative maintenance and troubleshooting.

IDSY 1120 - Basic Industrial PLCs

5.000 Credits

This course introduces the operational theory, systems terminology, PLC installation, and programming procedures for Programmable Logic Controllers. Emphasis is placed on PLC programming, connections, installation, and start-up procedures. Other topics include timers and counters, relay logic instructions, and hardware and software applications.

IDSY 1130 - Industrial Wiring 4.000 Credits

Teaches the fundamental concepts of industrial wiring with an emphasis on installation procedures. Topics include grounding, raceways, three-phase systems, transformers (three-phase and single-phase), wire sizing, overcurrent protection, NEC requirements, industrial lighting systems, and switches, receptacles, and cord connectors.

IDSY 1150 - DC and AC Motors 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: IDFC 1011; IDFC 1012 Introduces the fundamental theories and applications of singlephase and three-phase motors. Topics include motor theory and operating principles, motor terminology, motor identification, NEMA standards, AC motors, DC motors, scheduled preventive maintenance, and troubleshooting and failure analysis.

IDSY 1160 - Mechanical Laws and Principles

4.000 Credits Introduces the student to fundamental laws and principles of mechanics. Topics include mechanical principles of simple machines; force, torque, velocity, acceleration, and inertia; rotational motion; work power, and energy, matter; gases; fluid power; and heat, The course emphasizes understanding terminology and using related problem solving skills in everyday physical applications of mechanical technology. Competencies are reinforced and practical hands on lab exercises.

IDSY 1170 - Industrial Mechanics 5.000 Credits

This course introduces and emphasizes the basic skill necessary for mechanical maintenance personnel. Instruction is also provided in the basic physics concepts applicable to the mechanics of industrial production equipment, and the application of mechanical principles with additional emphasis on power transmission and specific mechanical components.

IDSY 1180 - Magnetic Starters and Braking 3.000 Credits

Corequisites: IDSY 1150

Provides instruction in wiring motor control circuits. Emphasis is placed on designing and installing magnetic starters in across-theline, reversing, jogging circuits, and motor braking. Topics include control transformers, full voltage starters, reversing circuits, jogging circuits, and braking.

IDSY 1190 - Fluid Power and Piping Systems 5.000 Credits

This course provides instruction in the fundamentals of safely operating hydraulic, pneumatic, and pump and piping systems. Theory and practical application concepts are discussed. Topics include hydraulic system principles and components, pneumatic system principles and components, and the installation, maintenance, and troubleshooting of pump and piping systems.

IDSY 1210 - Industrial Motor Controls II 5.000 Credits

This course introduces the theory and practical application for two-wire control circuits, advanced motor controls, and variable speed motor controls. Emphasis is placed on circuit sequencing, switching, and installation, maintenance, and troubleshooting techniques.

IDSY 1220 - Intermediate Industrial PLCs 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: IDSY 1210

This course provides for hands on development of operational skills in the maintenance and troubleshooting of industrial control systems and automated equipment. Topics include data manipulation, math instructions, introduction to HMI, analog control, and troubleshooting discrete IO devices.

IDSY 1230 - Industrial Instrumentation 4.000 Credits

Provides instruction in the principles and practices of instrumentation for industrial process control systems with an emphasis on industrial maintenance techniques for production equipment. Topics include instrument tags; process documentation; basic control theory; sensing pressure, flow, level, and temperature; instrument calibration; and loop tuning.

IDSY 1240 - Maintenance for Reliability 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: IDSY 1170

Applies advanced instrumentation in conjunction with principles of mechanical physics, vibration and particulate analysis, thermography, and advanced reliability concepts relative to precision/predictive maintenance of industrial equipment.

IDSY 1260 - Machine Tool for Industrial Repairs 4.000 Credits

Provides industrial mechanics the basic machine shop skills to perform common mechanical repairs such as: repair of scored pump shafts, motor shafts, conveyor shafts or valve stems; repair or fabrication of support brackets; fabrication of simple shaped (cylindrical or rectangular) parts; making or repairing keysets and keys.

MAST – Medical Assisting

MAST 1010 - Legal and Ethical Concerns in Medical Office 2.000 Credits

Introduces the basic concept of medical assisting and its relationship to the other health fields. Emphasizes medical ethics, legal aspects of medicine, and the medical assistant's role as an agent of the physician. Provides the student with knowledge of medical jurisprudence and the essentials of professional behavior. Topics include introduction to medical assisting; introduction to medical law; physician/patient/assistant relationship; medical office in litigation; as well as ethics, bioethical issues and HIPAA.

MAST 1030 - Pharmacology in the Med Office 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 1012

Introduces medication therapy with emphasis on safety; classification of medications; their actions; side effects; medication and food interactions and adverse reactions. Also introduces basic methods of arithmetic used in the administration of medications. Topics include introductory pharmacology; dosage calculation; sources and forms of medications; medication classification; and medication effects on the body systems.

MAST 1060 - Medical Office Procedures 4.000 Credits

Emphasizes essential skills required for the medical practice. Topics include office protocol, time management, appointment scheduling, medical office equipment, medical references, mail services, medical records, and professional communication.

MAST 1080 - Medical Assisting Skills I 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090

Introduces the skills necessary for assisting the physician with a complete history and physical in all types of medical practices. The course includes skills necessary for sterilizing instruments and equipment and setting up sterile trays. The student also explores the theory and practice of electrocardiography. Topics include infection control and related OSHA guidelines; prepare patients/assist physician with age and gender-specific examinations and diagnostic procedures; vital signs/mensuration; medical office surgical procedures and electrocardiography.

MAST 1090 - Medical Assisting Skills II

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090 Furthers student knowledge of the more complex activities in a physician*s office. Topics include collection/examination of specimens and CLIA regulations/risk management; urinalysis; venipuncture; hematology and chemistry evaluations; advanced reagent testing (Strep Test, HcG etc); administration of medications; medical office emergency procedures and emergency preparedness; respiratory evaluations; principles of IV administration; rehabilitative therapy procedures; principles of radiology safety and maintenance of medication and immunization records.

MAST 1100 - Medical Insurance Management 2 000 Credits

Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090; BUSN 1100; COMP 1000; ENGL 1010

Emphasizes essential skills required for the medical practice. Topics include managed care, reimbursement, and coding.

MAST 1110 - Administrative Practice Management 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090; BUSN 1100; COMP 1000; ENGL 1010

Emphasizes essential skills required for the medical practice in the areas of computers and medical transcription. Topics include medical transcription/electronic health records; application of computer skills; integration of medical terminology; accounting procedures; and application of software.

MAST 1120 - Human Pathological Conditions in the Medical Office

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Provides fundamental information concerning common diseases and disorders of each body system. For each system, the disease or disorder is highlighted including: description, etiology, signs and symptoms, diagnostic procedures, treatment, management, prognosis, and prevention. Topics include introduction to disease and diseases of body systems.

MAST 1170 - Medical Assisting Externship 6.000 Credits

Provides students with an opportunity for in-depth application and reinforcement of principles and techniques in a medical office job setting. This clinical practicum allows the student to become involved in a work setting at a professional level of technical application and requires concentration, practice, and followthrough. Topics include application of classroom knowledge and skills and functioning in the work environment.

MAST 1180 - Medical Assisting Seminar

3.000 Credits

Seminar focuses on job preparation and maintenance skills and review for the certification examination. Topics include letters of application, resumes, completing a job application, job interviews, follow-up letter/call, letters of resignation and review of program competencies for employment and certification.

MAST 1510 - Medical Billing and Coding I 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090; ENGL 1010 Provides an introduction to medical billing and coding skills with applications of international coding standards for billing of health care services. Topics include International Classification of Diseases, code book formats, guidelines and conventions, and coding techniques.

MAST 1520 - Medical Billing and Coding II 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MAST 1510

Continues development of skills and knowledge presented in MAST 1510: Medical Billing and Coding I and provides for patient disease and medical procedure coding for billing purposes by health care facilities. Topics include medical records coding techniques; coding linkage and compliance; third-party reimbursement issues; and ethics in coding including fraud and abuse.

MAST 1530 – Medical Procedural Coding

2.000 Credits Prerequisites: MAST 1510

Provides the knowledge and skills to apply the coding of procedures for billing purposes using the Physicians Current Procedural Terminology (CPT) manual. Topics include format of CPT manual, CPT manual coding guidelines, and coding using the CPT manual.

MATH - Mathematics

MATH 0097 - Math II

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0096 with a minimum grade of C or entrance math score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes in-depth arithmetic skills needed for the study of mathematics and for the study of basic algebra. Topics include whole numbers, fractions, decimals, percents, ratio/proportion, measurement, geometry, and application problems.

MATH 0098 - Elementary Algebra

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0097 with a minimum grade of *C* or entrance math score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes basic algebra skills. Topics include introduction to real numbers and algebraic expressions, solving linear equations, graphs of linear equations, polynomial operations, and polynomial factoring.

MATH 0099 - Intermediate Algebra

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0098 with a minimum grade of C or entrance math score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes intermediate algebra skills. Topics include factoring, inequalities, rational expressions and equations, linear graphs, slope, and applications, systems of equations, radical expressions and equations, and quadratic equations.

MATH 1011 - Business Math

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0097 with a minimum grade of C or entrance math score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes mathematical concepts found in business situations. Topics include basic mathematical skills, mathematical skills in business-related problem solving, mathematical information for documents, graphs, and mathematical problems.

MATH 1012 - Foundations of Mathematics

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0097 with a minimum grade of *C* or entrance math score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes the application of basic mathematical skills used in the solution of occupational and technical problems. Topics include fractions, decimals, percents, ratios and proportions, measurement and conversion, formula manipulation, technical applications, and basic statistics.

MATH 1013

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0098 with a minimum grade of C or entrance math score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes concepts and operations which are applied to the study of algebra. Topics include basic mathematical concepts, basic algebraic concepts, and intermediate algebraic concepts.

MATH 1015

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 1013 with a minimum grade of C Emphasizes basic geometric and trigonometric concepts. Topics include measurement conversion, geometric terminology and measurements, and trigonometric terminology and functions.

MATH 1017

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 1013 with a minimum grade of C Emphasizes trigonometric concepts, logarithms, and exponential functions. Topics include trigonometric concepts, logarithms and exponentials.

MATH 1101 - Mathematical Modeling 3.000 Credits

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0099 with a minimum grade of *C* or degree program admission level algebra competency Emphasizes functions using real-world applications as models. Topics include fundamental concepts of algebra; functions and graphs; linear, quadratic, polynomial, exponential, and logarithmic functions and models; systems of equations; and optional topics in algebra.

MATH IIII - College Algebra

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0099 with a minimum grade of *C* or degree program admission level algebra competency Emphasizes techniques of problem solving using algebraic concepts. Topics include fundamental concepts of algebra, equations and inequalities, functions and graphs, and systems of equations; optional topics include sequences, series, and probability or analytic geometry.

MATH 1112 - College Trigonometry 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 1111

Emphasizes techniques of problem solving using trigonometric concepts. Topics include trigonometric functions, properties of trigonometric functions, vectors and triangles, inverse of trigonometric functions and graphing of trigonometric functions, logarithmic and exponential functions, and complex numbers.

MATH III3 - Precalculus

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH IIII

Prepares students for calculus. The topics discussed include an intensive study of polynomial, rational, exponential, logarithmic, and trigonometric functions and their graphs. Applications include simple maximum and minimum problems, exponential growth and decay.

MATH 1127 - Introduction to Statistics

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 0099 with a minimum grade of *C* or degree program admission level algebra competency Emphasizes the concepts and methods fundamental to utilizing and interpreting commonly used statistics. Topics include descriptive statistics, basic probability, discrete and continuous distributions, sampling distributions, hypothesis testing chi square tests, and linear regression.

MATH 1131 - Calculus I

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status; MATH 1113 with a minimum grade of ${\it C}$

Topics include the study of limits and continuity, derivatives, and integrals of functions of one variable. Applications are incorporated from a variety of disciplines. Algebraic, trigonometric, exponential, and logarithmic functions are studied.

MATH 1132 - Calculus II

4.000 Credits Prerequisites: Regular Status; MATH 1131 with a minimum grade of C

This course includes the study of techniques of integration, application of the definite integral, an introduction to differential equations, polar graphs, and power series.

MCHT - Machine Tool Technology

MCHT 1011 - Introduction to Machine Tool 4.000 Credits

Introduces the fundamental concepts and procedures necessary for the safe and efficient use of basic machine tools. Topics include machine shop safety, terminology, use of hand and bench tools, analysis of measurements, part layout, horizontal and vertical band saw setup and operation, drill press setup and operation, and quality control.

MCHT 1012 - Blueprint for Machine Tool 3.000 Credits

Introduces the fundamental concepts necessary to develop blueprint reading competencies, interpret drawings, and produce sketches for machine tool applications. Topics include interpretation of blueprints, sketching, sectioning, geometric dimensioning and tolerancing, and assembly drawings.

MCHT 1013 - Machine Tool Math

3.000 Credits Prereguisites: MATH 1012

This course develops mathematical competencies as applied to machine tool technology. Emphasis is placed on the use of machining formulas by incorporating algebraic, geometric, and trigonometric functions. Topics include machining algebra and geometry, applied geometry, and applied trigonometry.

MCHT 1015 - Surface Grinder Operations 2.000 Credits

Provides instruction in the setup, operations, maintenance, and assembly operations of surface grinders. Topics include: surface grinders and surface grinder maintenance, surface grinder setup, surface grinder operations, and safety.

MCHT 1017 – Characteristics of Metals/Heat Treat I 3.000 Credits

Introduces the properties of various metals, production methods, and identification of ferrous and non-ferrous metals. Topics include heat treatment safety, metallurgy principles and heat treatment of metals.

MCHT 1030 - Applied Measurement 3.000 Credits

This course is designed to develop skills necessary for the use and analysis of measurement for Machine Tool Technology and other industrial purposes. Topics include the use of non-precision measuring instruments, use of precision measuring instruments, use of comparison gauges, and analysis of measurements.

MCHT 1119 - Lathe Operations I

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MCHT 1011; MATH 1012 Provides opportunities for students to develop skill in the setup and operation of metal cutting lathes. Topics include safety, lathes parts and controls, lathe tooling and tool bit grinding, lathe calculations, lathe setup and operations.

MCHT 1120 - Mill Operations I 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MCHT 1011; MATH 1012

Provides instruction in the setup and use of the milling machine. Topics include safety, milling machines, milling machine setup, and milling machine operations.

MCHT 1219 - Lathe Operations II 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: MCHT 1119

Provides further instruction for students to develop skill in the use of lathes. Topics include lathes, lathe setup, lathe operations, and safety.

MCHT 1220 - Mill Operations II 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: MCHT 1120

Provides further instruction for students to develop skills in the use of milling machines. Topics include safety, advanced milling calculation, advanced milling machine setup and operations.

MGMT – Management

MGMT 1100 - Principles of Management

3.000 Credits

Develops skills and behaviors necessary for successful supervision of people and their job responsibilities. Emphasis will be placed on real life concepts, personal skill development, applied knowledge and managing human resources. Course content is intended to help managers and supervisors deal with a dramatically changing workplace being affected by technology changes, a more competitive and global market place, corporate restructuring and the changing nature of work and the workforce. Topics include understanding the manager's job and work environment; building an effective organizational culture; leading, directing, and the application of authority; planning, decision-making, and problemsolving; human resource management, administrative management, organizing, and controlling.

MGMT 1105 - Organizational Behavior 3.000 Credits

Provides a general knowledge of the human relations aspects of the senior-subordinate workplace environment. Topics include employee relations principles, problem solving and decision making, leadership techniques to develop employee morale, human values and attitudes, organizational communications, interpersonal communications, and employee conflict.

MGMT 1110 - Employment Law 3.000 Credits

Develops a working knowledge of the laws of employment necessary for managers. Topics include employment law, the courts, Alternative Dispute Resolution (ADR), discrimination law, selecting applicants under the law, OSHA and safety, affirmative action, at-will doctrine, right to privacy, Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA), workers compensation, unemployment compensation, and National Labor Relations Act.

MGMT 1115 - Leadership 3.000 Credits

This course familiarizes the student with the principles and techniques of sound leadership practices. Topics include characteristics of effective leadership styles, history of leadership, leadership models, the relationship of power and leadership, team leadership, the role of leadership in effecting change.

MGMT 1120 - Introduction to Business 3.000 Credits

This course is designed to provide the student with an overview of the functions of business in the market system. The student will gain an understanding of the numerous decisions that must be made by managers and owners of businesses. Topics include the market system, the role of supply and demand, financial management, legal issues in business, employee relations, ethics, and marketing.

MGMT 1125 - Business Ethics 3.000 Credits

Provides students with an overview of business ethics and ethical management practices with emphasis on the process of ethical decision-making and working through contemporary ethical dilemmas faced by business organizations, managers and employees. The course is intended to demonstrate to the students how ethics can be integrated into strategic business decisions and can be applied to their own careers. The course uses a case study approach to encourage the student in developing analytical, problem-solving, critical thinking and decision-making skills. Topics include an overview of business ethics; moral development and moral reasoning; personal values, rights, and responsibilities; frameworks for ethical decision-making in business; justice and economic distribution; corporations and social responsibility; corporate codes of ethics and effective ethics programs; business and society: consumers and the environment; ethical issues in the workplace; business ethics in a global and multicultural environment; business ethics in cyberspace; and business ethics and the rule of law.

MGMT 2115 - Human Resource Management 3.000 Credits

This course is designed as an overview of the Human Resource Management (HRM) function and of the manager and supervisors role in managing the career cycle from organizational entry to exit. It acquaints the student with the authority, responsibility, functions, and problems of the human resource manager, with an emphasis on developing familiarity with the real world applications required of employers and managers who increasingly are in partnership with HRM generalists and specialists in their organizations. Topics include strategic human resource management, contemporary issues in HRM: ethics, diversity and globalization; the human resource/supervisor partnership; human resource planning and productivity; job description analysis, development, and design: recruiting, interviewing, and selecting employees; performance management and appraisal systems; employee training and development: disciplinary action and employee rights; employee compensation and benefits; labor relations and employment law; and technology applications in HRM.

MGMT 2120 - Labor Management Relations 3.000 Credits

Provides a student with an overview of the relationship of rank and file employees to management in business organizations. The nature of the workplace, the economic foundations of work organizations, and the history of the relationship between management and labor is examined. The course acquaints the student with the principles of developing positive relationships between management and labor within the context of the legal environment governing labor relations. Topics include the nature of the American workplace; the economic history of business organizations, the historical roots of labormanagement relations; adversarial and cooperative approaches to labor relations; the legal framework of labor relations; employeeemployer rights; collective bargaining and union organizing processes; union and nonunion grievance procedures; international labor relations; and the future of labor-management relations in a changing economy. Case studies, readings, and role-plays are used to simulate workplace applications in labor relations.

MGMT 2125 - Performance Management 3.000 Credits

Develops an understanding of how fostering employer/employee relationships in the work setting improves work performance. Develops legal counseling and disciplinary techniques to use in various workplace situations. Topics include the definitions of coaching, counseling, and discipline; importance of the coaching relationship; implementation of an effective counseling strategy; techniques of effective discipline; and performance evaluation techniques.

MGMT 2130 - Employee Training and Development 3.000 Credits

Addresses the challenges of improving the performance and career potential of employees, while benefiting the student in their own preparation for success in the workplace. The focus is on both training and career and personal development. Shows the student how to recognize when training and development is needed and how to plan, design, and deliver an effective program of training for employees. Opportunities are provided for the student to develop their own career plans, assess their workrelated skills, and practice a variety of skills desired by employers. Topics include developing a philosophy of training; having systems approach to training and development; the context of training; conducting a needs analysis; critical success factors for employees: learning principles; designing and implementing training plans; conducting and evaluating training; human resource development and careers; personal career development planning; and applications in interpersonal relationships and communication.

MGMT 2140 - Retail Management 3.000 Credits

Develops a working knowledge of managing a retail business from a variety of perspectives with an emphasis on store management. The emphasis is on contemporary issues in retailing, particularly the process of supervising customer service and dealing with the changing demographics of retailing. An application focus on the use of information technologies, the internet, and electronic retailing is intended to give the student hands-on experience in retail management. Topics include strategic retail management; store, non-store, and nontraditional retailing; retail human resource management; developing a customer-focused service strategy; managing customer service; retail operations and financial management; global, cataloging, and electronic retail management, information technology applications in retailing.

MGMT 2145 - Business Plan Development 3.000 Credits

Provides students with knowledge and skills necessary for a manager or entrepreneur to develop and implement a business plan. Topics include business/community compatibility, introduction to cash flow and break even analysis, development of product/service idea, determination of market feasibility, determination of financial feasibility, development of marketing strategy, development of operations outline, and application of financial concepts.

MGMT 2155 - Quality Management Principles 3.000 Credits

Familiarizes the student with the principles and methods of Quality Management (QM). Topics include the history of quality control, quality control leaders, quality tools, QM implementation, team building for QM, and future quality trends.

MGMT 2200 - Production/Operations Management 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course provides the student with an intensive study of the overall field of production/operations management. Topics include role of production management/production managers, operational design, capacity planning, aggregate planning, inventory management, project management, and quality control/assurance.

MGMT 2205 - Service Sector Management 3.000 Credits

This course focuses on supervision in the service sector with special emphasis on team building, quality management, and developing a customer focus. The challenge of providing worldclass customer service is addressed through sections on principles of service industry supervision, career development, problem solving, stress management, and conflict resolution. Topics include principles of service industry supervision, team building, customer service operations, TQM in a service environment, business software applications, communication in the service sector, introduction to information systems, selling principles and sales management, retail management, and legal issues in the service sector.

MGMT 2210 - Project Management 3.000 Credits

Provides a basic understanding of project management functions and processes. Topics include team selection and management; project planning, definition and scheduling of tasks; resource negotiation, allocation, and leveling; project control, monitoring, and reporting; computer tools for project planning and scheduling; managing complex relationships between project team and other organizations; critical path methodology; and total quality management.

MGMT 2215 - Team Project

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

This course utilizes team methodologies to study the field of management. It encourages students to discuss their perception of management practices which have been studied during the management program. Topics include current issues and problems in management and supervision and state-of-the-art management and leadership techniques. Students will be put into teams, will work on team projects to demonstrate their understanding of the competencies of this course, and will do peer evaluation. Potential team projects could include authoring a management book covering the competencies, videos, web sites, bulletin boards, and slide presentations among others.

MKTG - Marketing Management

MKTG 1100 - Principles of Marketing 3.000 Credits

This course emphasizes the trends and the dynamic forces that affect the marketing process and the coordination of the marketing functions. Topics include effective communication in a marketing environment, role of marketing, knowledge of marketing principles, marketing strategy, and marketing career paths.

MKTG 1130 - Business Regulations and Compliance 3.000 Credits

This course introduces the study of contracts and other legal issues and obligations for businesses. Topics include creation and evolution of laws, court decision processes, legal business structures, sales contracts, commercial papers, Uniform Commercial Code, and risk-bearing devices.

MKTG 1160 - Professional Selling 3.000 Credits

This course introduces professional selling skills and processes. Topics include professional selling, product/sales knowledge, customer analysis/relations, selling process, sales presentations, and ethics of selling.

MKTG 1190 - Integrated Marketing Communications 3.000 Credits

This course introduces the fundamental principles and practices associated with promotion and communication. Topics include purposes of promotion and IMC, principles of promotion and Integrated Marketing Communication (IMC), budgeting, regulations and controls, media evaluation and target market selection, integrated marketing plans, trends in promotion, and promotion and communication career paths.

MKTG 1210 - Services Marketing 3.000 Credits

This course introduces the marketing skills required in a service business. Topics include foundation of services marketing, managing service delivery/encounters, services marketing strategy, and aligning strategy service design, and standards.

MKTG 1270 - Visual Merchandising 3.000 Credits

This course focuses on the components of the visual merchandising of goods and services. Topics include design and color principles, tools and materials of the trade, lighting and signs, installation of displays, store planning, safety, and related areas of visual merchandising and display.

MKTG 2000 - International Marketing 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MKTG 1100

This course introduces opportunities and international strategies employed in the global marketplace. Topics include the environment of international marketing, analyzing international marketing opportunities, international market entries, design and international marketing strategy, and paths in international marketing.

MKTG 2010 - Small Business Management 3.000 Credits

This course introduces competencies required in managing a small business. Topics include nature of small business management, business management and organizational change, marketing strategies, employee relations, financial planning, and business assessment and growth.

MKTG 2070 - Buying and Merchandising 3.000 Credits

Develops buying and merchandising skills required in retail or ebusiness. Topics include principles of merchandising, inventory control, merchandise plan, assortment planning, buying merchandise, and pricing strategies.

MKTG 2090 - Marketing Research 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MKTG 1100

This course conveys marketing research methodology. Topics include role of marketing research, marketing research process, ethics in marketing research, research design, collection data analysis, reporting, application of marketing research, and marketing research career paths.

MKTG 2210 - Entrepreneurship 6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status This course provides an overview of the steps in establishing a business. A formal business will be created. Topics include planning, location analysis, financing, developing a business plan, and entrepreneurial ethics and social responsibility.

MKTG 2290 - Marketing Internship/Practicum 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Program advisor approval

This course applies and reinforces marketing and employability skills in an actual job placement or practicum experience. Topics include problem solving, adaptability to the job setting, use of proper interpersonal skills, application of marketing skills, and professional development.

MKTG 2300 - Marketing Management 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MKTG 1100 This course reiterates the program outcomes for marketing management through the development of a marketing plan. Topics

include the marketing framework, the marketing plan, and preparing a marketing plan for a new product.

MUSC – Music Appreciation

MUSC 1101 - Music Appreciation

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: ENGL 1101 with a minimum grade of *C* Explores the analysis of well-known works of music, their compositions, and the relationship to their periods. An introduction to locating, acquiring, and documenting information resources lays the foundation for research to include the creative and critical process, the themes of music, the formal elements of composition, and the placing of music in the historical context. Topics include historical and cultural development represented in musical arts.

NAST – Nurse Aide

NAST 1100 - Nurse Aide Fundamentals 6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

Introduces student to the role and responsibilities of the Nurse Aide. Emphasis is placed on understanding and developing critical thinking skills, as well as demonstrating knowledge of the location and function of human body systems and common disease processes; responding to and report changes in a residents/patients condition, nutrition, vital signs, nutrition and diet therapy; disease processes, vital signs; observing, reporting and documenting changes in a residents condition; emergency concerns; ethics and legal issues and governmental agencies that influence the care of the elderly in long term care settings; mental health and psychosocial well-being of the elderly; use and care of mechanical devices and equipment; communication and interpersonal skills and skills competency based on federal guidelines. Specific topics include: roles and responsibilities of the Nurse Aide; communication and interpersonal skills; topography, structure, and function of the body systems; injury prevention and emergency preparedness; residents rights; basic patient care skills; personal care skills, and restorative care.

PHAR—Pharmacy Assistant

PHAR 1000 - Pharmaceutical Calculations 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: MATH 1012

This course develops knowledge and skills in pharmaceutical calculations procedures. Topics include systems of measurement, medication dispensing calculations, pharmacy mathematical procedures, and calculation tools and techniques.

PHAR 1010 - Pharmacy Technology Fundamentals 3.000 Credits

Provides an overview of the pharmacy technology field and develops the fundamental concepts and principles necessary for successful participation in the pharmacy field. Topics include safety, orientation to the pharmacy technology field, Fundamental principles of chemistry, basic laws of chemistry, ethics and laws, definitions and terms, and reference sources.

PHAR 1020 - Principles of Dispensing Medicines 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: PHAR 1000; PHAR 1010 This course introduces the student to principles of receiving, storing, and dispensing medications. Topics include purchasing, packaging, and labeling drugs; pharmacy policies and procedures; documentation; inventory and filing systems; compounding; storage and control; pharmacy equipment; and health care organizational structure. This course provides laboratory and clinical practice.

PHAR 1040 - Pharmacology

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status

The course introduces the students to principles and knowledge about all classifications of medication. Topics include disease states and treatment modalities, pharmaceutical side effects and drug interactions, control substances, specific drugs, and drug addiction and abuse.

PHAR 1055 - Pharmacy Assistant Practicum 5.000 Credits Prerequisites: ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090; MATH 1012;

PHAR 1000; PHAR 1010; PHAR 1020; PHAR 1040 This course orients students to the clinical environment and provides experiences with the basic skills necessary for the pharmacy assistant. Topics include purchasing, packaging and labeling drugs; distribution systems; pharmacy policies and procedures; documentation; inventory and filing systems; compounding; contamination control; storage and control; pharmacy equipment, and health care organizational structures.

PHLT – Phlebotomy

PHLT 1030 - Introduction to Venipuncture 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status; ALHS 1011; ALHS 1090 Provides an introduction to blood collecting techniques and processing specimens. Emphasis is placed on the knowledge and skills needed to collect all types of blood samples from hospitalized patients. Topics include venipuncture procedure, safety and quality assurance; isolation techniques, venipuncture problems, and definitions; lab test profiles and patient care areas; other specimen collections and specimen processing; test combinations, skin punctures and POCT; professional ethics and malpractice; and certification and licensure.

PHLT 1050 - Clinical Practice

5.000 Credits Prerequisites: ALHS 1040; COMP 1000 Corequisites: PHLT 1030

Provides work experiences in a clinical setting. Emphasis is placed on enhancing skills in venipuncture techniques. Topics include introduction to clinical policies and procedures and work ethics; routine collections: adult, pediatric, and newborn; and special procedures.

PHYS – Physics

PHYS IIII – Introductory Physics I

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 1101 with a minimum grade of *C*; MATH 1112 or MATH 1113 with a minimum grade of *C* Corequisites: PHYS 1110L

The first course of two algebra and trigonometry based courses in the physics sequence. Topics include material from mechanics (kinematics, dynamics, work and energy, momentum and collisions, rotational motion, static equilibrium, elasticity theory, and simple harmonic motion), mechanical waves, theory of heat and heat transfer, and thermodynamics.

PHYS IIIIL – Introductory Physics Lab I

1.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 1101 with a minimum grade of *C*; MATH 1112 or MATH 1113 with a minimum grade of *C* Corequisites: PHYS 1110

Selected laboratory exercises paralleling the topics in PHYS IIII. The laboratory exercises for this course include units of measurement, Newton's laws, work energy and power, momentum and collisions, one- and two-dimensional motion, circular motion and law of gravity, rotational dynamics and static equilibrium, elasticity theory, harmonic motion, theory of heat and heat transfer, thermodynamics, wave motion, and sound.

PHYS 1112 - Introductory Physics II

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: PHYS 1111; PHYS 1111L Corequisites: PHYS 1112L

The second of two algebra and trigonometry based courses in the physics sequence. Topics include material from electricity and magnetism (electric charge, electric forces and fields, electric potential energy, electric potential, capacitance, magnetism, electric current, resistance, basic electric circuits, alternating current circuits, and electromagnetic waves), geometric optics (reflection and refraction), and physical optics (interference and diffraction).

PHYS 1112L – Introductory Physics Lab II

1.000 Credits Prerequisites: PHYS 1111; PHYS 1111L Corequisites: PHYS 1112

Selected laboratory exercises paralleling the topics in PHYS 1112. The laboratory exercises for this course include material from electricity and magnetism, geometric optics, and physical optics.

PNSG - Practical Nursing

PNSG 2010 - Introduction to Pharmacology and Clinical Calculations 2.000 Credits

Applies fundamental mathematical concepts and includes basic drug administration. Emphasizes critical thinking skills. Topics include systems of measurement, calculating drug problems, resource materials usage, fundamental pharmacology, administering medications in a simulated clinical environment, principles of IV therapy techniques, and client education.

PNSG 2030 - Nursing Fundamentals 6.000 Credits

An introduction to the nursing process. Topics include nursing as a profession; ethics and law; client care which is defined as using the nursing process, using critical thinking, and providing client education and includes principles and skills of nursing practice, documentation, and an introduction to physical assessment; customer/client relationships; standard precautions; basic life support; infection control/blood-borne/airborne pathogens; and basic emergency care/first aid and triage.

PNSG 2035 - Nursing Fundamentals Clinical 2.000 Credits

An introduction to nursing practice in the clinical setting. Topics include but are not limited to history taking, physical assessment, nursing process, critical thinking, activities of daily living, documentation, client education, and standard precautions.

PNSG 2210 - Medical-Surgical Nursing I 4.000 Credits

Focuses on client care including using the nursing process, performing assessments, using critical thinking, engaging in client education and displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. Topics include health management and maintenance; prevention of illness; care of the individual as a whole; hygiene and personal care; mobility and biomechanics; fluid and electrolytes; oxygen care; perioperative care; immunology; as well as pathological diseases, disorders and deviations from the normal state of health, client care, treatment, pharmacology, nutrition and standard precautions with regard to the cardiovascular, respiratory, and hematological and immunological systems.

PNSG 2220 - Medical-Surgical Nursing II 4.000 Credits

This second course in a series of four focuses on client care including using the nursing process, performing assessments, using critical thinking, engaging in client education and displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. Topics include health management and maintenance; prevention of illness; care of the individual as a whole; as well as pathological diseases, disorders and deviations from the normal state of health, client care, treatment, pharmacology, nutrition and standard precautions with regard to the endocrine, gastrointestinal, and urinary system.

PNSG 2230 - Medical-Surgical Nursing III 4.000 Credits

This third course in a series of four focuses on client care including using the nursing process, performing assessments, using critical thinking, engaging in client education and displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. Topics include: health management and maintenance; prevention of illness; care of the individual as a whole; mental health; as well as pathological diseases, disorders and deviations from the normal state of health, client care, treatment, pharmacology, nutrition and standard precautions with regard to the neurological, sensory, and musculoskeletal systems.

PNSG 2240 - Medical-Surgical Nursing IV 4.000 Credits

This fourth course in a series of four courses focuses on client care including using the nursing process, performing assessments, using critical thinking, engaging in client education and displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. Topics include health management and maintenance; prevention of illness; care of the individual as a whole, oncology; as well as pathological diseases, disorders and deviations from the normal state of health, client care, treatment, pharmacology, nutrition and standard precautions with regard to the integumentary and reproductive systems.

PNSG 2310 - Medical-Surgical Nursing Clinical I 2.000 Credits

This first clinical course, in a series of four medical-surgical clinical courses, focuses on clinical client care including using the nursing process, performing assessments, applying critical thinking, engaging in client education and displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. At the completion of the four part sequence of these medical-surgical

clinical courses students will have completed a minimum of 412.5 hours of clinical experience including 300 hours of comprehensive medical-surgical, 37.5 hours of maternal, 37.5 pediatric and 37.5 pediatric experiences. Topics include health management and maintenance; prevention of illness; care of the individual as a whole; hygiene and personal care; mobility and biomechanics; fluid and electrolytes; oxygen care; perioperative care; immunology; mental health; and oncology. In addition pathological diseases, disorders and deviations from the normal state of health, client care, treatment, pharmacology, nutrition and standard precautions with regard to cardiovascular, hematological, immunological, respiratory, neurological, sensory, musculoskeletal, endocrine, gastrointestinal, urinary, integumentary and reproductive systems.

PNSG 2320 - Medical-Surgical Nursing Clinical II 2.000 Credits

This second clinical course, in a series of four medical-surgical clinical courses, focuses on clinical client care including using the nursing process, performing assessments, applying critical thinking, engaging in client education and displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. At the completion of the four part sequence of these medical-surgical clinical courses students will have completed a minimum of 412.5 hours of clinical experience including 300 hours of comprehensive medical-surgical, 37.5 hours of maternal, 37.5 pediatric and 37.5 pediatric experiences. Topics include health management and maintenance; prevention of illness; care of the individual as a whole; hygiene and personal care; mobility and biomechanics; fluid and electrolytes; oxygen care; perioperative care; immunology; mental health; and oncology. In addition pathological diseases, disorders and deviations from the normal state of health. client care, treatment, pharmacology, nutrition and standard precautions with regard to cardiovascular, hematological, immunological, respiratory, neurological, sensory, musculoskeletal, endocrine, gastrointestinal, urinary, integumentary and reproductive systems.

PNSG 2330 - Medical-Surgical Nursing Clinical III 2.000 Credits

This third clinical course, in a series of four medical-surgical clinical courses, focuses on clinical client care including using the nursing process, performing assessments, applying critical thinking, engaging in client education and displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. At the completion of the four part sequence of these medical-surgical clinical courses students will have completed a minimum of 412.5 hours of clinical experience including 300 hours of comprehensive medical-surgical, 37.5 hours of maternal, 37.5 pediatric and 37.5 pediatric experiences. Topics include health management and maintenance; prevention of illness; care of the individual as a whole; hygiene and personal care; mobility and biomechanics; fluid and electrolytes; oxygen care; perioperative care; immunology; mental health; and oncology. In addition pathological diseases, disorders and deviations from the normal state of health, client care, treatment, pharmacology, nutrition and standard precautions with regard to cardiovascular, hematological, immunological, respiratory, neurological, sensory, musculoskeletal, endocrine, gastrointestinal, urinary, integumentary and reproductive systems.

PNSG 2340 - Medical-Surgical Nursing Clinical IV 2.000 Credits

This fourth clinical course, in a series of four medical-surgical clinical courses, focuses on clinical client care including using the nursing process, performing assessments, applying critical thinking, engaging in client education and displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. At the completion of the four part sequence of these medical-surgical clinical courses students will have completed a minimum of 412.5 hours of clinical experience including 300 hours of comprehensive medical-surgical, 37.5 hours of maternal, 37.5 pediatric and 37.5 pediatric experiences. Topics include health management and maintenance; prevention of illness; care of the individual as a whole; hygiene and personal care; mobility and biomechanics; fluid and electrolytes; oxygen care; perioperative care; immunology; mental health; and oncology. In addition pathological diseases, disorders and deviations from the normal state of health, client care, treatment, pharmacology, nutrition and standard precautions with regard to cardiovascular, hematological, immunological, respiratory, neurological, sensory, musculoskeletal, endocrine, gastrointestinal, urinary, integumentary and reproductive systems.

PNSG 2250 - Maternity Nursing 3.000 Credits

Focuses on health management and maintenance and the prevention of illness, care of the individual as a whole, and deviations from the normal state of health. The definition of client care includes using the nursing process, performing assessments, using critical thinking, providing client education, displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. Topics include health management and maintenance and prevention of illness, care of the individual as a whole, pathological and nonpathological concerns in obstetric clients and the newborn; client care, treatments, pharmacology, and diet therapy related to obstetric clients and the newborn; and standard precautions.

PNSG 2255 - Maternity Nursing Clinical I.000 Credits

Focuses on clinical health management and maintenance and the prevention of illness, care of the individual as a whole, and deviations from the normal state of health. The definition of client care includes using the nursing process, performing assessments, using critical thinking, providing client education, displaying cultural competence across the life span and with attention to special populations. Topics include health management and maintenance and prevention of illness, care of the individual as a whole, pathological and nonpathological concerns in obstetric clients and the newborn; client care, treatments, pharmacology, and diet therapy related to obstetric clients and the newborn; and standard precautions.

PNSG 2410 - Nursing Leadership 1.000 Credits

Builds on the concepts presented in prior nursing courses and develops the skills necessary for successful performance in the job market. Topics include application of the nursing process, supervisory skills, client education methods, group dynamics and conflict resolution.

PNSG 2415- Nursing Leadership Clinical

2.000 Credits

Builds on the concepts presented in prior nursing courses and develops the clinical skills necessary for successful performance in the job market, focusing on practical applications. Topics include application of the nursing process, critical thinking, supervisory skills, client education methods, and group dynamics.

POLS – Political Science

POLS 1101 - American Government 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 and READ 0098 with a minimum grade of *C* or degree program admission level writing and reading competency

Emphasizes study of government and politics in the United States. The focus of the course will provide an overview of the Constitutional foundations of the American political processes with a focus on government institutions and political procedures. The course will examine the constitutional framework, federalism, civil liberties and civil rights, public opinion, the media, special interest groups, political parties, and the election process along with the three branches of government. In addition, this course will examine the processes of Georgia state government. Topics include foundations of government, political behavior, and governing institutions.

PSYC – Psychology

EMPL 1000 - Interpersonal Relations and Professional Development

. 2.000 Credits

Emphasizes human relations and professional development in today's rapidly changing world that prepares students for living and working in a complex society. Topics include human relations skills, job acquisition skills and communication, job retention skills, job advancement skills, and professional image skills.

PSYC 1010 - Basic Psychology

3.000 Credits

Presents basic concepts within the field of psychology and their application to everyday human behavior, thinking, and emotion. Emphasis is placed on students understanding basic psychological principles and their application within the context of family, work, and social interactions. Topics include an overview of psychology as a science, the nervous and sensory systems, learning and memory, motivation and emotion, intelligence, lifespan development, personality, psychological disorders and their treatment, stress and health, and social relations.

PSYC 1101 - Introductory Psychology 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 and READ 0098 with a minimum grade of C or degree program admission level writing and reading competency

Introduces the major fields of contemporary psychology. Emphasis is on fundamental principles of psychology as a science. Topics include research design, the organization and operation of the nervous system, sensation and perception, learning and memory, motivation and emotion, thinking and intelligence, lifespan development, personality, psychopathology and interventions, stress and health, and social psychology.

PSYC 1150 - Industrial/Organizational Psychology 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 and READ 0098 with a minimum grade of C or degree program admission level writing and reading competency

Emphasizes interpersonal and behavioral skills required in today's business and industry. Topics include an overview of industrial/ organizational psychology, principles of human resources management, psychological testing, performance appraisal, training and professional development of employees, principles of leadership, motivational factors, workplace conditions, safety and health, and workplace stressors.

PSYC 2103 - Human Development 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: PSYC 1101

Emphasizes changes that occur during the human life cycle beginning with conception and continuing through late adulthood and death and emphasizes the scientific basis of our knowledge of human growth and development and the interactive forces of nature and nurture. Topics include but are not limited to theoretical perspectives and research methods, prenatal development and child birth, stages of development from infancy through late adulthood, and death and dying.

PSYC 2250 - Abnormal Psychology 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: PSYC 1101

Emphasizes the nature and causes of various forms of abnormal behavior. Topics include historical and contemporary approaches to psychopathology; approaches to clinical assessment and diagnosis; understanding and defining classifications of psychological disorders; and etiology and treatment considerations.

RADT – Radiologic Technology

RADT 1010 - Introduction to Radiology 4.000 Credits

Introduces a grouping of fundamental principles, practices, and issues common to many specializations in the health care profession. In addition to the essential skills, students explore various delivery systems and related issues. Provides the student with an overview of radiography and patient care. Students will be oriented to the radiographic profession as a whole. Emphasis will be placed on patient care with consideration of both physical and psychological conditions. Topics include ethics, medical and legal considerations, Right to Know Law, professionalism, basic principles of radiation protection, basic principles of exposure, equipment introduction, health care delivery systems, hospital and departmental organization, hospital and technical college affiliation, medical emergencies, pharmacology/contrast agents, media, OR and mobile procedures patient preparation, death and dying, body mechanics/transportation, basic life support/CPR, and patient care in radiologic sciences.

RADT 1030 - Radiographic Procedures I 3.000 Credits Prerequisites: BIOL 2114; BIOL 2114L Corequisites: RADT 1010

Introduces the knowledge required to perform radiologic procedures applicable to the human anatomy. Emphasis will be placed on the production of quality radiographs, and laboratory experience will demonstrate the application of theoretical principles and concepts. Topics include introduction to radiographic procedures; positioning terminology; positioning considerations; procedures, anatomy, and topographical anatomy related to body cavities, bony thorax, upper extremities, shoulder girdle; and lower extremities.

RADT 1060 – Radiographic Procedures II 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RADT 1010; RADT 1030 Continues to develop the knowledge required to perform radiographic procedures. Topics include anatomy and routine projections of the pelvic girdle; anatomy and routine projections of the spine, gastrointestinal (GI) procedures; genitourinary (GU) procedures; biliary system procedures; and minor procedures.

RADT 1070 - Principles of Imaging I 6.000 Credits Prerequisites: MATH 1111

Content is designed to establish a basic knowledge of atomic structure and terminology. Also presented are the nature and characteristics of radiation, x-ray production and the fundamentals of photon interactions with matter. Factors that govern the image production process, film imaging with related accessories, and a basis for analyzing radiographic images. Included are the importance of minimum imaging standards, discussion of a problem-solving technique for image evaluation and the factors that can affect image quality. Actual images will be included for analysis.

RADT 1160 - Principles of Imaging II 6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RADT 1070 Content is designed to impart an understanding of the components, principles and operation of digital imaging systems found in diagnostic radiology. Factors that impact image acquisition, display, archiving and retrieval are discussed. Guidelines for selecting exposure factors and evaluating images within a digital system assist students to bridge between filmbased and digital imaging systems, with a knowledge base in radiographic, fluoroscopic, mobile, and tomographic equipment requirements and design. This content also provides a basic knowledge of quality control; principles of digital system quality assurance and maintenance are presented. Content is designed to provide entry-level radiography students with principles related to computed tomography (CT) imaging, and other imaging modalities (i.e., MRI, US, NM, Mammography) in terms of purpose, principles, equipment/material, and procedure. Topics include imaging equipment, digital image acquisition and display, and basic principles of CT and other imaging modalities.

RADT 1200 – Principles of Radiation Biology and Protection 3.000 Credits

Provides instruction on the principles of cell radiation interaction. Radiation effects on cells and factors affecting cell response are presented. Acute and chronic effects of radiation are discussed. Topics include radiation detection and measurement; patient protection; personnel protection; absorbed dose equivalencies; agencies and regulations; introduction to radiation biology; cell anatomy, radiation/cell interaction; and effects of radiation.

RADT 1320 - Clinical Radiography I

4.000 Credits Corequisites: RADT 1030

Introduces students to the hospital clinical setting and provides an opportunity for students to participate in or observe radiographic procedures. Topics include orientation to hospital areas and procedures; orientation to mobile/surgery; orientation to radiography and fluoroscopy; participation in and/or observation of procedures related to body cavities ,the shoulder girdle, and upper extremities. Activities of students are under direct supervision.

RADT 1330 - Clinical Radiography II 7.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RADT 1010; RADT 1030; RADT 1320 Corequisites: RADT 1060

Continues introductory student learning experiences in the hospital setting. Topics include equipment utilization; exposure techniques; attention to and/or observation of routine projections of the lower extremities, pelvic girdle, and spine; attention to and/or observation of procedures related to the gastrointestinal (GI), genitourinary (GU), and biliary systems; and attention to and/or observation of procedures related to minor radiologic procedures. Execution of radiographic procedures will be conducted under direct and indirect supervision.

RADT 2090 - Radiographic Procedures III 2.000 Credits Prerequisites: RADT 1060 Corequisites: RADT 2340

Continues to develop the knowledge required to perform radiographic procedures. Topics include anatomy and routine projections of the cranium; anatomy and routine projections of the facial bones; anatomy and routine projections of the sinuses; sectional anatomy of the head, neck, thorax, and abdomen.

RADT 2190 - Radiographic Pathology 2.000 Credits

Prerequisites: BIOL 2114; BIOL 2114L

Content is designed to introduce the student to concepts related to disease and etiological considerations. Pathology and disease as they relate to various radiographic procedures are discussed with emphasis on radiographic appearance of disease and impact on exposure factor selection. Topics include fundamentals of pathology, trauma/physical injury, and systematic classification of disease.

RADT 2201 - Introduction to Computed Tomography 2.000 Credits

Introduces the student to computed tomography and patient care in the CT suite. Topics include the history of computed tomography, patient care and assessment, anatomy, contrast agents, radiation safety and protection, medical ethics and law, cultural diversity, and patient information management.

RADT 2210 – Computed Tomography Physics and Instrumentation

5.000 Credits

Introduces the concepts of basic physics and instrumentation for computed tomography. Topics include computer concepts, system operation and components, image processing and display, instrumentation, single slice and volume scanning, 3-D volume rendering, image quality and artifacts, radiation protection and quality control.

RADT 2220 – Computed Tomography Procedures I 3.000 Credits

Provides knowledge CT procedures of the head, chest, abdomen, and pelvis. Topics include anatomy, pathology, scanning procedures, scanning protocol, contrast administration, and contraindications for computed tomography.

RADT 2230 - Computed Tomography Procedures II 3.000 Credits

Provides knowledge of anatomy, pathology, scanning protocols, contrast administration, and contraindications for computed tomography of the neck, spine, musculoskeletal system, and special procedures. Post-processing and quality assurance criteria are addressed. Topics include anatomy, pathology, scanning protocol, contrast administration and contraindications, post processing and quality assurance,

RADT 2250 - Computed Tomography Clinical I 4.000 Credits

Introduces students to the computed tomography department and provides an opportunity for participation in and observation of CT procedures. Students progress toward completion of clinical competency evaluations. Topics include exam preparation, patient care, equipment utilization, exposure techniques, evaluation of CT procedures, and incorporation of contrast media.

RADT 2260 - Radiologic Technology Review

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RADT 1160; RADT 1200; RADT 2090; RADT 2350

Provides a review of basic knowledge from previous courses and helps the student prepare for national certification examinations for radiographers. Topics include image production and evaluation; radiographic procedures; anatomy, physiology, pathology, and terminology; equipment operation and quality control; radiation protection; and patient care and education.

RADT 2265 - Computed Tomography Clinical II 4.000 Credits

Provides students with continued computed tomography work experience. Students demonstrate increased proficiency levels in skills introduced in Computed Tomography Procedures and practiced in the previous clinical course. Students complete clinical competency evaluations. Topics include exam preparation, patient care, equipment utilization, exposure techniques, evaluation of CT procedures, and incorporation of contrast media.

RADT 2340 - Clinical Radiography III 6.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RADT 1330 Provides students with continued hospital setting work experience. Students continue to develop proficiency in executing procedures introduced in Radiographic Procedures. Topics include patient care; behavioral and social competencies; performance and/or observation of minor special procedures, special equipment use, and participation in and/or observation of cranial and facial radiography. Execution of radiographic procedures will be conducted under direct and indirect supervision.

RADT 2350 - Clinical Radiography IV 7.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RADT 1010; RADT 2090; RADT 2340 Provides students with continued hospital setting work experience. Students continue to develop proficiency in executing procedures introduced in Radiographic Procedures. Topics include sterile techniques; participation in and/or observation of minor special procedures; special equipment use, and genitourinary system procedures; and participation in and/or observation of cranial and facial radiography; and competency completion evaluation. Execution of radiographic procedures will be conducted under direct and indirect supervision.

RADT 2360 - Clinical Radiography V 9.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RADT 2350

Provides students with continued hospital setting work experience. Students demonstrate increased proficiency levels in skills introduced in all of the radiographic procedures courses and practiced in previous clinical radiography courses. Topics include patient care; behavioral and social competency; advanced radiographic anatomy; equipment utilization; exposure techniques; sterile techniques; integration of procedures and/or observation of angiographic, interventional, minor special procedures; integration of procedures and/or observation of special equipment use; integration of procedures; and final completion of all required clinical competencies. Execution of radiographic procedures will be conducted under direct and indirect supervision.

RADT 2520 - Mammographic Anatomy, Physics, and Positioning 6.000 Credits

The student should have a pre-existing knowledge and skills gained during an entry-level radiography educational experience and reinforced through professional practice. The content in this course is intended to aid technologists in preparing for post primary practice of mammography. The course provides the student with an overview of the following topics: Breast anatomy and mammographic correlation, breast viability and pathology, correlative physical breast assessment, department organization and regulation, equipment, interventional procedures mammography quality management, positioning, sonomammography, and technical applications.

RADT 2530 - Clinical Mammography 6.000 Credits

Content and clinical practice experiences should sequentially develop, apply, critically analyze, integrate, synthesize and evaluate concepts and theories used to perform radiologic procedures in mammography. Through structured, sequential, competencybased clinical assignments, students discuss, examine and evaluate concepts of team practice, patient-centered clinical practice and professional development. Clinical practice experience should teach students to provide care and assessment and competently perform radiologic imaging and total quality management. Levels of competency and outcomes measurement ensure the well-being of the patient prior to, and after the radiologic procedure. Topics include mammography clinical practice, patient preparation and education, mammographic procedure, quality control, interventional special procedures, and positioning.

READ – Reading

READ 0097 - Reading II

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: READ 0096 with a minimum grade of C or entrance reading score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Emphasizes vocabulary, comprehension, and critical reading skills development. Topics include vocabulary skills, comprehension skills, critical reading skills, study skills, and content area reading skills.

READ 0098 - Reading III

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: READ 0097 with a minimum grade of C or entrance reading score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Provides instruction in vocabulary and comprehension skills with emphasis on critical reading skills. Topics include vocabulary skills, comprehension skills, critical reading skills, study skills, and content area reading skills.

RNSG – Registered Nursing

RNSG 1110- Introduction to Nursing Practice 9.000 Credits

This course introduces the associate degree nursing student to the client, nursing profession and the health care delivery system. It introduces theoretical and historical content foundational to nursing practice. The nursing process is taught as the framework to organize and deliver nursing care. This course introduces the student to the roles of the professional nurse. Throughout the course, emphasis is placed on developing critical thinking, caring, competence and fundamental nursing skills. Clinical opportunities are provided in the nursing laboratory and acute care settings.

RNSG 1120 - Adult Health I 10.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RSNG 1110

This course reinforces theory and fundamental nursing skills taught in RNSG 1110 and introduces the student to the concepts of adult health nursing. The nursing process is used as a framework to organize content and deliver nursing care. Students use critical thinking as the basis for decisions regarding planning, interventions and evaluation when caring for clients with medicalsurgical disorders. Pharmacological principles are integrated throughout the course. Simulated laboratory and clinical settings provide an opportunity to develop competency in nursing skills and caring in nursing practice. Clinical opportunities are provided in a variety of medical-surgical settings.

RNSG 2110 - Adult Health II 4.000 Credits Prerequisites: RSNG 1120

This course focuses on providing competent care to clients within a variety of outpatient and specialty settings and includes an introduction to concepts and principles of case management, collaboration, and referral among community agencies. Application of the nursing process and critical thinking to concepts of mental health, chronic long-term illness, and the aging process is emphasized. Clinical opportunities are provided in inpatient and outpatient mental health, long-term care, outpatient rehabilitation, as well as but not limited to home health, hospice, and public health settings.

RNSG 2120 - Parent Child Nursing 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RSNG 1120

This course focuses on the care of children, child-bearing women, and their families. Focus is placed on the nursing process, critical thinking, and caring in relation to concepts of family and child development. Content covers normal conception through adolescence and common, recurring pediatric illnesses. Pharmacological principles are integrated throughout the course. Students continue to focus on roles of the professional nurse as caregiver, manager of care and member of the profession. Clinical opportunities are provided in the community and acute care settings.

RNSG 2130 - Adult Health III

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RSNG 2110; RSNG 2120 This course builds on Adult Health I and II and introduces the student to the concepts of advanced medical-surgical disorders in adult health nursing. In both simulated and clinical laboratory settings, the student applies the nursing process by demonstrating competency, caring, critical thinking and decision-making skills for clients with severe to complex illnesses. Pharmacological principles are taught as they relate to the client. Clinical opportunities are provided in a variety of medical-surgical settings.

RNSG 2140 - Transitions to Professional Nursing 5.000 Credits

Prerequisites: RSNG 2110; RSNG 2120

The focus of this course is to facilitate a transition into the role of professional nursing. Theoretical content focuses on leadership and management competencies necessary for assuming beginning leadership and/or management positions. Throughout the course, the student will have the opportunity to develop independence in caring for groups of clients. Students will explore current professional nursing issues. Emphasis is placed on professional growth, accountability and responsibility. During the clinical practicum, students are expected to demonstrate competency, caring, critical thinking and decision-making skills, communication, collaboration, and commitment to the profession. The roles of provider of health care, manager of health care, and member of the nursing profession are demonstrated. Clinical opportunities are provided in a variety of acute care settings with an assigned registered nurse preceptor.

SOCI – Sociology

SOCI 1101 - Introduction to Sociology

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 AND READ 0098 with a minimum grade of C or degree program admission level writing AND reading competency

Explores the sociological analysis of society, its culture, and structure. Sociology is presented as a science with emphasis placed on its methodology and theoretical foundations. Topics include basic sociological concepts, socialization, social interaction and culture, social groups and institutions, deviance and social control, social stratification, social change, and marriage and family.

SPCH – Speech

SPCH 1101 - Public Speaking

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: ENGL 0098 with a minimum grade of C or entrance writing score in accordance with approved TCSG admission score levels

Introduces the student to the fundamentals of oral communication. Topics include selection and organization of materials, preparation and delivery of individual and group presentations, analysis of ideas presented by others, and professionalism.

SURG - Surgical Technology

SURG 1010 - Introduction to Surgical Technology 6.000 Credits

Provides an overview of the surgical technology profession and develops the fundamental concepts and principles necessary to successfully participate on a surgical team. Topics include orientation to surgical technology; biomedical principles; asepsis and the surgical environment; basic instrumentation and equipment; principles of the sterilization process; application of sterilization principles; and minimally invasive surgery.

SURG 1020 - Principles of Surgical Technology 5.000 Credits

Provides continued study of surgical team participation by wound management and technological sciences for the operating room. Topics include biophysical diversities and needs; pre-operative routine; intra-operative routine; wound management; postoperative patient care; and outpatient surgical procedures.

SURG 1080 - Surgical Microbiology 2.000 Credits

Introduces the fundamentals of surgical microbiology. Topics include historical development of microbiology; microscopes; cell structure and theory; microbial function and classification; human and pathogen relationships, infectious processes and terminology; defense mechanisms; infection control and principles of microbial control and destruction.

SURG 1100 - Surgical Pharmacology 2.000 Credits

Introduces the fundamentals of intraoperative pharmacology, and emphasizes concepts of anesthesia administration. Topics include weights and measurements, drug conversions, interpretation of drug orders, legal aspects of drug administration, intraoperative pharmacologic agents, and anesthesia fundamentals.

SURG 1120 - Surgical Technology Clinical I 3.000 Credits

Orients students to the clinical environment and provides experience with basic skills necessary to the surgical technologist. Topics include scrubbing, gowning, gloving, and draping; assistance with patient care; processing of instruments and supplies; maintenance of a sterile field; and environmental sanitation. In addition, introduces the development of surgical team participation through clinical experience. Emphasis is placed on observation/participation in routine procedures and procedures for core and specialty surgery. Topics include general surgery, gastrointestinal surgery, obstetrical and gynecological surgery, genitourinary surgery, otrohinolaryngologic surgery, plastic and reconstructive surgery, orthopedic surgery, ophthalmic surgery, oral and maxillofacial surgery, cardiothoracic surgery, peripheral vascular surgery, and neurosurgical procedures.

SURG 1130 - Surgical Technology Clinical II 3.000 Credits

Continues to orient students to the clinical environment and provides experience with basic skills necessary to the surgical technologist. Topics include scrubbing, gowning, gloving, and draping; assistance with patient care; processing of instruments and supplies; maintenance of a sterile field; and environmental sanitation. In addition, introduces the development of surgical team participation through clinical experience. Emphasis is placed on observation/participation in routine procedures and procedures for core and specialty surgery. Topics include general surgery, gastrointestinal surgery, obstetrical and gynecological surgery, genitourinary surgery, orthopedic surgery, ophthalmic surgery, oral and maxillofacial surgery, cardiothoracic surgery, peripheral vascular surgery, and neurosurgical procedures.

SURG 2030 - Surgical Procedures I 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: SURG 1010; SURG 1020

Introduces the core general procedures, including the following: incisions; wound closure; operative pathology; and common complications as applied to general and specialty surgery. Topics include introduction to surgical procedures; general surgery and special techniques; obstetrical and gynecological surgery; gastrointestinal surgery; genitourinary surgery; and otorhinolaryngologic surgery.

SURG 2040 - Surgical Procedures II

4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: SURG 2030 Continues development of student knowledge and skills applicable to specialty surgery areas. Topics include ophthalmic surgery; thoracic surgery; vascular surgery; cardiovascular surgery; neurosurgery; and plastic and reconstructive surgery.

SURG 2120 - Surgical Technology Clinical III 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: SURG 1130

Orients students to the clinical environment and provides experience with basic skills necessary to the surgical technologist. Topics include scrubbing, gowning, gloving, and draping; assistance with patient care; processing of instruments and supplies; maintenance of a sterile field; and environmental sanitation. In addition, introduces the development of surgical team participation through clinical experience. Emphasis is placed on observation/participation in routine procedures and procedures for core and specialty surgery. Topics include general surgery, gastrointestinal surgery, obstetrical and gynecological surgery, genitourinary surgery, otrohinolaryngologic surgery, plastic and reconstructive surgery, orthopedic surgery, ophthalmic surgery, oral and maxillofacial surgery, cardiothoracic surgery, peripheral vascular surgery, and neurosurgical procedures.

SURG 2130 - Surgical Technology Clinical IV 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: SURG 1130

Orients students to the clinical environment and provides experience with basic skills necessary to the surgical technologist. Topics include scrubbing, gowning, gloving, and draping; assistance with patient care; processing of instruments and supplies; maintenance of a sterile field; and environmental sanitation. In addition, introduces the development of surgical team participation through clinical experience. Emphasis is placed on observation/participation in routine procedures and procedures for core and specialty surgery. Topics include general surgery, gastrointestinal surgery, obstetrical and gynecological surgery, genitourinary surgery, orthopedic surgery, ophthalmic surgery, oral and maxillofacial surgery, cardiothoracic surgery, peripheral vascular surgery, and neurosurgical procedures.

SURG 2140 - Surgical Technology Clinical V 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: SURG 2130

Orients students to the clinical environment and provides experience with basic skills necessary to the surgical technologist. Topics include scrubbing, gowning, gloving, and draping; assistance with patient care; processing of instruments and supplies; maintenance of a sterile field; and environmental sanitation. In addition, introduces the development of surgical team participation through clinical experience. Emphasis is placed on observation/participation in routine procedures and procedures for core and specialty surgery. Topics include general surgery, gastrointestinal surgery, obstetrical and gynecological surgery, genitourinary surgery, otrohinolaryngologic surgery, plastic and reconstructive surgery, orthopedic surgery, ophthalmic surgery, oral and maxillofacial surgery, cardiothoracic surgery, peripheral vascular surgery, and neurosurgical procedures

SURG 2150 - Surgical Technology Clinical VI 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: SURG 2130

Orients students to the clinical environment and provides experience with basic skills necessary to the surgical technologist. Topics include scrubbing, gowning, gloving, and draping; assistance with patient care; processing of instruments and supplies; maintenance of a sterile field; and environmental sanitation. In addition, introduces the development of surgical team participation through clinical experience. Emphasis is placed on observation/participation in routine procedures and procedures for core and specialty surgery. Topics include general surgery, gastrointestinal surgery, obstetrical and gynecological surgery, genitourinary surgery, orthopedic surgery, ophthalmic surgery, oral and maxillofacial surgery, cardiothoracic surgery, peripheral vascular surgery, and neurosurgical procedures.

SURG 2240 - Seminar in Surgical Technology 2.000 Credits

Prepares students for entry into careers as surgical technologists and enables them to effectively prepare for the national certification examination. Topics include professional credentialing, certification review, and test-taking skills.

WELD – Welding

WELD 1000 - Introduction to Welding Technology 3.000 Credits

Provides an introduction to welding technology with an emphasis on basic welding laboratory principles and operating procedures. Topics include industrial safety and health practices, hand tool and power machine use, measurement, laboratory operating procedures, welding power sources, welding career potentials, and introduction to welding codes and standards.

WELD 1010 - Oxyfuel Cutting

3.000 Credits

Introduces fundamental principles, safety practices, equipment, and techniques necessary for metal heating and oxyfuel cutting. Topics include metal heating and cutting principles, safety procedures, use of cutting torches and apparatus, metal heating techniques, metal cutting techniques, manual and automatic oxyfuel cutting techniques, and oxyfuel pipe cutting. Practice in the laboratory is provided.

WELD 1030 - Blueprint Reading for Welding Technology 3.000 Credits

This course introduces the knowledge and skills necessary for reading welding and related blueprints and sketches. An emphasis is placed on identifying types of welds, and the associated abbreviations and symbols.

WELD 1040 - Flat Shielded Metal Arc Welding 4.000 Credits

This course introduces the major theory, safety practices, and techniques required for shielded metal arc welding (SMAW) in flat positions. Qualification tests, flat position, are used in the evaluation of student progress toward making industrial welds.

WELD 1050 - Horizon Shielded Metal Arc Welding 4.000 Credits

Introduces the major theory, safety practices, and techniques required for shielded metal arc welding (SMAW) in the horizontal position. Qualification tests, horizontal position, are used in the evaluation of student progress toward making industrial standard welds. Topics include horizontal SMAW safety and health practices, selection and applications of electrodes, selection and applications for horizontal SMAW, horizontal SMAW joints, and horizontal SMAW to specification.

WELD 1060 - Vertical Shielded Metal Arc Welding 4.000 Credits

Introduces the major theory, safety practices, and techniques required for shielded metal arc welding (SMAW) in the vertical position. Qualification tests, vertical position, are used in the evaluation of student progress toward making industrial standard welds. Topics include vertical SMAW safety and health practices, selection and applications of electrodes for vertical SMAW, vertical SMAW joints, and vertical SMAW to specification.

WELD 1070 - Overhead Shielded Metal Arc Welding 4.000 Credits

Introduces the major theory, safety practices, and techniques required for shielded metal arc welding (SMAW) in the overhead position. Qualification tests, overhead position, are used in the evaluation of student progress toward making industrial standard welds. Topics include overhead SMAW safety and health practices, selection and applications of electrodes for overhead SMAW, overhead SMAW joints, and overhead SMAW to specification.

WELD 1090 - Gas Metal Arc Welding 4.000 Credits

Provides knowledge of theory, safety practices, equipment and techniques required for successful gas metal arc welding. Qualification tests, all positions, are used in the evaluation of student progress toward making industrial standard welds. Topics include GMAW safety and health practices; GMAW theory, machines, and set up; transfer modes; wire selection; shielded gas selection; and GMAW joints in all positions.

WELD 1110 - Gas Tungsten Arc Welding 4.000 Credits

Provides knowledge of theory, safety practices, inert gas, equipment, and techniques required for successful gas tungsten arc welding. Qualification tests, all positions, are used in the evaluating of student progress toward making industrial standard welds. Topics include GTAW safety and health practices; shielding gases; metal cleaning procedures; GTAW machines and set up; selection of filler rods; GTAW weld positions; and production of GTAW beads, bead patterns, and joints.

WELD 1120 - Preparation for Industrial Qualifications 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: WELD 1040; WELD 1070; WELD 1090; WELD 1110

Introduces industrial qualification methods, procedures, and requirements. Students are prepared to meet the qualification criteria of selected national welding codes and standards. Topics include test methods and procedures, national industrial codes and standards, fillet and groove weld specimens, and preparation for qualifications and job entry.

WELD 1150 - Advanced Gas Tungsten Arc Welding 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: WELD 1000

Provides knowledge of theory, safety practices, inert gas, equipment, and techniques required for successful advanced gas tungsten arc welding (GTAW). Qualification tests, all positions, are used in the evaluation of student progress toward making advanced level industrial standard welds. Topics include GTAW safety and health practices; shielding gases: metal cleaning procedures; GTAW machines and equipment set up; selection of filler rods; GTAW weld positions; and advanced production of GTAW beads, bead patterns, and joints.

WELD 1151 - Fabrication Processes

3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: WELD 1030 Presents practices common in the welding and metal fabrication industry. Topics include metal fabrication safety and health practices and metal fabrication procedures.

WELD 1152 - Pipe Welding 3.000 Credits

Prerequisites: Regular Status Provides the opportunity to apply skills to pipe welding operations. Topics include pipe welding safety and health practices, pipe welding nomenclature, pipe layout and preparation, pipe joint assembly, horizontal welds on pipe (2G), vertical welds on pipe (5G), and welds on 45 degree angle pipe (6G).

WELD 1153 - Flux Cored Arc Welding 4.000 Credits

Prerequisites: WELD 1000

Provides knowledge of theory, safety practices, equipment, and techniques required for successful flux cored arc welding (FCAW). Qualification tests, all positions, are used in the evaluation of student progress toward making industrial standards welds. Topics include FCAW safety and health practices, FCAW theory, machine set up and operation, shielded gas selection, and FCAW joints in all positions.

WELD1154 - Plasma Cutting

3.000 Credits Prerequisites: WELD 1000

Provides knowledge of theory, safety practices, equipment, and techniques required for plasma cutting. Topics include safety practices, plasma torch and theory, plasma machine set up and operation, and plasma cutting techniques.

WELD 1330 - Metal Welding and Cutting Techniques 2.000 Credits

This course provides instruction in the fundamentals of metal welding and cutting techniques. Instruction is provided in safety and health practices, metal fabrication preparation, and metal fabrication procedures.

Faculty & Staff Credentials

Faculty

Ausman. Shirlee Business Administrative Technology; M.B.A., University of Phoenix Bailey, John Radiologic Technology; R.T. (R), M.A., State University of West Georgia Bales, Robert English; B.A., LaGrange College Barbee, Wanda Radiologic Technology; M.Ed., University of Georgia Patient Care Assisting; Diploma, West Georgia Technical College **Barker-Floyd**, Dorothy Barkley, Brian Mathematics; M.S., Jacksonville State University Beard, Sandee Kirk Dental Assisting; B.S., University of Georgia **Benefield**, Ray Commercial Truck Driving; CDL License Industrial Mechanical; M.S., University of Kentucky Biagi, Jim Science; D.C., Life University **Bishop**, Jeremy Blackman, Amina Cosmetology; B.B.A., University of West Georgia Blackwood, Laurie Adult Education; B.A., State University of New York Adult Education; B.A., University of West Georgia **Blake-King**, **Phyllis** Bledsoe, June Health Science; R.N., Georgia Baptist Hospital Blue, Norman Mathematics Instructor, M.Ed, Georgia State University Bradley, Lee Computer Information Systems; M.S., Strayer University **Brazier**, Christina Registered Nursing; M.S.N., University of West Georgia Britt, Marsha D. Adult Education; B.S., University of West Georgia Automotive Technology; B.S.Ed, University of Michigan Brown, Eugene Cosmetology; A.A.S., West Georgia Technical College Brown, Golda Management & Supervisory; M.S.M., Troy State University Brown, Olivia Burke, Sandra Registered Nursing; M.S., Georgia State University Commercial Truck Driving; M.S., University of New Orleans, CDL License Burns, Pamela **Butts, Leverette** Criminal Justice; M.S., University of Phoenix Byrd, Tanya Business Administrative Technology; M.Ed., University of West Georgia Cato, Stephanie Practical Nursing; Diploma, A.A.S., Southern Union State Community College **Carpenter**, Karen Business Administrative Technology; M.Ed., Auburn University Culinary Arts; A.A., The Art Institute of Atlanta Chaffin, Amy **Clements**, Donna English and Reading; M.A., North Carolina Central University Cody, Lourdes Registered Nursing; M.S.N., University of Phoenix Cosmetology; A.A.S., West Georgia Technical College Conaway, Gail Coulter, Dee Mathematics; M.Ed., Auburn University Cummings, Tawanna Radiologic Technology; B.S., University of St. Francis Accounting; M.B.A., Troy State University **Dennis**, **Ginger** Eason, Jeremy M. Business Administrative Technology; M.Ed., University of West Georgia Eaves, Larry Air Conditioning Technology; B.S., Mississippi State University Eidson, Joey Welding Technology; Certified Associate Welding Inspector Eidson, Scott Welding Technology; Diploma, Georgia Northwestern College Patient Care Assisting; A.S., Miami Dade College Fain, Joyce Fleming-Gibson, Crystal Criminal Justice; M.S.; Georgia State University Welding; Technical Diploma, West Georgia Technical College Ford, Willie Freeman, Karen Early Childhood Education; M.Ed., LaGrange College Computer Information Systems; B.S., University of West Georgia Frost, Tamara Marketing Management; Ph.D., North Central University Gannage, George Garner, Billy Air Conditioning Technology; Technical Diploma,

Gianangeli, David Gibson, Crystal Gilbert, Elaine Gray, Jerry Gray, Sherry **Griffith, Ronee** Grisham, Linda Harris, Katilya Hawkins, Heather Heard, Zsa Zsa House, Janyce Hudson, Reggie Hulsey, Doug Hunter, Carroll Ingham, Phyllis Ivey, Patricia Jackson, Judy Jelfo, Carol Jenkins, Jeremy Jenkins, Samuel Jiles, Jennifer Jones, Eugene Key, Steven Trevor King, Phyllis Kirk-Jackson, Jacquelin Kittiko, Winona Knott, Robyn Lewis, Traci Little, Emily Lowe, Jacqueline Manning-Burke, Lois Manion, Patti Mason, Cheryl Maynard, Kisha McDowell, J. Chris McFarlin, Gina Meigs, Joan Melson, Charlie Menard, Henry Miller, Donald Moten, Tara Murphy, Ron Newkirk, Paula Noble, Janet Norris, Misty

Ogle, **Patsy**

Ogles, Paul

South Georgia Technical College Welding Technology; Welding, Dean Institute of Technology Criminal Justice Medical Assisting; M.S.N., Troy State University Drafting: Diploma, North Georgia Technical College Adult Education; B.A., LaGrange College Psychology; Ph.D., Georgia State University Science; Ph.D., University of Nebraska-Lincoln Registered Nursing; M.S.N., Jacksonville State University Psychology; M.A., University of West Georgia Psychology; M.S., Troy State University Science; M.S., University of West Georgia Welding; B.S., Valdosta State University Automotive Technology; Technical Diploma, West Central Technical College Nursing; M.S.N., Troy State University Medical Laboratory Technology; Ed.D, Argosy University English; M.Ed., Columbus State University English; Ph.D., Georgia State University Registered Nursing; M.S., Case Western Reserve University Welding, Technical Diploma, Valdosta Technical College Computer Information Systems; M.S., Troy University English; M.A., University of West Georgia Computer Information Systems; B.S., Fort Valley State College Diesel Equipment; Diploma, North Georgia Technical College Adult Education Instructor; Carroll Early Childhood Education; M. Ed., University of West Georgia Registered Nursing, M.S.; Georgia State University Medical Assisting; B.M. University of West Georgia English and Reading; M.A., Virginia State University Business Administrative Technology; M.Ed., University of West Georgia Lead Instructor, Adult Education; Ed.S., Lincoln Memorial University Dental Hygiene; M.H.E., Medical College of Georgia Mathematics; Ed.S., University of West Georgia English and Reading; M.A., Clark Atlanta University Mathematics; M.S., Clark Atlanta University Communication; M.A., University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Accounting; M.Ed., University of West Georgia Adult Education; B.S., University of West Georgia Commercial Truck Driving; CDL License Culinary Arts; A.O.S., Culinary Institute of America English; M.A., University of West Georgia Computer Information Systems; M.I.T., American Intercontinental University Mathematics; M.M.E., Arkansas State University Mathematics; M.S., Clark Atlanta University Mathematics; M.Ed., University of Georgia Mathematics; M.S., Mississippi State University Business Administrative Technology; M.Ed., University of West Georgia Electronics; A.S., San Jose City College

Parmer, Rita Early Childhood Education; Ed.S., University of Alabama Patterson, DeeDee Cosmetology; Diploma, West Central Technical College Patterson, Dale Cosmetology; Diploma, West Central Technical College English; M.A., University of West Georgia Pearson, Carol Computer Information Systems; M.S., University of Phoenix Perry, Gary Cosmetology; Diploma, Fayette Beauty Academy Person, Schurita Phillips, Sherry Dental Assisting; A.S., Gainesville State College Mathematics; M.Div., Midwestern Baptist Theological Seminary Plunkett, Norma **Powell**, Deborah Business Administrative Technology; M.Ed., University of West Georgia Adult Education; M.A., State University of West Georgia Prestridge, Susan Commercial Truck Driving; CDL License Price, Jerry Queen, Jacqueline Phlebotomy; B.S.N., Troy University **Rainwater**, Cherie Dental Hygiene; M.S., University of St. Francis Clinical Laboratory Technology; Ph.D., Walden University **Ridley**, John Ruff, Jackie Mathematics; M.Ed., Columbus State University Sailors, Pat Health Science; Technical Diploma; West Central Technical College Sanders, Joey Accounting; M.A.F.M., DeVry University Seale, Melvin Health Information Technology; B.S., DeVry University Sewell, William Marketing Management; M.B.A., Emory University Shell, Jamie Medical Assisting; AAT, West Central Technical College Criminal Justice; M.S., Troy State University Shepard, Louis Patient Care; M.S.N., University of Alabama Smith, Peggy Fire Science; M.S., Grand Canyon University Smith, Tom Smith, Tracey Paramedic Technology/EMT; diploma, West Georgia Medical Center Early Childhood Education; M.Ed., Columbus State University **Stephens, Stanley** Stohr, Don Commercial Truck Driving; Certificate, Schneider National Training Academy Automotive Technology; Technical Diploma; Sundling, Ben Nashville Auto-Diesel College Taylor, Kyle English; M.A., University of West Georgia Thomas, Maguissa Registered Nursing; MSN, Georgia State University Registered Nursing; B.A., Augusta State College Thompson, Patricia Thompson, Tracey Computer Information Systems; B.S., University of West Georgia Turner, Cheryle Health Science; R.N., Grady Memorial Hospital Turner, W. Terry Commercial Truck Driving; Certificate, West Central Technical College Ward, John Electronics; B.S.E.E., Auburn University Warren, Tina Practical Nursing; B.S.N., Kaplan College Dental Assisting; Diploma, Medix School Weathington, Angela Wheeler, Wayne Commercial Truck Driving; CDL License; B.A. Atlanta Christian College Whitaker, Kimberly Radiologic Technology, M.S., Troy State University Machine Tool Technology; A.A.S., West Central Technical College White, Tim Pharmacy Assistant; M.B.A., University of West Georgia Whitehead, Tamara Williams, Mona Business Education; M.Ed., University of Georgia Commercial Truck Driving; CDL License Young, Tracie

Senior Staff

Alford, Perrin	Provost; M.B.A., Mercer University
Cook, Dawn	Vice President, Institutional Advancement; M.B.A., University of West Georgia
Douglas, Kristen	Vice President, Institutional Effectiveness; Ed.D., University of Georgia
Frazier, Julia	Executive Assistant to the President; B.A., University of West Georgia
Gore, Eddie	Vice President, Student Affairs; M.Ed., University of Georgia
Hannon, Pat	Vice President, Academic Affairs; M.B.A., University of West Georgia
Nelson, Greg	Vice President, Administrative Services; B.S., Kennesaw State University
Robinson, Richard	Vice President, Adult Education; Ed.D., Argosy University
Snell, Peter	Vice President, Economic Development; Ed.D, University of Georgia
Sullivan, Skip	President, Ed.D., University of Georgia

Administrative Staff

Aderhold, Mary Ausman, Gill Basham, Lori Brantley, Andra Bratton, Kevin Brown, Debra Burgess, Nelda Byrd, Carly Cain, Kevin Campbell, Gail Chambers, Ben Chasteen, Gary Clewell, Natalie Colton, Kim Crockett, Kim Curry, Robert	Director, Admissions; B.B.A., University of West Georgia Admissions Counselor; M.S., University of Phoenix Enrollment Center Coordinator; M.S., Auburn University High School Coordinator, M.B.A., University of Phoenix Dean, Arts and Sciences; Ph.D., North Carolina State University Admissions Counselor; B.S., University of West Georgia Director, Financial Aid; B.B.A., State University of West Georgia High School Coordinator; B.A., Columbus State Director, Institutional Advancement; B.B.A., LaGrange College Enrollment Center Coordinator; B.S., University of West Georgia Marketing Specialist; B.A., Shorter College Chief of Police; Librarian; M.S., University of Tennessee Assistant Director, Financial Aid; B.A., University of West Georgia Student Success Coordinator, M.P.A., Columbus State University Assistant Vice President, Academic Affairs; M.P.Acc., University of West Georgia Coordinator, Research and Planning; M.A., University of North Carolina at
Dick, Sarah Doney, Lisa	Greensboro Admissions Counselor, B.A., University of Oregon Associate Provost, Douglas Campus;
,,	M.A., Northwestern State University of Louisiana
Dunson, Walter	Coordinator, Athletics and Recreation
Edmondson, Mary	Director, Adult Education; M.A., West Georgia College
Ellis, Alaina	Coordinator, Student Activities; B.B.A,. University of West Georgia
Ellison, Anitra	Communications Specialist; B.S., Florida A&M University
Gavin, Linda	Librarian; M.S., University of Alabama
Günay, Nihal	Dean of Distance Learning; Ed.S., University of West Georgia
Hailey, Janierro	Enrollment Center Coordinator, Douglas; B.B.A., University of Texas at El Paso
Hair, Diana	Customer Care; M.Ed., Strayer University
Hamrick, Linda	Librarian; M.L.I.S., Florida State University
Harris, Tammy	Enrollment Center Coordinator; B.A., Valdosta State University
Hayden, Rick	Manager, Special Projects
Henderson, Brian Hicks, Juanita	Assistant Director, Information Systems; A.S., Floyd College
i iicks, juaiilla	Assistant Director, Human Resources; B.B.A., University of West Georgia

Enrollment Center Coordinator; B.A., LaGrange College Humphries, Kay Johnson, Kathryn Digital Media Specialist; A.A.S., West Georgia Technical College Registrar, B.B.A., University of West Georgia Jakubiak, Laura Jiles, Michael Director, Facilities and Security; A.A., University of Kentucky Jones, Anita Manager, Continuing Education; B.S., Grambling State University Disability Services/Special Populations Coord.; M.S., University of Phoenix Jones, Zelma Kelly, Creighton Director of Instruction, LaGrange Campus; M.B.A., LaGrange College Director, Adult Education; M.S., Florida State University Kirchler, Karen Director, Student Affairs; M.A., University of West Georgia Lunk, Lauren Maddox, Wanda GED Chief Examiner, M.Ed., University of West Georgia Marler, Dave Admissions Counselor; M.B.A., Clayton State College McClung, Mary Director, Library Services; M.S.L.S., University of Kentucky McGowan, Sindi Assistant Vice President, Curriculum; Ph.D., Capella University Admissions Counselor; B.S., Mercer University McKeown, Lenora Dean, Trade and Technology; M.B.A., Troy State University McNair, Jim Mitchell, Erika Admissions Counselor; Director, Career Services; M.S., Troy State University **Oubre, Frances** Dean, Health Sciences; M.S., Georgia State University **Owens**, Cecilia Parrish, Dianne Director, Financial Services; B.S., Auburn University Person, Loretta Admissions Counselor Reid, Carol Executive Director, Financial Services; B.B.A., State Univ. of New York College at Buffalo IMEC Manager, Economic Development Rhine, Donald **Robinson**, Whitney Admissions Counselor, B.S., Jacksonville State University Rogers, George W. Associate Provost, Murphy Campus; B.B.A., University of West Georgia Admissions Counselor; B.A., University of West Georgia Ross, Katie Dean, School of Business; M.Ed., University of West Georgia Russell, Babs Saylors, Paige Director of Instruction, Douglas Campus; M.S.H.A., Independence University Shiver, Michael Director, Information Systems; B.A., LaGrange College Smith, Ken Director of Instruction, Murphy Campus; M.A. Webster University Steadham, Amy Online Coordinator; A.A.T., West Central Technical College Director, Instruction; Carroll Campus; B.S., Valdosta State University Sullivan, Linda Sunrich, Matthew Librarian; M.L.I.S., Valdosta State University Swaine, Denine Coordinator, Human Resources; **Treadwell**, **Barbara Bookstore Manager** Troutt, Rosalita Director of Instruction, Coweta Campus; M.S.Ed, Capella University Warrenfells, Madelyn Director, Human Resources; B.B.A, University of Georgia Veterans Certifying Official; B.S.Ed., University of Georgia Wheeler, Ruthie WIA Coordinator, M.S., Jacksonville State University White, Dawne Whitlock, Tonya Associate Provost, Coweta Campus; M.S., Southern Polytechnic State University Librarian; M.S., Emory University Whitten, Jamie Witcher, Robin Content Manager; M.S.Ed, M.S.IT, Capella University

Support Staff

Alexander, Virginia Student Affairs, Registrar Assistant Alsip, Clay Information Systems **Ball**, Jennifer Receptionist Beck. Michelle Academic Advisor Belcher, Susan Administrative Assistant Benefield, Jacquelyn Maintenance and Operations Human Resources Benjamin, Angela Billingslea, Shelia Program Assistant Bland, Robin Maintenance and Operations Blinn. Ashlie Lab Coordinator Bohler, Cynthia Accounting Technician Bost, Cathy Library Services Bracknell, Cindy Student Affairs, Financial Aid Bradley, Carla Program Specialist Bray, Kim Student Affairs, Admissions Instructional Coordinator Burke, James T. **Business Office** Caldwell, Angie Cash, Peggy Student Affairs, Financial Aid Coggin, Jeffrey Information Systems Cook, Tom C. Maintenance and Operations Corso, Diane Information Systems Crane, Crystal Student Affairs, Admissions Accounting Technician /AP Cranston, Shelba Crews, Judy Maintenance and Operations Cross, Susan Administrative Assistant Culpepper, Christine Maintenance and Operations Cunningham, Leigh Student Affairs, Financial Aid Darbe, Ray Maintenance and Operations Student Affairs, Admissions Davis, Akeva Dittman, Gay Program Assistant Driver, Wayne Maintenance and Operations Ellis, Carolyn Bookstore Assistant English, Cindy Business Office Fant, Stephanie Institutional Advancement Farmer, Tony Grounds Maintenance Floyd, David Maintenance and Operations Ford, Heather Student Affairs, Financial Aid Folds, Barbara Economic Development Frank, Robert Maintenance and Operations Frazier, Catherine Bookstore Assistant Garrison, Teresa Cashier Garsee, Chris Information Systems Gibbs, Susan Cashier Gibson, Chris Bookstore Griffin. Rae Human Resources Green, Marie Student Affairs, Financial Aid Harper, David Maintenance and Operations Student Affairs, Financial Aid Heard, Joguona

Heifner, Elaine Information Systems Helton, Kay Student Affairs, Admissions Hendricks, Sandra Admissions Assistant/Receptionist Henggeler, Christina Student Affairs Herren, Pieper Maintenance and Operations Accounting Technician /Banner Howell, Leigh Hudson, Jullissia Financial Aid Specialist Maintenance and Operations Hulsey, Teresa Student Affairs, Financial Aid Hunte, Nasheba Ingle, Angelia Business Office Technician Jenkins, Shirley Program Assistant Jenkins, Tracy Maintenance and Operations Jeter, Debra Program Specialist Bookstore Johnson, Anna Kelshaw, Sandy Administrative Assistant Kendrix, Santez Information Systems Kenerly, Mark Maintenance and Operations Student Affairs, Financial Aid Technician Lamb, Lisa Lathrop, Tina Student Affairs, Academic Advising Lawhon, Chuck Maintenance and Operations Lawhorne, Chuck Maintenance and Operations Ledford, Jenny **Conference** Center Student Affairs, Admissions Long, Angelia Lovvorn, Violet Program Assistant Marshall, Kevin Maintenance and Operations McConnell, Dianne **Program Assistant** Maintenance and Operations **McCormick**, Curtis McGee, Edgar Instructional Designer Medas, Tabitha Program Assistant Mims, Antonio Maintenance and Operations Instructional Coordinator Moon, Dallas Moreland, Tommy Maintenance and Operations Morey, Samantha Academic Affairs Morgan, Susan Program Specialist Morris, Chelsie Bookstore Assistant Murray, Monica Student Affairs, Admissions Maintenance and Operations Patterson, Bob Pike, George Maintenance and Operations Pool, Annie Program Assistant Rainey, Patricia Student Affairs, Admissions Randall, Brenda Student Affairs, Registrar's Office Reece, Jamie Information Technology Program Assistant **Reece**, **Sherry** Reese, Amos Maintenance and Operations Student Affairs, Admissions Reid, Betevia **Riley**, Robin Program Assistant Rogers, Amanda Bookstore Assistant Rossman, Shaun Receptionist Rowland, James Maintenance and Operations Rushton, Carol Human Resources

Institutional Effectiveness Sanders, Pam Santelli, Penny Business Office Schroeder, Carol Conference Center Shadinger, Phyllis Student Affairs, Registrar's Office Sharpton, William Maintenance and Operations Shirey, Christy Student Affairs, Registrar's Office Simmon, Gwendolyn Maintenance and Operations Simpson, Loriann Business Office Sims Jr., Grover C. Coordinator, Fatherhood Program Singleton, Wanda Program Assistant Smith, Douglas Maintenance and Operations Smith, Kevin Information Systems Smith, Vickie Student Affairs, Admissions Snyder, Susan Business Office Sparkman, Tonya Institutional Effectiveness Spicer, Elizabeth Adult Education Sprayberry, Mariana Maintenance and Operations Stevens, Tamara Receptionist Sturdivant, Aundrea Instructional Coordinator Solomon, Judith Program Specialist Sticher, Terri Cashier Sullivan, Dennis Maintenance and Operations Terry, Lynn Information Systems Thompson, Bryan Maintenance and Operations Thompson, Denise Business Office Student Affairs, Financial Aid Thompson, Lonetha Program Specialist Thompson, Subrena Thrower, Karen Custodian Tipton, Barbara Conference Center Tolbert, Hoyt Maintenance and Operations Tucker, Katrina Cashier Vann, Troy Maintenance and Operations Verdun, Kay Student Affairs, Registrar's Office Program Assistant Waldrip, Pattie Waldrup, Laura Cashier Human Resources Walker, Sherri Walker, Tawana Student Affairs Student Affairs, Admissions Walters, Kathy Welborn, Gary Instructional Coordinator Whitmire, Merce Lab Coordinator Wiggins, Kimberly Student Affairs, Admissions Williams, Jennifer Cashier Wilson, Amber Staff Accountant Wilson, Jonathon Information Systems Yarbrough, Clint Maintenance and Operations

Index

A

Academic Information	52
Accounting	70, 107, 150
Administrative Support Assistant	160
Admissions	16
Adult General Education	66
Air Conditioning Electrical Technician	
Air Conditioning Repair	152
Air Conditioning Technician Assistant	153
Air Conditioning Technology	
Associate Degree Programs	69
Automated Manufacturing Technology	
Automotive Brake Technician	154
Automotive Electrical/Electronic Technician	156
Automotive Engine Performance Technician	
Automotive Engine Repair Technician	58
Automotive Fundamentals	
Automotive Heating and Air Conditioning Technician	155
Automotive Technology	
Automotive Transmission/Transaxle Repair	

В

Barbering	
Basic Machining Operator	
Business Administrative Technology	

С

CAD	See Computer Aided Design
Calendar, Academic	6
Career Services	
Carroll Campus	
Certificate Programs	
Certified Personal Trainer	I70
Child Development Specialist	
Clinical Laboratory Technician	
CNC Specialist	
Commercial Truck Driving	
Computed Tomography Specialist	
Computer Aided Design (CAD)	
Computer Applications	
Computer Information Systems	
Computer Support	
Networking Specialist	
Cosmetology	
Continuing Education	
Corporate Training	
Course Descriptions	

Coweta Campus	
Criminal Justice	83, 122, 179, 180
Culinary Arts	
Culinary Services	
Food Production Worker	
Prep Cook	

D

Dental Assisting	
Advanced Dental Assisting	
Basic Dental Assisting	
Dental Hygiene	
Diploma Programs	
Douglas Campus	
Drafting Technology	
Dual-enrollment	

Е

Early Childhood Care and Education	90, 128, 204
Economic Development	64
Electronic Control Systems	
Electrical Systems Technology	
Electronics Technology	
Emergency Medical Technician	
Emergency Medical Responder	
Esthetician, Cosmetic	

F

Faculty & Staff	
Fatherhood Program, Georgia	
Financial Aid, Student	
Fire Science Technology	
Foundation Board	

G

Game Development Specialist	3
GED Preparation Classes	6
General Educational Development (GED) Testing6	
General Information	4
Grade Point Average (GPA)5	4
Grading System	
Grants	

н

Health	17
Health Information Technology	96
Healthcare Assistant	
Healthcare Science	200
Health Sciences Programs, General Procedures	25
Heavy Diesel Service Technician	202

Help Desk Specialist	
History	
HOPE Scholarship and Grant Programs	

I

Independent Study	
Industrial Electrical Technology	
Industrial Electrician	
Industrial Mechanical Systems	
Industrial Systems Technology	
Infant and Toddler Care Specialist	
International Students	
Internship	61

L

Law Enforcement Technician	
LaGrange Campus	

Μ

••	
Machine Tool Technology	138
Mammography	214
Marketing Management	
Medical Assisting	
Medical Billing Clerk	
Medical Front Office Assistant	
Medical Language Specialist	163
Microsoft Excel Application Professional	
Microsoft Office Application Professional	165
Microsoft Word Application Professional	
Mission Statement	
Murphy Campus	

Ν

Non-Discrimination Policy/Grievance Procedure	
Nurse Aide	

ο

Office Accounting Specialist	
Orientation	
Out-of-State Residents	

Ρ

Patient Care Assisting	See Nurse Aide
Patient Care Technician	See Nurse Aide
PC Repair and Network Technician	
Pharmacy Assistant	
Phlebotomy Technician	
Pipe Welder	
Practical Nursing	
President's List	

Provisional Admission Status	19
Q QuickStart Programs	64

R

Radiologic Technology	100, 213, 314
Registration	
Registered Nursing	
Regular Admission	
-0	

S

Service Sector Management Specialist	
Shampoo Technician	
State Board of Technical and Adult Education	7
Student E-mail	
Student Financial Aid	
Student Affairs	45
Surgical Technology	145

т

Table of Contents	
Technical Specialist	
Telephone Directory	
Transfer	
Transfer Credit	
Tuition and Fees	

υ

•	
Unexcused Absences	

V

Veterans	
Vision Statement	8

W

••	
Welcome	2
Welding —	
Advanced Shielded Metal Arc	
Basic Shielded Metal Arc	
Gas Metal Arc	
Gas Tungsten Arc	
Pipe Welder	
Welding and Joining Technology (diploma)	
Work Ethics Procedures	55
Work-Study, Federal	
Workforce Investment Act	

Campuses

Carroll Campus

997 South Highway 16 Carrollton, Georgia 30116 770.836.6800

Coweta Campus

Central Education Center 160 Martin Luther King, Jr. Drive Newnan, Georgia 30263 770.755.7440

Douglas Campus

4600 Timber Ridge Drive Douglasville, Georgia 30135 770.947.7200

LaGrange Campus

I College Circle LaGrange, Georgia 30240 706.845.4323

Murphy Campus

176 Murphy Campus Blvd. Waco, Georgia 30182 770.537.6000

Instructional Sites

Franklin Site

13107 Georgia Highway 34 East Franklin, Georgia 30217 706.756.4696

Greenville Site

17529 Roosevelt Highway Greenville, Georgia 30222 706.672.3102

Locations

Adamson Square Location

401 Adamson Square Carrollton, Georgia 30117 678.664.0400